

#### Time and Attendance

Handbook F-21

August 2009 Transmittal Letter 38

- A. Explanation. Providing the field with the latest time and attendance instructions for rural carriers, as outlined in Chapter 5, is a key part of the *Transformation Plan* strategy of enhancing our performance-based culture.
- B. Revision. The entire Handbook F-21 has been converted to a new software platform. However, no content changes were made with the exception of the time and attendance procedures for rural carriers in Chapter 5.
- C. Online Availability. You may view this handbook in electronic format on the Postal Service Policy Net Web site:
  - 1. Go to http://blue.usps.gov.
  - 2. Under "Essential Links" in the left-hand column, click on References.
  - 3. Under PolicyNet, click on HBKs.

The direct URL for the Postal Service PolicyNetWeb site is http://blue.usps.gov/cpim.

D. Comments and Questions. Address all questions and comments on the content of this handbook to:

MANAGER PAYROLL ACCOUNTING US POSTAL SERVICE 2825 LONE OAK PARKWAY EAGAN MN 55121-9500

E. Effective Date. This revision is effective August 2009.

Vincent DeVito Vice President, Controller

## Contents

1	Overview	1
	110 Introduction	1
	111 Purpose	1
	111.1 Recording Time and Attendance	1
	111.2 Instructions	1
	111.3 Systems Integrity	1
	111.4 Related Instructions	1
	112 System Overview	2
	112.1 Rural Carrier Procedures	2
	112.2 Time and Attendance Data Collection	2
	112.3 Time and Attendance Documents	2
	112.4 Employee Classifications	3
	112.5 Indicative Data Codes	3
	113 Timekeeping Organization	7
	113.1 Overview	7
	113.11 Functional Areas	7
	113.12 Delegation of Timekeeping Function	7
	113.2 Privacy Act Considerations	8
	113.21 Disclosure	8
	113.22 Privacy System	8
	114 Division of Timekeeping Responsibility	8
	114.1 Supervisor Responsibilities	8
	114.2 Timekeeper Responsibilities	8
	114.3 Other Timekeeping-Related Activities	9
	114.31 Designation of an Adjustment Clerk	9
	114.32 Time Card Custodian	9
	120 Time Cards and Supporting PS Forms	10
	130 Time Cards	32
	131 Use of Preprinted Time Cards	32
	131.1 Description	32
	131.2 Importance of Using Preprinted Time Cards	33
	132 Purpose and Use of Blank Time Cards	33
	132.1 Description	33
	132.2 Determining When Blank Time Cards Should Be Used	33
	132.21 When to Use PS Form 1230-C	33
	132.22 When Not to Use PS Form 1230-C	33

133 Sortin	g Time Cardsby Pay Location	3
133.1 G	eneral	3
133.2 A	djusting for Incorrect Pay Location Number	4
133.3 A	rranging Time Cards Within Pay Location	4
133.4 N	larking Nonscheduled Days for Each Employee	5
133.5 lo	lentifying Time Cards Requiring Special Handling	5
133.6 P	lacing Time Cards and Employee Badges in Racks	5
133.6 <i>°</i>	1 Employee Badges	5
133.62	2 TimekeeperResponsibilities	3
133.63	3 Supervisor Responsibilities	3
133.64	4 Overtime or Out-of-Schedule Status	3
140 Recording	Time	3
141 Who M	Aust Record Time	3
141.1 E	mployees Who Are Required to Use a Time Clock	3
141.1 <sup>-</sup>	1 Bargaining Unitand Casual Clock Rings	3
141.12	2 Time ClocksNot Available	3
141.13	3 Supervisor's Entry of Employee's Clock Rings	3
141.2 E	mployees Who Are Required to Record Daily Clock Rings	7
141.2 <sup>-</sup>	1 When Supervisor Records Daily Clock Rings	7
141.22	2 Rural Carriers	3
141.23	3 Postmasters in CAG L Offices	3
141.3 E	mployees Who Are Not Required to Record Daily Clock Rings	3
	1 Only Leave Entries Are Required	9
142 Attend	dance Rules and Assignment Control	9
142.1 A	pplicable to Employee Badges	9
142.2 R	eporting for Duty	9
142.2 <sup>2</sup>	1 Employees Required to Use Time Clocks	9
142.22	2 Time Card as Assignment Card 40	C
142.23	3 Mealtime	C
142.24	4 Employee Time Card Retention	C
142.28	5 Supervisor Must Identify and Remove Time Cards of Employees Who Did Not Clock In	0
142.3 C	all Ins	-
142.3		
142.32		1
142.33	3 Absent Without Leave	3
142.34	4 Supervisor Responsibilities	3
142.3		3
142.4 B	reak in Continuous Daily Service	
	loving Employees to Another Work Center	
	locking Out at the End of the Tour	
	ttendance Checks	5

143 Tardine	ess
143.1 Tin	ne Card Handling
143.11	0.10 Hours (6 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time
143.12	Up to 0.50 Hours (30 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time 46
143.13	More Than 0.50 Hours (30 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time
143.14	Tour Extension Because of Tardiness
143.2 Re	strictions
143.21	Regular Schedule Employees
143.22	Unexcused Tardiness
143.23	Act of God
144 Making	Daily Time Card Entries
144.1 Ho	urs and Hundredths of an Hour
144.2 Ca	Iculating Daily Totals
144.3 Ad	justing for Missing Clock Rings
144.31	Special Attention Required
144.32	Missing Clock Ring
144.4 Ad	justing for Incorrect Entries
145 Adjustir	ng Clock Rings for the 5-Minute Leeway Rule
145.1 Ge	neral
145.11	Two Definitions
145.12	Definition of "5-Minute Leeway Rule"
145.13	Leeway Rule Applies Only to Scheduled Tour of Duty
145.14	Definition of 5-Minute Rounding Rule
145.15	Night Differential and Sunday Premium Hours
145.2 Sp	ecial Situations
145.21	Clock Hours Greater or Less Than 8
145.22	Combination of Work and Paid Leave
145.23	Part-time Regular Employee's Clock Hours
145.24	Use of PS Form 1230 With 1230-C
146 Approvi	ng Entries
146.1 Ge	neral
146.2 Clo	ock Time Requiring Approval
146.21	Approving Clock Rings
146.22	Disallowing Time
146.23	Examples of Proper Disallowance of Time
146.24	Unauthorized Work Time
146.25	Time Card Entry
146.2	,
146.2	
146.2	
146.26	Creditable Work Time
146.27	Fitness for Duty Examinations

147 Ra	te Schedule Code F Postmasters	56
147.1	Rate Schedule Code F	56
147.2	Leave Entries	56
147.3	Free Saturday	56
147.4	Holiday	57
147.5	Overtime	57
147.6	Training Time	57
147.7	Higher Level Pay	57
148 Re	cording Time for Postmaster and Postmaster Leave Replacements	57
149 Po:	stal Service Service Weekand Service Day	61
		00
	Other Paid Hours	63
	w	63
	rpose	63
212 Pro	ocedures	63
	ur Types	64
220 Basic Pa	aid Hours	66
221 Str	aight Time	66
221.1	Definition	66
221.2	Eligibility	66
221.3	11 5	66
221.4	Timecard Handling	66
221.5	Timecard Recording	66
222 Gu	aranteed Time	68
222.1	Definition	68
222.2	Eligibility	68
222.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	69
222.4	Timecard Handling	69
222.5	Timecard Recording	69
223 PD	C-Teletime/Guarantee Teletime/Guarantee Tele Overtime	70
223.1	Definition	70
223.2	Eligibility	71
223.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	71
223.4	Timecard Handling	71
223.5	Timecard Recording	71
224 Be	eperTime	76
224.1	Definition	76
224.2	Eligibility	76
224.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	76
224.4	Timecard Handling	76
224.5	Timecard Recording	76
225 Tra	aining Time	78

230 Overtime	e and Compensatory Time	78
231 Ove	ertime	78
231.1	Definition	78
231.2	Eligibility	79
231.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	80
231.4	Time Card Handling	81
231.5	Time Card Recording	82
231.6	Entries for Dual Rate Employees	83
232 Out	of Schedule Premium	83
232.1	Definition	83
232.2	Eligibility	85
232.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	87
232.4	Time Card Handling	88
232.5	Time Card Recording	88
233 Holi	iday Scheduling Premium	88
233.1	Definition	88
233.2	Eligibility	88
233.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	89
233.4	Timecard Handling	89
233.5	Timecard Recording	89
234 Non	bargaining Rescheduling Premium	90
234.1	Definition	90
234.2	Eligibility	90
234.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	90
234.4	Time Card Handling	90
234.5	Time Card Recording	91
235 Pen	alty Overtime	91
235.1	Definition	91
235.2	Eligibility	92
235.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	92
235.4	Timecard Handling	93
235.5	Timecard Recording	93
240 Premium	n Hours	98
241 Nigl	ht Differential	98
241.1	Definition	98
241.2	Eligibility	98
241.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	99
241.4	Timecard Handling	99
241.5	Timecard Recording	99
242 Sun	nday Premium	99
242.1	Definition	99
242.2	Eligibility	100
242.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	100

242.4	Timecard Handling	100
242.5	Timecard Recording	100
243 Holi	day Worked Pay	101
243.1	Definition	101
243.2	Eligibility	102
243.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	102
243.4	Time Card Handling	103
243.5	Time Card Recording	103
244 Chr	stmas Worked Pay Hours	103
244.1	Definition	103
244.2	Eligibility	103
244.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	104
244.4	Time Card Handling	104
244.5	Time Card Recording	104
250 Work Re	ated, Nonproductive Hours	105
251 Mee	eting Time	105
251.1	Definition	105
251.2	Eligibility	106
251.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	107
251.4	Time Card Handling	107
251.5	Time Card Recording	107
252 Ste	ward'sDuty Time	108
252.1	Definition	108
252.2	Eligibility	108
252.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	109
252.4	Timecard Handling	109
252.5	Timecard Recording	109
260 Travel Ti	me	111
261 Ger	neral	111
261.1	Definition	111
261	15 Commuting to and From Work	111
261	51 1	111
	61.161 General	111
	61.162 Travel From Job Site to Job Site	112 112
	61.163 One-Day Assignment Outside the Local Commuting Area 61.164 Travel Away From Home Overnight	112
	17 Special Travel Provisions	113
	61.171 Use of Private Automobile for Personal Convenience	113
	61.172 Required Use of an Automobile	113
2	61.173 Work Performed While Traveling	113
261.2	Eligibility	113
261	25 Effect on Other Travel Reimbursement	114
261.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	114

	262	Tin	necard Procedures	114
	26	2.1	Timecard Handling	114
	26	2.2	Timecard Recording	114
3	Leave	Leave Hours		117
	310 Ove	rviev	Ν	117
	311	Pur	pose	117
	312	Gei	neral Procedures	117
	313	FLS	SA Exempt Procedures	119
	314	CA	G L Postmaster Procedures	119
	320 Ann	ual l	_eave (See ELM 512)	120
	321	Def	inition	120
	322	Elig	gi bi lity	121
	32	2.1	Eligibility Chart	121
	32	2.2	New Employees	121
	32	2.3	Transfers	121
	32	2.4	Rural Carriers	121
	323	Aut	horization and Supporting PS Forms	121
	32	3.1	Requests	121
	32	3.2	Emergencies	121
	32	3.3	Absences of More Than 5 Days	122
	32	3.4	Granting Leave	122
	32	3.5	Part-time Regular	122
	32	3.6	Part-time Flexible	122
	324	Tin	necard Handling	122
	325	Tin	necard Recording	122
	330 Sick	Lea	ve (See ELM 513)	125
	331	Def	inition	125
	332	Elię	gi bi lity	125
	33	2.1	Eligibility Chart	125
	33	2.2	Rural Carriers	125
	333	Aut	horization and Supporting PS Forms	125
	334	Tin	necard Handling	127
	335	Tin	necard Recording	127
	336	Ad۱	/ance SickLeave	128
	340 Lea	ve W	/ithoutPay (See ELM 514)	129
	341	Def	inition	129
	342	Elię	gi bi lity	129
	34	2.1	Eligibility Chart	129
	34	2.2	Rural Carriers	129
	343	Aut	horization and Supporting PS Forms	129
	344		necard Handling	130
	345	Tin	necard Recording	130

350 Court Leave (See ELM 516)			
351 Definition	133		
352 Eligibility	133		
352.1 Eligibility Chart	133		
352.2 Noneligibles	133		
352.3 Other Factors	134		
352.4 Rural Carriers	134		
353 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	134		
353.3 PS Form 1224	135		
354 Timecard Handling	136		
355 Timecard Recording	136		
360 Military Leave (See ELM 517)	137		
361 Definition	137		
362 Eligibility	137		
362.1 Eligibility Chart	137		
362.2 Armed Forces Categories	137		
362.3 Other Factors	137		
362.4 Non-work Days	137		
362.5 Reference	138		
362.6 Rural Carriers	138		
363 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	138		
364 Timecard Handling	140		
365 Timecard Recording	140		
370 Holiday Leave (See ELM 518)	140		
371 Definition	140		
372 Eligibility	141		
372.1 Eligibility Chart	141		
372.2 Other Factors	141		
372.3 Rural Carriers	141		
373 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	141		
374 Timecard Handling	141		
375 Timecard Recording	142		
	143		
381 "Acts of God"	143		
381.1 Definition	143		
381.2 Eligibility	143		
381.21 Eligibility Chart	143		
381.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	144		
381.4 Timecard Handling	144		
	144		
382 Civil Disorders	145		
382.1 Definition	145		

382.2 Eligibility	145
382.21 Eligibility Chart	145
382.23 Rural Carriers	145
382.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	146
382.4 Timecard Handling	147
382.5 Timecard Recording	147
383 Civil Defense	147
383.1 Definition	147
383.2 Eligibility	147
383.21 Eligibility Chart	147
383.22 Rural Carriers	147
383.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	147
383.4 Timecard Handling	148
383.5 Timecard Recording	148
384 Voting and Registration	148
384.1 Definition	148
384.2 Eligibility	149
384.21 Eligibility Chart	149
384.22 Other Factors	149
384.23 Rural Carriers	149
384.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	149
384.4 Timecard Handling	149
384.5 Timecard Recording	149
385 Blood Donations	150
385.1 Definition	150
385.2 Eligibility	150
385.22 Rural Carriers	150
385.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	
385.4 Timecard Handling	151
385.5 Timecard Recording	151
386 Funeral Services	151
386.1 Definitions	151
386.11 Absence of Veterans to Attend Funeral Services	151
386.12 Funerals of Immediate Relatives Who Died in Combat Zone	152
386.2 Eligibility	152
386.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	
386.4 Timecard Handling	
386.5 Timecard Recording	
387 Postmaster Conventions and Organization Business	
387.1 Definitions	
387.11 Postmaster Conventions	
387.12 Postmaster Organization Business	
387.2 Eligibility	

	387.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	154	
	387.4	Timecard Handling	154	
	387.5	Timecard Recording	154	
	388 Rel	ocation	155	
	388.1	Definition	155	
	388.2	Eligibility	155	
	388	.21 Eligibility Chart	155	
	388.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	155	
	388.4	Timecard Handling	156	
	388.5	Timecard Recording	156	
	389 Oth	er Paid Leave	157	
	389.1	Definition	157	
	389.2	Eligibility	157	
	389.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	157	
	389.4	Timecard Handling	157	
	389.5	Timecard Recording	157	
	390 Other Ty	pesof Leave and Absence	158	
	391 Abs	ænce for Maternity/Paternity Reasons	158	
	391.1	Absence for Maternity Reasons	158	
	391.2	Absence for Paternity Reasons	158	
	392 Cor	ntinuation of Pay/Injury on Duty	158	
	392.1	Definition	158	
	392.2	Eligibility	159	
	392	.21 Eligibility Chart	159	
	392.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	159	
	392.4	Timecard Handling	160	
	392.5	Timecard Recording	160	
	393 Abs	ænce Without Leave.	161	
	393.1	Definition	161	
	393.2	Eligibility	161	
	393.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	161	
	393.4	Timecard Handling	162	
	393.5	Timecard Recording	162	
4	Other Dut	y Hours	163	
		у N	163	
		pose	163	
		cedures	163	
	413.1	Special Situations	163 163	
	413.2	Procedures	164	
	413.3	Racking of Timecard	164	

413.4	Recording of Premium Pay and Leave	165
413.5	Marking PS Forms 1230-A (and 1230-B)	165
414 Fan	niliarity with Procedures	166
415 Adj	ustment Procedures	166
420 Procedu	res	166
421 Hig	herLevel	166
421.1	Definition	166
421.2	Eligibility	166
421.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	169
421.4	Timecard Handling	173
421.5	Timecard Recording	173
421.6	Special Situations	175
422 Tra	nsferred Hours	175
422.1	Definition	175
422.2	Eligibility	175
422.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	176
422.4	Timecard Handling	176
422.5	Timecard Recording	176
422.6	Special Handling	178
423 Loa	ned Hours	178
423.1	Definition	178
423.2	Eligibility	178
423.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	178
423.4	Timecard Handling	181
423.5	Timecard Recording	181
423.6	Special Handling	181
424 Tra	ining	182
424.1	Definitions	182
424	.11 Job Training	182
424	.12 Developmental Training	182
424	.13 Senior Bidder Scheme Training	182
424.2	Eligibility	183
424.3	Compensation for Exempt Employees	183
424.4	Compensation for Nonexempt Employees	183
424	.42 Job Training	184
424	.43 Developmental Training	184
424.5	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	184
424.6	Timecard Handling	188
424.7	Timecard Recording	188
424.8	Timecard Recording for Scheme Training	188
424.9	Special Handling	192
425 PS	Form 1236, Loan, Transfer, and Training Hours	193
425.1	Definition	193

425.2	Preparation and Submission	193
425.3	Recording of Hours	194
425	.31 Recording Transfer Hours	194
425	.32 Recording Loaned Hours	194
425	.33 Recording Training Hours	195
425.4	Totaling of Pay Period From PS Form 1236	195
425	.41 Summarizing Entries	195
425	.42 Special Considerations	195
425.5	Adjusting Hours for Prior Pay Periods	196
425	.51 Adjustment Section	196
425	.52 Adjusting Transfer Hours	196
425	.53 Adjusting Loaned Hours	196
425	.54 Adjusting Training Hours	197
425	.55 Submitting Adjustments	197
426 Pos	tmaster Relief and Leave Replacement	197
426.1	Definition	197
426.2	Eligibility	198
426.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	198
426.4	Timecard Handling	204
426.5	Timecard Recording	204
427 Nev	v Employees and Replacement Timecard	205
427.1	Eligibility	205
427.2	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	205
427.3	Timecard Handling	205
427.4	Timecard Recording	205
428 Dua	al Appointment Employee Timecards	206
428.1	Definition	206
428.2	Eligibility	206
428.3	Authorization and Supporting PS Forms	206
428.4	Timecard Handling	207
428.5	Timecard Recording	207
Rural Car	rier Procedures	209
510 Introduct	lion	209
511 Pur	pose	209
511.1	Recording Time and Attendance	209
511.2	Instructions	209
511.3	System Integrity	209
512 Sys	tem Overview	209
-	sed	210

5

530 Design	ation	Codes and Time Certificates	224
531 D	esigna	ation Codes	224
531.1	l Te	mporary Relief Carrier	224
53	31.11	Designation/Activity Code 70 — 0	224
53	31.12	Designation/Activity Code 70 — 1	224
531.2	2 Re	gular Rural Carrier (Career) — Designation 71	225
531.3	3 Su	bstitute Rural Carrier	226
53	31.31	Designation 72	226
53	31.32	Designation 73	226
531.4	l Ru	ral Carrier Relief — Designation 75	226
531.5	5 Pa	rt-Time Flexible Carrier — Designation 76	226
531.6	6 Au	xiliary Rural Carrier — Designation 77	226
531.7	7 Ru	ral Carrier Associate	227
53	31.71	Designation 78	227
53	31.72	Designation 74	227
531.8	B De	signation 79	227
531.9	) Mi	scellaneous	227
53	31.91	Multipositions	227
53	31.92	Dual Employees	228
53	31.93	Nonrural Postal Employee	228
532 T	ime C	ertificates	228
533 D	ays A	ssigned Carrier Absent Codes	231
540 Fair La	bor S	tandardsAct	232
541 A	pplica	ition	232
541.1	l Co	mpensation Under FLSA, Section 7(a)	232
541.2	2 Co	mpensation Under FLSA, Section 7(b)(2)	232
		tee — Evaluated Compensation Schedule	233
543 G	uaran	tee — Nonevaluated Compensation - Mileage Schedule	233
544 M	aximu	um Actual Workhours	234
545 B	ona Fi	ide Overtime	234
545.1	l De	finition	234
545.2	2 Re	cording Overtime in Excess of 12 Hours a Day	234
545.3	B Pa	yment of FLSA Overtime Compensation	235
546 FI	_SA C	odes	235
546.1	l Pu	rpose	235
546.2	2 Ty	pesof Codes	237
54	6.21	FLSA Code B	237
54	6.22	Designation 72 FLSA Code B	237
54	6.23	FLSA Code A	237
54	6.24	Designation 72 FLSA Code A	237
	6.25	FLSA Code N	237
	6.26	FLSA Code L	237
		FLSA Code P	238

550 Rout	te Ty	pes	238
551 Regular Rural Routes			
55	1.1	M — Mileage (Rate Schedule Code — RSC) Route	238
55	1.2	H — Evaluated Hour Route	238
55	1.3	J — Evaluated Hour Route	238
55	1.4	K — Evaluated Hour Route	238
552	Aux	iliary Route	238
553	L Ro	oute Classification	238
554	Rou	te Classifications/Option	239
554	4.1	Determining Classification	239
554	4.2	Comparison	239
554	4.3	Option Election	243
554	4.4	Submission Procedures	243
554	4.5	Vacant Mileage Routes	243
554	4.6	Vacant Evaluated Routes	243
554	4.7	New Route	243
555	Pha	ntom Routes	243
55	5.1	Establishment	243
55	5.2	Routes980-989	244
55	5.3	PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description	244
55	5.4	PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate	244
556	Inju	red On Duty/Leave Without Pay Routes	244
550	6.1	Establishment	244
550	6.2	Routes960-979	244
550	6.3	PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description	244
550	6.4	PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate	245
560 Com	pen	sation	245
561	Rate	es of Pay	245
56	1.1	Basic Rate	245
56	1.2	Base Rate	245
56	1.3	Calculating the Rate	245
	561.	31 Base or Basic Daily and Hourly Rates	245
	561.	32 Rounding Up	246
562	FLS	A Code A Calculation	246
562	2.1	Regular Rural Carrier	246
	562.	11 Pay	246
	562.	12 Leave	247
	562.	13 Relief Day Worked - X Days	247
562	2.2	Substitute Rural Carrier (Designation 72)	247
	562.	21 Pay	247
	562.	22 Leave	247
	562.	23 Relief Day Worked - X Days	247
	562.	24 562.24 Combining Service	247

563 FLSA Code B Calculation	248
563.1 Regular Rural Carriers	248
563.11 Compensation	248
563.12 Computation	249
563.13 Calculating the Overtime Rate	249
563.2 Substitute Rural Carriers (Designation 72)	249
563.21 Compensation	249
563.22 Overtime	250
563.23 Holidays	250
563.24 Relief Days	250
563.25 Combined Service	250
563.26 Computation of Overtime Rate	250
563.3 Second Trip Rate	250
563.4 PS Form 8127 Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment	251
564 FLSA Code N Calculation	251
564.1 Description	251
564.2 Compensation	251
564.3 Overtime	252
565 FLSA Code L Calculation	253
565.1 Description	253
565.2 Compensation	253
565.21 Basis for Compensation	253
565.22 Computing Evaluated Rate	253
565.3 Overtime	254
565.4 Combined Service	254
566 FLSA Code P Calculation	254
566.1 Description	254
566.2 Compensation	254
566.21 Auxiliary Rural Carriers and Part Time Flexibles	254
566.22 Rural Carrier Relief, Rural Carrier Associate	254
566.3 Auxiliary Rural Carriers (Designation 77)	255
566.31 Compensation	255
566.311 Auxiliary Route	255
566.312 Auxiliary Assistance	255
566.32 Leave	255
566.4 Substitute (Designation 73) and Part-Time Flexible (Designation 76) Rural Carriers	255
566.5 Rural Carrier Relief (Designation 75) and Rural Carrier Associate (Designations 74, 78, and 79)	255
566.51 Compensation	255
566.52 Calculation	255
566.53 Overtime	256

56	6.6	Ten	nporary Relief Carrier (Designation 70)	256
	566.	61	Compensation	256
	566.	62	Calculation	256
567	Chri	stma	as Overtime Calculation	257
56	67.1	Ger	neral	257
56	67.2	Mile	eage Carriers	257
	567.	21	Routes of Less Than 35 Hours per Week	257
	567.	22	Routes of 35 to 39 Hours per Week	257
	567.	23	Routes With 40 Hours or More per Week	257
	567.	24	Routes With 40 Hours or More per Week — Designation 72 Only	258
56	67.3	Eva	luated Carriers	259
	567.	31	Routes of Less Than 35 Standard Hours	259
	567.	32	Routes of 35 to 39 Hours	259
	567.	33	Routes of 40 to 48 Hours	260
568	Sala	ary P	rotection	261
56	8.1	Enti	itlement	261
56	8.2	Hov	v It Works	261
569	Prot	ecte	d/Salary Code E	261
56	9.1	Ent	itlement	261
	-	-	v It Works	262
570 Equ	iipme	nt M	aintenanceAllowance	262
571	PSF	Form	1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate	262
57	1.1	EM	A Code E	263
	571.	11	Description	263
	571.	12	Compensation	263
	571.	13	Government Vehicle Used	264
	571.	14	Auxiliary Route	264
57	1.2	EM	A Code G	264
	571.	21	Description	264
	571.		Employee Vehicle Used	265
	571.	23	Auxiliary Route	265
572	Tem	npor	ary Route Deviation	265
57	2.1	Rec	ording Temporary Route Deviation	265
57	2.2	Rec	ording Temporary Route Deviation in Excess of 30 Calendar Days	265
573	Gov	ernn	nent Vehicle Used Block	267
57	3.1		A Code E	267
57	3.2	EM	A Code G	268
	573.		Auxiliary Routes	268
574			nitted	269
575			Nonrural Postal Employee	270
576		-	Rural Certificate	271
	6.1		npensation	271
57	6.2	Rec	ording EMA	271

576.3 Overburdened Route	272
580 Leave/Other	273
581 Overview	273
581.1 Regular Rural Carriers	273
581.11 Annual Leave	273
581.12 Sick Leave	273
581.13 Holiday	274
581.131 Holiday Leave	274
581.132 Holiday Worked Pay	274
581.133 Holiday Fallson ReliefDay	275
581.14 Relief Days	276
581.141 Provisions of Relief Day 581.142 Working a Relief Day	276 276
581.143 DACA Code 3	277
581.144 DACA Code 5	277
581.15 Free Saturday	277
581.151 Free Saturday Combined With Annual/ SickLeave	277
581.152 Maximum Free Saturdays Within a Pay Period	278
581.16 Military Leave	278
581.161 Military Leave Without Pay	280
581.17 Other Paid Leave	281
581.18 Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)/SickLeave Dependent Care	282
581.19 Regular Rural Carrier — Partial Trip Served	286
581.2 Substitute Rural Carriers and Rural Carrier Associates	287
581.21 Description	287
581.22 Qualifying Period	287
581.23 Appointments	287
581.24 Change to Leave Earning Status	287
581.25 Change to Nonleave Earning Status	287
581.26 Leave Earned	288
581.3 Auxiliary Rural Carrier	288
581.4 Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier	288
581.5 Replacement Carrier — Partial Trip Served	288
582 Administrative Leave	289
582.1 Definition	289
582.2 Court Leave	289
582.21 Regular Rural Carriers	289
582.22 Part Time Flexible Rural Carriers	289
582.3 Acts of God	289
582.31 Definition	289
582.32 Approval	290
582.33 Rules	290
582.331 Situation 1	290
582.332 Situation 2	291

	582.3		291
500 0	582.3		292
		uation of Pay	292
583.		etermination of Pay	292
583.		gular Carrier (Designation 71), Substitute Carrier (Designation 72), d Rural Carrier Associate (Designation 74)	293
583.		Iral Carriers, Other Than Regular	293
584 L		d Duty	294
584.	1 Reg	gular Rural Carrier	294
584.	2 Des	signations 70, 73, 75, 76, 77, 78, and 79	296
585 H	ligherL	Level Assignments	296
585.		Form 1723, Assignment Order	296
585.	2 Ass	signments of 30 Days or More	296
585.	.3 Cal	Il culation of Pay	296
585.	4 Ass	signments of Fewer Than 30 Days — Intermittent	296
5	85.41		296
5	85.42		297
585.	.5 Rur	Iral Carriers as Trainers	297
586 (	Reserve	/ed)	297
			297
587.	.1 Def	finition	297
5	87.11	Purpose	297
5	87.12	· ·	297
5	87.13		297
587.	2 Reg	gular Carrier	298
587.	-	eplacement Carrier	298
5	87.31	Newly Appointed Rural Carrier Associate	299
5	87.32		299
588 5	Steward	d Duty	301
		cumulating DACA Code Z time	301
		ACA Code Z	301
			301
589.		tifying the Eagan Accounting Service Center	301
589.		eparing PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Time Certificate	301
590 Adjus		)	304
		ew	304
591.		y Adjustment Criteria	304
591.		ethods for Pay Adjustments	304
592 F		ing and Submitting PS Form 2240-R, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment	
	•	st	304
592.	1 Pre	eparation	304
5	92.11	Corrected Data	304
5	92.12	Outside the Timekeeping System	308
5	92.13	SignaturesRequired	308

	592.2	Submission	308
6	Totaling T	mecards	309
	610 Overviev	Ν	309
	620 Procedu	res	310
	621 Pre	paring Timecards for Totaling	310
	621.1	Collecting Cards from Racks	310
	621.2	Collecting PS Form 1234, Utility Cards	312
	621.3	Calculating Daily Clock Rings	313
	621.4	Arranging Timecards	313
	622 Tot	aling Timecards	313
	622.1	Reviewing Daily Totals	313
	622.2	Reviewing Documentation Supporting Timecard Entries	313
	622.3	Totaling the Timecard	314
	622.4	Transferring Totals to Face of Timecard	316
	622.5	Figuring Crossfoot Balances	317
	622.6	Verification of Completed Timecards	319
	623 Ser	nding Timecards to the DDE/DR Site or the PDC	323
	623.1	Deadline	323
	623.2	Mailing Labels	324
	623.3	Special Considerations	324
7	Adjustme	nts	325
	710 Overview	Ν	325
	711 Gei	neral	325
	712 Pre	paring PS Form 2240	326
		nding the Adjustment Request PS Form to the DDE/DR Site or the Postal Data nter as Designated	329
		ents	330
	-	/ Adjustments	330
	721.1	Definition	330
	721.2	Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment	330
	721.3	Completing the Pay or Leave Adjustment Request PS Form	330
	722 Lea	ave Adjustments	332
	722.1	Definition	332
	722.2	Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment	333
	722.3	Completing the PS Form 2240	333
	723 Wo	rk Hour Adjustments	337
	723.1	Definition	337
	723.2	Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment	338
	723.3	Completing the PS Form 2240	338

724 Higher Level Adjustment	345
724.1 Definition	345
724.2 Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment	345
724.3 Completing the Adjustment Request PS Form	345
725 Death Cases	347
725.1 Notice to DDE/DR Site or PDC as Designated	347
725.13 Certification	347
725.14 Disposition	348
725.2 Coordination with Postal Data Center	348
Appendix A — Time Conversion Charts	349
Appendix B — Numerical Listing of Timecard Codes	351

Exhibit 112.5a Rate Schedule Codes	5
Exhibit 112.5b (p. 1) Designation and Activity Codes	6
Exhibit 112.5b (p. 2)	0
Designation and Activity Codes	7
Exhibit 120a PS Form 1230, <i>Tim</i> e Card	11
Exhibit 120b PS Form 1230-C, <i>Tim</i> e Card (Other Service)	12
Exhibit 120c Clock Ring Side of PS Forms 1230 & 1230-C	13
Exhibit 120d PS Form 1234, <i>Utility Card</i>	14
Exhibit 120e PS Form 3971, <i>Request for or Notification of Absence</i>	15
Exhibit 120f PS Form 3972, <i>Absence Analysis</i>	17
Exhibit 120g PS Form 1723, <i>Assignment Order</i>	19
Exhibit 120h PS Form 1221, <i>Advanced Sick Leave Authorization</i>	21
Exhibit 120i PS Form 1224, <i>Court Duty Leave — Statement of Service</i>	22
Exhibit 120j PS Form 3973, <i>Military Leave Control</i>	23
Exhibit 120k PS Form 2240, <i>Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustm</i> ent Request	24
Exhibit 120I PS Form 7020, <i>Authorized Absence FromWorkroom Floor</i>	25
Exhibit 120m PS Form 3189, <i>Request for Tem</i> porary Schedule Change for Personal Convenience	26
Exhibit 120n PS Form 1377, <i>Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or RSC F Postmaster</i> <i>Changes</i>	27
Exhibit 120o PS Form 3981, <i>Standard Roster</i>	28
Exhibit 120p PS Form 1017-A, <i>Tim</i> e Disallowance Record	29
August 2009	xxiii

Exhibit 120q PS Form 1017-B, <i>Unauthorized Overtime Record</i>	31
Exhibit 133.2 Example of How to Change an Employee's Pay Location	34
Exhibit 133.4 Indicating an Employee's Nonscheduled Workday	35
Exhibit 141 Recording Time	37
Exhibit 141.13 Example of Clock Rings That Have Been Manually Recorded	38
Exhibit 141.31	
Example of a Completed Time Card for Employees Who Are Required to Record Leave Only	39
Exhibit 142.31 PS Form 3971, <i>For Call In</i>	41
Exhibit 142.32 PS Form 3971, <i>For No Call</i>	42
Exhibit 142.4 Time Card Entry for Employees Having More Than Four Clock Rings in a Day	44
Exhibit 144.1 Total Daily Clock Hours	48
Exhibit 144.32 Examples of How to Record Missing Clock Rings	49
Exhibit 144.4 Examples of How to Adjust Incorrect Clock Rings	50
Exhibit 146.21 Supervisor Approval of Clock Rings	53
Exhibit 146.25 Supervisor Disallowance of Clock Time	54
Exhibit 148a Sample PS Form 1377 — Recording Time for Schedule Code F Postmaster and Leave s	
Replacement	59
Exhibit 148b Rate Schedule L, Leave Replacement Sample Time Card	60
Exhibit 213.2 Decision Table For Situations When Employee May be Eligible for More Than One Type of s	
Premium Pay for the Same Hour of Work	65
Exhibit 221.5 Example of How Straight Time Work Hours Should Be Recorded	67
Exhibit 222.2 Employees Who Are Guaranteed Time — Pay Eligibility Table	69
Exhibit 222.51	09
Authorizing and Recording Guaranteed Time	70

Exhibit 223.52 Recording Teletime — PS Form 1234, Utility Card	73
Exhibit 223.53	
Authorizing Teletime — PS Form 1232, PDC Record of Telephone Calls and/or Authorization to Wear Pager	75
Exhibit 224.53a PS Form 1232, PDC Record of Telephone Calls and/or Authorization to Wear Pager	77
Exhibit 224.53b PS Form 1230, Recording Beeper Time on Time Card	78
Exhibit 231.21a Employees Eligible for Postal Overtime	79
Exhibit 231.21b EmployeesEligible for FLSA Overtime	79
Exhibit 231.34 Example of Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime	81
Exhibit 231.51 Authorizing and Recording Overtime	82
Exhibit 231.52 Authorizing and Recording Guaranteed Overtime	83
Exhibit 232.15 Out-of-Schedule Overtime Hours	84
Exhibit 232.21 Employees Who are Eligible for Out-of-Schedule Premium	85
Exhibit 232.23 PS Form 3189, Request for Temporary Schedule Change for Personal Convenience	86
Exhibit 232.32 Authorizing and Recording Out of Schedule Premium	87
Exhibit 233.24 Employees Eligible for Holiday Scheduling Premium	89
Exhibit 233.5 Authorizing and Recording Holiday Scheduling Premium	90
Exhibit 234.51 Authorizing and Recording Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium	91
Exhibit 235.2 Employees Eligible for Penalty Overtime	92
Exhibit 235.51a Example of How Penalty Overtime Is Recorded	93
Exhibit 235.51b Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours in Excess of 10 Paid Hours	94
Exhibit 235.52a Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours Worked Over 6 Days in a Service Week	95
Exhibit 235.52b Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours Worked Over 6 Days in a Service Week	96

Exhibit 235.53	
Example of Penalty Overtime Being Paid for Overtime Hours Worked in a Higher Level Nonexempt Position	97
Exhibit 241.21	
Employees Who Are Eligible for Night Differential	98
Exhibit 241.51	
Authorizing and Recording Night Differential	99
Exhibit 242.21	
Employees Who Are Eligible for Sunday Premium	100
Exhibit 242.51	
Authorizing and Recording Sunday Premium Hours	101
Exhibit 243.22	
Employees Eligible for Holiday Worked Pay	102
Exhibit 243.32	
Authorizing and Recording Holiday Worked Pay	103
Exhibit 244.23	
Employees Eligible for Christmas Worked Pay	104
Exhibit 244.51	405
Authorizing and Recording Christmas Worked Pay	105
Exhibit 251.22	400
Decision Table for Determining How to Record Certain Types of Meetings	106
Exhibit 251.5	107
Authorizing and Recording Meeting Time	107
Exhibit 252.2	100
Steward's Duty Time	108
Exhibit 252.5	110
Authorizing and Recording Steward's Duty Time	110
Exhibit 261.21	110
Eligibility for Travel Time	113
Exhibit 262.23 Authorizing and Recording Travel Time	115
	115
Exhibit 325a Authorizing Annual Leave — PS Form 3971, Request for or Notification of Absence	123
	125
Exhibit 325b Recording Annual Leave on Timecard	124
Exhibit 333.5	
PS Form 3971, Authorizing SickLeave	126
Exhibit 335	
Recording SickLeave on Timecard	127
Exhibit 336.2	
PS Form 1221, Advanced SickLeave Authorization	128
Exhibit 345.1	
PS Form 3971, Authorizing LWOP-"Union Official"	131

Exhibit 345.3 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Leave Without Pay	132
Exhibit 345.4 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Leave Without Pay/IOD-OWCP	133
Exhibit 353.3 PS Form 1224, Court Duty Leave-Statement of Service	135
Exhibit 363.2 Authorizing and Recording Military Leave—PS Form 3971, <i>Request for or Notification of Absence</i>	138
Exhibit 363.3 PS Form 3973, <i>Recording Military Leave</i>	139
Exhibit 375.1 Recording Holiday Leave	142
Exhibit 381.5 PS Form 3971, <i>Authorizing Administrative Leave-"Acts of God"</i>	145
Exhibit 382.32 PS Form 7020, Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave Due to Civil Disorder	146
Exhibit 383.5 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave for Civil Defense	148
Exhibit 384.52	
PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave for Voting and Registration	150
Exhibit 385.51 PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave for Blood Donations	151
Exhibit 386.52 PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave for Funeral Services	153
Exhibit 387.5a PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave to Attend Postmaster Conventions	154
Exhibit 387.5b	
PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave to Conduct Postmaster Organization Business	155
Exhibit 388.52 PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave for Relocation Purposes	156
Exhibit 389.5 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Other Paid Leave	158
Exhibit 392.54 PS Form 3971, <i>Authorizing Continuation of Pay</i>	160
Exhibit 392.55 Worker's Compensation-Injury on Duty Report	161
Exhibit 413.5	
Indicating on PS Form 1230-A That Time HasBeen Recorded on PS Form 1230-C	165
Exhibit 421.21 Higher Level Pay Eligibility	167
Exhibit 421.31 Assignment Order Directing Employee to Perform Higher Level Duties	169

Exhibit 421.35a Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service, for a Bargaining Unit Employee Assigned to a Higher Level Position	171
Exhibit 421.35b Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service, for a Nonbargaining Employee Assigned to a Higher Level Position	172
Exhibit 421.43 Example of a Higher Level PS Form 1234, Utility Card Exhibit 422.32	174
Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, for an Employee Who Has Been Transferred to a Different Craft	177
Exhibit 423.31 Assignment Order Directing Employee to Report for Duty on a Temporary Basis at a Different Installation	179
Exhibit 423.33 Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, for an Employee Who Has Been Loaned During the Week	180
Exhibit 424.5 Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, to Be Used While Receiving Training	185
Exhibit 424.52a Scheme Study, Training, Testing, and Qualifying Memorandum	186
Exhibit 424.52b Scheme Study, Training, Testing, and Qualifying Memorandum	187
Exhibit 424.8a Sample TimecardsUsed for AL Alternative on STTQ	190
Exhibit 424.8b Sample Timecards Used for TOS Alternative on STTQ	191
Exhibit 426.31a Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime	199
Exhibit 426.31b Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime	200
Exhibit 426.31c Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime	201
Exhibit 426.31d Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime	202
Exhibit 426.32 Properly Completed Assignment Order for a Postal Operations Administrator	203
Exhibit 426.35 Example of PS Form 1230-C to Be Used by a POA	204
Exhibit 427.3 Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service	206

Exhibit 428.33 Example of Properly Completed Timecards for a Dual Appointment Employee	208
Exhibit 520a PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e Certificate	211
Exhibit 520b PS Form 1314-A, <i>Auxiliary Rural Carrier Tim</i> e Certificate	212
Exhibit 520c PS Form 1314-F, <i>Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate</i>	213
Exhibit 520d PS Form 4240, <i>Rural Carrier Trip Report</i>	214
Exhibit 520e PS Form 2240-R, <i>Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314</i>	216
Exhibit 520f PS Form 2240-RA, <i>Rural Pay or Leave Adjustm</i> ent Request for PS Form 1314-A	217
Exhibit 520g PS Form 4241, <i>Rural Delivery Statistics Report</i>	218
Exhibit 520h PS Form 4003, <i>Official Rural Route Description</i>	220
Exhibit 520i PS Form 4241-A, <i>Rural Route Evaluation</i>	221
Exhibit 520j PS Form 8127, <i>Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment</i>	223
Exhibit 531.12a PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e Certificate	225
Exhibit 531.12b PS Form 1314-A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate	225
Exhibit 532a PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e Certificate	229
Exhibit 532b PS Form 1314 with Data Filled In	229
Exhibit 532c PS Form 1314-A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate	230
Exhibit 532d PS Form 1314-A with Data Filled In	230
Exhibit 545a Recording Daily Overtime	234
Exhibit 545b PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e Certificate	235
Exhibit 546 FLSA Code Guide	236
Exhibit 554 Regular Classification Chart	240
Exhibit 561 Daily and Hourly Rate	245

Exhibit 562 FLSA Code A	246
Exhibit 563 Rural Carrier Compensation	248
Exhibit 563.3 Second Trip Rate and 8127 Time	251
Exhibit 564 FLSA Code N Compensation	252
Exhibit 571a EMA Code E — Rural Carrier Furnishes Own Vehicle	262
Exhibit 571b EMA Code G — Rural Carrier Uses a Government Vehicle	263
Exhibit 571.1 PS Form 1314, <i>Compensation EMA Code E</i>	263
Exhibit 571.2 PS Form 1314, <i>Compensation EMA Code G</i>	264
Exhibit 572a PS Form 1314, <i>Route Deviation— Under 40 Miles</i>	266
Exhibit 572b PS Form 1314, <i>Route Deviation</i> — Over 40 Miles	266
Exhibit 573.1 PS Form 1314, <i>Use of Government Vehicle</i>	267
Exhibit 573.2 PS Form 1314, <i>Use of Employee Vehicle</i>	268
Exhibit 573.21 Auxiliary Route with Assigned Government Vehicle	269
Exhibit 575a PS Form 1314, <i>EMA for Nonrural Employee</i>	270
Exhibit 575b PS Form 1314, EMA for Nonrural Employee Using Government Vehicle	270
Exhibit 576.2 PS Form 1314, <i>Recording EMA</i>	272
Exhibit 576.3 Auxiliary Assistance On An Overburdened Route	272
Exhibit 581.12 SickLeave (K Route)	274
Exhibit 581.132 Holiday Worked	275
Exhibit 581.133 Holiday on Relief Day	276
Exhibit 581.142 Relief Day	277
Exhibit 581.152 Free Saturdays	278
-	

Exhibit 581.16a Military Leave	279
Exhibit 581.16b Military Leave for Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier	280
Exhibit 581.161a Military Leave Without Pay for Regular Rural Carrier	280
Exhibit 581.161b Military Leave Without Pay for Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier	281
Exhibit 581.17 Other Paid Leave	281
Exhibit 581.18a PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e <i>Certificate</i> — Example 1	283
Exhibit 581.18b PS Form 1314-F, <i>Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate</i> — Example 1	283
Exhibit 581.18c PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate</i> — Example 2	284
Exhibit 581.18d PS Form 1314-F, <i>Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate</i> — Example 2	284
Exhibit 581.18e PS Form 1314, <i>Regular Rural Carrier Tim</i> e <i>Certificate</i> — Example 3	285
Exhibit 581.18f PS Form 1314-F, <i>Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate</i> — Example 3	285
Exhibit 581.18g PS Form 1314-F, <i>Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate</i> — Example 4	286
Exhibit 581.3 Auxiliary Rural Carrier Leave	288
Exhibit 582.22 Court Leave for Part-Time Flexible	289
Exhibit 582.331 Acts of God	291
Exhibit 583.2 Continuation of Pay	293
Exhibit 584.1 Limited Duty	295
Exhibit 587.2 Regular Carrier Training	298
Exhibit 587.3 Replacement Carrier Training	299
Exhibit 587.32a Route Not Served in Past Twelve Months	300
Exhibit 587.32b Route Not Served in Past Twelve Months (continued)	300
Exhibit 589.2a Duplicate PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)	302

Exhibit 589.2b Original PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)	302
Exhibit 589.2c PS Form 2240-R, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)	303
Exhibit 592.11a Original PS Form 1314	305
Exhibit 592.11b Original PS Form 1314-A	305
Exhibit 592.11c PS Form 2240-R, <i>Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form</i> 1314	306
Exhibit 592.11d PS Form 2240-RA, <i>Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314-A</i>	307
Exhibit 621.17 An Example of How to Reconstruct Missing Timecards	312
Exhibit 622.31 Totaling PS Form 1230-A, Timecard	315
Exhibit 622.41 Posting Time on the Front of the Timecard	316
Exhibit 622.51 Nonscheduled Crossfoot Worksheet	318
Exhibit 622.52 Recording Nonscheduled Crossfoot Hours	318
Exhibit 622.61 Verifying Timekeeper Totals	320
Exhibit 622.62 Timecard Verification Checklist	322
Exhibit 622.63 Properly Totaled Timecard for Employees Who Are Required to Sign the Timecard	323
Exhibit 712.2 Preparing PS Form 2240 to Adjust PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B)	327
Exhibit 712.3 Preparing PS Form 2240 to Adjust PS Form 1230-C	328
Exhibit 721.34 Making a "Pay" Adjustment	331
Exhibit 722.31a Making a "Leave" Adjustment from a PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B	334
Exhibit 722.31b Making a "Leave" Adjustment from a PS Form 1230-C	335
Exhibit 722.31c Adjusting Annual Leave Hours Used on STTQ	336
Exhibit 723.31a Adjusting a Work Hour Related Entry for a PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B	339

Exhibit 723.31b Adjusting a Work Hour Related Entry for a PS Form 1230-C	340
Exhibit 723.31c Adjusting Hours Used Outside Schedule on STTQ	341
Exhibit 723.32 Adjusting for Overpayments	342
Exhibit 723.33 Adjusting for No Pay	343
Exhibit 724.31 Making an Adjustment for Incorrect Higher Level Pay	346

Thispage intentionally left blank

# 1 Overview

### 110 Introduction

111 Purpose

#### 111.1 Recording Time and Attendance

The purpose of this handbook is to provide a detailed description of the procedures that timekeepers and supervisors must follow when recording time- and attendance-related information on time cards.

#### 111.2 Instructions

These instructions establish official time and attendance procedures for all postal installations including Headquarters and Headquarters-related units that use manual timekeeping procedures. The procedures related to the use of the Electronic Time Clock (ETC) system are provided by the help screens available within the system and the user's guide. It is not the intention of these instructions to amend or conflict with the provisions of the collective bargaining agreements negotiated between the Postal Service and officially recognized employee organizations or with policies contained in the *Employee and Labor Relations Manual* (ELM) or other manuals.

#### 111.3 Systems Integrity

The payroll system has been designed with the necessary controls to ensure that all employees are properly paid. Payment is in compliance with the requirements of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). The integrity of the system depends upon the degree to which timekeepers and supervisors comply with these procedures. Therefore, it is extremely important that supervisors, timekeepers, or other personnel strictly follow these instructions and procedures.

#### 111.4 Related Instructions

This handbook is to be used with related instructions that may appear in the following:

- a. Postal manuals.
- b. Postal handbooks.
- c. Postal Bulletin items.
- d. Management instructions.
- e. User's guides.

#### 112 System Overview

#### 112.1 Rural Carrier Procedures

The procedures for handling rural carrier time and attendance are unique and are explained in chapter  $\underline{5}$ .

#### 112.2 Time and Attendance Data Collection

The Postal Service Time and Attendance Data Collection system has five distinct parts:

- a. *Headquarters* develops policies and procedures to be followed both in collecting time and attendance data and in calculating the pay due employees.
- b. Eagan Accounting Service Center (ASC) is responsible for receiving and processing time and attendance data from field offices; processing the data and calculating the pay due an employee; preparing and distributing employee paychecks to the proper postal facility; and, where necessary, processing adjustments to an employee's pay.
- c. *Area offices* are responsible for administering the system throughout the respective areas.
- d. District offices are responsible for collecting time cards from post offices and other installations at the end of each week; inputting time card data; transmitting time and attendance data to the Eagan ASC; and answering questions that may arise regarding time and attendance policies and procedures.
- e. Post offices and other postal facilities have the day-to-day responsibility for ensuring that the policies and procedures outlined in this handbook are followed; issuing paychecks; and, where necessary, initiating adjustments to an employee's pay.

#### 112.3 Time and Attendance Documents

There are four primary documents that are used to report time and attendance information:

- a. PS Form 1230, *Time Card* is used to report an employee's time for a particular week of a pay period. The time card is provided to the installation by the Eagan ASC and has the employee's name and other indicative data preprinted on the form by the computer.
- b. PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card* (Other Service) is used to report an employee's time whenever the employee works in a higher level position; works in a transferred hour status; is loaned to another installation; or is in a training status. PS Form 1230-C is also used as a replacement time card when the preprinted time card is lost or damaged or whenever a new employee joins the Postal Service. Each installation should have a supply of blank PS Form 1230-Cs. The indicative data on PS Form 1230-C must be entered manually.
- c. PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate* is used to report time for employees serving as rural carriers.
#### 112.4 Employee Classifications

The Postal Service workforce is composed of the following eight types of employee classifications:

- a. *Full-time regular schedule* are career annual rate employees assigned to an established work schedule of 40 or more hours per service week. These include full-time bargaining unit employees, executive salaried employees, and full-time salaried nonbargaining unit employees.
- b. *Part-time regular schedule* are career hourly rate employees. These include part-time regular bargaining unit employees and part-time salaried employees who are assigned to an established work schedule of less than 40 hours per service week.
- c. Full-time flexible schedule are converted part-time flexible employees. When provided under the craft bargaining unit agreement, the senior part-time flexible employee is converted to full time after performing duties for at least 40 hours a week, 5 days a week, over a period of 6 months. Full-time flexible employees have flexible reporting times, flexible nonscheduled days, and flexible reporting locations within the installation depending upon operational requirements as established on the preceding Wednesday.
- d. *Part-time flexible schedule* career hourly rate bargaining unit employees available to work flexible hours as assigned by management during the course of a service week.
- e. *Casuals* hourly rate nonbargaining unit employees that have a noncareer appointment not to exceed two 90-day terms of employment in a calendar year and for no more than 21 days during the Christmas period. These employees are used as a supplemental workforce in accordance with the collective bargaining agreements.
- f. *Temporary* hourly rate nonbargaining unit employees who perform nonbargaining duties. They have a noncareer appointment for a period of up to, but not in excess of, 1 year.
- g. *Transitional* hourly rate bargaining unit employees with a non-career appointment not to exceed 359 days. This category of employee is applicable only to jobs covered by the American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO (APWU) or National Association of Letter Carriers, AFL-CIO (NALC) agreements.
- h. *Rural carriers* are covered by unique timekeeping procedures discussed in chapter <u>5</u>.

#### 112.5 Indicative Data Codes

There are five codes that are used by the payroll system to calculate an employee's pay. Each of the codes is preprinted on the employee's PS Form 1230 time card or on the payroll exception reporting time sheet.

The codes must also be used whenever a PS Form 1230-C time card is prepared.

- a. *Rate Schedule Code (RSC)* represents the salary schedule used to pay the employee. <u>Exhibit 112.5a</u> is a listing of rate schedule codes and a description of the employees who are covered by each code.
- b. Designation code is a 2-digit number indicating the type of position to which an employee has been assigned so that the proper salary accounts can be charged. <u>Exhibit 112.5b</u> is a listing of the designation codes. As shown in <u>Exhibit 112.5b</u>, the designation code can also be used to determine whether an individual is a full-time, part-time regular, part-time flexible, casual, temporary or transitional employee, or rural carrier.
- c. Activity code is a 1-digit number that supplements the designation code within a designation. The activity codes permit the accumulation and reporting of data for various management uses. Exhibit 112.5b also lists the activity codes.
- d. Labor distribution code (LDC) is a 2-digit number used to identify the major activity of the employee. This code is used to compile workhour, labor utilization, and other financial reports for management use. The 4-digit Functional Operations Number (FON) code is used for the same purposes as the LDC code.
- e. Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) code classifies the assigned position occupied by an employee. The following three codes are used to identify an employee's FLSA status:
  - (1) Code E FLSA exempt (not covered by FLSA) position.
  - (2) Code N FLSA nonexempt (covered by FLSA) position.
  - (3) Code S FLSA special exempt (not covered by FLSA) position. Unlike regular exempt employees, FLSA Code S employees may be eligible for pay for workhours in excess of their normal schedule *providing certain criteria are met*.

#### Exhibit 112.5a Rate Schedule Codes

Rate Schedule Code	Salary Schedule	Comments
Α	Mail Transportation Equipment Centers	MTEC Craft Employees Grades 1-10
В	Auxiliary Rural Carrier, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Relief, and Rural Carrier Relief	Rural Craft Employees Grade 5
С	Mail Equipment Distribution Centers	MEDC Employ ees Grades 01-10
E	Executive & Administrative	Noncraft Management Grades 1-27 Casual Employ ees Grade 7
F	Postmasters (A-E)	Noncraft EAS Grades 51-55
G	Postal Nurses	Nurse Craft Employees Level 1
Н	Inspectors	Inspectors (PCES) Positions I & II
К	Headquarters Operating Services Division	HQ Craft Employees Grades 1-9
L	Postmaster Replacement	Postmaster Leave Replacement Employees
М	Mailhandler Craft	Field Craft Employees Grades 3-6
Ν	Information Service Center Craft	ISC Craft Employees Grades 6-23
Р	Postal Service Craft, PS (APWU)	Field Craft Employees Grades 1-10
Q	City Letter Carriers (NALC)	Field Craft Employees Grades 1 and 2
R	Rural Carriers	Rural Craft Employees Grade 5
S	Postal Career Executive (PCES)	PCES Employ ees Positions I & II
Т	Tool and Die Shop Craft	Field Craft Employees Grades 4-11
U	Attorney Pay	Attorneys Grade 01
Х	Inspector General Executive	Office of Inspector General
Y	Postal Police Officers (PPO)	Craft Employees Grade 6
Z	Inspector General	OIG Lev els 61-64, 71-73

#### Exhibit 112.5b (p. 1) Designation and Activity Codes

	F	Regular	Workforce			Suppleme	ntal Workforce	;
Employee Category	Management and Supervisory	Full- time	Part-time Regular Schedule	Part-time Flexible Schedule	Temporary	Casual	Transitional	Relief/ Replacement
	•		•	CAG A	•			
Field District Manager/ Postmaster	08-0							
				G A through L				
Postmasters	08-0		38-0		58-9			58-0
Officers-in-Charge	88-0							
BMC General Managers								
Managers and Supervisors <sup>1</sup>	09-0							
Prof. Administrative and Technical <sup>2</sup>		19-0						
Medical Officers/Head Nurses	09-0		39-0					
Nurses (bargaining)		11-1		41-1		61-1	1	1
Clerks		11-0	31-0	41-0		61-0	81-0	
Mail Handlers		12-0	32-0	42-0		62-0		
City Delivery Carriers		13-4	33-4	43-4		63-4	83-4	
Vehicle Operators		13-5	33-5	43-5		63-5		
Special Delivery Messengers		14-0	34-0	44-0		64-0		
VMF Mechanics and Analysts		15-1	35-1	45-1		65-1		
VMF Garagemen and Jr. Mechanics		15-2	35-2	45-2		65-2		
VMF Administrative	05-3	15-3	35-3	45-3		65-3		
Maintenance- Building Services	06-6	16-6	36-6			66-6		
Maintenance- Building & Plant Equipment	06-7	16-7	36-7			66-7		
Maintenance-Postal Operating Equipment	06-8	16-8	36-8			66-8		
Maintenance- Administrative	06-9	16-9	36-9			66-9		
Regular Rural Carrier		71-0						
Temp Relief Carrier <sup>3</sup>								70-0
Temp Relief Carrier <sup>4</sup>								70-1
Sub RC Serving Vacant Route								72-0
Substitute Rural Carrier		1		1				73-0
RCA Serving Vacant Route								74-0

1. Does not include supervisor in certain maintenance activities (See DAs 05-3, 06-6, 06-7, 06-8, 06-9).

Field Nonbargaining Nonsupervisory positions. 2.

З.

Temp Relief Carrier — 359 day appointment. Temp Relief Carrier — 359 day appointment — not to exceed 180 days worked in a calendar year. 4.

#### Exhibit 112.5b (p. 2) Designation and Activity Codes

	F	Regular	Workforce			Suppleme	ental Workforce	e
Employee Category	Management and Supervisory	Full- time	Part-time Regular Schedule	Part-time Flexible Schedule	Temporary	Casual	Transitional	Relief/ Replacement
		•	CA	GAthroughL	_	•		
Rural Carrier Relief								75-0
Rural Part-Time Flexible								76-0
Auxiliary Rural Carrier								77-0
Rural Carrier Associate								78-0
RCA Serving Auxiliary Route								79-0
CAG M-Z E	Excluding 'S'-Hea	dquarte	rs, HQS Admi	nistrative Su	pport Facilities	, Regional a	and District Offic	xes
All Employees	11-9	11-9	31-9	41-9	51-9	61-9	81-9	
			CAG S-Ins	pection Servi	ce Field			
Postal Police Officers	17-9	17-9		47-9				
Inspectors	08-9	08-9						
Non-Inspectors	11-9	11-9	31-9	41-9	51-9	61-9		

## 113 Timekeeping Organization

113.1 Overview

#### 113.11 Functional Areas

The timekeeping organization in a postal facility involves four functional areas:

- a. The postmaster or installation head is ultimately responsible for the accuracy of the entries on a time card; ensuring that the time and attendance data are totaled correctly and properly dispatched at week's end; distributing paychecks to employees; and, maintaining an up-to-date list of persons authorized to initial time cards.
- b. The supervisor schedules employees for work; monitors and, when required, acts on the day-to-day recording of time by individual employees; acts on all requests for leave; provides appropriate documents supporting time card entries to the timekeeper; and is responsible for ensuring that the timekeeper complies with the procedures in this handbook.
- c. The timekeeper totals clock rings each day and at the end of the week; assigns the correct leave and hours codes to each employee's reported time; and, maintains the necessary forms that support certain time card entries. The timekeeper should be a career postal employee.
- d. The adjustment clerk assists in adjusting an employee's pay.

#### 113.12 Delegation of Timekeeping Function

In delegating timekeeping functions, postmasters or installation heads should make an effort to ensure that individuals responsible for processing personnel documents or distributing paychecks are not involved with recording time and attendance information.

In smaller installations that are unable to observe this division of responsibility, the official in charge is personally responsible for recording

time and attendance information for all employees and distributing paychecks.

- 113.2 Privacy Act Considerations
- 113.21 Disclosure

Time and attendance records contain information about individuals. As such, they can be handled and disclosed only in accordance with the Privacy Act. (See *Administrative Support Manual* 13.)

113.22 Privacy System

An individual's time and attendance records are maintained within the Postal Service as the Privacy System titled USPS 050.020, *Finance Records* — *Payroll System*.

### 114 Division of Timekeeping Responsibility

#### 114.1 Supervisor Responsibilities

For purposes of timekeeping, a *supervisor* is defined as the person responsible for directing an employee or group of employees in the performance of their duties. The supervisor is responsible for:

- a. Controlling employee access to time cards and badges.
- b. Making certain the employees clock in and out according to their assigned schedules.
- c. Approving all daily clock rings, which the time keeper has totaled, for full-time and part-time regular employees, and which deviate from the scheduled tour by more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes). (See <u>143</u>.)
- d. Approving all daily clock rings that the timekeeper has totaled for part-time flexible, casual, temporary, and transitional employees.
- e. Acting on all leave requests.
- f. Acting on all requests for temporary schedule changes.
- g. Completing supporting forms as required by established procedures.
- h. Verifying and dispatching time and attendance data to the district or Eagan ASC.

#### 114.2 Timekeeper Responsibilities

The timekeeper is the person who is responsible for keeping records of the time worked and the leave requested by employees. The timekeeper could be the postmaster, supervisor, or any other person whom the installation head designates. The timekeeper is responsible for:

- a. Preparing time cards and/or other approved media for use by the employees.
- b. Computing daily and weekly totals and recording entries where required.
- c. Examining time cards and other records pertaining to hours worked, absences, and leave balances, making correct entries on time cards and other records and verifying that data input through the timekeeping system is correct.

- d. Maintaining files of forms that support time and attendance entries.
- e. Assisting the supervisor in timekeeping functions as the supervisor may require.
- f. Assisting in the preparation of adjustment requests.
- g. Answering time and attendance inquiries.
- 114.3 Other Timekeeping-Related Activities
- 114.31 Designation of an Adjustment Clerk Postmasters and installation heads will designate an "adjustment clerk" responsible for assisting employees, timekeepers, and supervisors in making adjustments to pay or leave.
- 114.32 Time Card Custodian

Postmasters and installation heads will designate a "time card custodian." The time card custodian is responsible for maintaining files of time cards and supporting forms for prior pay periods. This responsibility should be given to an employee not personally engaged in preparing or approving time cards, processing personnel documents, handling payroll listings, or distributing paychecks. At installations with a manager, Finance, an employee of the accounting unit would be designated as custodian. At post offices where the postmaster is the only supervisor, a senior clerk should be designated as custodian. The custodian for returned time cards must be designated in writing. The postmaster in CAG K (having revenue units of 36 to 189) offices is designated as the custodian of returned time cards.

# 120 Time Cards and Supporting PS Forms

The following chart lists time cards and supporting forms used to record and document time and attendance, and the exhibits that illustrate them.

Time Cards		
Exhibit	PS Form	Title
Exhibit 120a	1230	Time Card Week 1 & 2
Exhibit 120b	1230-C	Time Card — (Other Service)
Exhibit 120c	1230, 1230-C	Clock Ring Side of Time Card
Supporting PS Form	s	
Exhibit	PS Form	Title
Exhibit 120d	1234	Utility Card
Exhibit 120e	3971	Request for or Notification of
		Absence
Exhibit 120f	3972	Absence Analysis
Exhibit 120g	1723	Assignment Order
Exhibit 120h	1221	Advanced Sick Leave Authorization
Exhibit 120i	1224	Court Duty Leave — Statement of
		Service
Exhibit 120j	3973	Military Leave Control
Exhibit 120k	2240	Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustment Request
Exhibit 1201	7020	Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor
Exhibit 120m	3189	Request for Temporary Schedule
		Change for Personal Convenience
Exhibit 120n	1377	Request for Payment of Postmaster
		Replacement and/or RSC F
		Postmaster Changes
Exhibit 120o	3981	Standard Roster
Exhibit 120p	1017-A	Time Disallowance Report
Exhibit 120q	1017-B	Unauthorized Overtime Record

#### Exhibit 120a PS Form 1230, *Tim*e Card

The time card is a record of the employ ee's service during a week of any given pay period. The indicative data across the top of the time card will be preprinted at the Eagan ASC. Detailed procedures for completing the front of the time card are in chapter 6, <u>Totaling Timecards</u>.



#### Exhibit 120b

#### PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card* (Other Service)

PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card (Other Service)*, is used whenever an employee works in a higher level status. It is also used for new employees who do not have a PS Form 1230, *Time Card*, and to replace time cards that are lost or destroy ed. In most cases, the timekeeper will copy the indicative data directly from PS Form 1230. Detailed procedures for using this time card are found in chapter 4.



#### Exhibit 120c Clock Ring Side of PS Forms 1230 & 1230-C

This is the clock ring side of PS Forms 1230 and 1230-C time cards. This side is used by employees to record their daily clock rings and service hours. Timekeepers will total or extend each employee's clock rings each day by using the various columns. The boxes at the top of the time card are used only for totaling the time cards at the end of the week. Procedures for completing this side of the time card are in chapters 2, 3, 4, and 6.



This box is for the initials of the person verifying at the end of the week that time card entries were made in accordance with established procedures and that the totals are correctly stated.

#### Exhibit 120d PS Form 1234, Utility Card

This form is used whenever an employee is required to make more than four clock rings in a given day. It is also used whenever an employee works in a transferred, loaned, or training status.

MAME	-			TILITY	CARE	2		_	_	_	1	1)
NAME												
SSN												The supervisor writes in this information for each employee who
CHEC	KONE	( ^)										needs to use a Form 1234.
TE	ANSE	R D	TRAIN	ING	DL	ANEL		EXTRA	CLO	KRIN	3S	
REC	ULAR	ASSIG	NED P	OSITIO	N	TEN	PORA	RY ASSI	GNE	D POSI	TION	
NTLE						TILE						
SSWCT	100	Pl,	18.	PP	WE	DESIAC	T LD	C ML	10	pp	WK	
	2-10	NOTE		porting tempor				raining"		-		
64	war	P/		_	ches					-		
45 10,050 10,050	HOLEN	α.	ID LEAN	AL.	MONUM	MIN	OF	OLCOX HO	<b>3</b> 15			The supervisor writes in the day of the week that the clock rings are for. If
		0	1.00	DO	_	_		messor	•			required to approve any clock rings,
				0		-						the supervisor must also initial this
						0.440T		GARTH	0	00.75		box.
	(JOP			Z				whether 1	_		-	7
				9	-	-						
						-			_			
						06841017		ULICI TAK	1			The employee records clock rings jus
100	(M96-			S		- 10		erhold int				> as if he or she were using the 1230 or
		-		SEN	1	_		-				1230-C time card.
				D	F	114017		11.001 718				
м.	1407							100,0007			-	
	162.	198		_	-	-		1000				Timekeepers will extend the clock
				0	-	-	_					rings each day just as they do on the
						BLAMD?	-	15441754				1230 and 1230-C time card. After
н.:	194	9		5		-	0.0	1016(11)00	-	-		extending the clock rings on the 1234 timekeepers are to add them to the
				PDO	-	-		-				corresponding daily clock rings on the
				0		-						1230 or 1230-C and enter the
					1	BUAND?		344754				combined total in the appropriate space on the 1230 or 1230-C.



#### Exhibit 120e (p. 2) PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*

The reverse side of PS Form 3971 is used, where necessary, to document employee requests for sick leave. Detailed procedures for using this form are in chapters  $\underline{3}$  and  $\underline{5}$ .

During This Absence, I Was Incapacitate	ed for Duty by:	Leave Types (Intomatio	n Ciniy)			2019年	Year	
Sickness     On-the-Job Injury	Undergoing Medical, Dental, er Defical Examination or Treatment	Lazva Туре	Time Card Code	PSDS Code	Schedular	Beneficial Beneficial	int.	Ficture
	(Job setatos)	AL-FMLA	85/01	32	-00	i Sat	111	FIGUR
Diff the-Job Injury	Undergoing Medical, Dental, or	SL-FMLA	36/02	33		01		
Pregnancy and Confinement	Optical Examination or Treatment	LWOP ~ FMLA - Part Day LWOP ~ FMLA - Full Day	39/06 60/06	36		Sian		-
Exposed to a Contagious Disease	(Mot job related)	LWOP Lieu of Sick Leave	99/50	20	_	5.0		
During This Absence, I Was Unavailable	o for Duty Because:	LMOP - Profered	00/00	-21		\$501 03		
Bick Leave for Dependent Care	Placement of a Child with Employee	LWOP - Personal Reasons	96/60	- 22	-	Tue	-	-
Bith of Child - Bondrig	for Adaption or Foster Care	LWOP - Part Day LWOP - Full Day	.59 60	23 29		04		
Additional Information Regarding Denial		LWOP - AWDL	29/60	24		Wed		
일을 같은 것 같은		LWOP - IOD (Not FMLA) - OWCP	49	25		05 Thur	<u> </u>	-
Employee Not Eligible - Less than :		EWOP - Maternity	39/60	26		05		
Employee Not Eligible - Not Employ		LWOP - Suspension LWOP - Usion Official	56/50	27		Fit		
Employee Has Exhausted FMLA En		LWOP - Suspension Pending		- 40	-	07		_
Absence Not for a Covered Condition	oh,	Termination	03/02	20		Sat		
Absence Not for a Covered Family I	Member.	Continuation of Pay - USPS	71	03 34	-	Sun	-	-
Requested Documentation Not Prov	vided.	Continuation of Pay – USPS-PMLA Continuation of Pay FMLA/OD-OWC	71/00	36	-	03	_	
Documentation Provided. Does Not	Meet Criteria for FMLA Protection	Court Duty	61	04		Mon		
Additional Occumentation Required		Miltory Leave	-67	.06	-	10 Tue	-	-
		Postmaster's Organization	30 69	00		11		
		Blood Donor Leave Other Part Leave	-86	09		Wed		
		Convention Leave	66	12		12		
		Acts of God	78	-13	-	Thur		
	is exhibited by 39 USC 481, 1001, 1008, 1006; 9	Veteran's Funeral Relocation	86 80	10 15		Fit		-
	plon will be used to grant or deny your request for a disclosed under fink routine alsos given in Privacy	Civil Deferrie	37	10	-	14		
Act system notices USPS 060.020 and USPS	\$20,070 (see opponds of Administrative Support.	Civit Disorder	81	17				
Morual of, if you wish to obtain a copy of these of this funn to yoursary. If this information is not	notices contact year personnel office). Completion : provided, official leaves may not be granted	Voting Lasive	35	78				
PS Form 3971, April 2001 (Page 2			_		_			_

#### Exhibit 120f (p.1) PS Form 3972, *Absence Analysis*

This form is used by supervisors to track the leave record of their employees. The front side of PS Form 3972 provides information to assist management in completing the form.

100000000	States Posta ence Ana		Employee	the North				(#)			Employ	te ID		PayLos	ation	
Leave	Year 2000					.im	struction	18			<u> </u>			1		
This B review	the codes below at Leave Act (FM one may also be of attendance, o when side of this	LA) and with used on an o commendation	"U" when a origoing be	disence sis On	the record	ins their To clock	unerhed this form	unci on i . Ine en	Form 30 ployee	<ol> <li>Post s superir</li> </ol>	d antritica risce reco	nal quar ords alto	tere II c endersce	iccumsta related	nces wa actions:	ene.
Abs Arm Arm Adm Com	ent from Schedule ent Willbout Leave uni Leave init Leave In Lieu initiative Leave fersation of Pay of Leave	5 A0 AL	4. ** 8	E E L	mengeni antily Mi toliday L ate Repi envice Wi VVC3P at Alitary L	odical L Awin prting fhoat Pr Lieu of	oave Ad ty SL	FHUU	WOP WDP*		Slick II Wate	entrer De entrer De ories, be opinie in	are a	icit anpe friction A	SA. SA.OC coto lea a made	NO
	Pay Perio	and a second	1		ansary is	Week				-	1100000		Nosk 2			
No.	From (Dates)	To pheter	Set	Sin	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thur	Fri .	Sort	Sue	Man	Tue	Wed	THE	Fri
2	Jan. 1	Jan. 14	H	2	3	4	5	8	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	Ľ
3	Jan. 15	Jan. 28	15	16	H H	þe	19	20	번	22	E	쩓	23	26	27	E
4	Jan. 29	Feb. 11	29	36	91	1	2	13	4	5	1£	Y	8	9	10	ľ
5	Feb. 12	Feb. 25	12	13	14	18	16	17	18	he	20	) H	22	E	24	P
6	Feb. 26	Mar. 10	128	27	28	29	1	2	3	4	Į0	6	7	0	9	Ľ
7	Mar. 11	Mar. 24	17	12	19	14	15	[16	<u>h7</u>	18	10	50	21	22	23	B
8	Mar. 25	Apr. 7	128	26	27	28	29	[90	[31	1	2	3	4	5	6	L
9	Apr. 8	Apr. 21	E	9	tó	11	12	13	14	18	he	117	<u>lse</u>	<u>tra</u>	50	E
10	Apr. 22	May 5	22	23	24	25	[26	27	28	29	30	1	2	3	4	1
11	May 5	May 19	le	7	8	9	[10	11	12	15	14	15	10	17	18	ľ
12	May 20	June 2	20	21	22	25	24	28	26	27	20	129 11	[50	<u>[21</u>	1	P
13	June 3	June 16	3	4	5	6	2	e	8	he	<u>tr</u>	12	ta	14	15	Ľ
14	June 17	July 30	10	18	<u>te</u>	20	21	22	23	24	25	20	27	28	b	E
15	July 1	July 14	1	2	3	H	5	e	7	8	9	10	11	12	12	Ľ
15	July 15	July 28	<b>HS</b>	16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	26	26	87	2

#### Exhibit 120f (p. 2) PS Form 3972, Absence Analysis

The reverse side of PS Form 3972 contains additional pay periods and allows space for supervisor comments.

	18	Trakyes's Aver	171			lap	ve bel	ances,	includ	ing FN	ILA an	f sick i	aava k	or depe	andent	care.
	Ply Perio	and the second se				Week 1			1				Week 2			
Nits.	From (Date)	To (Date)	Bat	Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Dur.	- Pit	Sai	39.81	Man		Wet	That	Fil
17	Jul. 29	Aug. 11	29	E	21	1	5	2	4	15	6	7	8	6	10	<u>h1</u>
15	Aug. 12	Aug. 25	12	<u>h</u> a	14	15	16	<u>87</u>	ta.	TÝ	20	51	22	22	24	25
19	Aug. 26	Sopt. 8	50	52	28	29	20	<u>Þi</u>	1	2	3	I4 H	6	[ê	17	6
20	Sept. 9	Sept.22	8	ha	11	12	13	14	115	100	157	16	H9	50	21	22
21	Sept. 23	Dot. 6	23	24	25	26	p	28	[20	30	Ľ	2	5	4	15	6
22	Oct. 7	Oct. 20	<u>I</u> y	đ	II H	10	11	Ŀz	13	14	15	16	17	10	19	20
23	Oct. 21	Nov. 3	<u>P1</u>	22	23	24	25	24	27	28	29	20	Bi	Ľ	2	3
24	Nov. 4	Nov. 17	4	5	6	V	8	19	10	H	12	12	14	13	18	17
25	Nov. 18	Dec. 1	18	te	20	21	22	23 H	24	25	26	27	28	23	30	1
26	Dec. 2	Dec. 15	Z	D	4	16	8	Ľ	8	10	10	11	42	U	114	35
01	Dec. 16	Dec. 29	10	Ľ	18	<u>ju</u>	20	21	22	23	24	[25 H	54	127	25	29
	Albendarus	Raided Actions	A Doles	(Bee D	stuctio	ins/	-	-	Inviewit	10 6400	rvisor's	Comm	erts, 54g	prature	& Date	
			28/29/0417	11. Ce 1. Ce				Jan.				0-0.00		1000		_
	_							Feb								_
								Mars	h							
		_						April	6	_						
								Mey	2							
				_				June	F.							
								July								
								Aug								
							ļ	Sep	E)							
								Oct.	_		_	_				
								Nov	-	_	_		_	_	_	
								Dec.								

#### Exhibit 120g (p. 1) PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*

This form is used by supervisors to assign employees to higher level details, training sessions, postmaster replacement, postmaster relief (CAG K offices only) and to loan employ ees to other postal installations. Detailed procedures for completing this form are in chapter <u>4</u>. It is the source of information for most cases when a PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card* — (*Other Service*), is prepared.

location.		Employe regular v				Schee	tule Coo	)/A code, Ll de, level an agular positi	d pay		
	STATES	signment O	rder	worksee	it and sad	a nerv to FLS	A control not	inde of (peid) PLS or, Remittently on his			
To: (Name)	4		Position		-	Employe		and appropriate the second	pp	PSD5 Entry	
						11			Day.	Init.	Hrs.
		1		1		Plome In	etallation		Sat		
	e Regular Tour 💙	Off Days Sat. Sun. Mon.	FLSA E/N	Des/Act Code	LDC	Rate Sched.	Level	Pay Loc.	01 Sun 02		_
Begin Tour Lunch-Out	Lunch-Retn. End Work	Tues, Wed. Th.		55556		Sources.			Mon 03		
a second as a	💙 You Are As	signed and Directed	to Purfor	m the Dute	is as Fol	tovisi: 🗸	the me	Second S	Tue		
Position Title	W/III SAN ASIN	FLSA Workweek*	FLSA E/N	Des/Act Code	LDC	Rate Schod.	Level	Pay Loc.	04 Wed 05	-	_
	4	5 1							Thut		
V Assig	nment Tour V	Off Days	Location	(Give exa	of works:	te. Il route,	Finance	No.	06		_
Begin Tour	Lunch Retr.	Sat/ Sun. Mon. Tues. Wed. Th.		give numb	un:)		•		Fn 07		
Lunch-Out /	End Work	Fill Wed. In.					17		Sat		_
	Beginning of Assignmen	* 🖤	and the second	💙 Аррл	oximata B	Ending of A	ssignmen	17	08 Sun	-	_
Date /			Date**				Time	MA /	00	_	
	010000	PM	1	-				V PM	Mon 10	_	
Reasons for Aksig	nment	1		Applicable		ee Notified	has Western	/ the	Tue	-	_
D Other (Ekplay	the Vacancy	Scheduled	Tot W	eek Rece	ting Cha	nge (Not Fe	equired to	r clerk	11		_
- 7		Day off	/craft	if distabled t	a nonb	argaining p	osition.)		Wed 12		
1	Annual Leaver	le.		/				1	Thur		
/	Sick Leave	Detail	D Non	bargaining	Employe	e Given 7 1	Days Nots	ce \	13		
1	-	-	-1		1				Fil 14		
Supervieler's Signa	dure /	Date	Employ	e's Signati	ini /		Date			Contina on Rev	
			1		_	1	1		1		-
PS Forth 1723, Ja	inuary 1995 (Older Edit	one Not Usable)		1		1			Origing Copy to		
Title of the pos that the employ has been temporarily assigned.		code, Er dule wo level of ar	ork sch	a's off da adule in t position,		end and	inning a ing date times c ignment	Fina and loca as inst of the t. only	ance n ation o allation emplo / in loa ations	umbe f the h born yee (i ined h	r and owing ised

#### Exhibit 120g (p. 2) PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*

The reverse side of PS Form 1723 provides instructions for completing the form.

1. Purpose.	Complete this form to record management-directed assignment changes involving:	PP	PSDS Entry	
	a. Temporary assignments to perform duties other than those in employee's official job description,	Day	hit.	Hours
	including higher level and training assignments. b. Scheduled hours and/or days off when schedule change is not posted.	Set 01		
		Sun 02		
<ol><li>Frequency.</li></ol>	Prepare a newform for each accounting period.	Man 03		
3. Approvals.	Assignments and changes may be approved by immediate supervisor.	Toe 04		
4. Signatures.	If employee is unable to sign the form, the supervisor should indicate and also identify how	Wed 05		
	the employee was notified in the employee signature space.	Thur OG		
		Frit07		
		Sat 08		
		Sen 09		
		Man 10		
		Tue 11		
		Wed 12		_
		Thur 13		
TransFORMPS	SForm 1723, January 1995 (Reverse)	Fri 14		_

Exhibit 120h

#### PS Form 1221, Advanced Sick Leave Authorization

his form is used whenever an eligible employee anticipates using, over an extended period of time, more sick leave than he or she has available. Detailed procedures to be used in completing this form are in chapter 3. An employ ee cannot have more than 240 hours of approved advanced sick leave at any time. The district office is responsible for sending PS Form 1221 to the Eagan Accounting Service Center.

INSTRUCTIONS: Original to Minneapolis Ar			ersonnel folder after
completion of time entries Post Office, State and ZIP Code	n. Dete	Finance No.	
Employee'sName(Last,first,middlainitial)	Puy Loc.	Social Security No.	Date Entered on Duty
Advanced SickLauve Bagins (Dats)	Advanced Sick Leave End	i(Date)	No.HoursAuthorized
Advanced sick leave for shove employee for detes and hours listed is hereby authorized.	Signature of Installation He	nd	Date
Renarks (Donatanter medical information)			

#### Exhibit 120i PS Form 1224, Court Duty Leave — Statement of Service

This form is used to document time spent on court duty in a state or local court. The district of fice should be contacted when employ ees perform service in a federal court. Detailed procedures for completing PS Form 1224 are in chapter 3. \_

Employee: Read E	LM-516 and HBK F-21,	Time and Atlandance, Subchapte	r 350. Il you are excus	ed from court duty to	r sll, or a part, of anyday on which			
may rep	fort for work and perfort	n any appreciable part of your reguly your installation head or designee	aarly scheduled tour, yo	u are obliged to repr	ort. Heve this form completed by a			
From (Installation He	sod or Designee)		Dete	1	Employee's SSN			
To (Employee report	ting for aburt duty)		Roster Designation and Poertion Title					
Court Officer (Co	implete items 1-6)			The second second	the second s			
. Total Days Serve	đ. 2.:	Total Days Excused*	3a. Gross Fees Paid	1 1	3b. Gross Travel Amount Paid			
. Signature of Cou	n Otlicial		5. Title of Court Offic	Sal and Court Name				
Dates Served	Dates Excused*	Hour of Day Excused	Dates Served	Dates Excuse	Hour of Day Excuses			
				-				
	-		-	-				
	-	-	-	-				
	_							

# Exhibit 120j PS Form 3973, *Military Leave Control*

This form is used by eligible employees to support requests for military leave. Detailed procedures for PS Form 3973 are in chapter 3.

im	e of Gr	npiloy	100	-	-			-	_		_	-	Postal Installation											
ici.	é Srici	inty N	ombe	-	-	-	_	_	-		-	_	Desig	rato	Code		Py	y Los	añon	_	-	Fist	cal Ye	ki -
	internal Al							_			1													
								_	_		_	Pay Pe			_	_				1000		_	-	
	2	3	4	5	6	7	. 0	8 1	0 1	11 1	2 11	14	16	28	17	18	19	20	21	- 22		24	25	26
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	0	9 1	0 1	11 1	2 13	14	15	18	17	18	19.	50	21	22	23	24	25	26
	Itary	Loove	for L		6 Norea		0	9 1		11 1	2 13	14	15	18	17	18	19.	50	21	22	23	24	25	.26
ieik	illary Ital Al	Econo owani Time	tor Lico. Emg	iloye	dores 93	ment 176	a Hours Empl	(22)	vorke	days)			15	16	17	18	19	50	21	22	53	24	25	26
. M	illary Ital Al	Econo owani Time	tor Lico. Emg	iloye	dores 93	ment 176	Hours	: (22 i cyses	vorke	days)	larkhe	surs Pay Per		18	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26

#### Exhibit 120k

PS Form 2240, Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustment Request

This form is used, depending on the situation, by the timekeeper or adjustment clerk to correct an employee's pay, leave, or deductions. Detailed procedures for completing PS Form 2240 are in chapter 7.

			Salary	Advance	Adjustment Informa	mion			
Issuing Finance No.	Year	PP W	MR C	ause Code		of Advance	Cash. Check No	. or Money	Orther No.
	channel .		-	T - Salary	Check Not Received	4			
and the second second	<u></u>	an an an	Sec.		Check Substantially				
hereby certify that I have check that reflects the ap							is amount in the ca	riculation o	f the salary
				0.030.043	10-1010-000				
Employee Signature and	Dataz							Ineco	
To: 🖕								Pione	ssel by
1000					80				
								Ven	PP
									T
								AD	Pesso
								Code	
Employee's Name		D/A	RSC	Level	Finance No.	Socia	Security No.	Yr,	PP W
		1.1			and a train	1.1.1			
	57 Holi	day sa	Holiday	19 Part	Day do Full Day	di Cout	da Guar	Card 52	Work
Card Type	War		Leave +	LWC		+ Laisve +		Type	Hours
Card Type	111	1 1	41	111	1 1 1 1	1111	1111		111
1230 Onla	43 Pen	ally	-	65 Mee	ting #6 Converts	on 67 Miltary	68 Guar. O.T.	53	Overtime
Vork of Leave Hours		dime -		Time		+ Leave +			
	111	1 1	11	11	1 1 1	1111	1111	TI	111
1230-C Dniv	69 Boo	d Donier 70	Stewards	71 Cor	tol 49 LWOP o	n 73 Out at	72 Sunday	54	Night
éeur Employee or	Lan	ne +	Duty Time	Pay	OWCP	- Schedule	Prent Pits.	1 -	Work
teplacement Cerd	111	1 1	1.1	111	1 1 1	1111	1.1	*	1.1.1
Righer Level	2 74 Chr	atres		<u> </u>	and the second		76 Non. Sched	TYPE	Annual
04036336341111112	Wor		12	<b>T</b>	100		XIFT HL +	CARD	Leave
Card Type Must Be Entered & Flight and Must Match the		11	11	1.1	1 1 1 1	1111	1111	3	111
Agnal Record Pail,	98 HL I		91	83	95 Duel				Side
	Cod	e R9C	EVEL	HIL	DJA				Leave
			1	LO					111
Remarka	10		-	_	-	252	10 1		
Return to: Sissuing office	controlista this	- Information	-			Ene	loyee's Signature a	and Date	
denius beend over	Constraints the					0.0	where a champer of	our code	
						Adju	stment Cierk's Sign	sature and	D-409
						App	oving Officer's Sig	nature and	Dute

#### Exhibit 120I

#### PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor

This form is used by the supervisor to permit an employ ee to leave a workroom floor area without clocking out. Specifically, it is used to record steward's duty time, meeting time, and administrative leave due to civil disorder. Detailed procedures for completing PS Form 7020 are in chapters <u>2</u> and <u>3</u>. (PS Form 7020 is also used for nontimekeeping purposes not discussed in this handbook.)

SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER	1.0724	RVISOR'S TIALS	TIME
LEAVE UNIT	•		
ARRIVE	•		
LEAVE	•		
RETURN TO UNIT			
STEWARD'S DUTY TIME MEET	NGTIME	OTHE	RTIME
REASON FOR ABSENCE			
SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR INSTRUCTIONS			
	ORIZED AS	SENCE FROM	WORKROOM FLOO

#### 120

#### Exhibit 120m

PS Form 3189, Request for Temporary Schedule Change for Personal Convenience

This form is used by eligible employees to request a temporary change in their regular work schedule. The appropriate union steward must agree to the request before it is submitted for supervisor action. Detailed procedures for completing this form are in chapter  $\underline{2}$ .

nporary change in my re through	gular schedule f	rom
through		
Change Schedule To:		-
BT-		
ET-		
SDO-		
e granted, I will not be er d outside of and instead	ntitled to the pays of my regular so	ment of chedule
Social Security No.		Pay Location
request.		
	Date Signer	đ
Processing Date	PSDS Tech	n Initials
	Date Signer	d
	BT- ET- SDO- e granted, I will not be er d outside of and instead Social Security No.	BT- ET- SDC- e granted, I will not be entitled to the pay d outside of and instead of my regular so Social Security No. Date Signed re request. Date Signe Processing Date PSDS Tech

Exhibit 120n

PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or RSC F Postmaster Changes

This form is used by CAG L postmasters to authorize salary payments for their leave replacements. It is also used by CAG L postmasters to record overtime. PS Form 1377 should be submitted to the designated data entry site at the end of each week that it is used. Detailed procedures for completing PS Form 1377 are in chapters 2, 3, and 4.

	ca Slata				-	entre			nse NJ	mber		Posts	nasteris	SSN			Y	857	20	bol	Weak
oetmaiet	ber'e Mart	HE .			RSIC	Leve	64 ) 	LT	Wo	rk Wee	er's Aut ik by Da I Hundri	y in	Sat	at Moo		Tua	M	led	Tru	1	Ŧċ
2 = (W)	a the dail (ofk wortime	blocks.			atmusta nuni LV K LV	e its alt	84912				replace VLWSF		uses, a			5 0/0 W			I holds	ry we	ek.
Seh	landay	1	Sunda	v .	1	Mond	biv	-	-	Tupar	tav	1.0	Wednes	iday	-	Thur	edev		-	Fré	EWV.
2		52	1	11	52	I.	1	1	57	4	11	72	1	11	52		1		52	1	11
1	11	56	1	1	55	ì	Ì	Î	55	i	L i	20	Ŧ	Í i	35	Ľ,	1	ī	56	1	1 i
·	L	μ	1	r	Þ	ß	1	E		1	Ĺı	Þ	1	11	Þ	1	1	1		1	11
1	- 31		117				1				1			10							t o
V atur po plain ct	biar beau	n in a p	ald Aserv te, hour	 s station s for m	a for MH Hitings	 (, Salu Indior	trait	y with ning	be cha	 rged a	i Code	86 (00	l ur Làon	 et.	E	1		1		1	1 1
oplain ct	FY that	n, overtin	ne, haun	s for m	eetings :	n di or	trait	y Hđi /	be cha	 rgevi a	i Code	56 (CO	 w Lów	। । <del>ज</del>		1		1		1	1.1
soluin of	FY that	i the ab	iove en	u for m	are col	mect.	1160	Signat		 ngent a	Code	56 (CO	l ur Loov			-	8	Dates		1	
CERTI	thar leave	i the ab	iove en	u for m	are col	mect.	1160	sgna Gale		l rgevi a l	Code	86 (CO	1 			-		Datio		1	1 1
CERTI	FY that	the ab	iove en iove en i Onov i I I	Poste	are col	mentor mentor	(1761	Signal Gale	78	1	1	86	 # Loor	t			8	1	Pay	   	 
CERTII CERTII CERTII Deficit	FY that CTAPS (	the ab	iove en iove en i Onov i I I	Poste     	are col	mentor mentor	(1761 (2 764	Signal Gale	78	1	-     -	86	1	lacame	er's Se	- I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	  Yes	1	Pay	   Fek	
CERTII ar PC-C bellan	FY that CTAPS F     CTAPS F     CTAPS F 	the ab	i Onty I Onty I I Name	Poste     	are col	mect.	(1761 (2 764	Signal Gale	78	1	-     -	86	l Der Rep	lacame			  Yes	1	Pays Put		
CERTII CERTII I CESTIN Saturato Saturato	FY that CTAPS F     CTAPS F     CTAPS F 	the ab	i Oniti	tries Posta   Hinto y	are col sasses M 50 50 52	mact. I I Mond	(2 700	Sgnar Gale	1178) 78 11/200	] Tuesd	l   m say	86 52	 Iter Rap	laceme day	32	Thort	  Yes	1	Pun 52	Fek	
CERTII ar PC-C I EBIO Structure Structure CERTII	IFY that CTAPS ( CTAPS ) ( CTAPS ) (	the ab	i Onio       Sinfold Nuema Bunda     Districts	Poste   	are con ane con source M 50 and A	mact. None J Dent J	(2 (2 (2 (2 (2 (2 (2)))))))))))))))))))	Signation of the second	1.0 m	 Tases   rd set	l   m say	86       vestman       12       nd is r	 iter Rup     entiller	lacemu day 1 1 1 1 2 10 pt	52 Jyme	There   nt for	 	1	Fun 57 5 sho	Fek	
CERTI CERTI CENTI Samuelo Ban 2	FY that CTAPS ( )     FRIDA Propise Wrday	the ab	i Onio       Sinfold Nuema Bunda     Districts	Poste   	are con ane con source M 50 and A	mact. None J Dent J	(2 (2 (2 (2 (2 (2 (2)))))))))))))))))))	Signation of the second	1.0 m	 Tases   rd set	say Nice a	86       vestman       12       nd is r	 iter Rup     entiller	lacemu day 1 1 1 1 2 10 pt	52 Jyme	There   nt for	 	1 hours	Fun 57 5 sho	Fek	

#### Exhibit 1200 PS Form 3981, *Standard Roster*

This form is used to list employees assigned to a particular workgroup or time card rack. Time cards received from the Eagan ASC should be checked against this list to ensure that a time card has been received for all employees requiring a time card. A PS Form 1230-C should be prepared for any employee who did not receive a time card.

Flack No.	Employee Catego	ey .	Standard Ro	No. Emplo	yees in Group	Report to		
hadula	Basta	T	0.000					
	oegin	tour	OUT to Lu	non	Heturn fr	om Lunch	End	Tour
foektlays								
	-							
Holktey'		10	-			5 0		_
	894	Schame	Scheduled	10.	rrai .	0.94	Column	Scheitule Off
			CHI I					OW
		-						
_		-						
	-	-	-	_		-		
		-			_			
_	-	-						
	1	1		_				
				-				
								-
	_						_	
	-	-					-	
	Pack No.  hedule  fockdaye  arteday  sanday  heiday  Neove	hedule Begin Kektaya Iaturtay Santay folistay	Hack No.         Employue Catagory           Inedule         Begin Tour           teckdays         Inedule           laturday         Inedule           sandary         Inedule	Hack No.         Employue Category         Tour         Tota           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lu           textolaryin	Hack No.         Employue Category         Your         Total No. Employue           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lunch           feekdays         aturday         aturday           sandary         biology         biology	Rack No.         Employee Category         Tour         Total No. Employees in Group           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lunch         Return fr           lockdays         aturday         aturday         aturday           lockdays         aturday         aturday         aturday	Pack No.         Employue Category         Tour         Total No. Employoes in Group         Perport to           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lunch         Return from Lunch           feekdays         aturtay         aturtay         aturtay         aturtay	Rack No.         Employee Category         Tour         Total No. Employees in Group         Report to           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lunch         Return from Lunch         End           Inedule         Begin Tour         Out to Lunch         Return from Lunch         End           Intertay         Intertay         Intertay         Intertay         Intertay         Intertay

U.S. Postst Service Standard Roster

PS Form 3981, December 1996

Exhibit 120p (p. 1) PS Form 1017-A, *Tim*e Disallowance Record

This form is used by management to record disallowed time. Procedures for completing this form are in <u>146</u>.

ne D	isall	al Service OWARCO	Re	cord			Post Office		Enploym	ee D7ks. Employee Name	
Dale	Vone	Pay Period	Work	Daiy	Tstal Clock Time	Total Disatiowed Time	Supr's Initials	Date Employee Notified	Code	Remarka	
19	2	3	43	g	U	1	- 0		ŤŌ	THE REAL PROPERTY OF	
-	$\left  \right $								$\left  \right $		
_		ļ	_								
			-						+		_
				_							
											_
-	$\left  \right $										_

Exhibit 120p (p. 2) PS Form 1017-A, *Time Disallowance Record* 

The reverse side of PS Form 1017-A provides the codes needed in column 10 on the front side of the form.

PSDS Offices
Codes:
99 Unauthorized early begin tour ring - no work performed before beginning of four.
91 Unauthorized late and your ring - no work performed after and of your,
92 Unnuthorized short lunch rings - no work portormed during afficial lunch paried.
93 No lunch dock rings input - no work performed during utilisis lunch period.
94 Enoneous daily clock ring adjustment - time not worked.
95 Ermneous biodge card used - time not worked.
96 Reserved for future use.
97 Unauthorized early begin tour ring and an unauthorized late and tour ring - no work performed before the beginning of tour and no work performed after the and of rour.
98 Unauthorized short lunch rings and unauthorized take end tour ring - no work padormed during official lunch period and no work participated after the and of tour.
Timecard Offices
Codes:
A Unauthorized early begin tour ring no work performed before beginning of tour.
B Unsufficienced late and tour ring - no work performed after the and of tour.
C Unsuthorized short lunch sings - no work performed during afficial lunch period.
Note: Only when a supervisor observes, or has reason to know, that an employee did not work, while
"on the clock," may the supervisor disallow any such time that the employee recorded. The supervisor must document the basis for any such disallowance.

30

# Exhibit 120q (p. 1) PS Form 1017-B, *Unauthorized Overtime Record*

This form is used by management to record unauthorized ov ertime. Procedures for completing this form are in 146.

		d Service		Reco	ord		Post Office		Employan ID No.	Englique Nerra
Date	Year	Pay Partial	Wast	Day	Total Dyurticse	Amount Unsufforited	Supvia Iotšala	Deta Employee Notified		Bemarks
8	2		4	10.8.10			00000000			10
_		_	-						-	
_		_				-				
-				_						
_	$\square$	-		-	_		-			
_										
		-								
_				_						
				_		1			-	

#### Exhibit 120q (p. 2)

#### PS Form 1017-B, Unauthorized Overtime Record

The reverse side of PS Form 1017-B provides information to assist management in completing the form.

		Unauthorized Overtime
Definition		Undernoiszeg Oversine
	Unauthorized scheduled to	dovertime is time that an employee, without price authorization from a supervisor, works in excess of the at
	')   Beed	use work was performed, that time must be paid as unauthorized overtime.
	"(i) If a s	upervisor did not observe or have reason to know that no work was performed by an employee while, "on the ," that time must be paid as unauthorized overtime.
	supe	work was partormed, and the supervisor observed or hed reason to know that no work was partormod, the resor must deallow that time, and record it on Form 1017-A, <i>Time Disallowance Record</i> , and take oppropriate other action.
	"Note: in co	ch of these unauthorized eventime situations the supervisor must document the concremce on this form and bein optical connective action.

# 130 Time Cards

131 Use of Preprinted Time Cards

#### 131.1 Description

A preprinted PS Form 1230 is generated for each employee assigned to a manual timekeeping office. The record is established in the payroll system as a result of a PS Form 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*. Time cards are sent from the service center to the facilities (except for CAG L offices [less than 36 revenue units]) so as to arrive during the week before they are to be used. At larger facilities, the main office is responsible for dispatching time cards to the proper pay location.

#### 131.2 Importance of Using Preprinted Time Cards

A preprinted time card must be used only for the employee whose name is printed on the card and only during the week and pay period printed on the card.

<sup>132</sup> Purpose and Use of Blank Time Cards

#### 132.1 Description

PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card (Other Service),* (Exhibit 120c) is to be used in situations where a preprinted time card is not available. PS Form 1230-C is a blanktime card with a yellow stripe at the top of the front side of the card.

#### 132.2 Determining When Blank Time Cards Should Be Used

#### 132.21 When to Use PS Form 1230-C

There are four situations when PS Form 1230-C time cards are to be used:

- a. To record time for an employee working in a higher level status. (See chapter <u>4</u>.)
- b. To record time for a new employee whose PS Form 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, was not received at the information service center in time to prepare a preprinted time card. (See chapter <u>4</u>.)
- c. To replace a preprinted time card that is not received for an employee who is on the payroll. (See chapter  $\underline{4}$ .)
- d. To replace a preprinted PS Form 1230 that has been damaged or lost. (See chapter  $\underline{4}$ .)
- 132.22 When Not to Use PS Form 1230-C

PS Form 1230-C is not to be used to correct a time card that has erroneous information preprinted on it, nor is it to be used to correct a time card from a prior pay period or week.

## 133 Sorting Time Cards by Pay Location

133.1 General

Pay location codes are used primarily for distributing time cards and paychecks at postal facilities. The pay location code is a 3-digit number established by facilities having more than one work center. Normally, facilities with fewer than 50 employees should not need a pay location identification code. When frequent pay location changes are expected, a single code should be assigned and further distribution of time cards and paychecks should be handled internally.

The person designated by the installation head as being responsible for receiving the preprinted time cards from the Eagan ASC will review the cards to ensure that all of the cards from each pay location are grouped together. (In most cases, the Eagan ASC will have presorted the cards in pay location number sequence and in employee Social Security number sequence within each pay location.) If time cards do not show pay location, it is this person's responsibility to sort the time cards into work center groups.

After this review is finished, the time cards should be distributed to the individual responsible for time keeping duties at each pay location or work center group.

Until the time cards are actually placed in the racks for employee use, they must be kept in a secure location that limits access to authorized persons only.

133.2 Adjusting for Incorrect Pay Location Number

If an employee has been permanently assigned to a pay location that is different from that which is preprinted on the time card, then the correct pay location number should be entered in block 98 on the front of the time card (PAY LOCATION CHANGE). This will alert the input person at the data entry site to make the correction. Always show three digits, such as "012" (not "12"), "140," "221," etc. (See Exhibit 133.2.)

Exhibit 133.2

Example of How to Change an Employee's Pay Location

If the employ ee's pay location preprinted on the top line of the time card has been permanently changed, the individual responsible for distributing time cards to the pay location at the installation should enter the correct pay location number in block 98, PAY LOC CHANGE.

123 MCPHERSON	ST	PLSA N	0A 167	100	Real P	00328	st)	Passion Ho	BOOML SECURITY NO	- E	m 99	1
123 MOPHERSON		58 (194)		3700		60 .400	10	+ 61 CO.MT	444-55-6666 + 62 100 +	52	9 10	+
WEEK		43 PENS	1 -	65 W/154	1	68 140er	-	+ 67 HUMAY	+ <u>68</u> -	4		10
	<u>B9</u> where source =	70 1700	-	71 CONTROL	+	43 CHOP		+ 73 00000	72 Production	54	1	1
	74 voir -	F			-				0 <u>y5</u> (6010CHZ) +	55		+
TIME CARD		APR.						35 Par 45 Death	- 29 Owen	56	A.	+
PS FORM 1230	EMPLOYEE'S SIGN	ATURE (C	NLY WHE	NREQUE	0)			TIMEREEPER'S	and the second se			-

### 133.3 Arranging Time Cards Within Pay Location

Timekeepers at each pay location are responsible for reviewing the time cards and comparing them with PS Form 3981, *Standard Roster*, to ensure that there is a card for every employee. The cards should be organized according to how they will be racked. Although there is no required method for organizing the time cards, it is recommended that they be arranged alphabetically by last names. This method will best ensure that employees can quickly find their cards in the rack.

### 133.4 Marking Nonscheduled Days for Each Employee

The next step in preparing the time cards for use by the employees is for the timekeeper to review each employee's work schedule for the upcoming week. The timekeeper should indicate on the time card those days that the employee is not scheduled to work by doing the following (shown in <u>Exhibit</u> 133.4):

- a. Enter a diagonal line across the area where clockrings would normally be required.
- b. Enter the code NS in the SCHED block on the far left of the clock ring side of the time card even if the employee works on that day.

#### Exhibit 133.4

Indicating an Employee's Nonscheduled Workday

If an employ ee is not scheduled to work on Saturday and Sunday, the time card should be marked as shown. EnterNS in the SCHED box (indicating a nonscheduled day) and draw a diagonal line through the clock ring section.



### 133.5 Identifying Time Cards Requiring Special Handling

Some time cards require special timekeeper or supervisor attention. These include time cards for employees who are in a "continuation of pay" status, employees on "maternity leave," or employees who require a PS Form 1230-C *Time Card (Other Service)*. The procedures for these time cards are in chapter <u>3</u>.

133.6 Placing Time Cards and Employee Badges in Racks

## 133.61 Employee Badges

All references to time cards in this section are also applicable to employee badges.

#### 133.62 Timekeeper Responsibilities

The timekeeper should organize the time cards to make clocking in and out as efficient as possible.

133.63 Supervisor Responsibilities

It is the supervisor's responsibility to control employee access to the time cards. Supervisors must not permit employees to dock in earlier than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) before their tour is scheduled to begin, and no later than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) after the tour is scheduled to end. The supervisors have the additional responsibility to ensure that those employees required to clock in and out for meal periods do so within the allotted time. Supervisors must take all necessary actions to restrict employee access to the time cards before the scheduled tour begins.

133.64 Overtime or Out-of-Schedule Status

When supervisors have scheduled employees to work overtime or in an out-of-schedule status, the controls on clocking in and out should be adjusted accordingly. Employees must be credited for all work performed whether the work has been authorized or not.

# 140 Recording Time

- 141 Who Must Record Time
- 141.1 Employees Who Are Required to Use a Time Clock References to time clocks are also applicable to employee badge readers (EBRs). References to clock rings include time entries that are recorded electronically, mechanically (using a time clock), or manually (written in).

#### 141.11 Bargaining Unit and Casual Clock Rings All bargaining unit and casual employees are required to use time clocks (if available) to record clock rings on their time cards. For rural carrier timekeeping procedures, see <u>141.22</u> and chapter <u>5</u>.

141.12 Time Clocks Not Available If time clocks are not available, employees required to record clockrings must write in their clock rings each day, in blue or black ink, in the dock ring spaces on the back of the time card. (See Exhibit 141.13.)

#### 141.13 Supervisor's Entry of Employee's Clock Rings In certain situations, such as travel or assignment away from the time card location, the employee's supervisor may write in the daily clock rings for the employee. In such cases, the employee must submit a completed PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, and the data must be verified to ensure compatibility with the previously submitted PS Form 1230 and/or 1230-C. PS Form 1234 must be filed with the original PS Form 1230 and/or 1230-C.

#### 141.2 Employees Who Are Required to Record Daily Clock Rings Employees who are required to record daily clockrings but who, at the

discretion of local management, may record them electronically, mechanically (using a time clock), or manually (written in), include:

- a. FLSA exempt employees whose schedule and position includes eligibility for premium pay.
- b. Nonexempt EAS employees (excluding casuals).

When daily dock ring entries are written in, they should be written in blue or black ink, in the dock ring spaces on the back of the time card. (See Exhibit 141.13.)

141.21 When Supervisor Records Daily Clock Rings

In certain situations, such as travel or assignment away from the time card location, the employee's supervisor may record the employee's daily dock rings.

Exhibit 141 Recording Time

This exhibit shows which employees are required to record daily clock rings and sign their time cards. All employees must record leave hours on PS Form 3971 and enter the appropriate leave hours on their time card or other approved media (such as timesheets or EBRs).

	Daily clock rings required?	Must employee sign time card?
FLSA exempt		
PCES Employ ees	Ν	Ν
Postal Inspectors	Ν	Ν
Attorneys (RSC U)	Ν	Ν
SMD Mgmt Interns/Trainees (RSC J)	Ν	Ν
EAS Employ ees		
Lev el 24 and abov e	N	N
Lev el 23 and below	N <sup>1, 2</sup>	N°
FLSA nonexempt		
EAS employ ees	Y <sup>2</sup>	N <sup>3</sup>
CAG L Postmaster/Leave Replacements	(see 147)	•
Bargaining Unit Employees <sup>4</sup>	Y <sup>5</sup>	Ν
Rural Carriers	(see chapter 5)	

1. If schedule and position include premium eligibility, daily clock rings are required.

2. When daily clock rings are required, they may be recorded electronically, mechanically (using a time clock), or manually (written in) at the discretion of local management.

3. If the time is written in, the employee must sign the time card.

4. Also includes casual employees.

5. These employees are required to use a time clock. If a time clock is not available, clock rings must be written in.

#### Exhibit 141.13

Example of Clock Rings That Have Been Manually Recorded

This time card shows how time is manually recorded. Note that all time has been converted to hours and hundredths of an hour by using Appendix <u>A1</u>.



141.22 Rural Carriers

Rural carriers must write in daily entries on PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report,* which is the official timekeeping document for rural carriers. The timekeeper or supervisor then transcribes totals to PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate,* or 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate,* before either form is dispatched to the DDE/DR site for processing. The rural carrier must sign PS Form 4240 and initial PS Form 1314 or 1314-A. (See chapter <u>5</u> for more information about rural carriers.)

141.23 Postmasters in CAG L Offices

Postmasters in CAG L offices are not required to record time on a time card. When they take leave or otherwise use a replacement, they will use PS Form 1377, *Request for Replacement and/or RSC F Postmaster Changes.* 

141.3 Employees Who Are Not Required to Record Daily Clock Rings

The following employees are not required to record daily clockrings:

- a. PCES employees.
- b. Postal inspectors.
- c. Attorneys (RSCU).
- d. Exempt employees in Headquarters and Headquarters field units.
- e. FLSA exempt employees in grades EAS 24 and above.
- f. Other FLSA exempt employees whose schedule and position does not include premium pay eligibility. (Certain employees in this category are eligible for overtime during the designated Christmas period. These employees must record daily clock rings for those weeks in which overtime may be earned.)
#### 141.31 Only Leave Entries Are Required

Only leave entries are required for the above employees. These leave entries must be entered by the timekeeper, as shown in <u>Exhibit 141.31</u>. All leave entries must be supported by an approved PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*. The leave entries are necessary to charge the leave to the proper accounts and to maintain correct leave balances. FLSA exempt employees can be identified by the E on their preprinted time cards in the box to the right of the NAME box.

#### Exhibit 141.31

Example of a Completed Time Card for Employees Who Are Required to Record Leave Only This is an example of a properly completed time card for employees who are not required to record daily clock rings. The leave hours are entered in the appropriate column in hours and hundredths (e.g., 8 hours is entered as 08.00). The timekeeper must initial all leave entries.



## 142 Attendance Rules and Assignment Control

#### 142.1 Applicable to Employee Badges

All references to time cards in this section are also applicable to employee badges used in automated timekeeping systems.

142.2 Reporting for Duty

#### 142.21 Employees Required to Use Time Clocks

Upon arrival, employees required to use time clocks must clock in at their scheduled reporting time and report to their work location ready to work. Employees must not be permitted to clock in more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) before their scheduled reporting time nor more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) after their scheduled reporting time.

#### 142.22 Time Card as Assignment Card

After an employee has clocked in and placed the time card back in the rack, the time card serves as an assignment card indicating that the employee is assigned to and working at the particular work center.

#### 142.23 Mealtime

At mealtime, employees (except for city carriers) are to clock out at a master or auxiliary location. If an employee is to return to the same work location after the meal period, the employee must place the time card in the designated rack. If an employee has been assigned to report to a different work center after the meal period, the employee must put the time card in an out box. The supervisor where the employee docked out is responsible for sending the time card to the new location. Clocking in from a meal period at a master or auxiliary location follows the same steps as for clocking in at the beginning of the tour. It is the supervisor's responsibility to see to it that employees clock in from meal periods as close to the designated end of the meal period as possible.

- 142.24 Employee Time Card Retention In no case should an employee retain the time card after clocking in or out unless given specific authorization from the supervisor to do so.
- 142.25 Supervisor Must Identify and Remove Time Cards of Employees Who Did Not Clock In

As soon as possible, but no sooner than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) after the tour is scheduled to start, the supervisor will be responsible for identifying the time cards of those employees who did not clock in and removing those time cards from the rack.

142.3 Call Ins

#### 142.31 Unscheduled Absence Procedures

Each supervisor must designate a person to whom employees are to call in notice of an unscheduled absence. This individual is responsible for initiating PS Form 3971 and for forwarding it to the appropriate timekeeper within 30 minutes of the absent employee's scheduled reporting time. The procedures for completing and handling a PS Form 3971 for a call in are outlined in Exhibit 142.31.

#### Exhibit 142.31 PS Form 3971, For Call In

Employee's Name (Last, fest, ESSEN, SUE P.	MJ	Social Security No. 999-88-777		ate Submitted 3 04/01/00	No. of Hours Reque 8	(11) PP	Year	
Installation (For PM leave, sh BIG APPLE, NY	ow city, state, an	nd ZIP code) (4) N	S Day P	15 1 16	From Date Hour	(12) Day	Int	Hour
Time of Call or Reques	Scheduled Re			333 110 Toended)	04/01/00 08 Thru Date Hour	00 Sat		
07:50 AM	0800	porting Tim 8 Employee Can Be 8 (555)555-5	555 (9	D No (10	04/01/00 16	50 13 Sun		
Type of Absence		n (Far official use only)	Revised	Schedule for (Date)	Approved in Advance	e Mon		
Carrier 701 Bule	and the second	Leave (CA1 on file) cod Sick Leave (1221 on file)		(16)	Yes N	Tue	-	-
LWOP (See revente)	and the second second	y Leave (Orders reviewed)	) Begin W		-	04 Wed	-	-
X Sick (See reverse)	For Court	Leave (Summons reviewed)		00		05 Thur	-	-
Litte COP	100 C	r Level (1723 on file)	Lunch-C	ut.		06		
Bemarks /Do not enter medic		aining Testing, Qualifying (Memo on Ne)	Lunch-ir			Fn 07		
Hemana (Lio dai brian medic	ar mormasony	(17)	End Wo	<b>x</b>		S.M. DB		
		0	Total Ho	us		Sun 09		-
I understand that the annua	I leave authoriz	ed in excess of amount available to	me during	the leave year will	be changed to LWO		+	-
Employee's Signature and Da	te o	Signature of Person Recording Absence	and Date	Signature of Super-	viter and Date Notify	10 Tue	-	-
Sue P. Essen	(18)	AL Settrer	(19)	m.	P. Lox (2	D 11		
		COLUMN STREET,				Wed 12		
Approved, not FMLA*	Approved (See Publi			23213		Thư 13		
2		ication 71) Noted on Reven	586. S			Fri	-	-
Disapproved (Give reaso	n)*:			THE REPORT OF		14		

#### 142.32 PS Form 3971 for Unscheduled Absence

The timekeeper must initiate a PS Form 3971 for employees who do not call in unscheduled absences before or after their scheduled begin tour time. These employees will be identified by the supervisor as stated in <u>142.25</u>. The procedures for completing and handling a PS Form 3971 for a no call are outlined in <u>Exhibit 142.32</u>.

When an employee calls in, either for an unscheduled absence or as tardy, the PS Form 3971 must be completed as follows:

- a. *Employee receiving call in* must complete items 1 through 10, 17, and 19 and forward the PS Form 3971 to the timekeeper.
- b. *Timekeeper* must attach the PS Form 3971 to the employee's time card.
- c. Supervisor must check with the timekeeper.50 hours (30 minutes) after the beginning of the scheduled tour. He or she will review the PS Form 3971(s) and complete item 20.
- d. *Employee* must complete items 11 through 14, 17, and 18 when he or she returns to work. If the employee is tardy and wishes to request a schedule change, he or she must complete item 16. If the employee is tardy and wishes to request leave, he or she will enter the amount of leave requested in item 11.

#### Exhibit 142.32 PS Form 3971, For No Call

FOOTE, O.N.	. M.U	123-45-678		te Submitted 3 04/01/00	No. of Hours F		pp	Year	
BIG TOWN, NY	ow city: state, an	el ZIP code) (4) Ni	S Day Pag	(5) DM (6)	From Date 1	Hour 12	0ay Sat	int.	Hou
Time of Call or Requise	Scheduled Re 0750	porting Time Employee Can Be Re (555)555-5		(needed)	04/01/00	1650 13	01 5un 02	-	-
Type of Absence	1 <u>22</u> 00 000000	(For official use only)	Revised S	ichedule for (Date)	Approved in A	fvarce	Mon 03		
Carrier 701 Role		.nave (CA1 on file) cod Sick Leave (1221 on file)		(15)	Ves	No No	Tue 04		
LWOP (See reverse)	For Millor	y Leave (Orders reviewed)	Begin Wor	*		1	Wed		t
Sick (See reverse) Late COP	and the second sec	Leave (Summons reviewed)	Lurch-Out			1	Thur		1
Other:	a man and a						06 Fri	-	+
Remarks (On not enter medic	un information)	0	Lunch-In	-		-	07 5m	-	-
		<b>O</b>	End Work				08	_	
			Total Hour	18		100	Bun 09		Ľ.,
		ed in excess of amount available to					Mon 10		
Employee's Signature and De O.M. Foote	18	Separat of Patrice Herritics Atomics AL Seltzer			Aner and Dets N P. Lox		Tup		t
Section in concession, in case						<u> </u>	Wed		
Approved, not FMLA*	Approved, (See Publ			No VE	22.4	L.S. Contraction	Thur 13		
							Fri :		

When an employee does not call in an unscheduled absence or is tardy, the PS Form 3971 must be completed as follows:

- a. *Timekeeper*—must complete items 1 through 6, 10, and 19 and attach the PS Form 3971 to the employee's time card. (He or she will perform this step after receiving the PS Form 3971(s) of employees who have made a call in.)
- b. Supervisor must check with the timekeeper .50 hours (30 minutes) after the beginning of the scheduled tour. He or she will review the PS Form 3971(s) and complete item 20.
- c. *Employee* must complete items 11 through 14, 17, and 18 when the employee reports to work. (If the employee istardy and reports before the timekeeper has completed Step a, he or she must also complete items 1 through 6, 8, and 10.) If the employee istardy and wishes to request a schedule change, he or she must complete item 16. If the employee istardy and wishes to request leave, he or she will enter the amount of leave requested in item 11.

d. Supervisor — must complete items 21 and 22 after proper review and evaluation. If a leave authorization is required, the PS Form 3971 is used as supporting documentation and must be forwarded to the timekeeper. After the leave entry is made, PS Form 3971 must be retained.

#### 142.33 Absent Without Leave

An employee who does not call in is considered absent without leave or permission (AWOL) until the facts in the case are received. The pending AWOL charge should not be entered on the time card at this time. The time card entry should be made after the facts have been received, as described in chapter  $\underline{3}$ .

#### 142.34 Supervisor Responsibilities

The supervisor must check with the appropriate timekeeper .50 hours (30 minutes) after the scheduled tour starts. At that time, the supervisor must review all of the PS Form 3971 call-in notices and sign the PS Form 3971 in the SUPERVISOR NOT IFIED block. The supervisor must then wrap the PS Form 3971 around the employee's time card and either place it in the rack or retain it.

#### 142.35 Storage of PS Form 3971

PS Form(s) 3971 for unscheduled absence and tardy situations must be kept in a secure location to prevent their loss, destruction, or unauthorized use. They should be maintained in a pending file during the employee's absence. When the employee returns to work he or she is required to complete the PS Form 3971 and to give it to his or her supervisor for action. The supervisor is to give the completed PS Form 3971 to the timekeeper.

#### 142.4 Break in Continuous Daily Service

If an employee should break continuous duty more than once during the tour, he or she will have more than four dock rings for the tour. The supervisor must ensure that an employee who has more than one break in continuous duty records the extra clock rings on PS Form 1234. Exhibit 142.4 is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1234, which was used for an employee who had more than four clock rings in a day. An employee who is using PS Form 1234 at the end of his or her tour should clock out on the PS Form 1234 and not on his or her regular time card.

Time Card Entry for Employees Having More Than Four Clock Rings in a Day PS Form 1234, Utility Card, is to be used whenever an employee has more than four clock rings in a day. Employee clocks in on Form 1230 LHOF NTIALS 0. ы 144 ġ. 10<sup>44</sup> Tu in the main office at 10:00 and is directed to report to the East Branch. 22403 GUAROT GUAR THE 1000 1 TUE 1908 8, п AL. INTAS w Employee is given Form 1234 UTILITY CARD time card by his or her supervisor. NAME Alice Petitt 5SN 123-45-6789 Employee: CHECK ONE ( < 1 TRANSFER TRAINING EXTRA CLOCK RINGS LOANED Clocks out on Form 1230 REGULAR ASSIGNED POSITION TEMPORARY ASSIGNED POSITION from main office pay location TITLE TITLE Clock at 10:44. 10.5.1 1DC 99 11-0 45 605 10 5 Clocks in at 10:54 when NOTE: For reporting training hours enter "Training" arriving at the assigned East in the temporary assigned position block. Branch work center. ..... PAID LEAVE ст GLOCK HOURS HW 1850 710 Clocks out from East Branch 1450 work center for lunch. G 1400 SUM TH 1054 Clocks in at East Branch work 4 L center from lunch. Q -1 5. Clocks out at East Branch work center at end of tour. **FR** ZB The supervisor at the East Branch is responsible for returning the employee's Form 1234 to the C home pay location. G G

BTART

PS FORM 1234

Exhibit 142.4

## 142.5 Moving Employees to Another Work Center

If an employee is moved to another work center, his or her preprinted time card should remain at the assigned work center. The employee should be provided PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, by the supervisor so that it can be used to record clock rings at the temporary work center. The employee is to clock out on PS Form 1230 or PS Form 1230-C before clocking in on PS Form 1234. The utility time card must be used to record all clock rings by the employee at the temporary work center. PS Form 1234 may require special handling at week's end as described in chapter <u>6</u>.

## 142.6 Clocking Out at the End of the Tour

Employees clocking out at the end of the tour must follow the same steps as when docking out for mealtime. After the employee has clocked out at the end of the tour and has re-racked his or her time card or placed it in an out box, the time card is withdrawn from the racks or box. It is the supervisor's responsibility to see to it that employees clock out no later than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) after the scheduled tour end. If the supervisor has authorized overtime, extended the tour, or authorized out-of-schedule work, an employee is not expected to clock out when the scheduled tour ends. Supervisors must ensure that employees are instructed not to remain "on the clock" unless specifically authorized to do so by a supervisor. Where employees continue to work contrary to instructions from a supervisor to "clock out," the corrective action is to be of a disciplinary nature. The employee is to be paid for all work performed even if the work is performed contrary to a supervisor's specific instruction. Employees should not be permitted to clockout without the supervisor's specific knowledge.

#### 142.7 Attendance Checks

Periodic unannounced attendance checks must be made at least once every 6 weeks at all units where the time card is used as the assignment card and in other units where the number of employees involved is such that a check would serve a useful purpose. The attendance check provides management with the assurance that employees who are on the clock are accounted for. This procedure provides for group counts on an unannounced basis. The timekeeper is responsible for the following:

- a. Posting to a tally sheet from PS Form 3981, *Standard Roster*, the total number of employees in each pay location being checked.
- b. Sorting and listing the time cards for the employees not on duty for the pay location being checked, counting the time cards listed, and posting the total by pay location to the tally sheet.
- c. Subtracting the number posted from the total number in each pay location. The result is the number of employees, by pay location, that should be on the clock.
- d. Posting to the tally sheet the total number of employees shown by pay location from each supervisor's list received.
- e. Totaling and comparing the number of employees shown on the list for each pay location with the number of employees scheduled. If these

two numbers are the same, no further reconciliation is required, and the lists and tally sheet should be delivered to the supervisor in charge.

- f. Resolving any difference in the number of employees in a pay location by:
  - Rechecking each entry on the tally sheet for those pay locations with differences and, if necessary, verifying the correctness of the summaries on the supervisors' lists.
  - (2) Comparing the names on the supervisors' lists and the timekeeper's list with the names shown on PS Form 3981.
  - (3) Referring any unmatched names resulting from this comparison to the supervisor in charge.

## 143 Tardiness

- 143.1 Time Card Handling
- 143.11 0.10 Hours (6 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time

At 0.10 hours (6 minutes) after the scheduled reporting time, the supervisor must withdraw time cards or badges for those scheduled employees who did not report for duty.

- 143.12 Up to 0.50 Hours (30 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time Handle the time card of an employee who is tardy and who reports to work up to 0.50 hours (30 minutes) late as follows:
  - a. The employee must report directly to his or her supervisor in order to obtain his or her time card.
  - b. The employee may be required or permitted to make up the time by extending his or her regular work schedule for the tour, providing the period of tardiness is without pay. Out-of-schedule premium will not be paid for work extending beyond the regular established work schedule to make up the amount of tardiness. Alternatively, the tardiness can be charged to annual leave, if available; to leave without pay; or to absence without leave (AWOL). In these instances the employee must end his or her tour of duty when the leave charge and work hours equal the total hours of the normal tour of duty (unless overtime has been authorized).
  - c. The employee must initiate PS Form 3971 before the supervisor gives him or her the time card.
- 143.13 More Than 0.50 Hours (30 minutes) After Scheduled Reporting Time

It is not practical to permit an employee to make up time in excess of 0.50 hours (30 minutes). Therefore, the employee will be charged with appropriate leave or AWOL to cover the tardiness. The employee must end his or her tour when the leave charge and work hours equal the total hours of his or her normal tour of duty (unless overtime has been authorized).

#### 143.14 Tour Extension Because of Tardiness

If the employee's tour is extended solely because of tardiness, the employee is not entitled to out-of-schedule premium or Sunday premium, which would otherwise be paid because of the tour extension.

#### 143.2 Restrictions

143.21 Regular Schedule Employees

Only full-time and part-time regular schedule employees are permitted to make up a period of tardiness by extending their tour. The supervisor may exercise his or her own best judgment as to whether the request for an extension should be granted. Part-time flexible, casual, and temporary employees do not have established work schedules. Therefore, record actual total hours and hundred ths worked.

#### 143.22 Unexcused Tardiness

If the tardiness is not excused, appropriate disciplinary action, in addition to leave charge, may be taken.

#### 143.23 Act of God

If the employee is late due to an Act of God, follow the procedures outlined in chapter  $\underline{3}$ .

## 144 Making Daily Time Card Entries

#### 144.1 Hours and Hundredths of an Hour

All daily clockring totals must be recorded in hours and hundredths of an hour as shown in Exhibit 144.1. In offices where time clocks are not available or where the time docks record in minutes, timekeepers must convert time from minutes to hours and hundredths of an hour. See the Time Conversion Table in Appendix A1.

Exhibit 144.1

Total Daily Clock Hours

In this example, the full-time employee had a total clock time of 8.08 hours, but, because of the 5-minute leeway rule, the time is adjusted by the timekeeper to 8.00 hours.



#### 144.2 Calculating Daily Totals

Timekeepers are responsible for adding up or extending the daily dock rings for each employee for each tour. The clockrings on PS Forms 1230 or 1230-C should be combined with any rings on a corresponding PS Form 1234, and the total should be properly entered on the appropriate PS Form 1230 or 1230-C. (See Exhibit 144.1.)

- 144.3 Adjusting for Missing Clock Rings
- 144.31 Special Attention Required

Missing clock rings are a serious matter and require special attention. If a timekeeper discovers that a clock ring is missing from an employee's time card, the timekeeper should call it to the attention of the appropriate supervisor. The supervisor is permitted to manually enter the missing clock ring according to the supervisor's best estimate of the time that the dock rings would have been recorded.

#### 144.32 Missing Clock Ring

If the clock ring is missing because of a mechanical breakdown or the employee mistakenly using another employee's time card, then the supervisor must approve the written-in clock ring by initialing it. However, if the dock ring is missing for any other reason, then the supervisor must also obtain the initials of the next higher level of supervision. In no instance will an installation head be required to obtain a higher level supervisor's initials on clock rings. Exhibit 144.32 demonstrates how a missing clock ring should be recorded.

#### Exhibit 144.32 Examples of How to Record Missing Clock Rings

In this example, the employ ee clocks in at 0400 to begin his tour. He clocked out at 0802 for a meal period. He neglected to clock in from the meal period, but did clock out as required at the end of the tour. J. L. McLure, the employ ee's supervisor, writes in the missing clock ring and his initials indicating his approval of the missing ring. J. M. Freuer, McLure's supervisor, is also required to approve the missing clock ring.

FR	LMOP	0L	8	AL.	40	ж	01	INITIALS 9,2011	12 <sup>50</sup> TH
					_			00.8	0852
THU					-	GUAROT		GUARTIME	4º0 TH
	LWOP	05	કા	AL	0P	HM	10	INITIALS	

## 144.4 Adjusting for Incorrect Entries

If a time clock entry or manual entry appears to the timekeeper to be incorrect, the timekeeper should call the incorrect entry to the supervisor's attention. The supervisor may consult with the employee regarding the correctness of the entry, or the supervisor can determine that the entry is in fact incorrect and that it should be changed. In this case, the supervisor should draw a single line through the incorrect entry, make the corrected entry, and initial it. Exhibit 144.4 shows how this correction should be performed.

145

#### Exhibit 144.4 Examples of How to Adjust Incorrect Clock Rings

In the example, the employ ee mistakenly recorded two rings when he clocked in from a meal period. It is an obvious mistake. The supervisor corrects the error by drawing a single line in red ink through the incorrect ring and initialing the card. The initials for correcting a clock ring should be outside of the INITIALS box.



- <sup>145</sup> Adjusting Clock Rings for the 5-Minute Leeway Rule
- 145.1 General
- 145.11 Two Definitions

It is important that every timekeeper and supervisor understand that the term "5-minute leeway rule" refers to two distinct but related definitions. The 5-minute leeway or deviation rule for clocking purposes is fully explained in 145.12 and 145.13. The 5-minute rounding rule for timekeepers to adjust hours worked to the scheduled tour hours is fully explained in 145.14. The distinction between these two definitions must be understood whenever the reference to leeway or rounding ismade, although the general term "5-minute leeway rule" is used when referring to the overall subject.

## 145.12 Definition of "5-Minute Leew ay Rule"

Although each employee is required to clock in and clock out on time, congestion at time clocks or other conditions can sometimes cause clock time to vary slightly from the established work schedule. Therefore, a deviation may be allowed from the scheduled time for each clock ring up to 0.08 hours (5 minutes). However, the sum of the deviations for the scheduled tour must not exceed 0.08 hours (5 minutes). This "5-minute leeway rule" applies only to full-time and part-time regular schedule employees. Part-time flexible, casual, and temporary employees are allowed the 5-minute privilege for clocking purposes but are paid on the basis of their actual clockrings.

#### 145.13 Leew ay Rule Applies Only to Scheduled Tour of Duty

The "5-minute leeway rule" for timekeeping purposes applies only to the scheduled tour of duty. If an employee works in an "overtime" status by exceeding the scheduled tour hours by more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) that are contiguous with the scheduled tour, the 5-minute leeway rule does not

apply to any clockrings for the entire tour. Employees in this situation are paid for their actual clocktime (unless the time is disallowed as described in <u>146</u>). The "5-minute rounding rule" as explained in <u>145.14</u> does not apply in this situation. However, the 5-minute leeway rule does apply to temporary schedules including any out of schedule premium hours outside of and instead of the employee's regular schedule.

#### 145.14 Definition of 5-Minute Rounding Rule

After extending clockrings, if (in the case of a full-time regular schedule employee) the clockring totals for the tour are equal to or between 7.92 and 8.08 hour, the timekeeper should adjust the time to 8.00 hours. This is known as the "5-minute rounding rule." Only workhours in excess of 0.08 hours (5 minutes) of the scheduled tour hours are considered overtime if the eligibility requirements of 231 are met. If a part-time regular schedule employee's clock time is between 0.08 of an hour less than or greater than his or herestablished schedule, then the timekeeper should adjust the time to the employee's scheduled tour. Supervisors are not required to approve these adjustments. The "5-minute rounding rule" is not applied to situations with a combination of work and leave; with overtime immediately prior or subsequent to a scheduled tour or with overtime resulting from work during an authorized meal period; with overtime during a tour on a nonscheduled day; or with any time for part-time flexible and casual employees. The 5-minute rounding rule will still apply to the regular scheduled tour if an employee has ended his or her regular tour with a clock ring total within the total deviation allowed by the 5-minute rounding rule and then is called back later that same day to work overtime hours, with the callbackbeing considered a separate unscheduled tour of duty.

#### 145.15 Night Differential and Sunday Premium Hours

The "5-minute leeway rule" for night differential and Sunday premium hours requires special attention:

- a. In the case of night differential, the eligible employee is paid night differential for the exact amount of time worked between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. However, in no case can the total night differential hours exceed the total hours for the tour. If the only reason that part of an employee's clock time falls between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. is because the employee clocked in .08 hours or less before 6:00 a.m. or clocked out .08 hours or less after 6:00 p.m., then the employee is not eligible to be paid night differential.
- b. Eligible employees receive Sunday premium for all hours worked during a scheduled tour in which any part falls on Sunday. The amount of Sunday premium cannot exceed the hours worked. If the only reason that part of an employee's clock time falls on Sunday is because the employee clocked in .08 hours or less before the scheduled tour started or .08 hours or less after the scheduled tour ended, then the employee is not eligible for any Sunday premium.

#### 145.2 Special Situations

145.21 Clock Hours Greater or Less Than 8

If a full-time regular employee's clock hours are less than 7.92 or greater than 8.08, then the timekeeper should separate that time card from the others and refer it to the supervisor for action.

145.22 Combination of Work and Paid Leave

On some occasions, an employee may have a combination of work and paid leave. In such cases, the 5-minute rounding rule does not apply and the employee is credited with the actual hours worked. The balance of the employee's scheduled tour is charged to sufficient leave to give the employee credit for the total scheduled tour. For example, if an employee has requested and received approval for 4 hours of annual leave, but then works an actual 3.96 hours, the timekeeper will record 4.04 hours of annual leave to credit the employee with 8 paid hours for the day. Likewise, if the employee works an actual 4.04 hours, the timekeeper will record 3.96 hours of annual leave. This would apply if the leave occurs at the beginning, at the end, or during the scheduled tour. Where annual leave is approved for a part-time employee, he or she shall be granted such leave in accordance with his or her request, but in no case shall the combination of work hours and annual leave exceed 8 hours in a service day or 40 hours in a service week.

145.23 Part-time Regular Employee's Clock Hours

If a part-time regular employee's clock hours vary by more than 0.08 hours from his or her established daily schedule, then the timekeeper should separate that time card from the others and refer it to the supervisor for action.

145.24 Use of PS Form 1230 With 1230-C

If a PS Form 1230, *Time Card*, and a PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card (Other Service)*, are both used during a tour to record clock rings, then the "5-minute leeway rule" is applied to the time card having the higher amount of clock time.

## 146 Approving Entries

146.1 General

There are three conditions that require the supervisor's approval of an employee's daily clockrings:

- a. When the clock time is either less than 7.92 hours or greater than 8.08 hours for a full-time regular employee, or when a part-time regular employee deviates from the scheduled tour by .08 hours (5 minutes).
- b. When a full-time or part-time regular employee's begin tour or end tour time deviates from the scheduled beginning or ending time by more than .08 hours (5 minutes), regardless of the number of paid hours during the tour.
- c. When the employee is a part-time flexible, casual, or temporary employee regardless of the number of paid hours during the tour.

## 146.2 Clock Time Requiring Approval

#### 146.21 Approving Clock Rings

The supervisor is required to approve the clockrings on a daily basis by initialing the INITIALS box on the clockring side of the time card. All time recorded by clock rings is considered work time unless specifically disallowed by the supervisor. The supervisor may not delegate this function to a timekeeper. Exhibit 146.21 shows a properly approved time card.

#### Exhibit 146.21

#### Supervisor Approval of Clock Rings

In this example, the supervisor was required to approve the clock rings because the employee had more than 8.08 hours of clock time during the tour. The supervisor's approval was indicated by initialing in the INITIALS box after the timekeeper had totaled the clock time.



#### 146.22 Disallowing Time

In those cases where an employee's clock rings exceed 8.08 hours and the employee was not engaged in work or work-related activities while in the time-over-8 status, supervisors must disallow the time on the clock that was not worked.

- 146.23 Examples of Proper Disallow ance of Time Examples of time that may be properly disallowed include, but are not limited to:
  - a. *Washup time* Time spent by an employee changing clothes and/or washing up after his or her tour ends that exceeds the time allotted for such purposes in applicable collective bargaining agreements.
  - b. *Waiting time* Time spent by an employee while waiting to start work at the beginning of a tour when the employee was not instructed or otherwise required to wait.

- c. *Personal time* Time spent by an employee, before his or her tour begins or after his or her tour ends, attending to personal matters.
- d. *Mealtime* Time spent by an employee "on the clock" during a designated meal period, provided, of course, that the employee was completely relieved of all duties and responsibilities and performed no work during this period.
- 146.24 Unauthorized Work Time

An employee who continues to work contrary to a direct order from his or her supervisor must be paid for all time worked but may be subject to disciplinary action. In such cases, the supervisor must insert a written entry on PS Form 1017-B, *Unauthorized Overtime Record*.

146.25 Time Card Entry

When clock time is disallowed, the employee's supervisor must enter in the DISALLOWED (REASON) column of the time card the amount of time to be disallowed and an appropriate reason code as shown in <u>Exhibit 146.25</u>. (See <u>146.251b</u> for reason codes.) In such cases, the supervisor must prepare a written entry to document the basis for his or her knowledge that the employee was not working during the time disallowed. The supervisor disallowing time must follow these steps:

#### Exhibit 146.25 Supervisor Disallowance of Clock Time

In this example, the clock rings show that the employee had 8.46 hours of clock time for the day, but they also show that the employee did not record the designated 0.50-hour (30-minute) meal period. The supervisor was aware that the employee performed no work or work-related activities during this mealtime, so the supervisor disallowed 0.46 hours of clock time. The disallowed time is recorded in the DISALLOWED (REASON) column. The code "C" is used to identify the reason for the disallowal. Only the employee's supervisor is permitted to enter time in this column.

	2	[87]	4	8	ها	1	8	GURAR TIME 9 GUAR OT 10	OCK HOURS SALLOWED HOURS (() ORK HOURS (+)
DIE- ALLOWED REATON	LWOP (REASON)	PA OL	JD LEAV	AL ISSI	OTHER PREMIU M	NW	от	CLOCK HOURS	11 12() 12() 13(+) 13(+)
2-0.46							-	INITALS Jean	15 <sup>48</sup> W 11 <sup>04</sup> W 11 <sup>02</sup> W
SCHED					-	GUAROT		GUARTINE	07 <sup>00</sup> W

#### 146.251 PS Form 1017-A, Time Disallowance Record

a. PS Form 1017-A (Exhibit 120p) serves as a permanent and cumulative record of disallowed time. Supervisors must establish a PS Form 1017-A for every nonexempt employee with disallowed time by completing the name and Social Security number blocks. The forms should be placed in a notebook binder by pay location or work section;

(i.e., Carrier Section, Distribution Clerks, Window Units, etc.), and secured from unauthorized access in locked file cabinets or desk drawers. Postmasters are responsible for the control of disallowed time/unauthorized overtime. Only time on the clock, which has been documented as time not worked by the employee's supervisor, may be disallowed.

b. Document incidence of time disallowance on PS Form 1017-A as follows:

Block 1:	Date of the incident.
Block 2:	Year.
Block 3:	Pay period.
Block 4:	Week.
Block 5:	Day.
Block 6:	Total clock time in hours and hundredths.
Block 7:	Total time disallowed in hours and hundredths.
Block 8:	Initials of supervisor annotating the disallowance.
Block 9:	The date the employ ee was notified of the disallowance.
Block 10:	The applicable disallowance code (codes appear on the reverse of PS Form 1017-A).
Block 11	Enter remarks documenting reason for disallowance.

- c. Repeated occurrences should be corrected by discussion or appropriate disciplinary action, as necessary.
- 146.252 PS Form 1017-B, Unauthorized Overtime Record
  - a. PS Form 1017-B (Exhibit 120q) serves as a permanent cumulative record of unauthorized overtime. Supervisors must establish a PS Form 1017-B whenever a nonexempt employee receives unauthorized overtime. The PS Form 1017-B will be maintained together with the employee's PS Form 1017-A. Postmasters are responsible for controlling the use of unauthorized overtime. Repeated occurrences should be corrected by discussion or appropriate disciplinary action, as necessary.
  - b. Document incidence of unauthorized overtime as follows:

Block 1:	Date of the incident.
Block 2:	Year.
Block 3:	Pay period.
Block 4:	Week.
Block 5:	Day.
Block 6:	Total overtime in hours and hundredths.
Block 7:	Amount of overtime that was unauthorized in hours and hundredths.
Block 8:	Initials of supervisor annotating the form.
Block 9:	The date the employ ee was notified of the unauthorized ov ertime.
Block 10:	Enter remarks documenting the circumstances of the unauthorized ov ertime.

146.253 Retention

Retain PS Forms 1017-A and 1017-B for a period of 3 years from the end of the calendar year in which the last entry on the form is made.

146.26 Creditable Work Time

Supervisors must credit employees with all time designated as work time under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). Examples of time that must be credited as work time include but are not limited to:

- a. Time spent by employees in performing duties that are an integral part of, or closely related to, the employee's principal work activity. Examples of this time include pulling mail from a distribution case, collecting tools (cutting knives, string, rubber bands, etc.), and adjusting rest bars.
- b. Time spent continuing to work after a tour ends in order to correct an error, to prepare records, or to finish up a task.
- c. Time spent working during meal periods.
- d. Time spent distributing work to workstations.
- 146.27 Fitness for Duty Examinations

On the service day on which an employee becomes ill, is injured, or requires a fitness for duty examination and is directed by management to an on- or off-site medical unit, all time that would have been worked, including time that the employee would have been directed to work that day beyond the regularly scheduled tour, but which the employee spent waiting for and receiving medical attention, is credited as work time.

- 147 Rate Schedule Code F Postmasters
- 147.1 Rate Schedule Code F

Postmasters in Rate Schedule Code (RSC) F are scheduled and compensated for 6 days per week. The scheduled work hours per day are in accordance with the level of the position. Level 51 is scheduled for 2 hours per day, level 52 for 3 hours, level 53 for 4 hours, level 54 for 5 hours, and level 55 for 6 hours.

Postmasters in Rate Schedule Code F will not be required to record time when they work their scheduled days and hours. This function will be performed automatically by the Eagan ASC.

#### 147.2 Leave Entries

In cases where the Rate Schedule Code F postmaster wishes to take leave or to otherwise use a Rate Schedule Code F leave replacement, the postmaster should follow the procedures specified in chapters <u>3</u> and <u>4</u> and must use PS Form 1377, *Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or RSC F Postmaster Changes.* 

147.3 Free Saturday

Postmasters in Rate Schedule Code F are not charged leave for either the Saturday that precedes or the Saturday that follows a period of annual or sick leave. To be eligible for a "Free Saturday," the postmaster must be in a

#### 147.4 Holiday

Postmasters in Rate Schedule Code F receive holiday leave pay based on the standard daily hours. If additional hours are authorized for the holiday, a PS Form 1377 must be completed to initiate payment for the additional time.

#### 147.5 Overtime

If the Rate Schedule Code F postmaster works additional hours for which payment is due under the FLSA, the applicable daily blocks must be completed showing the total hours and minutes worked that day on PS Form 1377. See the procedures specified in the overtime section of chapter <u>2</u>. This form is to be forwarded to the manager of post office operations or district manager for action each week. If the additional hours are approved, the manager of post office operations or district manager is to send the form to the Distributed Data Entry (DDE) site or Eagan ASC, as designated.

Rate Schedule Code F postmasters are classified as FLSA nonexempt. The manager of post office operations or district manager should refer to the *Employee and Labor Relations Manual* (ELM) for guidance on disallowing time not worked for these employees.

#### 147.6 Training Time

If a Rate Schedule Code F postmaster participates in training or a meeting away from the post office, a PS Form 1377 must be completed following the procedures specified in chapters  $\underline{3}$  and  $\underline{4}$ . An example of a PS Form 1377 for a postmaster who attended a meeting at the district and used a leave replacement can be found in chapter  $\underline{4}$ .

#### 147.7 Higher Level Pay

If a Rate Schedule Code F postmaster performs higher level service, a PS Form 1230-C should be attached to PS Form 1377 and submitted to the DDE site for input.

## <sup>148</sup> Recording Time for Postmaster and Postmaster Leave Replacements

Employee classifications will use the following methods to record time:

a. RSC F Postmaster or Officer-in-Charge (D/A 38-0). Entrieson PS Form 1377 must crossfoot to a 40-hour workweek regardless of the actual service day, which rangesfrom 2 hours for a level A (51) to 6 hours for a level E (55). DDE personnel will make an entry in block 76, NON-SCHEDULED CROSSFOOT HOURS, to effect a 40-hour crossfoot. Leave entries for annual and sickleave must not exceed the daily hoursallotted to the office. If an RSC F postmaster is in a paid leave status for the workweek (Monday through Friday), he or she is entitled to one "Free Saturday," which can be either the Saturday before or the Saturday after the week of paid leave. The "Free Saturday" is recorded as Other LV (code 86). See Exhibit 148a.

- b. RSC L Leave Replacement (D/A 58-0). A leave replacement works only when the postmaster or temporary postmaster is on leave or absent from the office. When a leave replacement replaces an RSC F postmaster, workhours are submitted on PS Form 1377. The hours worked must correspond to the leave entries made for the RSC F postmaster on PS Form 1377. DDE personnel will make an entry in block 76, NON-SCHEDULED CROSSFOOT HOURS, to effect a 40-hour crossfoot. See Exhibit 148a.
- c. RSC E (D/A 08-0) or Temporary Postmaster (D/A 58-9) in CAG L Offices. Employees in this category are required to complete time cards each week. A temporary postmaster is paid for actual hours worked. Any absence on a scheduled workday is charged to leave without pay (hours code 59 or 60). An entry is made in block 76, NON-SCHEDULED CROSSFOOT HOURS, when totaling the time card, to effect a 40-hour crossfoot. See Exhibit 148b.

#### Exhibit 148a

Sample PS Form 1377 — Recording Time for Schedule Code F Postmaster and Leave Replacement

The employee is a CAG L postmaster at a level A (51) office. Actual hours worked are 2 hours per day for 6 days. Since the postmaster took leave Monday through Friday, Saturday is entered as code 86, Other LV. The bottom portion of the form is used to record the hours worked by the postmaster replacement.

LITTLE JUNCTION, MD. 22222-9998       23-3528       III-22-333       99       18         Powlmazier's Name       PSC       Level       LT       Powlmazier's Authorized       So1       Mon       Tue       Wod       Thu       F         MALLON, J,M.       F       51       I2       Powlmazier's Authorized       So1       Mon       Tue       Wod       Thu       F         Complete the duly blocks and sime the postmester is absent from the office, a replacement is used, additional hours are worked, or if holiday week       SS = (A)moul LV       SS = (A)mou	FION, MD. 22222-9998     23-3528     111-22-3333     99     18     2       M     F     51     12     Prostmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day in Hours and Hundreeths     Soit     Mon     Tue     Viod     Thu     En       M     F     51     12     Prostmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day in Hours and Hundreeths     Soit     2     2     2     2     2       Ks and time the postmaster is absent from the office, a replacement is used, additional hours are served, or if holiday 56 = (B) tox LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP 50 = (L)Full Day LWOP     S8 = (Podiaty 86 = (OL)Other LV     75 = Grossfoot       Sanday     Monday     Tuesday     Wednesday     Thursday     Priday       5     1     65     55     55     55     55     55
Postmaster's Name       PSC       Lavel       LT       Postmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day Im       Sol       Mon       Tue       Work       Thu       F         MALLON, J.M.       F       51       12       Postmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day Im       Sol       2	PSC         Lawel         LT         Postmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day in House and Hubbledeets         S01         Mon         Too         Work         Thu         Fri           M.         F         51         12         Postmaster's Authorized Work Week by Day in Hubble and Hubbledeets         2
MALLON, J.M.     F     51     12     Potentiality & Additional       Complete the daily blocks any time the postmester is absent from the office, a replacement is used, additional hours are worked, or if holds weeks       S2 = (Wink S3 = (A)moull LV S6 = (B)tox LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP S8 = (Polisity S6 = (OL)Office LV     S8 = (Polisity LV)       S3 = (O)vertime     S5 = (A)moull LV S6 = (B)tox LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP S8 = (Polisity LV)     S8 = (Polisity LV)       S4 = (Wink S3 = (B)tox LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP S8 = (Polisity LV)     S8 = (Polisity LV)     76 = Grossition       S4 = (D)vertime     S8 = (B)tox LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP S8 = (Polisity LV)     S8 = (Polisity LV)     76 = Grossition       S4 = (D)vertime     S8 = (B)tox LV     S1 = (D) Part Day LWOP S8 = (Polisity LV)     S1 = (D) Part Day LV)     S1 = (D) Part Day LV)       S4 = (D) =	M     F     51     12     Protinuation's Authorized     2     2     2     2     2     2       M     F     51     12     Work Weak     2     3     2     3     <
Complete the duily blocks any time the postmaster is absent from the office, a regionerment is used, additional hours are sorted, or if holdby weak $S2 = (W)ach \\ S3 = (O)werthee \\ \hline b5 = (A)mutal LV \\ 56 = (B)kot LV \\ \hline b6 = (B)kot LV \\ \hline b6 = (B)kot LV \\ \hline b1 = 1 \\ \hline b2 \\ \hline b1 = 1 \\ \hline$	Search and second from the office, a replacement is used, additional hours are verted, or if holds, week       S5 = (A)model LV     S8 = (L)Part Day LWOP     S8 = (Poplishing S6 = (D)Former LV     75 = Grossitaat       Sanday     Monday     Tureday     Wedneday     Thursday       S2     52     52     52     52       5     55     55     55     55     55
S2 = (Work S3 = 10)vertime       S5 = (A)model LV 69 = (B)ket LV       S9 = (L)Part Day LWOP 60 = (D)Fail Day LWOP       S8 = (P)olising 66 = (OL)Other LV       76 = Grossibot         Saturday       Sunday       Monday       Tuesday       Wodnesday       Thursday       Pride         Saturday       Saturday       S2 = (0)       S3 =	BS = [A]mmual LV         SB = [L]Part Day LWOP         SB = [Popisiar         75 = Crossitort           S6 = [B]kok LV         S0 = [L]Part Day LWOP         S8 = [Popisiar         75 = Crossitort           Sunday         Monday         Turaday         Wednesday         Thuraday         Friday           8         52         52         52         52         52         1         1           5         66         55         55         55         55         55         55         55         55
Saturdary       Standary       Monday       Tuesday       Wednesday       Thursday       Prida         52       1       52       52       52       52       52       1       52       1       52       1       52       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       52       1       1       55       0       12       0       10       55       0       12       0       10       1       <	Signalay         Monday         Tureaday         Wednesday         Thursday         Priday           8         52         52         52         52         52         55
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	
	a paid leave status for M-F., Seturday will be charged as Code 85 (Other Leave).
CERTIFY that the above entries are correct. 0. M. Mallow 08/27/99	above entries are correct.
W. M. Mallon Vojeri / /	
and the second	
(Eignatum) (Date)	
For PC-CTAPS Input Use Only – Postmaster Weekly Yolaits	
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only - Postmaster Weekly Yolds           8         1         1         56         1         1         76         2         8         0         0         0         2         0         00         0         1	coment Time and Attendance Information
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only - Postmaster Weekly Youris           2         1         1         55         1         1         76         2         8         0         0         0         2         0         0         1	recement Time and Attendance Information Its Name Postmaster Replacement's SSN Year Pay Period Week
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only - Postmaster Weakly Yours $ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	scement Time and Attendance Information Its Name 5 72. 444-55-6666 99 18 2
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only - Postmaster Weekly Yoluis         2       1       5       1       0       5       1 <td>ecement Time and Attendance Information Its Name e 72. Fostruster Replacement's SSN Year Pay Period 444-55-6666 99 18 2 Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Priday</td>	ecement Time and Attendance Information Its Name e 72. Fostruster Replacement's SSN Year Pay Period 444-55-6666 99 18 2 Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Priday
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only - Postmaster Weekly Yold is       2     1     10     0     56     1     76     2     8     0     0     0     1     1     1     1       2     1     1     0     0     56     1     76     2     8     0     0     0     1     1     1     1       Costmetistics Replacement's SSN     Year     Pay     Pa	accement Time and Attendance Information       Postmaster Replacement's SSN     Year     Pay     Waes       * 72     444-55-6666     99     18     2       Sunday     Monday     Tuesday     Weinesday     Thursday     Priday       sal     sal     sal     sal     sal     sal     sal
Construction of the control of the co	accement Time and Attendance Information       Postmaster Replacement's SSN     Year     Pay       Its Name     Postmaster Replacement's SSN     Year     Pay       #2     Monday     Tuesday     Wednesday     Thereday       Sunday     Monday     Tuesday     Wednesday     Thereday       Postmaster replacement has performed service and is entitled to payment for the hours shown.
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only – Postmaster Weekly Yolds         2       1	Summer Time and Attendance Information         Its Name       Postmaster Replacement's SSN       Year       Pay Period       Pay Period       Pay Period       Wall         5       3       444-55-56666       99       18       2         2       1       1       12       0
For PC-CTAPS input Use Only – Postmaster Weakly Yold's         2       1       1       0	Summation and Attendance Information         Postmaster Replacement's SSN       Year       Pay Pariod       Pay Pariod       90       78       9         s 70.       3unday       Monday       Tuesday       Wednesday       Thursday       Priday         2       1

#### Exhibit 148b Rate Schedule L, Leave Replacement Sample Time Card

This is the leave replacement for Postmaster W.M. Allerton, who was on leave Saturday, Monday, and Tuesday. Actual hours worked are recorded, and an entry is made in the box for code 76, NON-SCHEDULED CROSSFOOT HOURS to complete a 40-hour crossfoot.



This is the clock ring side of the leave replacement's time card. Actual hours worked are recorded daily, totaled for the week, and carried forward as shown abov e.



## <sup>149</sup> Postal Service Service Week and Service Day

For administrative, pay, and leave purposes, the service week and service day are as follows:

- a. Service Week The service week is a calendar week beginning at 12:01 a.m. on Saturday and ending 12:00 midnight the following Friday.
- b. Service Day:
  - (1) The service day is a calendar day, 12:01 a.m. to 12:00 midnight.
  - (2) For a full-time employee whose regular schedule begins at 8:00 p.m. or later, the service day is the next calendar day. All work hours (including preshift workhours), as well as leave hours, must be recorded on that calendar day. If the employee's regular schedule begins before 8:00 p.m., the service day is the calendar day on which the schedule began and all work and leave hours must be recorded on that calendar day.
  - (3) For all part-time employees who begin work or leave at 8:00 p.m. or later, the service day is the next calendar day and all hours must be recorded on that calendar day. If such employees begin work or leave before 8:00 p.m., the service day is the calendar day on which they began work or leave and all hours must be recorded on that calendar day.
  - (4) For casual and temporary employees who begin work at 8:00 p.m. or later, the service day is the next calendar day and all hours must be recorded on that calendar day. If such employees begin work before 8:00 p.m., the service day is the calendar day on which they began work and all hours must be recorded on that calendar day.

Thispage intentionally left blank

# 2 Work and Other Paid Hours

## 210 Overview

### 211 Purpose

This chapter describes in detail the procedures that must be used to record various types of work and other paid hours on the clockring side of an employee's timecard. The procedures in this chapter deal only with the timecard entries that must be made each *day*. The chapter does not deal with totaling the timecards at the end of each week. (See chapter <u>6</u>.)

### 212 Procedures

- 212.1 There are seventeen types of work or paid hours which can be recorded on an employee's timecard. There is a separate procedure in this chapter for each of these "hour types." The "Overtime" procedure also includes the "Guaranteed Overtime" procedure. Each procedure is divided into five sections:
  - a. *A definition* of the "hour type" in question. The definition provides a detailed explanation of the conditions which must be met before an eligible employee may have time "charged" to the hour category.
  - b. An eligibility chart which indicates by rate schedule code the employees who are eligible to have time "charged" to the hour category. It is important to pay special attention to the footnotes at the bottom of the eligibility chart in order to obtain a complete understanding of exactly who is eligible. (An employee's rate schedule code can be obtained by referring either to PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard or by referring to the appropriate PS Form 50.)
  - c. A description of the authorization and supporting forms which must be used to support an employee's work and leave entries on the timecard. If the employee is not present to sign the supporting form on the day timecards are submitted to the postal data center, the supervisor must make the decision on the entry involved. Timecards will be completed based on the supervisor's action and forwarded to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated without delay. The employee will complete and sign the supporting document immediately upon returning to duty.
  - d. A description of the timecard handling procedures which are required. In most cases, timekeepers will total the daily entries on a timecard and return it to the rack. But occasionally it is necessary to handle a timecard differently. This part of the procedures explains what to do.

- e. A description of time card recording procedures. This part explains exactly how time in each of the 17-hour categories is to be recorded each day on the time card. Failure to follow this procedure exactly as described may cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.
- 212.2 Each of the five sections described above is to be followed regardless of whether PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C timecard is being used. The procedures apply to employees who are working at their regular position; to employees working at a higher level; to employees in a transferred or loaned status; or to employees in a training status.

## 213 Hour Types

213.1 The "hours types" are listed below along with the procedure number where they are discussed.

Hours Type	Procedure
Straight Time	221
Guaranteed Time	222
PDC Teletime/Guarantee Teletime/ Guarantee Tele Ov ertime	223
Beeper Time	224
Training Time	225
Overtime	231
Out-of-Schedule Premium	232
Holiday Scheduling Premium	233
Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium	234
Penalty Overtime	235
Night Differential	241
Sunday Premium	242
Holiday Worked Pay	243
Christmas Worked Pay	244
Meeting Time	251
Steward's Duty Time	252
Trav el Time	261

213.2 Exhibit 213.2 has been prepared to help supervisors and timekeepers to correctly record the time due an employee if the employee is eligible for more than one premium pay. Example: Suppose a timekeeper is unclear as to whether an employee in an "out-of-schedule" pay status is at the same time eligible for "Sunday premium." The timekeeper would go across the top of the table and locate the *column* labeled OUT OF SCHEDULE. The timekeeper would follow this column down to the row marked SUNDAY PREMIUM and would see that the answer to his question is "no." The timekeeper would then make appropriate timecard entries.

## bit 213.2 ision Table For Situations When Employee May be Eligible for More Than One Type of Premium Pay for the Same Hour of Work

			1	í – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –				NONBAR G.			
NIGHT	SUNDAY	1	OUT-OF SCHEDULE		HOLIDAY	-	-	RESCHED	CONT		
-	PREM	-	OVERTIME		PAY	-		PREMIUM	OF PAY	TRNG.	TRVL
N/A	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES	YES
YES	N/A	NO	NO	YES	YES	YES	NO	NO	YES	YES	YES
YES	NO	N/A	NO	YES	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	YES	YES
YES	NO	NO	NO	YES	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	YES	YES
YES	NO	NO	N/A	YES	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO
YES	YES	YES	YES	N/A	YES	YES	YES	NO	NO	NO	NO
YES	YES	NO	NO	YES	N/A	NO	YES	YES	NO	YES	YES
YES	YES	NO	NO	YES	NO	N/A	NO	NO	NO	YES	YES
YES	NO	NO	NO	YES	YES	NO	N/A	NO	NO	NO	NO
YES	NO	NO	NO	NO	YES	NO	NO	N/A	NO	NO	NO
YES	YES	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	NO	N/A	NO	NO
YES	YES	YES	NO	NO	YES	YES	NO	NO	NO	N/A	YES
YES	YES	YES	NO	NO	YES	YES	NO	NO	NO	YES	N/A
<u>ר</u> יייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייייי	DIFF'NT N/A YES YES YES YES YES YES YES YES YES YES	DIFF'NT PREM N/A YES YES N/A YES NO YES NO YES YES YES YES YES YES YES NO YES NO YES NO YES YES	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMEN/AYESYESN/AYESN/AYESN/ANOYESNON/AYESNONOYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESNOYESYESNOYESNONOYESNONOYESNONOYESYESNOYESYESNOYESYESNOYESYESYESYESYESYES	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMESCHEDULE OVERTIMEN/AYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESNON/ANOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESNOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESYESYESNOYESYESYESNO	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMESCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEN/AYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESNON/ANOYESYESNON/ANOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONON/AYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESNONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESYESNONO	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMESCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEWORKED PAYN/AYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONONOYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESNON/ANOYESNOYESNONONOYESNOYESNONONOYESNOYESNONONOYESNOYESYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESNONOYESN/AYESYESNONOYESNOYESNONONOYESYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESYESNONO	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMESCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEWORKED PAYWORKED PAYN/AYESYESYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESYESNON/ANOYESNONOYESNONONOYESNONOYESNONONOYESNONOYESYESYESYESYESNONOYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESYESYESNONOYESN/ANOYESYESNONOYESNON/AYESNONONOYESNONOYESNONONOYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESNOYESYESNONONOYESNOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESYESNONONONOYESYES	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMEOUT-OF SCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEHOLIDAY WORKED PAYXMAS WORKED PAYHOLIDAY SCHED. PREMIUMN/AYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESYESNOYESNON/ANOYESYESYESNOYESNON/ANOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESYESYESYESNONOYESN/ANOYESYESYESNONOYESN/ANONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONOYESNONONOYESYESNONOYESNONONOYESYESNONOYESYESNONONONONONOYESYESNONONONONONOYESYESNONONONONONOYESYESNONONONONONOYESYESNONONONONO<	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMEOUT-OF SCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEHOLIDAY WORKED PAYXMAS WORKED PAYHOLIDAY SCHED. PREMIUMG. RESCHED. PREMIUMN/AYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESNONOYESNON/ANOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESYESYESNONONONOYESYESYESYESN/AYESYESYESNOYESYESNONOYESN/AYESYESYESNOYESYESNONOYESNANOYESYESNOYESYESNONOYESNONONONOYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESNONONOYESNONONONONONONOYESNONONONONONONOYESNONONONONONONOYES<	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMEOUT-OF SCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEHOLIDAY WORKED PAYXMAS WORKED PAYHOLIDAY SCHED. PREMIUMG. RESCHED PREMIUMCONT. OF PAYN/AYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONONOYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONOYESNONONONONONOYESNONONOYESNONONONONONOYESNONONOYESNONONONONONOYESYESYESYESNONONONONONONOYESYESYESYESNONONONONONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONONOYESYESNONONOYESYESNONONONOYESYESNONONONONONONONONO	NIGHT DIFF'NTSUNDAY PREMOVER-1 TIMEOUT-OF SCHEDULE OVERTIMEGUAR. TIMEHOLIDAY WORKED PAYXMAS WORKED PAYHOLIDAY SCHED. PREMIUMG. RESCHED PREMIUMCONT. OF PAY TRNG.N/AYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESYESN/ANONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESYESNONONOYESNONONOYESYESYESNONONOYESNONONONOYESYESNONONOYESNONONONONOYESYESNONONOYESNONONONONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONOYESNONONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONOYESYESNONONOYESYESYESNONO<

To be paid at applicable postal or FLSA overtime rate.

## 220 Basic Paid Hours

## 221 Straight Time

## 221.1 Definition

Straight time work hours are all hours worked by an employee at his basic rate of pay during his scheduled workweek. All full-time employees and part time regular employees working on their regular schedule will receive straight time hours pay for all work hours not exceeding 8 in a day or 40 in a week. All hours not exceeding 40 in a workweek are straight time hours for casual and temporary employees. For example, a full-time regular employee is scheduled from 0800 until 1650 on Saturday through Wednesday. All hours worked by this employee during this schedule will be straight time work hours. (The hours worked on Sunday will be considered straight time work hours, even though Sunday premium will be paid in addition to the employee's basic hours.) A part-time regular schedule employee is scheduled from 1700 until 2300 on Sunday through Friday (33 hours); therefore, all hours worked by this employee during this schedule will be considered straight time workhours. (These hours are considered straight time work hours even though a night differential and a Sunday premium will be paid in addition to the employee's basic hours.)

### 221.2 Eligibility

All Postal Service employees are to have their time recorded as "straight time" work hours on the timecard except for those listed in <u>141.3</u>.

## 221.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

There are no special authorization procedures required for "straight time" work hours other than those described in chapter  $\underline{1}$  and in  $\underline{210}$ .

## 221.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures required for "straight time" work hours.

## 221.5 Timecard Recording

The timekeeper will compute the straight time work hours from the daily clock rings (or written entries) and enter the amount of clock time in the space provided. The timekeeper will then check the employee's scheduled tour against the timecard entries. Any addition, subtraction, or other deviation to an employee's posted daily schedule of more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes) must be approved by the employee's supervisor as described in chapter <u>1</u>. Exhibit 221.5 is an example of properly calculated "straight time" work hours.

#### Exhibit 221.5

Example of How Straight Time Work Hours Should Be Recorded This timecard shows how straight time hours should be recorded for a full-time regular employee. Part-time regular schedule, part-time flexible, casual, and temporary employees will record their time in a similar manner for the time they are on

the clock. Note that even though the clock rings do not always total to exactly 8.00 hours, they fall between 7.92 and 8.08 hours and consequently are recorded as 8.00.



## 222 Guaranteed Time

### 222.1 Definition

- 222.11 "Guaranteed time" is paid time not worked under the guarantee provisions of collective bargaining agreements for periods when an employee has been released by the supervisor and has clocked out prior to the end of a guaranteed period. For example, most full-time regular employees in the bargaining units are guaranteed 8 hours work or pay in lieu thereof if called in on their nonscheduled day to work. If such an employee works 6 hours and is then released and told by the supervisor to clock out because of lack of work, the remaining 2 hours of the employee's 8-hour guarantee would be recorded as "guaranteed time." Guaranteed overtime is recorded as stated in 231.52.
- 222.12 It is not possible for an employee to earn "guaranteed time" as long as he is on the clock.
- 222.13 As a general principle, when an employee is told to "clock out" by management prior to the end of the guarantee period, such employee will be compensated for the remaining hours of the guarantee period at the rate of pay he would have received had he actually worked such hours. There are, however, conditions under which employees will not be compensated for the remaining hours of the guarantee period. Generally, this would occur when an employee requests to leave the postal premises because of an illness or for personal reasons or leaves without proper authorization.
- 222.14 Guaranteed time for all employees excepting regular carriers (see 222.53) applies only in an overtime situation. When a part-time flexible schedule employee is told to clock out by management prior to the end of the guarantee period, and it is not an overtime situation, then administrative leave is charged for the remainder of the guarantee period.

#### 222.2 Eligibility

<u>Exhibit 222.2</u> indicates by rate schedule code and employee classifications those persons who are eligible to receive pay for "guaranteed time." If an employee is eligible for more than one time guarantee, the guarantee for the highest number of hours will apply. For example, if an employee is eligible for either 2 or 4 hours of guaranteed pay, the 4-hour guarantee will apply.

Rate Schedule Code/Employ ee Classification	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E-EAS	NO	NO		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES <sup>1,2</sup>		NO		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES <sup>1,2</sup>				
L — PMLV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES <sup>1,2</sup>	YES <sup>1,2</sup>	YES <sup>3</sup>		
P — PS CRAFT <sup>4</sup>	YES <sup>1,2,5</sup>	YES <sup>1,6</sup>	YES <sup>6,3</sup>		
S-PCES	NO				

1 Guaranteed 4 hours work or pay in lieu thereof when called in outside the regular work schedule. Such guaranteed minimum shall not apply to an employee called in who continues working on into the regular schedule shift.

2 Guaranteed 8 hours work or pay in lieu thereof when called in on a nonscheduled day except that PDC, HQ Op. Svcs., and Security Force personnel are guaranteed 4 hours of work or pay in lieu thereof when called in on a nonscheduled day.

3 Guaranteed 4 hours of work or pay if called back to work on a day when an employee has completed his assignment and clocked out. This applies to any size office.

4 Includes RSCs M, T and Y.

5 Employees of the Tool and Die Shop bargaining unit at the Mail Equipment Shop represented by the IAM are guaranteed 4 hours of work or pay on a scheduled day.

6 Employees represented by APWU, Mail Handlers, or NALC at installations with 200 or more man-years of employment are guaranteed 4 hours of work or pay if requested or scheduled to work. At installations with less than 200 man-years of employment, employees are guaranteed 2 hours of work or pay if requested or scheduled to work.

#### 222.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

The supervisor is to notify the timekeeper whenever "guaranteed time" is to be recorded for an employee who has been released from duty. The supervisor will authorize the recording by initialing the timecard after it has been totaled for the day. However, if the employee waives the guarantee in accordance with 222.13, a PS Form 3971 must be submitted by the employee. If the employee leaves without proper authorization, the supervisor must submit the PS Form 3971.

#### 222.4 Timecard Handling

When entering a "guaranteed time" status, the employee must clock out just as though he were clocking out at the end of a regular tour.

#### 222.5 Timecard Recording

222.51 As shown on Exhibit 222.51, the timekeeper will compute the straight time work hours from the daily dock rings (or written entries) and record them in the CLOCK HOURS column of the timecard. The timekeeper will also record the amount of "guaranteed time" in hours and hundredths and post it to the GUARANTEED TIME box on the timecard.

#### Exhibit 222.51

#### Authorizing and Recording Guaranteed Time

The timekeeper will compute the straight time work hours from the daily clock rings (or written entries) and record them in the CLOCK HOURS column of the timecard. The timekeeper will also record the amount of "guaranteed time" in hours and hundredths and post it to the GUARANTEED TIME box on the timecard. See <u>Exhibit 231.52</u> for the recording of Guaranteed Ov ertime.



- 222.52 The 5-minute leeway rule will not apply to any clock rings for an employee entering a "guaranteed time" status. The employee will be credited with the time reflected by his clock rings.
- 222.53 Should a regular one, two, or three trip city carrier complete his route on week days in less than 8 hours and cannot be assigned to any available work in the same wage level for which the employee is qualified, the timekeeper will record actual hours worked as clock hours and the balance of the 8-hour tour as guaranteed time (as stated in 222.51) provided the carrier does not ring out more than 59 minutes before the end of his normal tour of duty. (The same rule applies to a two or three trip city carrier working a regular schedule on Saturday. If Saturday is a nonscheduled day, the overtime rule applies.)

## 223 PDC-Teletime/Guarantee Teletime/Guarantee Tele Overtime

- 223.1 Definition
- 223.11 Bargaining unit employees who are called via telephone or paged by management to assist in resolving operational problems while in an off-duty status will be entitled to pay for the duration of the call(s) or 1 hour of pay, whichever is greater, that occurs during each 24-hour period starting at the end of the employee's scheduled tour.
- 223.12 "Teletime" is paid to employees for the actual duration of the call(s) that occur during each 24-hour period starting at the end of the employee's scheduled tour.

- 223.13 "Guarantee Teletime" is paid to employees Grade 19 and above in an amount to equal 1 hour when combined with "Teletime" of less than 1 hour in a 24-hour period starting at the end of the employee's scheduled tour.
- 223.14 "Guarantee Tele Overtime" is paid to employees Grade 18 and below in an amount to equal 1 hour when combined with "Teletime" of less than 1 hour in a 24-hour period starting at the end of the employee's scheduled tour.
- 223.2 Eligibility
- 223.21 PDC bargaining unit employees are the only employees eligible to receive PDC Teletime/Guarantee Teletime/Guarantee Tele Overtime.
- 223.22 Employees who are called solely for the purpose of being "called-in" to work outside of their regular work schedule are not entitled to PDC Teletime for that telephone call.
- <sup>223.23</sup> Teletime hours are to be included with work hours and will be included in the determination of overtime and night differential. Teletime hours will not be included in the determination of out-of-schedule premium, pay for holidays worked, Sunday premium or guarantee time.
- 223.24 Guarantee Teletime and Guarantee Tele Overtime hours are not induded in work hours and will not be used in the determination of overtime, night differential, out-of-schedule premium, pay for holidays worked, Sunday premium, guaranteed time, or guaranteed overtime.
- 223.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 223.31 Management will complete PS Form 1232, *PDC Record of Telephone Calls* and/or Authorization to Wear Pager, noting the beginning and ending times for each telephone call with each employee. Time begins with the actual time management initiates the call or page and ends with the completion of the call.
- 223.32 Times from PS Form 1232 will be transcribed on a separate PS Form 1234, *Utility Card,* for all eligible employees, with the actual dock rings for each telephone call.
- 223.33 After the timekeeper has recorded "Teletime," "Guarantee Teletime," or "Guarantee Tele Overtime" on the timecard, it will be forwarded for approval. Management responsible will approve the entries by initialing the initials box on the clock ring of the timecard.
- 223.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures for employees who are in a PDC Teletime status.

- 223.5 Timecard Recording
- 223.51 PDC Teletime is to be recorded for the actual telephone conversation time and is identified by the code number "32." If the telephone call (s) to the employee total less than 1 hour in the 24-hour period, the balance of the hour is recorded as Guarantee Teletime (code 33) or Guarantee Tele Overtime (code 36) as applicable.

223.52 Timekeepers will be responsible for totalling the amount of PDC Teletime and Guarantee Teletime or Guarantee Tele Overtime for each employee on a daily basis and entering the amount in the OTHER PREM column on the clock ring side of the timecard. All time (Teletime, Guarantee Teletime, Guarantee Tele Overtime) will be posted to the day of the tour for each 24-hour period,

regardless of the time the call was made. The 24-hour period starts at the *end* of the employee's scheduled tour. If the call(s) were made on the next FLSA workweek, the Teletime and Guarantee Teletime will still be posted on the day of the tour. However, the time that the employee was called, in the new FLSA workweek, will also be posted and included in the workhours for that week. The Guarantee Teletime will be paid in the original FLSA

workweek. In essence, if the calls made in a 24-hour period occur in a new FLSA workweek, the employee will be paid in the old FLSA week and in the new FLSA week for the actual work hours (Teletime) that occurred in the new FLSA week.

#### Exhibit 223.52 (p. 1) Recording Teletime—PS Form 1234, Utility Card

Clock rings for Teletime are transcribed from PS Form 1232. The timekeeper will record Teletime hours worked and use the PS Form 1234 to complete the entries on the employ ee's regular timecard. In this example, a Grade 18 employ ee received three telephone calls totaling 30 minutes on a Saturday. The timekeeper records the individual calls on the PS Form 1234, totals the clock hours, and enters the same amount in the OTHER PREM column as code "32." On a daily basis, the timekeeper will total the individual Teletime calls, and if the resulting total is less than 1 hour, then makes an additional entry in the OTHER PREM column to equal 1 hour when combined with Teletime. In this example, the entry is code "36," Guarantee Tele Ov ertime for the Grade 18 employee. If the employee was a Grade 19 and abov e, the entry would be code "33," Guarantee Teletime, since no ov ertime could be received until 40 hours were worked. Note that the PS Form 1234 is annotated "Teletime" at the top when completing the indicative entries and that the clock hour entries are in hours and hundredths.

<b>6</b> 24	1.22			E	_				
hast en	7	81	-	65	-4	73	52	1	
	NSFER		TRAINS		LOWIE	D P	5 DAT	RA CLOCK NING	
	ULAR	ASSI	GNED	POSIT	ION	1.00		ARY ASSIGN	ED POSITION
SY	ste	M	5 1	WA	LYST	TIT	LE		
DEEVAC 11-9	55	12	2 /	is	2	DES/	ACT	LDG	FK   PP   Y
NO	TE:							ter "TRAI!	ING"
DIS	LINOP	200122-00	IO LEA	1.5	-		pean	Jon block,	
(Remain)	Cillor	OL.	8.	AL	PREM	10101	07	CLOCK HOURS	
				DC	80.0-	-		.08	1208
					32	- 000	L 8.7.	SUAA, YINI	1200
- 543	Latos	о. 	K	A NO	90	-	01	GRGM	1345
	1000			T	32.0	- 644	A AL	64444, TIME	1325
DIS	LHOP	0.	Ł	ŝ	ŝ	1010	ОТ	KGM	1422
				NO	24	-	4 42	. 2 Sunt Title	
-				-	DM				1400

#### Exhibit 223.52 (p. 2)

#### Recording Teletime, Recording Teletime on Timecard

This is the timecard for the same example. The telephone call total of 30 minutes is recorded in the OTHER PREM column as code "32." It is also included with work hours. In this example, the employee was also called in and worked 4 hours, which results in a total of 4.50 clock hours for the day. To complete the day's entries, an entry of .50 hours is made in the OTHER PREM column as code "36," Guarantee Tele Ov ertime since this is a nonscheduled day for this Grade 18 employee. If the employee was a Grade 19 and above, the same entry would be made as code "33," Guarantee Teletime, since this employee cannot receive overtime until 40 hours are worked.



223.53 The amount of PDC Teletime is also included in work hours and is in addition to any hours worked that day. <u>Exhibit 223.53</u> shows a properly completed PS Form 1232, which authorizes the payment of PDC Teletime. <u>Exhibit</u> <u>223.52</u> shows properly completed timecards for an employee who was in a PDC Teletime status.
Exhibit 223.53

Authorizing Teletime — PS Form 1232, PDC Record of Telephone Calls and/or Authorization to Wear Pager

PS Form 1232 is to be completed by management when a telephone call is made to an eligible employ ee to resolv e a PDC operational problem while the employee is on of f-duty status. The beginning and ending times for each telephone call with each employ ee will be noted. After completion, the form is forwarded to the timekeeper for recording the appropriate timecard entries on a PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*.

	us Para Series rd of Telephone Calls a orization to Wear Pager	
	Identification	
Cantan	D-set	Gen
Entoiseen Calestifaged	Becar Seturity Number	
Tite	Grade	
A	uthorized Pager Period	
Start Date & Tonal	Reapon for Page	
End Date & Times	-	
	Cell 1	
Cale .	Care .	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredths
Reason	Start Time	Moulas
	End Tama	hundradtro
	Call 2	
Gene	Gela	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredthis
Respon	Start Time	Meuras
	Erel Time	hundradtha
	Call 3	
Caler	Des	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredthe
Reacon	Blart Time	Minuso
	End Time	Hundradha
	Call 4	
cale.	Data	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredths
Reaph	Start Time	Minutes
	End Time	Hundradilite
and the second	Totals	
Tale Nomer of Calls	Tate Telephone Time	
	Authorization	
Ties of Approving Official	100000000000000000000000000000000000000	
Service of Approving Office	1234 your CKP to for the seried the	authorization for the presentation of form effect payment to authorized employees depine sets were received, or for the orn.
Deta Signed	Devod 4 Dager was w	on.

223.54 PDC Teletime is not subject to the 5-minute leeway rule.

## 224 Beeper Time

224.1 Definition

Employees who are engaged in computer programming or system analyst assignments at the data centers may be required to be in a "Beeper Time" status. In such circumstances, these employees will be issued an electronic pager if a telephone call is anticipated, thus freeing the employees from having to remain at their home telephones. Selection of "Beeper Time" personnel and the time period required shall be at the discretion of local management.

- 224.2 Eligibility
- 224.21 PDC bargaining unit employees who are engaged in computer programming or systems analyst assignments are the only employees eligible to be placed in a "Beeper Time" status.
- 224.22 Eligible employees will be paid 1 hour at their base straight time rate for each 24-hour period or fraction thereof spent in a "Beeper Time" status. The period will begin with the time the employee is instructed to wear the electronic pager. This may not necessarily be when the pager is issued. For convenience, a pager may be issued to an employee on a Friday with instructions to begin wearing it later during the weekend.
- 224.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 224.31 Management will complete PS Form 1232 noting the beginning and ending times for each "Beeper Time" period.
- 224.32 Management will provide the completed PS Form 1232 to the timekeeper for recording of appropriate time card entries.
- 224.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures for employees who are in a "Beeper Time" status.

- 224.5 Timecard Recording
- 224.51 Beeper Time is to be recorded for each 24-hour period or fraction thereof. A 1-hour entry will be recorded and identified by the code number "34."
- 224.52 Timekeepers will be responsible for recording "Beeper Time" on a daily basis and entering the amount in the OTHER PREM column on the clock ring side of the timecard. <u>Exhibit 224.53a</u> shows a properly completed PS Form 1232, which authorizes the payment of "Beeper Time," and <u>Exhibit 224.53b</u> shows a properly completed timecard for an employee who was in a "Beeper Time" status.

224.53 Beeper Time is not subject to the 5-minute leeway rule.

#### Exhibit 224.53a

PS Form 1232, PDC Record of Telephone Calls and/or Authorization to Wear Pager

PS Form 1232 is to be completed by management when an employee, engaged in a computer programming or system analyst assignment at a data center, is required to be in a "Beeper Time" status. The beginning and ending times for each "Beeper Time" period for each employee will be noted. After completion, the form is forwarded to the timekeeper for recording the appropriate time card entries on PS Form 1234, *Utility Card.* 

PDC Rec Aut	ord of Telephone Calls an horization to Wear Pager	nd/or
	Identification	
Canar	D-set	Ces
Entricises Caled <sup>10</sup> aged	Becar Security Number	
Tite	Gues	
	Authorized Pager Period	
Start Clase & Time!	Reason for Page	
Inc Day & Time)		
	- P	
	Call 1	
Gree	Care	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredths
Reson	Start Yime	Moulas
	End Toma	hundrating
	Call 2	
Gener	Gela	Length of Call in
Nesson	Start Time	Minutes & Hundredtha Minutes
	End Time	hundradthi
	Call 3	
Calar	L Ges	Length of Call in
Reacton	2	Minutes & Hundredths
Mateon	Start Time	Minuso
	End Time	Hundradina
	Call 4	
care.	Cate	Length of Call in Minutes & Hundredths
Raison	Start Time	Minutes
	End Tana	Hundrading
entre la contra de la	Totals	
Tote Number of Cals	Tate Telephone Time	
	Authorization	
Title of Approving Official	Minos Contentin	and the second second second
Service of Approving Officer	NOTE This form is 1234 <u>Units Cyp</u> is	authorization for the preparation of form effect payment to authorized endlogen Bone sets were received, or for the on.
Deta Signet	Benod e pager was w	en.

#### Exhibit 224.53b

PS Form 1230, Recording Beeper Time on Time Card

The "Beeper Time" entry of 1 hour is recorded in the OTHER PREM column as code "34" In this example, a Grade 19 employee was also called in and worked 4 hours, which has no effect on the "Beeper Time" entry.



## 225 Training Time

Training time requires the use of PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, and is discussed in <u>424</u>.

# 230 Overtime and Compensatory Time

## 231 Overtime

- 231.1 Definition
- 231.11 Postal overtime is a premium paid to eligible employees for work performed after 8 paid hours in any one service day or 40 paid hours in any one service week.
- 231.12 The Fair Labor Standards Act also requires the payment of overtime wages to employees who work in excess of 40 hours in an FLSA workweek. (It will not be necessary for timekeepers to identify FLSA overtime as the computer has been programmed to do this automatically. This is one reason why it is so important to complete the timecards correctly.)

## 231.2 Eligibility

231.21 Two exhibits have been prepared which identify those employees who are eligible to receive overtime pay. <u>Exhibit 231.21a</u> indicates the employees who are eligible to receive postal overtime pay for paid hours served in excess of 8.00 in a day (see 145). <u>Exhibit 231.21b</u> describes which employees are eligible to earn FLSA overtime pay for paid hours served in excess of 40.00 per week.

Exhibit 231.21a

Employees Eligible for Postal Overtime

Pay Eligibility Table

Rate Schedule Code/ Employ ee Classification	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E — EAS	YES <sup>1</sup>	YES <sup>1</sup>		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PMLV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>		
P — PS CRAFT <sup>4</sup>	YES	YES	YES		
S — PCES	NO				
W — WASC-DAD	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>		

*Note:* This grid indicates the employ ee classifications that are eligible to have daily overtime recorded on their timecards.

1 FLSA nonexempt employees only. During the designated Christmas period, exempt employees in Grade 23 and below are eligible only if they directly supervise bargaining unit employees in Mail Processing and Delivery Service functions. Postmasters, officers-in-charge, and management associates are not eligible.

2 Grade 18 and below only.

3 Employees in Grade 19 and above are eligible only on hours worked in excess of 40 in a workweek.

4 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

#### Exhibit 231.21b EmployeesEligible for FLSA Overtime

#### Pay Eligibility Table

Rate Schedule Code/ Employ ee Classification	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E — EAS	YES <sup>1</sup>	YES <sup>1</sup>		YES	YES
F — EAS A-E PMs	YES				YES
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PM LV. REPL.					YES
N — PDC CRAFT	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>		
$P - PS CRAFT^{4}$	YES	YES	YES		
S — PCES	NO				
W — WASC-DAD	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>	YES <sup>2,3</sup>		

1 FLSA nonexempt employees only.

2 Grade 18 and below only.

3 Employees in Grade 19 and above are eligible if FLSA nonexempt.

4 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

- 231.22 Note that eligible part-time regular and part-time flexible schedule employees can receive overtime only for work hours in excess of eight paid hours in a day or 40 paid hours in a week. Casual and temporary employees receive overtime only for hours worked in excess of 40 in a workweek as provided by the FLSA.
- 231.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 231.31 At the end of each tour, timekeepers will extend the clock rings. When extending the clock rings, the timekeeper will separate the time cards for all employees whose service totals more than 8.08 hours. When the timekeeper has completed extending the clock rings for all time cards assigned to him, the timekeeper will take the timecards of employees with more than 8.08 hours and distribute them to the appropriate supervisor.
- 231.32 It will be the supervisor's responsibility to review these cards and to either approve or disapprove the overtime. The supervisors that approve the overtime are required to place their initials in the INITIALS box on the dock ring side of the time card. If the supervisor wishes to disallow the overtime, the procedures described in <u>146.2</u> in chapter <u>1</u> should be followed.
- 231.33 After approving or disapproving the overtime hours, the supervisor must return the time cards to the timekeeper.
- 231.34 Overtime for hours in excess of 8 in a day or 40 in a week for CAG L postmasters is to be recorded on PS Form 1377 by entering the total of actual hours and minutes worked in the appropriate daily block. <u>Exhibit</u> <u>231.34</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1377, *Requestfor Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime*, where a CAG L postmaster worked overtime hours.

Exhibit 231.34

Example of Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime

This PS Form 1377 is being submitted for week 2 of pay period 10-86. The postmaster is an RSC F Lev el 55 who had an emergency in his office. The hours worked, Thursday and Friday, exceed the amount authorized for the office. The actual hours and minutes worked are entered in each daily block.

Buch		A MARGINA .	or Bostw		REPLACEMENT		Non Pr	ETHOR	TED AT	40.11	Overs	THE OWNER
Lise shi	Form: III F	or service by		alacamer	r. Submit a separat							INF
10.10					me and Attender	nce in	Iomatic		_		_	_
Fast Office	. State and 21P		1		Finance No.	Pages	anter's Bes	Sec. No.	-	Ver	Pry Pariat	Week
CA	Jyon, 7	W 557	7-9998		26-1500	31	5-67	- 8901	(	86	10	2
Patriete			1440	Level	Portmeter's Sche		1 Bet	-	Tae	Yest	The	40
Ja	W N.O	rocy	F	55	Work Week, Code Hours Scheduled I Each Daily Block.	in	6:00	6:00	6:00	6:00	6:00	6:00
WORKS	addrivenal ho	an for which	Beymane is		mater is absent in let the Fair Labor							
12.23	ours and minu	2000000				_	*Set	Mign	Yue	Wed	The	+=
of liter	o bode. Enter	leave for RS		et im full	or helf days. Enter		W	D	W	w	w	w
	onual Leave ck Leave enting	0L 0t H Hc T Tr			aans Without Pay Continuation of Pay York		6:00	6:00	6:00	6:00	10:30	10:0
	EMER	GENCY	q and/or peaks — FL(	DOD						previous	day // rid	ir)
	EMER	GENCY	- FL	DOD	arine					Jane visus	~/4/E	6 6
	EMER	GENCY	- FL	рођ ued.		in	N. C.	loon		previous i	7/4/E	6r)
	EMER	GENCY	- FL	рођ ued.	arine	in	N. C.	loon		J	24 19 m3	697 6
CERT	EMER.	GENCY 14 CHINES 10	Fer Pa	noj) ust nal Deta		(or	N. C.	learn *	_	J	24 17 m3	697 6
I CERTI	EMER.	GENCY 14 CHINES 10	Fer Pa	noj) ust nal Deta	Aox	Ca.	N. C.	lan k		<u>ع</u> ر المراجع	7/4/E [Cons	<u>ب</u>
I CERTI	EAER.	GENCY 14 HETHER 16	Fer Pa	noj) ust nal Deta	Aox	Ca.	N. C. Algeneration arrive Total ance Infi	lan k			7/4/8 ICom	<u>ب</u>
t CERTI	EAER	GENCY No claimach P P	Fer Pa	POJ) ust bi splacen	Aox	Freeton	N. C. Supercont arter Teta arce Info	econ is ormatio	n	- J 	7/4/E	994444
I CERTI	EAER	GENCY no dume n P d minutes w	Field each den	no) no piacen piacen	Aox	fort	N. C. Supercurv arter Tota ance Infr arce Infr	ermatio	n 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	7160	7/4/E	94444
I CERTI	EAER	GENCY no dume n P d minutes w	Field each den	no) no piacen piacen	Center Use Only -	Coc	N. C. Special arrow Infl arrow In	Com	n 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	J Year Wood	7/4/E	9000 511
I CERTI	EAER	GENCY no dume n P d minutes w	Fac Py Bi betmaster R erkad eech de	ooj) esal Deo esal De	ACAN LANGE AND LANGE	Cel.	N.C. Supercont arter Teta arce Infi arce Infi arce Infi arce Infi	armatio	n 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	J Year Wood	7/4/2 (Den	6 9000

## 231.4 Time Card Handling

Other than the procedures described above, there are no special time card handling requirements.

## 231.5 Time Card Recording

231.51 There are two different time card reporting procedures which must be followed according to the type of overtime to be paid to the employee. If the overtime is for time actually worked, then timekeepers should complete the time card as shown on <u>Exhibit 231.51</u>.

Exhibit 231.51

Authorizing and Recording Overtime

This is an example of a properly completed time card entry for an employee who was authorized to work one hour of ov ertime. First, the timekeeper calculates the total daily clock time. Since the total time was greater than 8.08 hours, the timekeeper separated this timecard from the others. Second, at the first opportunity the timekeeper giv es the card to the supervisor for his approval. (Supervisor approval is indicated by having the supervisor initial the INITIALS box.) Third, the timekeeper enters the overtime amount in the OT column.

If the supervisor approves none, or only a portion, of the overtime, the amount that he does not approve must be "Disallowed." The procedures for disallowing time was discussed in chapter 1.



231.52 If the overtime is guaranteed time for time not worked, then timekeepers should follow the example in Exhibit 231.52.

Exhibit 231.52

Authorizing and Recording Guaranteed Overtime

This is an example of a properly completed timecard entry for a full-time employee who worked on his scheduled day off and was entitled to 1 hour of "guaranteed ov ertime."

The employ ee's regular schedule was Sunday through Thursday. The employ ee agreed to report to work on his scheduled day of f. Because it was his scheduled day of f, he was guaranteed 8 hours work or pay.

All work was completed in 7 hours at which the supervisor instructed the employee to clock out. The employee thus earned 1 hour of "guaranteed ov ertime" because the additional time was needed to ensure that the employee received the guaranteed 8 hours pay. "Guaranteed ov ertime" is identified with the code "68."

Superv isors must approve all "guaranteed ov ertime" by initialing the INITIALS box.



231.53 <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> should be used if it appears that two or more premium rates may apply to "overtime."

## 231.6 Entries for Dual Rate Employees

Dual rate employees are employees who have received appointments to more than one Postal Service position. A dual rate employee covered by the FLSA can combine his service in both positions for overtime pay purposes. Overtime for hours in excess of 8 per day or over 40 in a week are to be recorded on the timecard which is for the position in which the overtime service was performed.

- 232 Out of Schedule Premium
- 232.1 Definition
- 232.11 "Out of schedule premium" is paid to an eligible full-time bargaining unit employee for time worked outside of, and instead of, the employee's regularly scheduled workday or workweek when the employee is working on a temporary schedule at the request of management.
- <sup>232.12</sup> "Out of schedule premium" hours cannot exceed the unworked portion of the employee's regular schedule. Any hours worked which result in paid hours in excess of 8 hours per service day or 40 hours per service week are to be recorded as regular overtime see <u>231</u>.

- 232.13 If notice of a temporary schedule change is given to an employee by Wednesday of the preceding service week, the employee can be limited to 8 hours per service day but would be paid "out of schedule premium" for those hours worked outside of, and instead of, his regular schedule.
- 232.14 If the employee works his full regular schedule, then any hours worked in addition thereto are not "instead of" his regular schedule and are not considered as "out of schedule premium" hours. For any hours worked in excess of his full regular schedule, the employee would be paid regular overtime for hours worked in excess of 8 hours per service day or 40 hours per service week.
- 232.15 Examples: If an employee is notified by Wednesday of the preceding service week to work a temporary schedule the following service week from 6:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m., instead of his regular schedule from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., then the employee is to be paid 2 hours "out of schedule premium" for the hours worked from 6:00 a.m. to 8:00 a.m. and 6 hours straight time for the hours worked from 8:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. If, in this situation, the employee continues to work into or beyond the balance of his regular schedule (2:30 p.m. to 4:30 p.m.), then he is to be paid for hours worked in accordance with Exhibit 232.15.

Exhibit 232.15 Out-of-Schedule Overtime Hours

		"Out of Schedule"		Regular Ov ertime
Hours Worked	Total Work Hours	Hours	Straight Time Hours	Hours
6:00 AM — 2:30 PM	8	2	6	0
6:00 AM — 3:30 PM	9	1	7	1
6:00 AM — 4:30 PM	10	0	8	2
6:00 AM — 5:30 PM	11	0	8	3

- 232.16 If notice of a temporary change is given to an employee by Wednesday of the preceding service week even if this change is revised later, the employee an be limited to 40 hours for the service week but he would be paid "out of schedule premium" for those hours worked outside of, and instead of, his regular schedule. If an employee's regular schedule is Monday through Friday and he is given a temporary schedule of Sunday through Thursday, then the hours worked on Sunday are "out of schedule premium" hours provided they are worked instead of the employee's regularly scheduled hours on Friday. If, however, the employee also works his regular schedule on Friday, then there can be no "out of schedule premium" hours; the hours worked on Sunday would be paid as regular overtime hours worked in excess of 40 in the service week.
- 232.17 If notice of a temporary schedule change is not given to the employee by Wednesday of the preceding service week, then the employee is entitled to work his regular schedule. Therefore, any hours worked in addition to the employee's regular schedule are not worked "instead of" his regular schedule. Such additional hours worked are not considered as "out of schedule premium" hours, but rather the employee would be paid regular overtime for hours worked in excess of 8 hours per service day or 40 hours per service week.

- 232.18 If a temporary schedule change is made at the request of the employee for his personal convenience and has been agreed to by the employee's collective bargaining representative, or is for another reason stated in 232.23, then the work outside of, and instead of, the employee's regular schedule would be paid at straight time.
- Eligibility 232.2
- Exhibit 232.21 indicates those employees who are eligible to receive "out of 232.21 schedule premium."

Exhibit 232.21

EmployeesWho	are Eligible for Out-of-Schedule Premium	
--------------	--	--

Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
NO	NO		NO	NO
NO				NO
YES		NO		
YES				
4.0				NO
YES <sup>1,2</sup>	NO	NO		
YES <sup>4</sup>	NO	NO		
NO				
YES <sup>1,2</sup>	NO	NO		
	NO NO YES YES YES <sup>1,2</sup> YES <sup>4</sup>	Full-timeRegularNONONOYESYESYESYES <sup>1,2</sup> NOYES <sup>4</sup> NONONO	Full-timeRegularFlexibleNONONONONOYESNOYES <sup>1,2</sup> NOYES <sup>4</sup> NONONO	Full-timeRegularFlexibleCasualNONONONONOYESNOYESImage: Constraint of the second

Pay Eligibility Table

1 Grade 18 and below only.

2 Limited eligibility, see 233.23f.

3 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

Full-time carriers with flexible hours are not eligible. 4

- 232.22 All leave paid to an employee who is in an "out of schedule" status will be paid at the employee's straight time rate.
- An employee may request a schedule change for personal reasons subject to 232.23 approval by the employee's union steward and supervisor as shown on Exhibit 232.23. In this situation, the employee will not be eligible for "out of schedule premium." Other exceptions to the obligation to pay "out of schedule premium" to full-time employees for work performed outside of schedule include:
  - Where the employee's schedule is temporarily changed for details to a. (1) postmaster or officer-in-charge; (2) rural carrier positions; or (3) positions at grade 19 and above.
  - b. Where the employee's schedule is temporarily changed because he was given a light duty assignment pursuant to Article XIII of the National Agreementor as required by the Federal Employee Compensation Act, as amended.
  - c. Where the employee's schedule is temporarily changed to allow the employee to make up time missed due to tardiness in reporting for duty.

- d. Where an employee's schedule is temporarily changed, but such change was in accordance with and permitted by the terms of his bid.
- e. Where the employee's schedule is temporarily changed so that the employee may attend recognized training sessions. Such training sessions must be planned, prepared, and coordinated programs or courses.
- f. Where the employee's schedule is temporarily changed at the request of management, for employees at postal data centers, provided the change is 1 hour or less and the change is for 1 week or less duration.

Exhibit 232.23

PS Form 3189, Request for Temporary Schedule Change for Personal Convenience

This form is used by employees to request a temporary schedule change for their personal convenience. By submitting a properly approved form to his supervisor, the employee agrees (if the request is approved by the supervisor) to forfeit any out of schedule premium to which he would otherwise be entitled during the period requested. The union steward (or cetified union representative in smaller offices) must agree to the temporary change before the change is presented to the supervisor.

The supervisor approves the form by initialing the SUPERVISOR Text if present, will follow — The supervisor approves the form by initialing the SUPERVISOR OK box. The form should then be given to the timekeeper who will use it in extending daily clock time.

For my own personal convenience, I		
hereby submit this written request for	a temporary change in my reg	rular schedule from
(dete)	through	
From Regular Schedule:	Change Schedule To:	
BT-	8T	
ET-	ET-	
SDO-	\$D0-	
out of schedule premium for hours w Employee's Signature	orked outside of and instead of Social Security No.	
I hereby condone	and agree to the above reque	et.
Steward's Signature		Date Signed
DAPPROVED	Processing Date	PSD Tech Initiais
Supervisor's Signature		Dete Signed

## 232.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 232.31 When a timekeeper is extending the clock rings, he must separate the timecards for those employees who have clock rings which are outside of the employee's regular schedule.
- 232.32 The timekeeper is to give these timecards to the supervisor who is responsible for approving the "out of schedule" clock rings by initialing the INITIALS box on the clock ring side of the timecard. Exhibit 232.32 is an example of an employee who had "out of schedule" clock rings which were approved by a supervisor.

Exhibit 232.32

Authorizing and Recording Out of Schedule Premium

This is an example of a properly completed timecard entry for an employee who worked outside of his regular schedule.

The supervisor must approve the "out of schedule" clock rings after the timekeeper has extended them by initialing the INITIAL box. The timekeeper must enter the amount of premium time in the appropriate column only after the supervisor has approved the clock rings. Because "out of schedule premium" is different from overtime, the timekeeper will record the amount of "out of schedule" time in the OTHER PREM. column using the code "73" to properly identify the time. Any night work hours will be recorded in the NW column.



## 232.4 Time Card Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures for "out of schedule premium" hours.

## 232.5 Time Card Recording

- 232.51 Timekeepers will record "out of schedule" time in the OTHER PREM column of the timecard. Out of schedule time will be identified with the code "73." <u>Exhibit 232.32</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who had "out of schedule" time.
- 232.52 "Out of schedule" premium is in addition to basic work hours.
- 232.53 <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> should be used if it appears that two or more premium rates apply to "out of schedule premium."

## 233 Holiday Scheduling Premium

233.1 Definition

"Holiday scheduling premium" is paid to eligible employees for time actually worked on a holiday or on the employee's designated holiday (except Christmas) when the holiday schedule is not posted in accordance with the National Agreement.

- 233.2 Eligibility
- 233.21 If the schedule is not posted as of Wednesday preceding the service week in which the holiday falls, an eligible full-time bargaining unit employee required to work on his holiday or designated holiday, or who volunteers to work on such day, shall receive "holiday scheduling premium" for each hour of work, not to exceed 8 hours. This premium is in addition to both holiday leave pay and holiday worked pay.
- 233.22 In the event that, subsequent to the Wednesday posting period, an emergency situation attributable to Act(s) of God arise which requires the use of manpower on that holiday in excess of that scheduled in the Wednesday posting, full-time regular employees required to work or who volunteer to work in this circumstance(s) shall not receive "holiday scheduling premium."
- 233.23 When a full-time regular employee scheduled to work on a holiday in accordance with <u>223.21</u>, is unable to or fails to work on the holiday, the supervisor may require another full-time regular employee to work such schedule, and such replacement employee will not be eligible for "holiday scheduling premium."
- 233.24 <u>Exhibit 233.24</u>, indicates those employees who are eligible to receive holiday scheduling premium.

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E — EAS	NO	NO		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		NO		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PM LV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES	NO	NO		
P — PS CRAFT	YES	NO	NO		
S-PCES	NO				
W-WASC-DAD	YES	NO	NO		

Pav	Eligibi	litv T	ahla
ıay	LIIYIDI	птут	abie

1 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

## 233.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

The supervisor must review all timecards for bargaining unit employees who worked on a holiday and identify those employees who qualify to receive "holiday scheduling premium." The supervisor will then send a memo to the timekeeper indicating which employees should be credited with "holiday scheduling premium."

## 233.4 Timecard Handling

Other than the procedures described above, there are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who are eligible to receive "holiday scheduling premium."

## 233.5 Timecard Recording

Timekeepers are to record "holiday scheduling premium" in the OTHER PREM column of the timecard as shown on <u>Exhibit 233.5</u>. "Holiday scheduling premium" will be identified with the code number "48."

#### 234

#### Exhibit 233.5

Authorizing and Recording Holiday Scheduling Premium

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an eligible bargaining unit employee who worked in a "holiday scheduling premium" pay status.

The timekeeper will extend the clock rings and enter the number of "holiday scheduling premium" hours in the OTHER PREM column and identify them with the code "48." Since the timekeeper has written authorization from the supervisor, the timekeeper should initial the timecard unless the total time deviates from the schedule by more than 0.08 hours (5 minutes).



## 234 Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium

## 234.1 Definition

"Nonbargaining rescheduling premium" is paid to eligible nonbargaining employees for time actually worked outside of and instead of their regularly scheduled workday or workweek when less than 7 calendar days notice of the schedule change was given.

## 234.2 Eligibility

All full-time nonbargaining unit employees grade 18 and below who are FLSA nonexempt are eligible for "nonbargaining rescheduling premium." Full-time nonexempt postmasters and officers in charge, however, are only eligible when their schedule is changed because their relief is not available to work the sixth day.

## 234.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 234.31 The supervisor must review the timecards for nonbargaining unit employees who were given less than 7 day's notice of a schedule change and who qualify to receive "nonbargaining rescheduling premium." The supervisor will then send a memo to the timekeeper indicating which employees should be credited with "nonbargaining rescheduling premium."
- 234.32 Charges to "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" should not extend beyond the first 7 days of a schedule change since the employee would have received notice of the change for any succeeding weeks.

#### 234.4 Time Card Handling

Other than the procedures described above, there are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who are eligible to receive "nonbargaining rescheduling premium."

- 234.5 Time Card Recording
- 234.51 Timekeepers will record "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" in the OTHER PREM column of the timecard as shown on <u>Exhibit234.51</u>.
  "Nonbargaining rescheduling premium" will be identified with the code "88." Exhibit 234.51

Authorizing and Recording Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an eligible nonbargaining employ ee who worked in a "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" pay status. The employ ee's supervisor will write a memo telling the timekeeper that a given employ ee is entitled to "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" and paperclip the

memo to the employ ee's timecard. The timekeeper will extend the clock rings and enter the number of "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" hours in the OTHER PREM column and identify them with the code "88."

(If the employee were required to record four daily clock rings instead of just two, the procedures for entering "nonbargaining rescheduling premium" on the timecard are the same.)



234.52 The five-minute leeway rule applies to "nonbargaining rescheduling premium."

## 235 Penalty Overtime

## 235.1 Definition

- 235.11 Penalty overtime is a premium paid to eligible employees at the rate of two times the base hourly straight time rate for overtime work as specified in 235.12 and 235.13.
- <sup>235.12</sup> Full-time regular employees must receive penalty overtime pay for all overtime worked, including the following:
  - a. More than 4 of the employee's 5 scheduled days in a service week.
  - b. More than 10 hours on a regularly scheduled day.
  - c. More than 8 hours on a nonscheduled day.
  - d. More than 6 days in a service week.

- 235.13 Part-time flexible and part-time regular employees must receive penalty overtime for overtime worked:
  - a. More than 10 hours in a service day.
  - b. More than 56 hours in a service week.
- 235.14 Paid leave hours are included with work hours in determining the entitlement to penalty overtime.
- 235.2 Eligibility
- 235.21 <u>Exhibit 235.2</u> indicates by rate schedule code and employee classification those persons who are eligible to receive pay for penalty overtime.

Penalty overtime is not paid to eligible employees during a designated period each year that is related to the Christmas period but is not necessarily the identical period as far as dates and duration are concerned.

Exhibit 235.2 EmployeesEligible for Penalty Overtime

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E — EAS	NO	NO		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	NO		NO		
K — HQ CRAFT	NO				
L — PM LV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES	YES	YES		
P — PS CRAFT	YES	YES	YES		
S — PCES	NO				

#### Pay Eligibility Table

1 Includes PSC M.

## 235.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 235.31 At the end of each tour, timekeepersmust extend the clockrings. When extending the clockrings, the timekeeper will separate the timecards for all employees whose service totals more than 8.08 hours. When the timekeeper has completed extending the dock rings for all timecards, the timekeeper must take the timecards of employees with more than 8.08 hours and distribute them to the appropriate supervisor.
- 235.32 Supervisors must review these cards and either approve or disapprove the overtime and/or penalty overtime entry. Upon approving the entry, the supervisor must initial the INITIALS box on the dock ring side of the timecard. If disallowing the entry, the supervisor should follow the procedures described in <u>146.2</u> in chapter <u>1</u>.
- 235.33 After approving or disapproving the overtime and/or penalty overtime hours, the supervisor must return the timecards to the timekeeper.

## 235.4 Timecard Handling

Other than the procedures described above, there are no special timecard handling requirements.

## 235.5 Timecard Recording

235.51 Timekeepers must record "penalty overtime" in the regular overtime column of the timecard. Since regular overtime and penalty overtime are reported in the same overtime column, they must be identified separately. Use the code "53" to identify regular overtime hours and the code "43" to identify penalty overtime hours. Exhibit 235.51a is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who had both regular and penalty overtime for overtime hours in excess of 10 paid hours and payment for overtime hours worked in excess of 4 scheduled days.

Exhibit 235.51a Example of How Penalty Overtime Is Recorded



Exhibit 235.51b

Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours in Excess of 10 Paid Hours

Work plus paid leave hours on Monday through Thursday were in excess of 10 hours each day .

On Monday, penalty overtime rate is paid for overtime hours which are a result of work and paid leave combined whereby the paid hours are in excess of 10 hours,

ev en though the employ ee did not hav e "work" hours in excess of 10, on a scheduled workday. In the event the leave charge is for "LWOP," 4 hours of regular overtime would be paid, with no penalty overtime due.

The "In excess of 4 scheduled days" rule applies on Friday (for this employee), in which case, all overtime hours are paid at the penalty rate because the employee worked overtime on all 5 regular scheduled days.



235.52 <u>Exhibit 235.52a</u> and <u>Exhibit 235.52b</u> are examples of paid penalty overtime for overtime hours worked over 6 days in a service week.

Exhibit 235.52a

Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours Worked Over 6 Days in a Service Week

Work plus *paid* leave hours on Monday through Thursday were in excess of 10 hours each day.

On Monday, penalty overtime rate is paid for overtime hours which are a result of work and paid leave combined whereby the paid hours are in excess of 10 hours, even though the employ ee did not have "work" hours in excess of 10, on a scheduled workday. In the event the leave charge is for "LWOP," 4 hours of regular overtime would be paid, with no penalty overtime due.

The "In excess of 4 scheduled days" rule applies on Friday (for this employee), in which case, all overtime hours are paid at the penalty rate because the employee worked overtime on all 5 regular scheduled days.



#### Exhibit 235.52b

Example of Penalty Overtime Paid for Overtime Hours Worked Over 6 Days in a Service Week

Employ ee worked all 7 days of the week which included a holiday. Penalty overtime is paid for the second nonscheduled workday, for hours worked on a sev enth day (Sunday). By virtue of working the holiday the employee is paid for holiday work hours as well as holiday leave. However, these are not added together to determine ov ertime hours inasmuch as they are for the same hours, with holiday work paid as a premium.

E	21	58-800	F	5	\$7-800	F	008-EN	The set	aten Tan
100	1997	- P.	ab de	à.	MUN		40	DLSCK HOAIPO	ALC: NO.
ROAD -							53-200	10 10	1650 1150 1190
10	LHEF	81		AL		-	- 87	POWN	0600
-		128	15	27			53-000	10	1150 1150 1100 0400
Tev	LHOP	65	Б	*	64		13-340	10 10	1650 1150
ED4D					1 1	-	4 61	SILM THE	100
wfo.	LUOP	61		AL.			53-200	起 10	1450
EOHGE TVS	100					-	a a t	BUAR TIRE	0600
Dic	LHIP	58-800 =	*	**	57-8-00 =		-	8	1450 1150 1100 1000
NS	180	6.		4	*		- pog-che	8	1450. 1150. 1100
NS	CHER	.64		*		- - - -	\$ 03-800 B	8	1450. 1150. 1100
TOT	ALL LA	ic.	1		Enne	A		82N 7	stÂnt.

235.53 <u>Exhibit 235.53</u> is an example of paid penalty overtime to an employee who worked in a higher level, nonexempt position for a portion of the week.

Exhibit 235.53

Example of Penalty Overtime Being Paid for Overtime Hours Worked in a Higher Level Nonexempt Position

#### Regular Timecard







Employ ee worked all 7 days during week 1. The first 5 days were on a higher level in a nonexempt position. 1. The employ ee worked overtime on more than 4 regularly scheduled days, thereby making the fifth day (overtime hours only) payable at the penalty overtime rate.

- 2. The employ ee worked in excess of 8 hours on a nonscheduled day, thereby making those hours on the first nonscheduled day (ov ertime hours in excess of 8) pay able at the penalty overtime rate.
- 3. The employ ee worked in excess of 6 days for the service week, thereby making all of the hours worked on the second nonscheduled day pay able at the penalty overtime rate.

235.54 Use <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> if it appears that two or more premium rates apply to "penalty overtime."

# 240 Premium Hours

## 241 Night Differential

## 241.1 Definition

"Night differential" is a premium paid to eligible employees for all work performed between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. "Night differential" is paid in addition to any other premiums earned by the employee.

- 241.2 Eligibility
- 241.21 <u>Exhibit 241.21</u> indicates the employees who are eligible to receive night differential.

Exhibit 241.21

EmployeesWho Are Eligible for Night Differential

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E-EAS	YES	YES		YES	YES'
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PM LV. REPL.	_	-			NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES <sup>2</sup>	YES <sup>2</sup>	YES		
P — PS CRAFT <sup>3</sup>	YES	YES	YES		
S — PCES	NO				

Pay Eligibility Table

1 Grade 23 and below, except for officers-in-charge, postal inspectors, postmasters, and management associates.

2 Grade 18 and below only.

3 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

- 241.22 Eligible employees who are regularly assigned to a night tour of duty are entitled to receive an equivalent amount of night differential when rescheduled to day work due to:
  - a. Participation in compensable training.
  - b. Court or jury duty.
  - c. Placement in continuation of pay status.
  - d. Service on military leave.
- 241.23 Eligible employees whose established tour includes any time between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. receive the same amount of night differential time for training even if the training occurs during the day.

## 241.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

Since "night differential" is paid in addition to the straight time work hours and any premium hours worked by the employee, there are no special authorization procedures required. If an employee works overtime between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m., the fact that the supervisor approves the overtime is sufficient authorization for the timekeeper to credit the employee for night work.

## 241.4 Timecard Handling

Other than the timecard handling procedures described in chapter <u>1</u>, there are no special requirements for night differential.

## 241.5 Timecard Recording

241.51 The timekeeper will compute the total hours of work occurring between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. and credit eligible employees with an equal number of night work hours. The timekeeper will record the amount of "night differential" hours in the NW column of the timecard. <u>Exhibit 241.51</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who worked between 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m.

#### Exhibit 241.51

Authorizing and Recording Night Differential

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employ ee who was eligible to receive night differential. Refer to  $\underline{145.15a}$ . for application for the 5-minute leeway rule.



- 241.52 "Night differential" is in addition to basic work hours.
- 241.53 The five-minute leeway rule applies to "night differential" only as described in 145.15a in chapter <u>1</u>.
- 241.54 <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> should be referenced if it appears that two or more premium rates apply to "night differential."

## 242 Sunday Premium

## 242.1 Definition

"Sunday premium" is a premium paid to eligible employees for all hours *worked* during a scheduled tour that includes any part of a Sunday. An employee may not be credited with more than 8.00 hours of Sunday premium per tour and with no more than 16.00 hours per service week.

## 242.2 Eligibility

242.21 Exhibit 242.21 describes those employees who are eligible to receive "Sunday premium." It is important to note that only those employees who have been scheduled to work on a Sunday are eligible to receive the premium. If the employee has not been scheduled, then he is not eligible for "Sunday premium."

Exhibit 242.21

Employees Who Are Eligible for Sunday Premium

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E-EAS	YES <sup>1</sup>	YES <sup>1</sup>		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PMLV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES	YES	YES		
$P - PS CRAFT^2$	YES <sup>3</sup>	YES	YES		
S — PCES	NO				

#### Pay Eligibility Table

Grade 23 and below only. Postal inspectors, postmasters, officers-in-charge, and management associates are not eligible. 1 2

Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

3 Employees of the Tool and Die Shop Bargaining Unit at the Mail Equipment Shops, represented by the Machinists Union (IAM), are not eligible.

> 242.22 If on leave for any part of the tour, the employee is not entitled to "Sunday premium" for the leave hours. The only exception to this condition is for leave granted for court or military duty on a scheduled Sunday tour or to an employee in a continuation of pay status. Then the employee is entitled to "Sunday premium" just as though he had worked. However, if on leave during the actual Sunday hoursportion of the tour, the employee will be paid "Sunday premium" only for the actual hours worked during the tour.

## 242.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

There is no authorization procedure for "Sunday premium" hours.

#### Timecard Handling 242.4

There are no special timecard handling procedures for "Sunday premium" hours.

#### Timecard Recording 242.5

The timekeeper must record the amount of "Sunday premium" worked hours 242.51 in the OTHER PREM column of the timecard. "Sunday premium" hours are to be identified with the code "72." Exhibit 242.51 is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who was eligible to receive "Sunday premium" hours.

Exhibit 242.51

Authorizing and Recording Sunday Premium Hours

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who worked a portion of his tour on Sunday.

Since a portion of the tour included Sunday, the employee is eligible to receive Sunday premium on all hours worked up to a maximum of 8.00.

This employee also received night work hours for the time worked between 2200 and 0600.

Supervisors are not required to approve Sunday premium hours.



- 242.52 "Sunday premium" hours are in addition to basic work hours. The
- 242.53 five-minute leeway rule applies to "Sunday premium" hours only as described in <u>145.15b</u> in chapter <u>1</u>.
- 242.54 See <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> if it appears that two or more premiums apply to "Sunday premium."
  - 243 Holiday Worked Pay
- 243.1 Definition
- 243.11 "Holiday worked pay" is a premium paid to eligible employees for hours worked on a recognized holiday (other than Christmas) or for hours worked on the employee's designated holiday. (See <u>342</u> for recognized holidays and definition of designated holidays.)

- 243.12 Eligible employees who are required to work on their holiday or designated holiday will be paid (in addition to any pay for holiday leave to which they may be entitled) their base hourly straight time rate for each hour worked up to 8. Any work beyond 8 hours will be treated as overtime.
- 243.2 Eligibility
- 243.21 An employee who is scheduled to work on a holiday but who does not actually work shall not receive holiday leave pay unless the absence is based on an extreme emergency situation and is excused by the employee's supervisor. Such employees who are to be denied pay should be charged with Leave Without Pay as described in procedure <u>340</u>.
- 243.22 <u>Exhibit 243.22</u> indicates which employees are eligible to receive "holiday worked pay."

Exhibit 243.22 EmployeesEligible for Holiday Worked Pay

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E-EAS	YES <sup>1</sup>	YES		NO <sup>2</sup>	NO <sup>2</sup>
F — EAS A-E PMs	YES <sup>1</sup>				NO <sup>2</sup>
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		NO <sup>2</sup>		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PMLV. REPL.					NO <sup>2</sup>
N — PDC CRAFT	YES <sup>3</sup>	YES <sup>3</sup>	YES <sup>2</sup>		
P — PS CRAFT <sup>4</sup>	YES	YES	NO <sup>2</sup>		
S-PCES	NO				

#### Pay Eligibility Table

1 FLSA nonexempt employees only, including nonexempt postmasters and officers-in-charge.

2 Time worked on a holiday by part-time flexible, casual, and temporary employees should be recorded as work hours only.

3 Grade 18 and below only.

4 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

## 243.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 243.31 Other than the posted schedule, there is no authorizing form required to direct employees to work on a holiday.
- 243.32 After the timekeeper has extended the clockrings for employees who worked on a holiday, the supervisor is to approve each employee's work time by initialing the INITIAL box on the clockring side of the timecard. <u>Exhibit</u> <u>243.32</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who worked on a holiday.

#### Exhibit 243.32

#### Authorizing and Recording Holiday Worked Pay

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an eligible employee who worked 8.00 hours on a holiday or the day designated as a holiday. The timekeeper extends the clock rings and then gives the timecard to the supervisor so that he can approve the clock time by initialing the timecard in the INITIALS box. The timekeeper then records the time in the OTHER PREM column as shown.



- Clock time is approved by supervisor after timekeeper extends the rings.
- Holiday work time is entered in the OTHER PREM column.
- Employee receives 8.00 holiday leave hours even though he worked.
- 243.4 Time Card Handling There are no special timecard handling procedures for employees who work on a holiday.
- 243.5 Time Card Recording
- 243.51 Timekeepers must record all time worked on a holiday in the OTHER PREM box on the clock ring side of the timecard as shown on <u>Exhibit 243.32</u>.
   "Holiday worked pay" is identified with the code "57."
- 243.52 The 5-minute leeway rule applies to "holiday worked pay" for full and part time regular schedule employees.
- <sup>243.53</sup> Exhibit 213.2 should be used if it appears that two or more premium rates apply to "holiday worked pay" hours.

## 244 Christmas Worked Pay Hours

#### 244.1 Definition

- 244.11 "Christmas worked pay" is a premium paid to eligible employees for hours worked on Christmas Day or the day designated as the employee's Christmasholiday. (See <u>370</u>.)
- 244.12 Eligible employees who are required to work will be paid at 150 percent of the base hourly straight time rate for hours worked up to 8, in addition to any holiday leave pay to which they may be entitled under <u>370</u>. Work in excess of 8 hours is overtime.
- 244.2 Eligibility
- 244.21 Part-time flexible schedule employees receive "Christmas worked pay" only if they work on December 25.

- 244.22 An employee who is scheduled to work on Christmas but who does not actually work shall not receive holiday leave pay unless the absence is based on an extreme emergency situation and is excused by the employee's supervisor. Such employees who are to be denied pay should be charged with Leave Without Pay as described in <u>340</u>.
- 244.23 <u>Exhibit 244.23</u> indicates the employees who are eligible for "Christmas worked pay."

Exhibit 244.23

Employees Eligible for Christmas Worked Pay

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E — EAS	YES <sup>1</sup>	YES <sup>2</sup>		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES <sup>2</sup>		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PM LV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES	YES	YES <sup>2,3</sup>		
$P - PS CRAFT^4$	YES	YES	YES <sup>2</sup>		
S — PCES	NO				

Pay Eligibility Table

Note: Time worked by casual and temporary employees on Christmas Day should be recorded as work hours only.

1 FLSA nonexempt employees only, excluding nonexempt postmasters and officers-in-charge.

2 Receives Christmas Worked Pay for all hours worked on December 25, up to 8 hours.

3 Grade 18 and below only.

4 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

## 244.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 244.31 Other than the posted schedule, there is no authorizing form required to direct employees to work on Christmas Day or the designated Christmas Day.
- 244.32 After the timekeeper has extended the clock rings for employees who worked on Christmas Day or the designated Christmas Day, the supervisor must approve each employee's work time by initialing the INITIAL box on the clock ring side of the timecard.

#### 244.4 Time Card Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures for employees who work on Christmas Day or their designated Christmas Day.

- 244.5 Time Card Recording
- 244.51 The timekeeper will compute the total hours worked on Christmas Day or the designated Christmas Day and enter the total in the OTHER PREM column of the time card and will identify the "Christmas worked pay" by the code "74." <u>Exhibit 244.51</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who worked on Christmas Day.

#### Exhibit 244.51 Authorizing and Recording Christmas Worked Pay

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an eligible employee who worked 8.00 hours on Christmas Day or the day designated as Christmas Day. The timekeeper extends the clock rings and then gives the timecard to the supervisors of that he can approve the clock time by initialing the INITIALS box. The timekeeper then records the time in the OTHER PREM column as shown.



- 244.52 The five-minute leeway rule applies to "Christmas worked pay."
- 244.53 <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> should be used if it appears that two or more premium rates may apply to "Christmas worked pay."
- 244.54 "Christmas worked pay" hours for part-time flexible employees are not included in crossfooting (see Appendix <u>A</u>).

# 250 Work Related, Nonproductive Hours

- 251 Meeting Time
- 251.1 Definition
- 251.11 Officials in charge of installations may authorize employees to attend meetings, conferences, hearings on official business, etc. Absence from regular duty assignments is to be charged both as work hours and as meeting time. The time spent in informal operational meetings such as safety talks, stand-up sessions, etc. conducted on the workroom floor is not considered "meeting time."
- 251.12 If voluntary attendance occurs outside the employee's scheduled workday or the hours when the employee normally would be required to work, no time is to be recorded on the timecards. Attendance is not voluntary if the employee is given to understand or led to believe that his present working conditions or the continuation of his present employment would be adversely affected by nonattendance.
- 251.13 If voluntary attendance falls within the definition of *training* as used in section IV of Publication 118, *Fair Labor Standards Policy and Instructions,* issued June 1978, and section 438.2 of the *Employee & Labor Relations Manual* (ELM), that time shall be recorded on the timecard as "training" time.

- 251.14 Meeting time is intended to record certain workhours for management information purposes. It is intended to separately identify and record time which employees spend away from their normal assignment and at management-authorized meetings. As <u>Exhibit 251.22</u> shows, participation by managers on behalf of the Postal Service is considered to be part of their normal duty, and is not recorded as "meeting time."
- 251.2 Eligibility
- 251.21 All employees are eligible to have time recorded as "meeting time."
- 251.22 <u>Exhibit 251.22</u> has been prepared to assist timekeepers and supervisors in determining which time is properly considered "meeting time."

Exhibit 251.22

Decision Table for Determining How to Record Certain Types of Meetings This table is intended to assist timekeepers and supervisors in identifying "meeting time."

	Hours to be Recorded As "Meeting Time" And As Work	Hours to be Recorded Only As
Ty pe of Activity Hours	Hours	Work Hours
Griev ances by Bargaining Unit		
Employ ees <sup>1</sup>		
Grievant	Х	
Employ ee Witnesses	Х	
Management Representatives		Х
Management Witnesses		X
Griev ances and Discipline Appeals by Nonbargaining Unit Employ ees		
Griev ant/Appellant	Х	
Employ ee Witnesses	Х	
Appellant's Representatives (if a Postal Employee)	X	
Management Representatives		Х
Management Witnesses		X
Civil Service Commission Appeal		
Hearings		
Appellant	Х	
Employ ee Witnesses	Х	
Appellant's Representative	Х	
Management Representatives		Х
Management Witnesses		Х

Other Meetings

Time spent by bargaining unit employees during regular working hours at management-authorized meetings such as Equal Employment Opportunity Committee, Employee Social and Recreational Committee, Labor Management, and Safety and Health Committee meetings will be recorded as both "meeting time" and work

hours. Time spent at such meetings by nonbargaining unit employees will be recorded only as work time. 1

Union Stewards representing grievants will have their time charged to steward's duty time. (See 252).

- 251.31 The supervisor will prepare a PS Form 7020, *Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor,* for each employee who is authorized to attend a meeting. At the end of the tour, the supervisor will give the timekeeper all of the PS Forms 7020 used to document employee attendance at meetings.
- 251.32 It will not be necessary to require employees to clock out to attend a meeting. The supervisor-prepared PS Form 7020 is all the authorization that will be required. Exhibit 251.5 is an example of a properly completed PS Form 7020.
- 251.4 Time Card Handling

There are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who attend meetings called at the request of local management.

251.5 Time Card Recording

At the end of each tour, the timekeepers will total the amount of meeting time for each employee, based on PS Form 7020, and post the amount to the OTHER PREM column identified with the code number "65." <u>Exhibit 251.5</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who attended an officially recognized meeting. Note that "meeting time" can never exceed the total work hours reported for the employee for the day.

Exhibit 251.5

Authorizing and Recording Meeting Time

PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor

This form is completed by the supervisor whenever he has authorized an employee to attend a meeting called by Postal Service management. The supervisor will enter the time the employee left the workroom floor to attend a meeting in the LEAVE UNIT box as shown abov e. When the employee returns, the supervisor will enter the time in the RETURN TO UNIT box. The employee in this example left the workroom floor at 0802 to attend a meeting which ended at 1650. If practical to do so, the employee should clock out and in for meal periods while attending meetings. The supervisor will complete the rest of the form by following the example below and then paperclipping the form to the employee's time card.

PATRICIA MA	KTIN DATE	3/86	
123 45 6789	SUPERVISOR'S	TIME	
	JLM	0802	<ol> <li>Employee was directed to attend meeting.</li> </ol>
			9 8 8 8
RETURN TO UNIT	JLM	1650 +	<ol> <li>Employee returns from meeting.</li> </ol>
STEWARD'S DUTY TIME		OTHER TIME	
REASON FOR ABSENCE	mut M	reating	-
PS Form 7020 AUTHORIZ	ED ABSENCE FROM	WORKROOM FLOOR	0

#### Recording Meeting Time on Time Card

Whenever a timekeeperfinds a PSForm 7020 paperclipped to an employ ee's time card and the PSForm 7020 has the "meeting time" box checked, the timekeeper will total and record the time as shown below.



252 Steward's Duty Time

## 252.1 Definition

"Steward's duty time" is the time spent by certified union stewards during their scheduled tour for investigating, presenting, and adjusting grievances as authorized by the applicable collective bargaining agreement.

252.2 Eligibility

Exhibit 252.2 indicates general eligibility.

Exhibit 252.2	
Steward's Duty	Time

Employ ee Classification & Rate Schedule Code	Full-time	Part-time Regular	Part-time Flexible	Casual	Temporary
E-EAS	NO	NO		NO	NO
F — EAS A-E PMs	NO				NO
G — NURSE CRAFT	YES		YES		
K — HQ CRAFT	YES				
L — PMLV. REPL.					NO
N — PDC CRAFT	YES	YES	YES		
P — PS CRAFT'	YES	YES	YES		
S - PCES	NO				

#### Pay Eligibility Table

1 Includes RSCs M, T, and Y.

- 252.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 252.31 When it is necessary for a steward to investigate and adjust grievances, he shall request permission from his immediate supervisor. Upon granting approval, the supervisor will complete PS Form 7020, *Authorized Absence from Workroom Floor.* The supervisor will note the time at which the steward begins investigating or adjusting a grievance. When the steward returns from investigating and adjusting the grievance, the supervisor will note the return time (in hours and hundredths) on PS Form 7020.
- 252.32 The use of PS Form 7020 makes it unnecessary for the steward to dock in or out to enter or leave "steward's duty time" status. Further, the steward will not be required to clock out on PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*.
- <sup>252.33</sup> The supervisor must check the box indicating STEWARD'S DUTY TIME. A separate PS Form 7020 must be completed for each case of steward's duty time.
- 252.34 At the end of each tour, the supervisor will collect all PS Forms 7020 which have been completed for "steward's duty time" activities and paperdip all of the PS Forms 7020 to the appropriate steward's timecard.

## 252.4 Timecard Handling

There are no timecard handling requirements for "steward's duty time."

## 252.5 Timecard Recording

The timekeeper will total the amount of each employee's "steward's duty time" recorded on all PS Forms7020 each day and record the time in the OTHER PREM column of the dock ring side of the timecard identified by the code number "70." <u>Exhibit 252.5</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard showing steward's duty time. Note that "steward's duty time" can never exceed the total workhours reported for the employee for the day.

#### Exhibit 252.5

Authorizing and Recording Steward's Duty Time

PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence PS Form Workroom Floor

This form is completed by the supervisor after granting a steward's request to leave the workroom floor in order to handle a grievance. The supervisor records the time the steward leaves and the time when the steward returns. The supervisormust also be sure to check the box indicating STEWARD'S DUTY TIME. A separate PS Form 7020 must be completed for each case of steward's duty time. At the end of the tour, the supervisor is to paperclip all of the PS Forms 7020 to the appropriate timecard.

JIM BERTOLINO	YEES D	1 9/14/86				
123 45 6789	SUPERVISOR	'S TIME				
LEAVE UNIT	JLM	097 8-		Supervisor grants a steward's		
ARRIVE				request to leave workroom floor.		
LEAVE	•					
RETURN TO UNIT	JLM	1006-	-2	Steward returns to workroom		
STEWARD'S DUTY TIME	EETING TIME	OTHER TIME		floor.		
REASON FOR ABSENCE						
SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR INSTRUCTIONS	SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR INSTRUCTIONS.					
S Form 7020 AUTHOR	ZED ABSENCE FF	OM WORKROOM FLOO	R			

Recording Steward's Duty Time on Timecard

Whenever a timekeeperfinds a PSForm 7020 paperclipped to an employee's timecard and the PSForm 7020 has the "steward's duty time" box checked, the timekeeper will total and record the time as shown below.



Steward clocks in at beginning of tour.

Steward is not required to clock out if he is called upon to assist in a grievance and the supervisor authorizes steward absence from workroom floor.

Total clock time for the day.

. Timekeeper's initials.
### 261 General

- 261.1 Definition
- 261.11 *Travel time is* compensable time spent by an eligible employee moving between one work facility and another, or between home and a workfacility other than the employee's official duty station during which no productive work is performed and excluding the normal meal time if it occurs during the period of travel.
- 261.12 Travel time may occur on a scheduled or nonscheduled day during or outside of regular scheduled work hours depending on the type of travel and on the eligibility of the employee.
- 261.13 Travel time performed by eligible employees will be considered workhours.
- 261.14 *Local commuting area* is the suburban area immediately surrounding the employee's official duty station and within a radius of 50 miles.
- 261.15 Commuting to and From Work
- 261.151 Commuting time before or after the regular workday between one's home and official duty station, or any other location within the local commuting area, is a normal incident of employment and is not compensable. It is not compensable regardless of whether the employee works at the same location all day or commutes home after the workday from a location different from the one where the workday started.
- 261.152 Commuting time to and from work is also not compensable when an employee is called back to work after the completion of the regular workday, but such commuting time is compensable if the employee is called back to work at a location other than his regular work site.
- 261.153 When an employee is employed to work on a permanent basis at more than one location in the same service day, the time spent commuting between the locations is not compensable travel time, provided there is a break in duty status between the work performed in the different locations. A break in duty status occurs when an employee is completely relieved from duty for a period of at least one hour that may be used for the employee's own purposes. This one hour or greater period must be in addition to the actual time spent in travel and the normal meal period, if the normal meal period occurs during the time interval between the work at the different locations. (See <u>261.162</u> for travel time between job locations when there is no break in duty status.)
- 261.16 Types of Compensable Travel Time
- 261.161 General

The determination of whether travel time is compensable or not depends upon (1) the kind of travel involved, (2) when the travel takes place, and (3) the eligibility of the employee. (See <u>Exhibit 261.21</u>.) The three situations that may involve compensable travel time are described below.

### 261.162 Travel From Job Site to Job Site

a. Rule.

Time spent at any time during a service day by an eligible employee in travel from one job site to another without a break in duty status within a local commuting area is compensable. (See <u>261.153</u>, which makes the travel time noncompensable as commuting time when there is a break in duty status between the work performed in different locations.)

b. Eligibility.

This type of travel time is compensable for all employees during their established hours of service on a scheduled workday. At all other times, this type of travel time is compensable only for employees entitled to receive overtime pay.

### 261.163 One-Day Assignment Outside the Local Commuting Area

a. Rule.

Except as stated in the next sentence, time spent at any time during a single service day by an eligible employee in travel on Postal Service business to one or more locations outside of the local commuting area and back to the home community is compensable. Time spent commuting in either direction between home and an airport, busterminal, or railroad station within the local commuting area, if it occurs outside of established hours of service on a scheduled workday, and the usual meal time, must be deducted from compensable travel time.

b. Eligibility.

This type of travel time is compensable for all employees during their established hours of service on a scheduled workday. At all other times, this type of travel time is compensable only for employees entitled to receive overtime pay.

261.164 Travel Away From Home Overnight

a. Rule.

Travel time spent by an eligible employee in travel on Postal Service business to and from a postal facility or other work or training site which is outside the local commuting area and at which the employee remains ovemight is compensable if it coincides with the employee's normal work hours at the home installation, whether on a scheduled or a nonscheduled day, subject to <u>261.171</u> and <u>261.172</u>. For instance, if an eligible employee with a regular schedule of 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, travels from 2:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on any day of the week, 2.50 hours would be compensable. If the same employee travels from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. on any day of the week, no hours would be compensable. Compensable travel time includes the time spent in going to and from an airport, bus terminal, or railroad station.

b. Eligibility.

This type of travel time is compensable for all employees on their scheduled workdays. On nonscheduled days, this type of travel time is compensable only for nonexempt employees.

c. Intermediate Travel Home.

Employees who are on an extended assignment away from home may be given the opportunity during the assignment to return home for personal convenience. The travel time involved in such intermediate travel home and return is not compensable.

d. Scheduling of Travel.

Travel away from home overnight is to be scheduled by management on a reasonable basis without a purpose either to avoid compensation for the travel time or to make the travel time compensable.

- 261.17 Special Travel Provisions
- 261.171 Use of Private Automobile for Personal Convenience

If an eligible employee traveling away from home overnight is offered public transportation but utilizes a personally owned conveyance for personal convenience, only the lesser of the time spent actually driving or those creditable hours which would have been spent in travel by public transportation will be compensated.

261.172 Required Use of an Automobile

All time spent actually driving an automobile while traveling away from home overnight because no public transportation is available is compensable travel time for an eligible employee whether the time occurs within or outside of the employee's established hours of service.

- 261.173 Work Performed While Traveling Any time spent in actual work by an eligible employee that is required or suffered or permitted to be performed while traveling is compensable.
  - 261.2 Eligibility
- 261.21 Eligibility for travel time is shown in Exhibit 261.21.

Exhibit 261.21 Eligibility for Travel Time

Ty pe of Trav el	Sch	eduled Day	Non	scheduled Day
	Within Established Hours of Service (Use code 82)	Outside of Established Hours of Service (Use code 83)	Within Established Hours of Serv ice (Use code 82)	Outside of Established Hours of Service (Use code 83)
Job Site to Job Site	All employ ees	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay .	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay.	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay .
One-Day Assignment Outside Local Commuting Area	All employ ees	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay .	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay.	Employ ees entitled to receiv e ov ertime pay .
Away from Home Overnight	All employ ees	None. Exception (see <u>261.17</u> )	All nonexempt employ ees.	None. Exception (see <u>261.17</u> )

- 261.22 Compensable travel time is counted as worktime for pay purposes and is included in hours worked in excess of 8 hours in a day, 40 hours in a week, or on a nonscheduled day for a full-time employee, for the determination of overtime for eligible employees.
- 261.23 Out of schedule overtime, nonbargaining rescheduling premium, and guaranteed time are not payable to employees while traveling away from home overnight.
- <sup>261.24</sup> Night differential is paid to eligible employees during those hours of compensable travel between 6 p.m. and 6 a.m. on either a scheduled or nonscheduled day.
- 261.25 Effect on Other Travel Reimbursement The rules stated in <u>261.1</u> do not affect the entitlement of employees to other types of reimbursement under applicable regulations, such as reimbursement of certain travel expenses and per diem.
- 261.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 261.31 Whenever an employee is to be in a "travel" status, the employee's supervisor is to complete PS Form 7020, *Authorized Absence from Workroom Floor.* The supervisor should note the beginning travel time and the ending travel time on the form. When the form is completed, the supervisor should give it to the timekeeper. It is recognized that the employee is not officially absent from workroom floor, but this form is the most convenient method available to document that the employee was in a "travel" status.
- 261.32 The supervisor will give this copy of PS Form 7020 to the timekeeper. The timekeeper will use the form as the basis for making appropriate hours entries on the timecard.
- 261.33 It is the responsibility of the supervisor at the employee's official duty station to approve mode and hours of travel. Any necessary deviations must be documented by the employee and reported to the supervisor for verification and authorization.

### 262 Timecard Procedures

### 262.1 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures for employees who are in a "travel" status.

- 262.2 Timecard Recording
- 262.21 Timekeepers will be responsible for totaling the amount of time spent by an employee in a "travel" status, as documented by PS Form 7020. The timekeepers are to enter this time in the OTHER PREM column of the timecard.
- 262.22 If the "travel" time occurs within the employee's established work schedule then it is to be identified by the code number "82." If the "travel" time occurs outside the employee's established work schedule then it is to be identified by the code number "83."

262.23 <u>Exhibit 262.23</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who traveled. Note that for each hour of "travel" there is a corresponding hour entered as a work hour.

Exhibit 262.23

Authorizing and Recording Travel Time

PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor

This form is completed by the supervisor to authorize the number of hours an employee is to spend in a "travel" status.

123 45 6789	SUPERVISOR'S INITIALS	TIME
	JLM	0800
ARRIVE		
LEAVE		
RETURN TO UNIT	JLM	1650
STEWARD'S DUTY TIME	EETING TIME	OTHER TIME
REASON FOR ABSINCE	9	
SEE REVERSE SIDE FOR INSTRUCTIONS	1	

Jan. 1978 AUTHORIZED ABSENCE FROM WORKROOM FLOO

### Recording Travel Time on Timecard

When a PS Form 7020 is paperclipped to an employ ee's timecard and it indicates that the employee was in a "trav el" status, the timekeeper will total and record the number of hours spent in "travel" as shown. If the travel occurs during the employ ee's established work shcedule, it is identified by the code number "82." If it occurs outside the employ ee's established work schedule, it is identified by the code number "83."



- 262.24 All authorized "travel" to and from training sessions is to be recorded on PS Form 1230-C timecard used to record the training time.
- 262.25 As shown on <u>Exhibit 213.2</u> the provisions of out of schedule premium and guaranteed time do not apply to employees for time spent in a travel status.

Thispage intentionally left blank

# 3 Leave Hours

### 310 Overview

### 311 Purpose

This chapter describes in detail the procedures that must be followed in requesting, approving, and recording time for leave. Definitions in this subchapter are intended to assist in carrying out the timekeeping function. For detailed leave procedures, refer to the *Employee & Labor Relations Manual* (ELM). Procedures in this chapter deal only with the timecard entries that must be made each *day*. This chapter does not deal with totaling the timecards at the end of each week. (See chapter <u>6</u>.)

### 312 General Procedures

- 312.1 There are many types of leave to which an employee may be entitled. There is a separate procedure in this chapter for each of these "leave types." Each procedure is divided into five sections:
  - a. A definition of the "leave type" in question. The definition provides a detailed explanation of the conditions which must be met before an eligible employee may have time "charged" to the leave category.
  - b. An eligibility chart which indicates, by employee classification (i.e., fulltime, part-time, regular, etc.), the employees who are eligible to have time "charged" to the leave type. It is important to pay special attention to any footnotes at the bottom of the eligibility chart in order to obtain a complete understanding of exactly who is eligible. (An employee's classification can be obtained by referring to the designation activity code found on either PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard or by referring to the appropriate PS Form 50.)
  - c. A description of the authorization and supporting forms which must be used to support an employee's work and leave entries on the timecard. If the employee is not present to sign the supporting form on the day that timecards are submitted to the Designated Distributed Data Entry/ Distributed Reporting (DDE/DR) site or postal data center (PDC) as designated, the supervisor must make the decision on the entry involved. Timecards will be completed based on the supervisor's action and forwarded to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated without delay. The employee will complete and sign the supporting document immediately upon returning to duty.

- d. A description of the timecard handling procedures. In most cases, timekeepers will total the daily entries on a timecard and return it to the rack. But occasionally it is necessary to handle a timecard differently.
- e. A description of timecard recording procedures. This section explains exactly how time in each of the many leave categories is to be recorded each day on the timecard. Failure to follow this procedure may cause the employee to be paid incorrectly. All leave is to be recorded and charged in hours and hundredths, except postal inspectors and rural carriers whose leave is charged in full days. CAG L postmasters' leave recording is described in 314.
- 312.2 Each of the five sections described above is to be followed regardless of whether PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C timecard is being used.
- 312.3 If an employee takes leave while in a higher level status, the amount of leave taken should be recorded on PS Form 1230-C timecard. (This applies only when the employee returns to the same status after the leave. Otherwise, the leave should be recorded on PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard.) Unless stated otherwise in the Procedure, employees on leave are not entitled to Sunday premium, night differential, or any other types of premium pay.
- 312.4 All leave requests must be verified in writing using one of two forms:
  - a. PS Form 3971, Request for or Notification of Absence.
  - b. PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor.
- 312.5 When an employee works for only a part of a tour and takes leave for the remainder, it is the supervisor's responsibility to ensure that the employee clocks in and out. The amount of leave taken by an employee each day cannot exceed the number of hours scheduled for the position(s).
- 312.6 Full- and part-time regular employees may be granted up to 8 hours leave on days when no portion of the tour is worked, provided that it is a normal scheduled workday. Part-time flexible employees may also be granted leave on days up to an amount equal to the hours they would normally be required to work, except that Annual Leave may be granted up to 8 hours. Annual Leave for part-time flexible employees may also be granted on days the employee is not scheduled to work. In no case may the total of straight time hours and all paid leave hours exceed 8 hours per service day or 40 hours per service week, nor can leave be granted that would put the employee in an overtime situation.
- 312.7 Unless specifically directed by a supervisor, timekeepers are prohibited from making any paid leave entries on the timecard if the PS Form 3971 or PS Form 7020 supporting the entry is not on file. If a PS Form 3971 or a PS Form 7020 is not on file supporting a leave entry, the supervisor is required to initial the appropriate daily block on the timecard.

### 313 FLSA Exempt Procedures

- 313.1 FLSA exempt EAS employees are subject to special procedures regarding how leave can be charged as they are paid on a salary basis. That is, they receive a fixed salary for the week, regardless of the number of hours worked or the quality of the work performed. However, the following stipulations apply:
  - a. They may be charged with annual leave, sick leave, LWOP, or AWOL, or any combination thereof, when they are absent from work for 1 or more full days.
  - b. They cannot be charged with annual leave, sick leave, LWOP, or AWOL on any service day in which they have work hours, court leave, military leave, holiday leave, administrative leave, continuation of pay, or injury-on-duty leave.
- 313.2 Nonbargaining exempt employees may be granted a personal absence during a service day of up to, but not to exceed, 4 hours without charging such absence to official leave. Exempt employees desiring time off from work for more than 4 hours must not report for work on that day and must take a full day of official leave.
- 313.3 When an exempt employee is directed to work a full day on a holiday or other full day in addition to normal workdays, the supervisor may grant a full day of personal absence without charging it to official leave.
- <sup>313.4</sup> When an emergency occurs after an employee's arrival at work, personal absence of greater than 4 hours may be granted.
- 313.5 Full-time exempt employees are expected to work a full day, and part-time exempt employees are expected to work the full or partial day specified when they were hired. Except for postmasters and installation heads, exempt employees must obtain the approval of their supervisor for all absences, whether or not such absences are to be charged to the employee's leave account. Postmasters and installation heads must (1) promptly report emergency or planned absences exceeding 5 working days to their managers and (2) maintain accurate recordings of leave taken. At the discretion of the installation head, PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*, may be used for requests of personal absences not charged to leave. When used for personal absence, the PS Form 3971 must indicate in Remarks: "Do not charge to Leave."
- 313.6 Each full day of approved absence is to be charged to official leave. However, absences on court leave, military leave, holiday leave, injury on duty, continuation of pay, and all kinds of administrative leave are to be approved and recorded on exempt employees' timecards in hours and hundredths of hours.

### 314 CAG L Postmaster Procedures

314.1 In cases where a CAG L postmaster wishes to take leave, the postmaster or leave replacement must complete the top section of PS Form 1377, *Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster CAG L Overtime*. Entries must be made in all blocks, including the postmaster's rate schedule code and scheduled workweek daily hours.

Absence/Leave Type	Code
Annual Leav e	A
Continuation of Pay	C
Holiday	Н
Leave Without Pay	L
Meeting	М
Other Leav e	OL
Sick Leav e	S
Training	Т
Work <sup>2</sup>	W

314.2 The special absence or leave codes used on PS Form 1377 are listed below:

 Court leave, military leave, and the various administrative leaves described in 350, 360, and 380, respectively, of this chapter are treated as other leave, code "OL" for reporting purposes.

 Work code "W" is used to indicate days or partial days worked during the remainder of the week when absence or leave entries are made.

- 314.3 The postmaster or leave replacement must enter the appropriate absence or leave code in the daily block when the postmaster is absent or on leave that day. The code block is split with a diagonal line and the appropriate entries made when the postmaster is absent or on leave for a partial day. Absence and leave used by Rate Schedule Code F postmasters can only be charged in full or half days. The words "full day" or "half day" must be entered in the hours block. Exhibit 426.31b is an example of a postmaster with both full day and half day annual leave. Absence and leave used by Rate Schedule Code E postmasters must be recorded in *hours and minutes* in the hours block. Exhibit 426.31c is an example of a postmaster who worked 5-1/2 hours and used sick leave for the remaining 2-1/2 hours. These entries will be converted to hours and hundredths when the data is entered into the computer system.
- 314.4 When a Rate Schedule Code F postmaster is on an extended period of leave, no leave is charged to the employee for a Saturday absence when it falls within the period of leave. Other leave is charged in this situation using the entry code "OL." If the period of leave includes the previous day (the Friday of the previous week), the appropriate block must be checked on PS Form 1377, *Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster CAG L Overtime*. Exhibit 426.31b is an example of a postmaster on annual leave where the Saturday is charged to other leave.

### 320 Annual Leave (See ELM 512)

### 321 Definition

Annual leave is provided to employees for rest, for recreation, and for personal and emergency purposes.

### 322 Eligibility

### 322.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	yes
Casual	no
Temporary	no

### 322.2 New Employees

New eligible employees are not credited with, and may not take, annual leave until after they have been employed with the Postal Service for a minimum of 90 calendar days and have maintained continuous employment under one or more appointments without a break in service during the 90-day period. A break in service of one or more workdays breaks the continuity of employment, and any subsequent employment with the Postal Service begins a new 90-day calendar period.

### 322.3 Transfers

The granting of annual leave to employees transferring into the Postal Service from other federal agencies or from the Armed Forces is a complicated procedure depending on a number of variables. Timekeepers or supervisors who are involved in such a leave situation should contact their field division or MSC for guidance.

### 322.4 Rural Carriers

Annual leave for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 323 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

### 323.1 Requests

Application for annual leave is made in writing, in duplicate, on PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*. Supervisors are responsible for approving or disapproving applications for annual leave by signing the PS Form 3971, a copy of which is given to the employee. It is the timekeeper's function to ensure that a PS Form 3971 is completed for every period of annual leave taken. The supervisor may ask the timekeeper to verify the fact that the employee has sufficient annual leave to cover the period requested. Except for emergencies, annual leave for all employees, except postmasters and installation heads, must be requested on PS Form 3971 and approved in advance by the appropriate supervisor.

### 323.2 Emergencies

In emergency situations, employees must notify appropriate postal authorities as soon as possible as to the emergency and the expected duration of the absence. As soon as possible after return to duty, employees must submit PS Form 3971 and explain the reason for the emergency to their supervisor.

### 323.3 Absences of More Than 5 Days

Postmasters and installation heads must promptly report emergency or planned absences exceeding 5 working days to their postal managers and maintain accurate records of their leave.

### 323.4 Granting Leave

Eligible employees may be granted up to 8 hours annual leave during their scheduled days or days normally worked.

### 323.5 Part-time Regular

A part-time employee who is granted annual leave and performs service on the same day is not allowed to work more hours than would total 8 hours when combined with leave hours.

### 323.6 Part-time Flexible

- a. A part-time flexible employee who has been credited with 40 hours or more of paid service (work, leave, or a combination of work and leave), in a service week is not granted paid annual or sickleave during the remainder of that service week. Absences in such cases are treated as nonduty time, not chargeable to paid leave of any kind. Supervisors should avoid granting leave resulting in the requirement for overtime pay.
- b. Part-time flexible employees who request leave on days that they are scheduled to work, except legal holidays, may be granted leave provided they can be spared. Leave charged cannot exceed 8 hours on any one day. The installation head may also consider a request for annual leave on any day a part-time flexible is not scheduled to work. The 40 hours paid service in a service week may not be exceeded.

### 324 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures in cases where employees request annual leave.

### 325 Timecard Recording

Annual leave is to be entered each day in the proper daily block of the timecard in the PAID LEAVE AL column. <u>Exhibit 325a</u> explains the parts of PS Form 3971 to be used when authorizing annual leave and shows a properly completed PS Form 3971 for an employee who has requested annual leave. <u>Exhibit 325b</u> shows the corresponding timecard entry.

#### Exhibit 325a

Authorizing Annual Leave — PS Form 3971, Request for or Notification of Absence

PS Form 3971 is used to indicate the leave category to which an employee's absence from duty is to be charged. This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 3971 for a full-time employee who requested in advance that he be granted 40 hours of "annual leave" during his regularly scheduled service week. In this case, the PS Form 3971 is initiated by the employee and approved in advance by the supervisor in accordance with the installation's vacation planning program.

		Date given to supervisor.			of leave requests		
WAYSCFF	ART, FIRE, Middle Initi A. L. ,	123 45678	9 DATE	-1-86	No. of House Requested #	PSCS	ENTRY
TIME OF CALL OR SE	CHEDULE M	T. 12345	AT LOC	DVA CODE	From (ma, day, hr.) 10-5 [fc ] Thus (ma, day, hr.)	DAY IN BAT 01 EUN	IT. HOUR
TYPE OF ABSENCE	LOF ARSENCE DOCUMENTATION (Official un only)			ED SCHEDULE Dem)	10-9 1650	02 MON 03 TUE	-
LATE COP	FOR MILITAR	FOR MILITARY LEAVE- ORDERS REVIEWED		BEGIN WORK		04 WED 05	+-
COMP TIME USED		EAVE - SUMMONS REVIEWED	LUNC	H-RETN.		THU 06	-
DOTHER	FOR HIGHER	LEVEL - 1723 ON FILE	TOTA	L HOURS		67	
REMARKS (Do NOT en	ter Medical information	24L)				08	1
						SUN 09	
I understand that the ann Stanaeste of Employee at		is exores of amount available to n ture of Person Recording Absence		and the second se	be changed to LWOP. In Notified and Date	10	
11 I Way	affer and	)ata	6	he P. I	1001/11/86	TUE 11	
city 1	the second s	OFFICIAL ACTION ON APPLIC				WED	
DAPPROVED DDI	SAPPROVED (Give P	eason/	SIGNATU	RE OF SUPERVI	SOR AND DATE	THU 13	
						FAU	-
	ing of false informet	ion on this form may result in a	fine of no	it more than \$10,	000 or imprisonment	and the second second	inued

#### Exhibit 325b Recording Annual Leave on Timecard

### Example 1 - Full Day of Annual Leave

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee who has taken approved annual leave. Note that the timekeeper has recorded the amount of leave taken in hundredths of an hour rather than in minutes. The timekeeper has also drawn a diagonal line through the clock ring section of the timecard and has initialed the INITIALS box of the timecard indicating that it was he who made the entry. Leave for all other employee classifications is recorded in the same manner.





This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee whose paid service during a tour included both "annual leave" and work hours. Note that the "annual leave" is recorded in hundredths of an hour. It is computed by subtracting the number of hours worked from the scheduled hours and recording the difference as "annual leave."



## 330 Sick Leave (See ELM 513)

### 331 Definition

Sick leave ensures employees against loss of pay if they are incapacitated for the performance of duties because of illness, injury, pregnancy and confinement, and medical (including dental or optical) examination or treatment.

### 332 Eligibility

### 332.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	y es
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	yes
Casual	no
Temporary	no

### 332.2 Rural Carriers

Sick leave for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 333 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 333.1 Sick leave cannot be granted until it is earned, except as provided in <u>336</u>.
- 333.2 Application for sick leave is made in writing, in duplicate, on PS Form 3971. Supervisors are responsible for approving or disapproving applications for sick leave by signing the PS Form 3971, a copy of which is given to the employee.
- 333.3 Sick leave must be requested on PS Form 3971 and approved in advance by the appropriate supervisor, except for unexpected illness/injury situations, in which case employees must submit a request for sick leave on PS Form 3971 as soon as possible after return to duty.
- 333.4 If sickleave is approved, but the employee does not have enough sickleave to cover the absence, the difference is charged, at the employee's option, to LWOP or annual leave, if the employee has annual leave to his credit. (See <u>336</u>.) LWOP so charged cannot later be converted to sick or annual leave. If LWOP in lieu of sickleave is charged, the supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 333.5 <u>Exhibit 333.5</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 3971 for an employee who has requested sick leave. Exhibits <u>142.31</u> and <u>142.32</u> are examples of properly completed PS Forms 3971 for employees "Call-In" or "No-Call" requests for sick leave.

## Exhibit 333.5 PS Form 3971, Authorizing SickLeave

This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 3971 for an employee who has called in to request sick leave.

KRANK	and the second se	123.45-67	89 10	SUBMITTED	No. of Hours	PP P	YR
ATLA	NTIL CIT	Y. NJ. 08888	123	11-0	10-1	BAT	INIT. HOUS
	OLOD IN	1 mm 800-555	-1919	OND CALL	0800 Thru into , day, hr. 1	01 8UW 02	
TYPE OF ASSENCE	21-12-14-15-15-16	TION (Official are only)	POR	Date /	16.50	MON 03	-
KIER (See ather side)		D SICK LEAVE - 1221 ON 1	APPR	OVED IN ADV	ANCET DYM DNO	100	
~	1	LEAVE-ORDERS REVIEW		N WORK		04	
LATE DCOP	D FOR COURT LE	AVE - SUMMONS REVIEW	ED LUNG	TUDH		05	
COMPTIME USED	FOR COMP. TAR	EN-BALANCE REVIEWE	D LUNC	HAETN.		THU	
Cotwee	FOR HIGHER L	EVEL - 1723 ON FILE	END	MORK		05	
Clouden			TOTA	LHOURS		07	
REMARKS (Do NOT me	er Medical Information	N				08	
10000-0000-0000						500°	
I understand that the and		excess of amount analiable to a Pergon Recording Abe		and the second se	dil be changed to 1.90P	484	
LB.FA	Ange a	ma P. Parat	0181	RBe	ter 101-86	TUR 11	
2		FFICIAL ACTION ON AP				12	
CAMPROVED DO	SAPPROVED (Give m	egeret)	SIGNAT	AE OF SUME	VISOR AND DATE	13	-
			1	_		14	
	ing of tales informatic a, or both, (18 U.S.C.	in on this form may result i 1001.3	in a fine of re	ot more than S	10,000 or imprisonment		Revenar

DUTY BY:	CE I WAS INCAPACITATED FOR		LEAVE TYPE		P#	YR
ON THE JOS	CARING FOR, OH EXPORED TO, A CONTAGIOUS DISEASE DISEAS	LEAVE TYPE WOP - OWCP WOP - Part Day WOP - Fait Day Count Laren Contraction Leave Child Defense Laren Child Defense Laren Child Defense Laren Child Defense Laren Child Deposer Child Deposer	TIME CARD CODE 48 50 60 61 65 65 65 77 76 80 81 80 81 85 85 86 86	PSD5 <u>COD6</u> 25 23 04 12 06 15 15 14 15 15 15 15 16 10 06		
detry your request for of prints faw enforcements, for review of prints reli- an required by the NLR, ingal proceeding to which not previded official law WARNING: The furnish	Brotion of the information is authorize ficial laws from Postal Service duty, agency for investigative or presentation of legislation, is one paperary when each A, to the Cind Service Communice for h the Postal Service Communice for h the Postal Service is a party. Comple- termar not be granted.	As a rotation set, this informs proceedings, to a cooperation want to baring, contracting a investigation of an EZD com- tion of this form is volumer,	etten may be d tual office at yo r Bernateur, to e platter, and with y, factorerer, if t	inclosed to an appro- ar request, to OKB labor organization we pertinent, in a loss information is	80N 08 90N 10 10 10 10 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12	

### 334 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who request sick leave other than those requirements described in <u>310</u>.

### 335 Timecard Recording

Sick leave is to be recorded in the PAID LEAVE SL column of the timecard for each day that sick leave has been taken. <u>Exhibit 335</u> shows several examples of properly completed timecards for employees who were absent on sick leave.

### Exhibit 335 Recording Sick Leave on Timecard

### Example 1 - Full Day of "Sick Leave"

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who has been granted a full day of "sick leave." The amount of approved "sick leave" is recorded in the PAID LEAVE SL column of the timecard. The timekeeper is to draw a diagonal line through the clock ring section of the timecard and is to place his initials in the INITIALS box of the timecard. Prior to approving "sick leave" requests, supervisors may wish to confirm that the employee has a sufficient amount of "sick leave" to cover the time requested. This can be done by referring to the "LEAVE BALANCE LISTING."



Example 2 - Partial Day of "Sick Leave"

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee whose paid service during a tour included both "sick leave" and work hours. Note that the "sick leave" is recorded in hundredths of an hour. It is computed by subtracting the number of hours worked from the scheduled hours and recording the difference as "sick leave."



### 336 Advance Sick Leave

- 336.1 Sickleave not to exceed 30 days (240 hours) may be advanced to employees in cases of serious disability or ailments if there is reason to believe the employee will return to duty. Sick leave may be advanced whether or not the employee has annual leave to his credit. Every application for advance sick leave must be supported by medical documentation as to illness.
- 336.2 Officials in charge of installations are authorized to approve sickleave advances without reference to higher authority. PS Form 1221, Advanced Sick Leave Authorization, is completed and forwarded to the PDC when advanced sickleave is authorized. However, PS Form 1221 is to be routed through the appropriate field division or MSC, which will send it to the PDC. <u>Exhibit 336.2</u> is an example of a properly completed advanced sickleave request.

#### Exhibit 336.2

#### PS Form 1221, Advanced Sick Leave Authorization

PS Form 1221 is to be prepared only by the postmaster or official in charge of the installation. It is important to note that employ ees cannot be granted "advanced sick leave" for more than 240 hours at any one point in time. This form is to be completed and sent directly to the division or MSC in time to reach the PDC during the pay period before the "advanced sick leave" is to be used.

	AL SERVICE EAVE AUTHORIZATION
INSTRUCTIONS: Original to Management Sectional Center; Co entries at employee pay location.	opy to employee personnel folder after completion of time
Dales by IL 61348	10/12/86 FINANCE NO.
Ruggerri P.M.	005 123 456789 4/1/65
ADVANCED BICI LEAVE BEGINS(Der) ADVANCED	2/86 120
Advanced sick leave for above employee for dates and hours listed is hereby authorized.	Keith Miller
REMARKS	
Form 1221	Not to exceed 240 hours cumulative at any point in time.

336.3 In order for the employee to be assured of receiving the full benefit of the advance sick leave program, it is essential that the request for the advance sick leave be received by the PDC before the dose of the pay period prior to when the employee actually begins to draw the advance sick leave.

- 336.4 At no point in time may the total amount of advance sick leave exceed 30 days (240 hours).
- 336.5 Effective the first full pay period in which the employee is not charged with sick leave, the remaining balance of advanced sick leave is removed from the employee's records and is no longer available, except for adjustments to the prior authorized advanced sickleave period.
- 336.6 Entries on timecards for approved advanced sick leave are made in the same manner as for regular sick leave.

### 340 Leave Without Pay (See ELM 514)

### 341 Definition

Leave without pay (LWOP) is an authorized absence from duty in a nonpay status. LWOP may be granted upon the employee's request and covers only those hours which the employee would normally be paid.

### 342 Eligibility

### 342.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible		
Full-time	yes		
Part-time regular	yes		
Part-time flexible	yes		
Casual	no		
Temporary	no		
<ul> <li>Except Injured on Duty/Office of Workers' Compensation Programs (IOD/ OWCP).</li> </ul>			

### 342.2 Rural Carriers

LWOP for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 343 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 343.1 The granting of LWOP is a matter of administrative discretion. LWOP is not granted on an employee's demand except in the following cases:
  - a. Disabled veterans who require LWOP for medical reasons.
  - b. Reservists and members of the National Guard who require LWOP to perform military training duties.
  - c. Employees who sustain traumatic job-related injuries while on duty.
- 343.2 A request for LWOP is submitted by the employee on PS Form 3971. If the request indicates the LWOP will extend over 30 days, a written justification and statement of reason for the desired absence is required. When the LWOP is in excess of 30 days, a PS Form 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, is prepared.

- 343.3 In cases of extended LWOP, installation heads may approve requests for LWOP which are not in excess of 1 year, and Regional Postmasters General (or their designees) may approve requests for LWOP which are not in excess of 2 years.
- 343.4 The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 343.5 A PS Form 3971 is required for each period of union official LWOP. A supervisor's signature on PS Form 3971 is the authority required by timekeepers to make daily entries on the employees's timecard. It is up to the employee to ensure that a PS Form 3971 is initiated, and it is the supervisor's responsibility to ensure that it is properly completed.

### 344 Timecard Handling

In most cases, timecards should be handled according to the procedures required in <u>310</u>. However, in cases when an employee is on extended LWOP, the timekeeper may wish to not rack the timecard. If timekeepers elect to do this, they must be careful to ensure that the timecards are still sent to the PDC at the end of each week.

### 345 Timecard Recording

- 345.1 "Leave without pay" is to be posted in the appropriate daily block of the LWOP column of the timecard. The entries in this column are to be coded with one of the following numbers:
  - a. "49" for all LWOP taken by employees who sustain a job-related injury or illness while on duty and are receiving compensation for wage loss from the Office of Workers Compensation Programs (OWCP).
  - b. "59" for part day leave without pay (when the employee is absent for only a portion of the day or tour he was scheduled to work and incurs paid hours for the remaining portion of the day or tour).
  - c. "60" for full day leave without pay (when the employee is absent for the entire day or tour he was scheduled to work).
  - d. "84" for all LWOP taken for "union official" reasons. See <u>Exhibit 345.1</u> for an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is in a "union official" LWOP status.

PS Form 3971, Authorizing LWOP-"Union Official"

Exhibit 345.1

Employ ees who are to be on "leave without pay" for "union official" reasons must initiate a PS Form 3971 for supervisor approval.

#### Recording LWOP-"Union Official" on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a union official who is on leave without pay. The amount of leave to be granted is entered in the LWOP column and is identified with the code number "84."



- 345.2 It is not necessary to show the reason on the timecard for leave without pay because these absences are supported by a completed PS Form 3971 in the files of the installation.
- 345.3 Leave without pay must not be charged (a) on a nonscheduled day or (b) on a holiday unless the employee is to be denied pay as described in <u>243.21</u>. <u>Exhibit 345.3</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is in a "leave without pay" (non-union official) status.

### Exhibit 345.3 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Leave Without Pay

All "leave without pay" is to be supported by a PS Form 3971.

Recording Leave Without Pay on Timecard

### Example 1 - Full-time LWOP

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee who was in a "leave without pay" status for his entire scheduled tour.





This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee who was in a "leave without pay" status for a portion of his scheduled tour.



345.4 Employees who were injured on duty (IOD) and are receiving compensation from the Office of Workers Compensation Programs (OWCP) will be charged with LWOP/IOD-OWCP. Exhibit 345.4 is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is in a LWOP/IOD-OWCP status.

Exhibit 345.4 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Leave Without Pay/ IOD-OWCP

Employees who are to be on leave without pay for IOD-OWCP reasons must initiate a PS Form 3971 for supervisor approval.

Recording LWOP-IOD-OWCP on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is on leave without pay after being injured on duty (IOD) and is receiving compensation from the Office of Workers Compensation Programs (OWCP). The amount of leave to be granted is entered in the LWOP column and is identified with the code number "49."



### 350 Court Leave (See ELM 516)

### 351 Definition

Court leave is the authorized absence (without loss of or reduction in pay, leave to which otherwise entitled, credit for time or service, or performance rating) of an employee from work status for jury duty or for attending judicial proceedings in a nonofficial capacity as a witness on behalf of a state or local government, or in a nonofficial capacity as a witness.

### 352 Eligibility

### 352.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	no
Casual	no
Temporary	no

### 352.2 Noneligibles

Employees not eligible for court leave must use annual leave or LWOP to cover the period of absence from duty for such court service.

### 352.3 Other Factors

Court leave is granted only to eligible employees who, but for jury duty or service as a witness in a nonofficial capacity on behalf of a state or local government, would be in a work status or on annual leave. Eligible employees who are summoned for such court service while on annual leave are placed in a court leave status for the duration of the court service. Eligible employees on LWOP when called for such court service are not granted court leave, but may retain any fees or compensation incident to such service.

### 352.4 Rural Carriers

Court leave for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 353 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 353.1 Installation heads (or their designees) are responsible for ascertaining the exact nature of court service in order to determine whether the employee is entitled to court leave. If a summons to witness service is not specific or clear, the installation head contacts appropriate authorities to determine the party on whose behalf the witness service is to be rendered. (For information as to court service which constitutes "official duty" status, see ELM 516.4.)
- 353.2 When it is determined that the court service is of such a nature as to entitle an eligible employee to court leave, the employee should initiate a PS Form 3971 and present it to his supervisor for action. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry. (Employees who are not eligible for court leave for such service also use a PS Form 3971, requesting annual leave or LWOP, to cover their absence from duty.)

### 353.3 PS Form 1224

### Exhibit 353.3

### PS Form 1224, Court Duty Leave-Statement of Service

When an employ ee is summoned for jury duty or as a witness in a nonofficial capacity on behalf of a state or local gov ernment, or in a nonofficial capacity as a witness on behalf of a private party in a judicial proceeding to which the Postal Service is a party or the real party in interest, the employee must initiate a PS Form 3971 so that the supervisor may approve the absence. At the time the supervisor grants the employee the leave, the supervisor should also provide the employee with the completed PS Form 1224. The example below shows a properly completed PS Form 1224.

COU	RT DUTY LEAVE	- STATEMENT OF	SERVICE	
From: DAVID	DEDOLT	-	05-01-85	
To: THOMA	AD CRAWL	£4	123-75-6789	
CLER Please have this force of	×		of your court duty.	
and the second se	sector and the sector of the s	ie liens I-6. continu	Contraction of the local division of the loc	
I. TOTAL DAYS SERVED		A SIGNATURE OF COURT OFFICIAL		
2. TOTAL DAYS EXC Shotedy Set. Sen. 4	Andiate yay	1. TITLE AND	COURT	
3. GROSS AMOUNT I	AID	Southers in	AECEIPT	
P645	TRAVEL	AMOUNT	DATE	
		RECEIVED BY	IPM or PDCI	
E Earn 1224 Eatron				

You are re court duty	and Handbook minded of the s for all, or a part	F-21, Time and sourcement in 8	Antendance	(C.M.), perman di Indekepter 355 Wat If you pro a Nay report for a Star, you are a	enused train
BERVED-	DATES EXCLUSED And Set. Set. 161/*	HOUR OF DAY EXCLUED	DATES SERVED.	DATES EXCLUDED Ales Sec. Sen. Hat/"	HOUR OF DAY EXCUSES
			-		
-					-
_					
-			-		
Travelar total	to to items 1 and	2 on front			Totata

Recording Court Leave on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who was on "court leave." The amount of leave to be granted is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "61."



- 353.31 After approving the PS Form 3971 for an employee who is to be on court leave, the supervisor must obtain a copy of PS Form 1224, *Court Duty Leave Statement of Service*, complete the required information on the form and give it to the employee. The supervisor must inform the employee that the PS Form 1224 is to be completed by an officer of the court as a means of verifying that the employee did in fact perform the service required by the summons. This is to ensure that the employee is not improperly charged with annual leave, sickleave, or leave without pay.
- 353.32 Two copies of PS Form 1224 are to be prepared and the following steps taken:
  - a. The original copy is given to the employee so that it can be completed by an officer of the court.
  - b. The second copy is given to the timekeeper for reference purposes. The timekeeper is responsible for making entries on the reverse of the PS Form 1224 to show each day the employee was absent for court leave purposes and to post PS Form 1224 entries to the timecard.
  - c. When the employee returns to work, the completed PS Form 1224 is compared to the timekeeper's copy to ensure that the time of the employee's court-approved absence agrees with the timekeeper's records.
  - d. After the timekeeper is finished with the employee's copy of the PS Form 1224, he should forward it to the person or unit responsible for collecting and accounting for postal funds so that an appropriate accounting of the jury or witness fees paid to the employee can be made.
- 353.33 Exhibit 353.3 is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1224.
- 353.34 Even though an employee has a properly completed PS Form 1224 on file, he must also have a properly approved PS Form 3971 on file. It is important to note that the supervisor must verify that he has reviewed the summons calling the employee into service by checking the box under the DOCUMENTATION section of the PS Form 3971.

### 354 Timecard Handling

Other than the procedures described in <u>310</u>, there are no special provisions for timecard handling when an employee is on court leave. However, if the employee is going to be in a court leave status for an extended period of time, the timekeeper is not required to rack the timecard. If the timekeeper elects to not rack the card, then the timekeeper must ensure that the timecard is not lost or misplaced. The timecard should be submitted to the PDC at the end of each week so that the employee continues to receive the pay to which entitled.

### 355 Timecard Recording

355.1 "Court leave" is to be posted in the PAID LEAVE OL column in the appropriate daily block of the timecard and is identified by using the code number "61." <u>Exhibit 353.3</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is on court leave.

355.2 Employees who perform court service in an "official duty" status (See ELM 516.4) will not have their time charged to "court leave" even if eligible for court leave under <u>352.1</u> above. Such court time is considered work hours and need not be separately identified on the timecard.

### 360 Military Leave (See ELM 517)

### 361 Definition

Military leave is authorized absence from postal duties without loss of pay, time, or performance rating granted to eligible employees who are members of the National Guard or Reservists of the Armed Forces.

### 362 Eligibility

### 362.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	yes
Casual	no
Temporary	no

### 362.2 Armed Forces Categories

Eligible employees must be members of the following components of the Armed Forces:

- a. The Army National Guard of the United States.
- b. The Army Reserve.
- c. The Naval Reserve.
- d. The Marine Corps Reserve.
- e. The Air National Guard of the United States.
- f. The Coast Guard Reserve.
- g. The Air Force Reserve.

### 362.3 Other Factors

Generally, an employee must be in a pay status eitherimmediately prior to the beginning of military duty or immediately after the end of military duty in order to be entitled to military leave. Approving officers determine whether the employee fulfills the pay status requirement.

### 362.4 Non-work Days

Non-workdays falling within the period of military duty specified by the official military orders are charged against the military leave allowance. Non-workdays falling at the beginning and end of such military duty period are not charged.

### 362.5 Reference

For determinations as to the types of military duty covered and the allowable amount of military leave, see the ELM 517.12 and 517.5.

### 362.6 Rural Carriers

Military leave for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 363 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 363.1 The official responsible for approving the attendance record also approves military leave.
- 363.2 Employees must initiate a PS Form 3971 at the time they receive orders to report for duty. Upon return from military duty, the employee furnishes a copy of military orders properly endorsed by appropriate military authority to show the duty was actually performed. Exhibit 363.2 shows an example of a properly completed PS Form 3971 for an employee on military leave. It is important to note that supervisors must check the box in the DOCUMENTATION section, indicating that they have reviewed the military orders. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

Exhibit 363.2

Authorizing and Recording Military Leave — PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence* This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 3971 for an employee who was required to attend summer camp for military training.

DICKERSON	DEANIS I		Social Security No.		ubmitted 5-86	No. of Hours Requested		Delana a	Con and a second	PP.	PSDS	
ATHENS, GA 33012-1234		321 11-0		From Date	Hour	1	5	Day Set	Init.	Hour		
Time of Call or Request	Scheduled Rep	orting Time	Employee Can Be R	eached At	(If needed)	Thru Date	Hour	t		01 Sun 02		
Type of Absence	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	ementation (for Official Use Only)		Revised Schedule For		5-23	1650	Г		Mon		
Annuel UWOP (See Revente)	LWOP (See Reverse) For Advanced Sick Lawe (122) on File) Sick (See Reverse) For Military Lawe (Orders Reviewed) Late COP For Court Lawe (Summons Reviewed) Cother: For Histor Lawe (122) on File)		(Date)		Approved in Advance		ŀ		03 Tue 04	-		
Late C COP			ona Reviewed)	Begin Wor	rk			Γ		Aied 05		
MULTING LENS			Lunch-Ou	rt					Thur D6			
Remarks (Do Not Enser Medical Information)		Lunch-In			1			Fri 07				
				End Work						Set		
I understand that the available to me during	g the laave year i	will be chang	ed to LWOP.	Total Hos	n		harren	Γ		Sun		
Employee's Signature &	Date 5-8-16	Signature o	Person Recording	T/TC		Supervisor &				Mon 10		
Employee's Signature & Date 5.8-86 Signature of Person Precording Densis A. Dickerson B. P. Ochand		LEVEL C. Q. Allen 5.8. EL			Г		Tue 11					
1		Official	Action on Applic	rtion				Г		Wed 12	1	
🛱 Approved 🔲 Disapproved (Give Reason)		A. T. Halpstruce \$100					Thur 13					
Leave Type Code 6	7 13	lee Revense)		K	1.96	yan	<u>, ,</u>			Fri 14		
Warning: The furnish imprisonme			on this form may r ars, or both. (18 L			more then t	\$10,000 or			an/mar	ed on	

### **REQUEST FOR OR NOTIFICATION OF ABSENCE**

PS Form 3971, July 1986

#### Recording Military Leave on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is absent on "military leave." The amount of leave is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "67."



363.3 PS Form 3973, *Military Leave Control*, is used to provide installations with an official record of the amount of "military leave" used and is maintained by the timekeeper or other official responsible for processing timecards. <u>Exhibit 363.3</u> shows a properly completed PS Form 3973.

### Exhibit 363.3

### PS Form 3973, Recording Military Leave

When an employ ee receives orders to report for duty, a PS Form 3973, *Military Leave Control,* is prepared as an official record of leave used. The PS Form 3973 will be used to verify that the employ ee was in fact on active duty for the time specified. The example shows a properly completed PS Form 3973 for a full-time employee. In addition, a PS Form 3971 must be initiated by the employee and approved by the supervisor.



### 364 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling procedures other than those outlined in  $\underline{310}$ .

### 365 Timecard Recording

Military leave is to be entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard in the appropriate daily block and is identified by the code number "67." <u>Exhibit</u> <u>363.2</u> shows an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is absent on military leave.

### 370 Holiday Leave (See ELM 518)

### 371 Definition

- 371.1 The following 10 days are observed as holidays for employees of the Postal Service:
  - a. New Year's Day.
  - b. Martin Luther King Day.
  - c. Washington's Birthday.
  - d. Memorial Day.
  - e. Independence Day.
  - f. Labor Day.
  - g. ColumbusDay.
  - h. VeteransDay.
  - i. Thanksgiving Day.
  - j. Christmas Day.
- 371.2 On these holidays, eligible employees receive holiday leave pay for a number of hours equal to their regular daily work schedule, not to exceed 8 hours. This holiday pay is instead of other paid leave to which an employee might otherwise be entitled on hisholiday.
- 371.3 If a holiday fallson an eligible employee's regular scheduled workday, including Saturday or Sunday, the employee observes the holiday on that day.
- 371.4 When a holiday falls on an employee's scheduled nonworkday, the first scheduled day preceding the holiday is designated the employee's holiday.
- 371.5 When a holiday falls on a Sunday which is a nonscheduled workday for an employee, Monday is designated as the employee's holiday. However, if Monday is also a nonscheduled workday, then Saturday is designated as the employee's holiday.
- 371.6 For all full-time postmasters, if a holiday falls on a Saturday which is a nonscheduled workday, the preceding Friday is designated as the postmaster's holiday. Where necessary, additional work hour allowances are authorized for those post offices without a senior supervisor to provide relief coverage during the postmaster's absence on holiday leave.

- 371.7 FSLA nonexempt postmasters, who supervise less than two full-time equivalent employees, are entitled to holiday leave pay, but only to the extent that those hours exceed any hours actually worked.
- <sup>371.8</sup> Holiday leave paid to an employee who is in a continuation of pay (COP) status should be recorded as holiday leave and is counted as one of the 45 calendar days of COP for OWCP purposes.
- <sup>371.9</sup> *Holiday leave pay* should not be confused with *Holiday worked pay* and *Christmas worked pay* discussed in <u>243</u> and <u>244</u>, respectively.

### 372 Eligibility

372.1 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	(see <u>372.2</u> )
Part-time flexible	no
Casual	no
Temporary	no

### 372.2 Other Factors

- 372.21 Part-time regular employees who are regularly scheduled to work a minimum of 5 days per service week are eligible for holiday leave pay in accordance with <u>371.5</u>. Part-time regular employees who are regularly scheduled to work less than 5 days in a service week are ineligible unless the holiday falls on their scheduled workday.
- 372.22 If a full-time or part-time regular employee is scheduled to work on a holiday or on a designated holiday and does not work, the employee will not receive holiday leave pay (unless the absence is based on extreme emergency and is excused by the supervisor). Part-time flexible employees are not eligible for holiday leave even when serving as officers in charge or in other higher level positions.
- 372.23 To be eligible for holiday leave pay, the employee must be in a pay status (either work hours or paid leave) for the last hour of his scheduled workday prior to, or the first hour of the employee's scheduled workday after the holiday or designated holiday.

### 372.3 Rural Carriers

Holiday leave for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 373 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

Employees eligible for holiday leave pay require no specific authorization to be absent from work on a holiday or a designated holiday.

### 374 Timecard Handling

There are no special requirements regarding the handling of timecards for employees entitled to holiday leave pay.

### 375 Timecard Recording

375.1 Holiday hours for employees eligible to receive holiday leave pay are entered in the proper daily block of the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and are identified by using the code number "58." <u>Exhibit 375.1</u> demonstrates how holiday leave hours should be recorded on the timecard.

Exhibit 375.1 Recording Holiday Leave

Example 1-Holiday Leave Pay

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who received paid time off during a holiday. The amount of hours to be paid is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified by the code number "58." An employ ee must receive the same number of hours of holiday leave pay as he was scheduled to work on the holiday (or the designated holiday).



Example 2-Denial of Holiday Leave Pay

In those instances where an employ ee was scheduled to work on a holiday and did not report for duty, the employee is not entitled to receive pay for holiday time off. This is an example of a properly completed timecard for such an employ ee. The amount of time entered in the LWOP (REASON) column of the timecard is equal to the number of hours of holiday leave pay that the employee would have received had he reported for duty as scheduled. These hours are identified with the code number "60."



375.2 <u>Exhibit 375.1</u> also shows how to record time for employees who were scheduled to work on a holiday, but who failed to report for duty. (These employees are not entitled to holiday leave pay and are to be placed in a leave without pay status.) The supervisor is required to initial the timecard.

### 380 Administrative Leave (See ELM 519)

### 381 "Acts of God"

### 381.1 Definition

Administrative leave is absence from duty authorized by appropriate postal officials without charge to annual or sick leave and without loss of pay. "Acts of God" involve community disasters such as fire, flood, or storms. The disaster situation must be general rather than personal in scope and impact. It must prevent groups of employees from working or reporting to work.

### 381.2 Eligibility

381.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	yes
Casual	no
Temporary	no

- 381.22 When employees are dismissed from duty before the normal completion of their scheduled tour or are prevented from reporting to work due to an "Act of God," the following rules apply:
  - a. Full-time and part-time regular employees receive administrative leave to complete or cover their scheduled tour of duty (not to exceed 8 hours).
  - b. Part-time flexible employees are entitled to credit for hours worked plus enough administrative leave to complete their scheduled tour. The combination of straight-time worked and administrative leave may not exceed 8 hours in a service day. If there is a question about the scheduled work hours, the part-time flexible employee is entitled to the greater of the following:
    - (1) The number of hours the part-time flexible employee worked on the same service day in the previous service week.
    - (2) The number of hours the part-time flexible employee was scheduled to work.
    - (3) The guaranteed hours, as provided in the applicable national agreement.
  - c. Part-time flexible employees prevented from reporting to work receive administrative leave, subject to the 8-hour limitation, for their scheduled work hours as provided in the above section (b).

381.23 Employees on annual leave, sick leave, or LWOP remain in such status. They are not entitled to administrative leave.

### 381.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 381.31 Field division GMs/PMs and other installation heads have authority to approve administrative leave for up to 1 day. MSC and BMC managers may authorize administrative leave beyond 1 day, but not to exceed a total of 3 days for their installation and those reporting to it. Postmasters and heads of installations that report directly to a district or a region may authorize administrative leave not in excess of 3 days.
- 381.32 Postmasters and other appropriate officials determine whether absences from duty allegedly due to "Acts of God" were, in fact, due to such cause or whether the employee or employees in question could, with reasonable diligence, have reported for duty.
- 381.33 A PS Form 3971 will be prepared for each employee who is in an administrative leave status due to an "Act of God." If an entire tour is absent, one PS Form 3971 can be prepared to cover the entire tour. It is the supervisor's responsibility to ensure that this form is prepared as soon as possible after the employees return to work. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry. It is the timekeeper's function to calculate the actual amount of leave granted to each employee.

### 381.4 Timecard Handling

Timecards for employees who are unable to report to work because of an "Act of God" should be handled in the manner prescribed in <u>310</u>. If an employee is dismissed from work early due to an "Act of God," the employee should clock out before leaving the installation.

### 381.5 Timecard Recording

Administrative leave due to an "Act of God" is posted in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard for each time that it is used and is identified by the code number "78." <u>Exhibit 381.5</u> shows a properly completed timecard for an employee who was in such administrative leave status.

### Exhibit 381.5

PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave-"Acts of God"

All instances of administrative leave due to "Acts of God" are to be documented with a PS Form 3971. Normally PS Form 3971 should be prepared for each employee who is in an administrative leave status, but when the circumstances warrant, one form may be prepared for the entire tour. If leave is approved for the entire tour, the

superv isor writes in "full tour" on the PS Form 3971. If the leave is for a partial tour, the superv isor writes in the time that the leave of ficially started. It is up to the timekeeper to calculate the actual amount of leave to be granted to each employee.

The timekeeper's calculation will depend on whether the individual affected is a fulltime employee, a part-time regular employee, etc.

Recording Administrative Leave-"Acts of God"

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a full-time employee who received administrative leave due to "Acts of God." The amount of leave is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "78."



### 382 Civil Disorders

382.1 Definition

During time of civil disorders in communities, the postmaster or installation head determines whether conditions are such that postal operations should be curtailed or terminated. The decision should take into account the needs of the Postal Service, local conditions, and the welfare of postal employees In the event of such curtailment or termination, employees' absences are charged to administrative leave as provided below.

- 382.2 Eligibility
- 382.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	y es
Part-time flexible	y es
Casual	no
Temporary	no

382.22 Administrative leave due to civil disorders is granted in the same manner as administrative leave due to "Acts of God." See <u>381.22</u>.

### 382.23 Rural Carriers

Administrative leave for Rural Carriers in the event of civil disorders is discussed in chapter <u>5</u>.

### 382.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 382.31 Installation heads can grant up to 3 days (24 hours) of administrative leave on a day-to-day basis to employees who, through no fault of their own, are prevented from reporting to work due to the disorder.
- 382.32 Supervisors will be responsible for preparing a PS Form 7020, Authorized Absence From Workroom Floor, for each group of employees who were absent due to a civil disorder. This form should be prepared as soon as possible after employees return to work. <u>Exhibit 382.32</u> shows a properly completed PS Form 7020 for absences due to civil disorders. As an alternative, each employee can submit a PS Form 3971. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

Exhibit 382.32

PS Form 7020, *Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave Due to Civil Disorder* This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 7020 which is used to authorize administrative leave in instances of civil disorder. The supervisor is to record the time the tour was dismissed in the TIME column.

N TI		
- 16	M	1216
•		
•		
•	1.1	
MEETING		OTHER TIME
61_	3	
NS.		14 J.
	len_	

Recording Administrative Leave Due to Civil Disorder on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employ ee who is absent on administrative leave due to civil disorder. The amount of time off is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified with the code number "81."


#### 382.4 Timecard Handling

Other than those outlined in <u>310</u>, there are no special timecard handling provisions for employees who were absent due to civil disorder.

#### 382.5 Timecard Recording

Administrative leave due to civil disorder is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard in the appropriate daily block and is identified by the code number "81." <u>Exhibit 382.32</u> shows a properly completed timecard for an employee who is absent due to administrative leave due to civil disorder.

## 383 Civil Defense

#### 383.1 Definition

Eligible full-time employees who volunteer and are selected by state or local authorities for civil defense assignments are authorized to participate in pre-emergency training programs and test exercises conducted by the state or local government. Participation in these activities during the employee's regularly scheduled tour of duty cannot exceed more than 40 hours in any one leave year.

#### 383.2 Eligibility

#### 383.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	no
Part-time flexible	no
Casual	no
Temporary	no

#### 383.22 Rural Carriers

Administrative leave for civil defense assignments for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

#### 383.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 383.31 Availability for civil defense assignments is subject to the following three conditions:
  - a. The employee's participation has been requested by the state or local civil defense authorities.
  - b. The employee can reasonably be expected to be available for assignment to civil defense activities in the event of an emergency.
  - c. The employee can be spared from his regular duties for the required periods of participation.
- 383.32 Employees are responsible for initiating PS Form 3971 for each period of time that they expect to be absent from work while participating on an approved civil defense activity. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

383.33 Upon return to duty, the employee will be required to submit a written statement from the state or local civil defense authorities to his supervisor showing the days or hours of his participation. If the employee does not provide this statement or if the statement does not support the leave request that was approved on PS Form 3971, the employee must be charged with annual leave or with leave without pay.

#### 383.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling requirements other than those described in 310.

#### 383.5 Timecard Recording

Administrative leave for civil defense assignments is to be entered in the proper daily block of the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified by using the code number "77." <u>Exhibit 383.5</u> shows how such leave is to be properly recorded on the timecard.

#### Exhibit 383.5

PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave for Civil Defense

Eligible employees who are absent from duty because of participation in a civil defense activity are required to complete a PS Form 3971.

Recording Administrative Leave for Civil Defense on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is absent on administrative leavefor civil defense. The amount of leave is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with code number "77."



## 384 Voting and Registration

#### 384.1 Definition

So far as is practicable without seriously interfering with postal operations, eligible employees who desire to vote or register in any election or in any referendum on a civic matter in their community are excused for a reasonable time for that purpose on a day they are scheduled to work.

- 384.2 Eligibility
- 384.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	y es
Part-time regular	y es
Part-time flexible	y es
Casual	no
Temporary	no

384.22 Other Factors

Eligible employees are not allowed administrative leave for voting and registration during a period of absence on sickleave, annual leave, or LWOP.

#### 384.23 Rural Carriers

Administrative leave for voting and registration for rural carriers is discussed in chapter <u>5</u>.

- 384.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 384.31 Postal officials in charge of installations obtain necessary information concerning the hours during which the polls are open in the political subdivisions in which their employees reside. They then make an administrative determination regarding the amount of excused absence necessary. (See ELM 519.24.)
- 384.32 All employees are responsible for initiating PS Form 3971 for each period of time that they expect to be absent from work to vote or to register to vote. PS Form 3971 should be approved by the supervisor. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 384.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who are absent on administrative leave for voting and registration.

- 384.5 Timecard Recording
- 384.51 Employees are to dock out at the time they leave an installation to vote and clock in when they return. Where necessary, PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, should be used.
- 384.52 Administrative leave for voting and registration is to be entered in the proper daily block of the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified by the code number "85." <u>Exhibit 384.52</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who uses administrative leave for voting and registration.

#### 385

#### Exhibit 384.52

PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Administrative Leave for Voting and Registration

Employees who wish to take time off for the purpose of voting or registering to vote must initiate a PS Form 3971 and obtain the supervisor's approval.

#### Recording Administrative Leave for Voting and Registration on the Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employ ee who was granted permission to clock out one hour early for purposes of "voting or registering to vote." Administrative Leave for Voting and Registration is recorded in the PAID LEAVE column of the timecard and is identified with the code number "85."



## 385 Blood Donations

#### 385.1 Definition

Eligible employees may be excused for that period of time deemed reasonable necessary to cover any absence from regular tours of duty to make voluntary blood donations, without remuneration, to the Red Cross, or the community, or other nonprofit blood bank.

#### 385.2 Eligibility

385.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	y es
Part-time flexible	y es
Casual	no
Temporary	no

#### 385.22 Rural Carriers

Administrative leave for rural carriers who donate blood is discussed in chapter 5.

## 385.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

Eligible employees who wish to receive administrative leave to donate blood should prepare PS Form 3971 for supervisor action. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry. Upon return to work, the employee should provide the supervisor with a PS Form 3971 which has been endorsed by an official at the place of donation.

#### 385.4 Timecard Handling

Other than those described in <u>310</u>, there are no special timecard handling requirements for employees who take time off to donate blood.

#### 385.5 Timecard Recording

385.51 Administrative leave for blood donations is to be recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard in the appropriate daily block and is identified by the code number "69." <u>Exhibit 385.51</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who used administrative leave for blood donations.

#### Exhibit 385.51

PS Form 3971, *Authorizing Administrative Leave for Blood Donations* Employees who wish to take Administrative Leave for Blood Donations must initiate a PS Form 3971 in order to obtain supervisor approval.

#### Recording Administrative Leave for Blood Donations

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who has been granted 1 hour of Administrative Leave for Blood Donations. The amount of leave is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified with the code number "69."



385.52 Supervisors are to require employees to clock out when leaving the installation to donate blood and when returning to the installation from donating blood. If by docking in and out the employee will have more than four clock rings for the day, he should record the clock rings on PS Form 1234.

## 386 Funeral Services

- 386.1 Definitions
- 386.11 Absence of Veterans to Attend Funeral Services

Full-time employees (except rural carriers) who are veterans of any war, campaign, or expedition (for which a campaign badge has been authorized), or who are members of honor or ceremonial groups of such veterans, may be granted administrative leave, not to exceed 4 hours in any one day, to participate in funeral ceremonies for members of the Armed Forces of the United States whose remains are returned from abroad for final interment in the United States. Such participation is limited to service as active pallbearers or as members of firing squads or guards of honor.

- 386.12 Funerals of Immediate Relatives Who Died in Combat Zone Administrative leave, not to exceed 3 days, is granted to employees to make arrangements for or to attend the funeral of, or memorial service for, an immediate relative who died as a result of wounds, disease, or injury incurred while serving as a member of the Armed Forces of the United States in a combat zone. An immediate relative is defined as:
  - a. Spouse and spouse's parents.
  - b. Children and their spouses.
  - c. Parents.
  - d. Brothers, sisters, and brothers-in-law and sisters-in-law (brothers and sisters of spouses and spouses of brothers and sisters).
- 386.2 Eligibility
- 386.21 Eligibility for administrative leave to participate in funeral services as set forth in <u>386.11</u> is limited to full-time employees.
- 386.22 Administrative leave for funeral services for rural carriers is discussed in chapter <u>5</u>.

#### 386.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

Eligible employees are required to obtain approval for administrative leave to cover their absence from duty for funeral services (as set forth in <u>386.1</u>) by using PS Form 3971. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

#### 386.4 Timecard Handling

Other than those outlined in <u>310</u>, there are no special timecard handling requirements for employees absent on administrative leave for funeral services.

#### 386.5 Timecard Recording

- 386.51 Administrative leave for funeral services is to be recorded in the appropriate daily block of the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified by the code number "79."
- 386.52 <u>Exhibit 386.52</u> shows a properly completed timecard for an employee who took administrative leave for funeral services.

Exhibit 386.52

PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave for Funeral Services Eligible employees who intend to take Administrative Leave for Funeral Services are to initiate PS Form 3971 in order to obtain supervisor approval for the leave.

Recording Administrative Leave for Funeral Services on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who has taken Administrative Leave for Funeral Services. The amount of leave is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "79."



- 387 Postmaster Conventions and Organization Business
- 387.1 Definitions
- 387.11 Postmaster Conventions

Administrative leave, not to exceed 10 working days, is authorized for postmasters and officers-in-charge for the purpose of attending organization conventions, as follows:

- a. A maximum of 5 working days per leave year for actual attendance at the annual national convention of one postmaster organization.
- b. A maximum of 3 working days per leave year for actual attendance at the annual state or multi-state convention of one postmaster organization which is held for the state in which the postmaster's (or OIC's) installation is located.
- c. A maximum of 2 working days per leave year for the travel time which is actually required by a postmaster (or OIC) to attend the national and/ or state conventions, provided such travel time is also during a regularly scheduled work day.
- 387.12 Postmaster Organization Business

A maximum of 50 days of administrative leave is authorized each leave year for each association, for use by national officers and the national editor to conduct organization business. The national president designates in advance the amount of the combined maximum total of 50 days to be distributed individually among the officers and the editor.

- 387.2 Eligibility
- 387.21 Only postmasters and officers-in-charge are eligible for administrative leave to attend postmaster organization conventions.

387.22 Only those national officers and editors of the postmaster organizations who have been designated in advance are eligible for administrative leave to conduct organization business.

## 387.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

Application for the intended absence on administrative leave (as provided) must be approved in advance by the postal manager to whom the postmaster (or OIC) reports. Any requests for annual leave or LWOP to supplement administrative leave granted for such absences must also be approved in advance by the same postal manager. The postmaster or officer-in-charge should complete a PS Form 3971 prior to taking such leave. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

#### 387.4 Timecard Handling

There are no special timecard handling requirements for persons using administrative leave to attend postmaster conventions or to conduct postmaster organization business other than those described in <u>310</u>.

#### 387.5 Timecard Recording

Administrative leave to attend postmaster organization conventions or to conduct organization business is to be recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column in the appropriate daily block on the timecard and is to be identified by using one of the following codes:

- a. "66" for attending conventions. (See Exhibit 387.5a.)
- b. "89" for conducting organization business. (See Exhibit 387.5b.)

#### Exhibit 387.5a

PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave to Attend Postmaster Conventions

Postmasters who wish to take Administrative Leave to Attend Postmaster Conventions must obtain the approval of the manager to whom they normally report.

Recording Administrative Leave to Attend Postmaster Conventions on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a postmaster who took Administrative Leave to Attend Postmaster Conventions. The amount of leave is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with code number "66."



Exhibit 387.5b

PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave to Conduct Postmaster Organization Business

Postmæsters must complete a PS Form 3971 prior to taking Administrativ e Leav e to Conduct Postmaster Organization Business.

Recording Administrative Leave to Conduct Postmaster Organization Business on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for a postmaster who is on Administrative Leave to Conduct Postmaster Organization Business. The amount of leave to be granted is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "89."



## 388 Relocation

#### 388.1 Definition

An eligible employee who is transferred or relocated in the interest of the Postal Service from one official station to another is entitled to 5 days of administrative leave. The leave may be taken before or after the move and may be taken one day or more at a time, but not in less than whole-day increments.

- 388.2 Eligibility
- 388.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	yes
Part-time regular	y es
Part-time flexible	y es
Casual	no
Temporary	no

- 388.22 An actual physical move of the employee's household is a requirement for eligibility for administrative leave for relocation.
- 388.23 Administrative leave for relocation for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

### 388.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

388.31 If any leave is granted by the losing duty station, the number of days allowed is noted on Item 88 of the reassignment PS Form 50, Notification of Personnel Action. Before granting administrative leave for relocation, the gaining duty station reviews the losing station's PS Form 50 to determine the additional leave which may be allowed.

- 388.32 Employees requesting leave must prepare PS Form 3971 for supervisor approval in advance of taking the leave.
- 388.33 The PS Form 3971 must be presented to the supervisor at the installation to which the employee is assigned at the time leave is taken. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 388.4 Timecard Handling

Other than the procedures described in <u>310</u>, there are no special timecard handling provisions for employees who are absent on administrative leave for relocation purposes.

- 388.5 Timecard Recording
- 388.51 Administrative leave for relocation is to be recorded either on the timecard that the employee will use at the installation to which he is being transferred or on the employee's current timecard if the leave is granted prior to the date of transfer.
- 388.52 Administrative leave for relocation is to be recorded in the appropriate daily block of the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified with the code number "80." <u>Exhibit 388.52</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee using administrative leave for relocation.

Exhibit 388.52 PS Form 3971, Authorizing Administrative Leave for Relocation Purposes

Employ ees who request Administrative Leavefor Relocation Purposes are to initiate a PS Form 3971 in order to obtain supervisor approval.

Recording Administrative Leave for Relocation Purposes on Timecard

The example below shows a properly completed timecard for an employee who took Administrative Leavefor Relocation Purposes. The amount of leave is recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column of the timecard and is identified with the code number "80."



388.53 In the event the employee later decides not to transfer to the new location, any administrative leave taken for relocation purposes must be charged to annual leave or to LWOP. The MSC should be contacted so that proper procedures may be followed in making this adjustment.

## 389 Other Paid Leave

#### 389.1 Definition

- 389.11 "Other Paid Leave" is an administrative leave with pay category which will be used only in those situations when the types of leave described elsewhere in this chapter are not applicable or where special leave has been authorized by the management sectional center, district, regional headquarters, or national headquarters.
- 389.12 "Other Paid Leave" is to be recorded whenever an employee dies on one of his or her scheduled workdays. If on that day the employee dies prior to the time at which he or she was scheduled to report to work, the entire scheduled tour for that day is charged to "Other Paid Leave." If the employee's death occurs during his or her scheduled tour, the balance of such tour for that day is charged to "Other Paid Leave." However, the employee must have been in a paystatus, either workhours or paid leave, on the last scheduled day prior to the day of death.

#### 389.2 Eligibility

There are no eligibilities for "Other Paid Leave." The eligibilities depend on the situation at hand. Questions regarding eligibility should be referred to the appropriate field division or MSC.

#### 389.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

All cases of "Other Paid Leave" must be documented on a PS Form 3971. The reason for using "Other Paid Leave" should be thoroughly explained in the REMARKS block of the PS Form 3971. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.

#### 389.4 Timecard Handling

The installation head of the field division or MSC may specify special timecard handling in instances where "Other Paid Leave" is authorized.

#### 389.5 Timecard Recording

Exhibit 389.5 is an example of how "Other Paid Leave" should be properly recorded on an employee's timecard. It is identified by the code number "86."

Exhibit 389.5 PS Form 3971, Authorizing and Recording Other Paid Leave

Authorizing Other Paid Leave

PS Form 3971 is used to authorize "Other Paid Leave."

Recording Other Paid Leave on Timecard

This is an example of how "Other Paid Leave" should be recorded on the timecard. The amount of leave to be granted is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and is identified with the code number "86."



# 390 Other Types of Leave and Absence

391 Absence for Maternity/Paternity Reasons

#### 391.1 Absence for Maternity Reasons

Absence for maternity reasons is not a separate type of leave. Such absence may be covered by using sick leave, annual leave, and LWOP. The same leave policies, regulations, and procedures apply to absence for maternity reasons as apply to requests for leave generally. (See ELM 515.1.)

#### 391.2 Absence for Paternity Reasons

A male employee may request only annual leave or LWOP for purposes of assisting or caring for his minor children or the mother of his newborn child while she is incapacitated for maternity reasons. Approval of leave for these reasons is consistent with Postal Service policy for granting leave in any other situation where leave is requested due to the incapacitation of an employee's spouse. Each such leave request is considered on its own merits. (ELM 515.2.)

## 392 Continuation of Pay/Injury on Duty

#### 392.1 Definition

- 392.11 Employees who suffer disabling, job-related traumatic injuries are entitled to continuation of pay (COP) for the length of their disability, up to a maximum of 45 CALENDAR days.
- 392.12 The 45 calendar days begin with the earlier of (a) the employee's first full tour after the onset of the disability, or (b) the first calendar day after the onset of the disability and end 45 calendar days thereafter.

- 392.13 Continuation of pay applies only to employees suffering traumatic injuries. Persons disabled as a result of occupational illnesses (those illnesses which are the result of continued exposure to a condition of the work environment) do not receive COP and are eligible for injury compensation benefits from the Office of Workers' Compensation Programs, U.S. Department of Labor (OWCP) under the Federal Employees Compensation Act, or sick leave or annual leave as appropriate.
- 392.2 Eligibility
- 392.21 Eligibility Chart

Employ ee Category	Eligible
Full-time	y es
Part-time regular	yes
Part-time flexible	yes
Casual	yes
Temporary	y es

392.22 Continuation of pay for rural carriers is discussed in chapter 5.

#### 392.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

- 392.31 Promptly upon being advised that an employee has claimed continuation of pay, a supervisor must ensure that PS Form 3971 is completed. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 392.32 An employee is entitled to continuation of pay for the same number of hours as the employee would have worked but for the injury, exduding overtime. A part-time flexible schedule employee receives continuation of pay in an amount equal to the average weekly number of paid hours that the employee had over the prior 52 weeks, excluding overtime. A casual or temporary employee, or other intermittent employee, not part of the regular work force, receives continuation of pay in an amount equal to the average weekly number of paid hours the employee had over the prior 52 weeks excluding overtime, but in no event may the employee's continuation of pay for a full week be less than 24 hours. For a part-time flexible schedule, casual, temporary or other intermittent employee who has not worked 1 full year, the average hoursper week, for purposes of calculating the amount of continuation of pay, is the average for the most recent period of appointment, rather than the average over the prior 52 weeks.
- 392.33 If an employee is excused from work because of a disabling, job-related, traumatic injury where the disability occurred during the employee's scheduled tour, the remaining portion of the tour should be charged to Other Leave, code number "86," rather than Continuation of Pay, code number "71." But when the employee is directed by management to an on or off-site medical unit, due to injury or illness, see <u>146.27</u>. If the employee is disabled and excused from work on a nonscheduled day where a guarantee period applies (see <u>222</u> and <u>231</u>), the remaining portion of the employee's tour must be charged to Guaranteed Time or Guaranteed Overtime as applicable.

392.34 It is the responsibility of the employee and the immediate supervisor to properly complete their respective sections of Form CA-1, Federal Employee's Notice of Traumatic Injury and Claim for Continuation of Pay/ Compensation.

#### 392.4 Timecard Handling

The timecard for employees in a COP status must be properly totaled and sent to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated at the end of each week.

#### 392.5 Timecard Recording

- 392.51 On the day that the employee leaves the work area due to a disabling traumatic job-related injury, the employee is to be paid for the entire regular tour of work that was scheduled. The timekeeper must subtract the total number of hours worked during the day from the total number of hours scheduled to be worked. The balance is charged as provided in <u>392.33</u> or <u>146.27</u>, where applicable.
- 392.52 Full-time and part-time regular schedule employees must be paid the same number of hours (excluding overtime) that they would normally have received had they remained in work status. Part-time flexible schedule, casual, and temporary employees are to be paid as discussed in <u>392.32</u>.
- 392.53 The hours to be paid to an employee who is on continuation of pay are to be recorded in the PAID LEAVE OL column in the appropriate daily block on the timecard, and are identified using code number 71.
- 392.54 Employees who normally would have been eligible to receive Sunday premium or night shift differential will continue to receive these premiums while in a continuation of pay status. The timekeeper is to record the number of hours that an employee normally would have received for Sunday premium and for night shift differential in the appropriate timecard block each day. <u>Exhibit 392.54</u> is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who is in a continuation of pay status.

#### Exhibit 392.54

#### PS Form 3971, Authorizing Continuation of Pay

If it is not possible for the employ ees to initiate the PS Form 3971 to request continuation of pay, then the supervisor will be expected to perform this function. COP should not be entered on the timecard unless there is a Form CA-1 on file.

Recording Continuation of Pay on Timecard

This is an example of a properly completed timecard for an employee who was in a COP status. The COP is entered in the PAID LEAVE OL column and identified with the code number "71."



- 393.31
- 392.55 The supervisor, in conjunction with the injury compensation control office for that installation, is responsible for monitoring the hours of continuation of pay credited to each employee. No employee may receive continuation of pay for more than 45 calendar days for any one injury. Report ANNO70P1 "Worker's Compensation-Injury on Duty" will be produced each pay period for each installation which has employees in a continuation of pay status to assist supervisors in monitoring this activity. <u>Exhibit 392.55</u> is an example of this report.

Exhibit 392.55

Worker's Compensation-Injury on Duty Report

This report lists those employees who are in a continuation of pay status. Supervisors and timekeepers should be careful not to allow any employee more than 45 calendar days of COP.

RENTON NJ Nenton nj Neport zeexeex			R S			ATIPE DO ENDER	m/15/	1.77102702018				BATE PAGE	00/25/76 3	
			s/Mr	- 80-		ERT PERIND		TEAR	TB BATE		NUM	(CCURR	ENCES BY	
MUN CA DAGN CA XXMEY TC	SRC-SEC-R 115-74-35 115-74-35 350-19-19	AC 11	7 PER 9 11 9 12 1 12	HOURS 8.00	ADJ	ANCUNT ANCUNT 40.00	AQJ 80.00	NBURS	1,000.00	1			9 10 11 12	1
	358-19-19 567-61-11			16.00		80.00		360.00	1,800.00		••			
MIST INFICE TITAL	Ś			24.00	16.00	120.00	80,08	\$76.00	2,880.00					
SEF THTALS				48.00	N.00	240.00	120.00	800.00	4,000.00					
DISTRICT THTALS				60.00	14.00	300.00	120.00	900.00	4,500.00					
MATIONAL TOTALS				360.00	110.00	1,800.00	550.00	10,000.00	\$0,000.00					

## 393 Absence Without Leave

#### 393.1 Definition

Absence without leave (AWOL) is a nonpay status resulting from a determination that no kind of leave (including LWOP) can be granted, either because the employee did not obtain advance authorization for the absence or the employee's request for leave was denied.

393.2 Eligibility

Any employee can be charged AWOL.

- 393.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 393.31 All employees who are absent without notification or permission are considered AWOL pending the receipt of the facts in each case. AWOL is an administrative matter which is to be handled by the head of the installation for purposes of making a final time recording disposition. In all cases of AWOL which come to the attention of the timekeeper, he should notify the appropriate supervisor. The matter then becomes the responsibility of the supervisor to resolve.

- 393.32 If an employee does not report for scheduled duty or is absent from duty during the scheduled duty period without proper prior notification, or if the timekeeper is the first person to determine that an employee is AWOL, they are to prepare a PS Form 3971 to the extent possible pending receipt of additional facts. If the supervisor or other responsible employee determines that an employee is AWOL, they should initiate the preparation of PS Form 3971 by notifying the timekeeper. PS Form 3971 is to be prepared in all cases of AWOL to whatever extent it can be completed. The supervisor approving the PS Form 3971 must complete the leave type code entry. This ensures that the timekeeper is provided with the correct code for the timecard entry.
- 393.33 "Absence Without Leave" covers only those hours which an employee would otherwise work or for which he would normally be paid. It does not include days on which the employee is not scheduled to work.

#### 393.4 Timecard Handling

In most cases, timecards should be handled as the procedures require in  $\underline{310}$ . However, in some cases when an employee is on extended AWOL, the timekeeper may wish not to rack the timecard. If the timekeeper elects to do this, he must be careful to see to it that the timecards are still sent to the PDC at the end of each week.

#### 393.5 Timecard Recording

Because there is no special code for "Absence Without Leave," use the "Leave Without Pay-Regular" codes. (See <u>345</u>.)

# 4 Other Duty Hours

# 410 Overview

## 411 Purpose

The purpose of this subchapter is to provide a summary of the major procedures described in this chapter.

## 412 Procedures

This chapter describes in detail the following procedures to use whenever an employee:

- a. Works in a higher level position.
- b. Works in a "transferred hour" status.
- c. Is "loaned" to another installation.
- d. Participates in a training session.
- e. Works as a postmaster relief and/or leave replacement.
- f. Is new to the Postal Service and has not received a timecard from the postal data center.
- g. Has a lost or damaged timecard.
- h. Is a dual-appointment employee.

## 413 Other Duty Card

#### 413.1 Special Situations

Some of the situations described above require the supervisor and/or the timekeeper to prepare a PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, which is to temporarily replace PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. When an employee is assigned to a higher level position, for example, the employee is to discontinue using the computer-prepared PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B to record clock rings and begin using the PS Form 1230-C. This "other service" card will not only be used to record the employee time, but it will also be sent to the postal data center where it will be used in computing the employee's pay. The procedures for recording service hours on a PS Form 1230-C are the same as the procedures for recording service hours on a

PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B and are described in chapters  $\underline{1}$ ,  $\underline{2}$ , and  $\underline{3}$ . The procedures for totaling a PS Form 1230-C at the end of the week are described in chapter  $\underline{6}$ . Some of the situations described above require the

preparation of PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, for recording time which is then copied onto the employee's 1230-A or 1230-B timecard.

#### 413.2 Procedures

The "other service" card, PS Form 1230-C, performs several functions depending on the "card type." There is a separate procedure in this chapter for each of these functions. Each procedure is divided into the following five sections:

- a. A definition of the "function" in question. The definition provides a detailed explanation of the condition which must be met before an eligible employee is required to use PS Form 1230-C to record and report time.
- b. An eligibility section that indicates the employees who are required to use PS Form 1230-C.
- c. A description of the authorization and supporting forms which must be used to support an employee's work and leave entries on the PS Form 1230-C. If the employee is not present to sign the supporting form on the day timecards are submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated, the supervisor must make the decision on the entry involved. Timecards will be completed based on the supervisor's action and forwarded to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated, without delay. The employee will complete and sign the supporting document immediately upon returning to duty.
- d. A description of the time card handling procedures which are required. In most cases, timekeepers will total the daily entries on PS Form 1230-C and return it to the rack. But occasionally it is necessary to handle he "C" card differently. This section of the procedure explains what to do.
- e. A description of timecard recording procedures. This section explains exactly how time in each of the several functions is to be recorded each day on the timecard. Failure to follow this procedure exactly as described may cause the employee to be paid incorrectly. (Procedures for totaling PS Form 1230-C at the end of the week are described in chapter <u>6</u>.)

#### 413.3 Racking of Timecard

If the employee is to be using PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, for a full tour, the supervisor may find it useful to remove the employee's regular timecard from the rackjust to be sure that there is no mix-up asto which card the employee is to use to record dock rings. If the employee is working part of a tour while using PS Form 1230-C and part of a tour using PS From 1230-A or 1230-B and it is not practical to remove PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B from the rack, then the supervisor should emphasize to the employee the importance of clocking in and out on the proper timecard.

## 413.4 Recording of Premium Pay and Leave

If an employee is entitled to premium pay or takes leave while using PS Form 1230-C, the premiums and leave must be recorded on PS Form 1230-C, not on PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B.

413.5 Marking PS Forms 1230-A (and 1230-B)

Exhibit 413.5 illustrates how the clockring side of PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard should be noted to indicate that the employee is using PS Form 1230-C card.

Exhibit 413.5

Indicating on PS Form 1230-A That Time HasBeen Recorded on PS Form 1230-C

This exhibit shows how timekeepers should mark the PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) timecard to indicate that an employ ee is recording clock time on a PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*.





23 CALLEY	TC	110	15 P	06 N 1.	3456	987 45 4	122	6 10 2
A Local Contracts	87 HOLENY		+	+ appress	+ COLAT	+ 121 114 .	15	2 333 +
CARD TYPE	111	111	111		111	444	a	0 8 0 0
	μ	43 3 44. 17	- 21 100	an Farmer	+	+ - 840mmer.	-	\$3 OVERTINE
NEW EMPLOYEE OR REPLACEMENT TIME CARD	2012	0 2010/2	1.00	d sense	$1 \times 10$	d some		Series 1
NAMER LEVEL	** 85225	+ 70 KMT	71 55%	10 100	73 87 8	TP TANKAY		
HUNDER CEVEL	LEAVE	+	E TUR MA	+	4 TO BOURDA	a handler som		64 WDIRE
	1.1.	1.1.	1.1.	1.1.	1.1.1	1.1.1	7	1.1.1
ARD TYPE MUST	74 041114		++++	++++	++++	78 404 8040		OS ANNIAL
	_	-	-	F	F			+
BE ENTERED	111	1111	111	1111	111	1111	12	
AT RIGHT	Sec. A.	00 01	92 93	15 AVA	98 MIT 1	00 99 LIX 000	U U	
U.L. POSTAL MERINGE	1.00	RECEICOR	· · · ·	10	日本		200	
TIME CARD	288.71	214	T	1 1 200	1			
and the second	Employee's	BIOMATURS CONL	T WINSH REGILING		THE	COM.		

## 414 Familiarity with Procedures

Supervisors and timekeepersmust be thoroughly familiar with the procedures in this chapter. Failure to follow the procedures could possibly cause an employee to be paid incorrectly.

## 415 Adjustment Procedures

The adjustment procedures for the topics covered in this chapter are discussed in chapter  $\underline{7}$ .

## 420 Procedures

## 421 Higher Level

421.1 Definition

As the needs of the Postal Service require, management may temporarily assign an employee to perform the duties and/or to assume the responsibilities of a ranked or evaluated position which is at a higher level than that of the employee's official position. A temporary assignment to a nonbargaining unit position must be to an established position that either is vacant, or from which the incumbent is absent from duty.

- 421.2 Eligibility
- 421.21 Employees are eligible for higher level pay applicable to the higher level position to which assigned, as shown in <u>Exhibit 421.21</u>.
- 421.22 Employees are paid base pay and premiums under the rules and regulations which apply to the higher level position in which service is performed. However, the following apply:
- 421.221 A part-time flexible employee remains a part-time flexible employee and is paid at the higher level flexible rate.
- 421.222 Bargaining unitemployees retain their permanent work schedule when temporarily assigned to another position. If eligible, they receive Out-of-Schedule Overtime for a schedule change upon accepting the assignment.
- 421.223 Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium is not authorized for nonbargaining employees upon accepting the initial assignment into a higher level nonbargaining position which requires a schedule change.

#### Exhibit 421.21 Higher Level Pay Eligibility

FROM RSC	× /	PDC	E. E. 1.19	1 F	G_A Bostmase	K-LLS 805	M_M. Oper. Sami	P_D_D	1	T_T Carrier	Y-Soi & Die Shar	Jacunity Force. FPSp
N, PDC	Ťī	2	3	-	-	-	1	1	1	1	1	
E-EAS 1-19	1	4	4	-	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	
E-EAS 20-30	5	-	4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	- 55
	1	4	4	6	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	
F-A-E Postmasters**								-	_		-	1
F-A-E Postmasters** G-Nurses	1	2	3	-	-	1	1	1	1	1	1	
the state of the second s		2	3		-	1	1	1	1	1	1	
G-Nurses	1	-	-		- 1 1	1 1 1	1 1 1	1 1	1		1 1 1	
GNurses KHQ Oper. Services	1	2	3		- 1 1	1 1 1	1 1 1	1 1 1	1 1 1		1 1 1	
G-Nurses K-HQ Oper. Services M-Mailhandlers	1	2	3		- 1 1 1	1 1 1 1	1 1 1 1	-	1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1	а Ц
G-Nurses K-HQ Oper. Services M-Malihandiers PPS	1	2 2 2	3 3 3		- 1 1 1 1		1 1 1 1 1	1	1 1 1 1 1		-	

\*Rural carriers who are detailed into a different salary schedule are converted first to the salary for a 40-hour evaluated route, attained step, before applying the higher level increase. \*\*For A-E Postmasters assigned to full-time positions, first adjust the current base salary to the full-time equivalent rate.

#### **BASE Salary Adjustment**

1. To current full-time base salary, add 2 steps of the current grade (add 3 steps for detail to a position 3 or more grades higher). Advance to the next higher base salary step in the higher grade.

2. Adjust the current basic salary by the amount of COLA in the permanent position less the COLA of the higher level position. Add I step of the current grade to the adjusted basic salary. Advance to the next higher salary step in the higher level grade. Add the higher level position COLA for the base salary to be paid during the higher level assignment.

3. Adjust the current basic salary by the amount of COLA in the permanent position less the COLA of the higher level position. Add 5% of the minimum basic salary of the higher level grade to

the adjusted current basic salary. Advance to the next higher basic salary step in the higher level grade, if appropriate. Add the higher level position COLA for the base salary to be paid during the higher level assignment.

4. Add 8% of the minimum basic salary of the higher level grade to the current full-time base salary. Do not advance to the next higher step.

5. To current base salary, add 5% of the current basic salary. Advance to the next higher base salary step in the higher level grade.

6. Advance the current base salary to the equivalent base salary step in the higher level grade.

To determine the new basic salary, subtract the COLA of the permanent lower grade position from the adjusted base salary.

- 421.224 When an employee performs a combination of exempt and nonexempt work within an FLSA workweek, the following applies:
  - a. If the employee's permanent position is either exempt or nonexempt and 50% or more of the actual work hours are spent in nonexempt work, the employee is not eligible for personal absence, but must be paid either postal or FLSA overtime, whichever is greater, for all hours worked in excess of 8 paid hours in a day or 40 hours in the week. The employee is eligible for other premiums as applicable to the assigned position in which the premium is earned.
  - b. If the employee's permanent position is nonexempt and more than 50% of the actual work hours are spent in exempt work, the employee is eligible for either postal overtime, personal absence, or other premiums as applicable to the assigned position in which the overtime service is performed or the premium earned.
  - c. If the employee's permanent position is exempt and more than 50% of the actual work hours are spent in exempt work, the employee remains exempt for the entire week and is not entitled to receive overtime or other premiums, except as provided for the permanent position.
- 421.23 Nonbargaining field employees at BMCs, field divisions, MSCs, and their subordinate units are eligible for immediate higher level compensation provided the higher level service is for a tour of 8 hours or more. Higher level assignments which exceed 30 consecutive working days require approval of the appropriate district manager (or equivalent level of management) on PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order.*
- 421.24 For short-term assignments of 29 or fewer consecutive workdays, employees on higher level bargaining unit assignments are entitled to a maximum of 24 hours of approved sick and annual leave at the higher level rate as long as they resume the higher level duties upon return from leave. However, if a replacement is required while the employee is on leave, the higher level assignment for the absent employee is cancelled and the leave is recorded on the PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard.
- 421.25 For long-term assignments of 30 or more consecutive workdays, employees on higher level bargaining unit assignments are entitled to approved sick and annual leave at the higher level rate provided they work in the higher level assignment on the workdays immediately before and after the period of absence, and even if a replacement is required while the employee is on leave.
- 421.26 When a full-time nonbargaining employee is absent on approved annual, sick, or other paid leave falling within a period of temporary assignment to a higher level position, the employee will be paid at a rate for the higher level position provided that he or she serves both on the workday immediately preceding and the workday immediately following the period of absence. However, if a replacement is required while the employee is on leave, the higher level assignment for the absent employee is cancelled and the leave is recorded on the PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard.
- 421.27 A full-time employee is paid for the holiday at the rate of the higher level position provided the employee performs higher level service both on the workday preceding and on the workday following the holiday. Otherwise, the

employee is paid for the holiday at the rate appropriate for the employee's regular position.

#### 421.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

421.31 When an employee is to be temporarily assigned to a higher level position, the supervisor is to complete PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*, in duplicate and forward the duplicate copy to the timekeeper. (See <u>Exhibit 421.31</u>.)

Exhibit 421.31

#### Assignment Order Directing Employee to Perform Higher Level Duties

A properly completed PS Form 1723, Assignment Order, must be prepared in duplicate by the supervisor whenever an employ ee is directed to perform the duties of a higher level position. Immediately after preparing PS Form 1723, the supervisor will give the duplicate copy to the timekeeper. The timekeeper will use it to prepare PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, to be used by the employee to record clock time and leave while in the higher level position. The timekeeper will give the PS Form 1230-C timecard to the supervisor who may, depending on the location of the higher level work, give PS Form 1230-C to the employee.

(The supervisor would probably be more inclined to give PS Form 1230-C to an employee who is assigned to work at a remote location than he would to an employee who was to work nearby, in which case the supervisor would give PS Form 1230-C directly to another supervisor.)

1	-				1			/	_	_	
	/	Assi	GNM	ENT O	RDER			/			
MILLER, RESERT	POSITIO	NTITLE	4		19	ratione in 123-45	ier		100	PP-1	200 101
						ATLANT	1	_	Des	Int.	Hours
naloyee Reg. Tour		Owys	FLSA	Des/Act Com	LDC	Sched /	Level	Per	D1 Sat		
ger Work OCOO Lunch-Rem	_ 00		a	11-0	+2	7'	05	125	02	-	-
Anch-Out End Work 16: ou Are Assigned and Directed to Pe		Th, F		10.0	100	1.			3a4 03	-	
to Are Adapted and Delected to Pe eroan Tate	NOVE THE DUINE	AL POROW	TFLSA	Des/Act	LDC	There	Level	Pas	Men		
WINDOW SERVICES	TECH		£.09	Cede	1000	Schod.	17.6	1.05	04 Tue		
WINDOW SCHOOLS			N	11-0	42	74	Do	123	05	-	
sogramment Total	- 00	Deit -	Locatio	T Give and	of works	10.	Finance	No	Weit	-	-
win Work DSDD Lunch Hers.	1000		N route	-			N	0440	06 Thu		
end Work 16		Th. P		LOBB	٩		14.	0110	07	-	-
Degraning of Auto				Endingo	Anig'	ment (Appr		N	1 44	-	
09/08/84/	0800	400	Dera	0/02/	20	1.1.1	Time	o 🚓	501	-	
Mish for Amagnetica L. D Va			Direcs I	Applicable	-	-		1	Sun		
Sex Leave Disciplicited Day						over Netite	a Dy Mee	-	10	-	
Other Maalain		1				owe Green 7			11		
1				. Sheet	1			1	west	1.1	
Antrinator Signature	Dee		Emptor	ee Signatur	. /	1.	Date	1	13		
9.9. Dufaing	9/2	18-	1.000		1			)	14	-	
<u> </u>		-							AF.		
Fam 1723, ins. 6985								Copy 1	o Time	-	n And in App.
1		1				1		LAPE	and		
		-	_			1				$\overline{}$	
	1000			Benir	mine	and et	whine	dates a	nd	1	
le of higher level p	osition							assignm		1	ġ.
igned.		4		unics	01.1	arguer i	ever :	assignus	CINT.	1.16	
											1
		4							- 2	1.2	)
	Employ										VA cox
		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. A.	10000	Incard L	dial in			code,	náde-	sch	adule c
	schedule	: 10 Uh	e ass	igned I	ngnei			econe i	- marke		cuare e
	schedule level po			igned i	ugnet						r level
2. 	schedule level pr			igned i	ugnei			level o	of hi	ighe	

- 421.32 Upon receipt of the PS Form 1723, the timekeeper will prepare a PS Form 1230-C timecard for use by the employee while in the higher level position and return it to the supervisor. The duplicate PS Form 1723 is filed in the employee's official personnel folder (OPF). If the assignment is for an officer-in-charge position, the PS Form 1723 must be filed on the right side of the OPF as a permanent record.
- 421.33 The supervisor will give the original PS Form 1723 to the employee as a written order of the beginning and approximate ending of the higher level assignment. (Failure to provide this written order is not grounds for denial of higher pay if the employee is directed to perform the duties.)
- 421.34 The supervisor will retain the prepared PS Form 1230-C, or forward it to the new supervisor if a relocation is involved, for use by the employee during the week in the higher level position.
- 421.35 Exhibits Exhibit 421.35a and Exhibit 421.35b are examples of properly prepared PS Form 1230-C timecards which must be used whenever an employee is serving in a higher level position. The timekeeper must fill out the indicative data across the top of the card by simply copying it from the employee's preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. A "2" must be entered in the card type column. The information across the bottom is copied from the PS Form 1723 that the supervisor completed. The timekeeper must complete blocks 90, 91, and 93. Failure to complete these blocks could possibly cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.
- 421.36 A detailed explanation of the importance of each of these blocks follows:
  - a. Block 90 is the "rate schedule code" for the higher level position in which the employee is working. This block must be completed even if the higher level position is in the same "rate schedule code" as the base position.
  - b. *Block 91* shows the "level or grade" of the new position in which the employee is serving.
  - c. Block 93 is used to indicate whether the employee was serving or paid in a higher level position at the end of the last scheduled tour in the workweek. Do NOT report the employee's status during any overtime worked following the end of the last scheduled tour. If the employee was in a higher level pay status at the end of the last scheduled tour of the workweek, mark "Y" in block 93, if not, mark "N" in block 93. Block 93 must have either a "Y" or an "N." Failure to include this information may cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.

#### Exhibit 421.35a

Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service, for a Bargaining Unit Employee Assigned to a Higher Level Position

This is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, for a bargaining unit employ ee assigned to a higher level position. The "indicative" information across the top is copied directly from the preprinted PS Form 1230-A to 1230-B timecard. The information in blocks 90, 91, and 93 is copied directly from the PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*. Note that timekeepers must enter "card ty pe" in the proper column.



so could cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.

#### Exhibit 421.35b

Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service, for a Nonbargaining Employee Assigned to a Higher Level Position

This is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, for a nonbargaining employee temporarily assigned to a higher level position. The "indicative" information across the top is copied directly from the preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. The information in blocks 90, 91, and 93 is copied directly from the PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*. Note that timekeepers must enter "card type" in the proper column.



Rate Schedule Code and grade of the higher level position. Failure to enter could cause the employee to be paid incorrectly. Used only for higher level assignments as required in Exhibit 421.21. If an employee was in a higher level status at the end of the last scheduled tour in the pay period, enter a "Y" for "yes." If not, enter an "N" for "no." Failure to do so could cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.

- 421.4 Timecard Handling
- 421.41 When an employee is serving in a higher level position, a determination must be made as to whether the employee will be in a higher level for the full tour or for a partial tour.
- 421.42 When an employee is temporarily assigned to a higher level position for a full tour or more, the supervisor or timekeeper is to remove the employee's regular timecard (PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B) from the timecard rack and replace it with the PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*. The employee's regular timecard will be filed by the timekeeper in alphabetical order by pay location pending return of the employee to his regular position. It is the supervisor's responsibility to ensure that the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard is in the rack and available to the employee for clocking purposes when the employee's higher level assignment expires.
- 421.43 If an employee is temporarily assigned to a higher level position for less than a full tour, the supervisor or timekeeper will place PS Form 1230-C in the timecard rack along with the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. The employee's supervisor will be responsible for making certain that the hours recorded on PS Form 1230-C are only the hours that were actually served in the higher level position. In the event that the employee serving in the higher level position will be required to make more than four clock rings on PS Form 1230-C, the supervisor must prepare a PS Form 1234 for the employee to use to record the clock rings. Exhibit 421.43 is an example of the PS Form 1234 which has been prepared for use by an employee who has been temporarily assigned to a higher level position.
- 421.44 An employee who serves in the *same* higher level position off and on during any given day or week will not need a new PS Form 1230-C for each time that he serves in the position. The employee can continue to use the same PS Form 1230-C as long as it correctly indicates the rate schedule code and level of the higher level position.
- 421.45 When an employee terminates his temporary assignment to the higher level position, PS Form 1230-C will be pulled from the timecard rack by the supervisor and given to the timekeeper who will hold it pending weekly closeout and dispatch to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. It is the supervisor's responsibility to ensure that no PS Forms 1230-C remain in the timecard rack beyond the time for which they are to be used.

#### 421.5 Timecard Recording

421.51 PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service,* is to be used to record time exactly as PS Forms 1230-A and 1230-B. Employees will clock in on PS Form 1230-C when they temporarily enter a higher level position; if appropriate, the employee will clock out and in from lunch on PS Form 1230-C; and, if necessary, the employee will dock out at the end of the scheduled tour on PS Form 1230-C.

#### Exhibit 421.43 Example of a Higher Level PS Form 1234, Utility Card

This is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, to be used by an employee working in a higher level position. Its use and purpose is identical to that served by a PS Form 1234 used by an employee working in his regular position. That is, it is used whenever an employee will have more than four clock rings in a day.

				U	TILIT	YC	ARC	)			>	_
and a	7	Tim	1-	To	NC							
					67							
Desit an	-50			e				<u>.</u>	LOCK			
REO	-	-	-	POSIT	-	TEN	POP		ASSIO	_	_	ON
MA	-	HAN	DL	ER.		TT						
BRAR	1.	M	1.	M	Ì.	Man	-	182	N.L		"	1
12-0	1/7	Fer		IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	a lain	i kam		ater	-	INTRA	Ļ	L
-	_	in th	a tea	perer	y 222	(Red	-	ties	bleck		_	_
	Caste	0.	4	4	PREM	**	ĊT.	100	-	1.1.1.1.1		_
					-			E				
				8	-							
					1	-	AN CT	ተ	an Ta	٦		
14	Lett.	κ.	к.	aL.		*	01	٣	-	-		
				S				F		-	_	_
				F		-	an	-	-	7		-
-	LACS	а,		*		-		-	-	+	-	-
				ŝ				F	-			
				N				+	-		_	
-	LWB		-	2		1	- 27		-		_	
					-	-	1	L				
				50	-	•						
l.,					1	1	la, et	1	the Tra	٦	-	
-	1999	a	н.	*		-		-	-	"		
				PD			1	Γ				
			-	n		-[**		-	-	٦	-	
2.5	194		-	-	-	-	-	1	-	-	-	-
-	-									1	<b>.</b>	

#### 421.6 Special Situations

421.52

421.61 If an employee is serving in a higher level position in a different D/A code and/or LDC, he is in a *higher level/transferred* pay status. From a timecard standpoint, there is no difference; but for accounting purposes, the total work and overtime hours on the PS Form 1230-C must be reported on PS Form 1236, for the correct distribution of hours. The procedures given in <u>425</u> provide guidelines for proper completion of PS Form 1236.

chapter 6 for instructions on totaling and completing PS Form 1230-C.

- 421.62 PS Form 1723 should be used to assign an employee to perform duties in a "higher level/transferred" position.
- 421.63 If an employee is serving in a higher level position at a facility with a different finance number than his home facility, he is in a *higher level/loaned* pay status. In this case, it is necessary to accomplish the following:
  - a. Complete PS Form 1234 asoutlined in <u>423.32</u>.
  - b. Complete PS Form 1230-C for the payment of higher level hours as outlined in <u>421.32</u>.
  - c. Record straight and overtime hourson PS Form 1236 for proper distribution of hours as outlined in <u>425.32</u>.

## 422 Transferred Hours

- 422.1 Definition
- 422.11 "Transferred hours" is any period of time that is charged to a designation/ activity (D/A) code or labor distribution code (LDC), which is different from the employee's established D/A code, LDC or both. For example, a carrier temporarily assigned to work as a distribution clerk would have hours transferred from D/A code (13-4) and LDC (21-carrier) to D/A code (11-0) and LDC (14-clerk/mailhandler-directman).
- 422.12 "Transferred hours" will be recorded by using PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*. All hours and premiums recorded on PS Form 1234 are copied onto the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B for pay purposes. The total work and overtime hours are also transcribed from PS Form 1234 to the PS Form 1236 for proper financial reporting as outlined in these instructions.

#### 422.2 Eligibility

- 422.21 There is no eligibility requirement because "transferred hours" is simply an accounting of the hours charged to different designation/activity codes.
- 422.22 There are, however, two conditions when a transfer of hours is not required:
  - a. When employees are detailed or loaned to other installations.
  - b. When employees perform service within an installation in the same position, designation, and activity, but at a different pay location.

- 422.23 CAG H, J, K, and L offices are not required to transfer hours. When an employee in a CAG H, J, or K office is paid higher level in a Rate Schedule Code (RSC) E position the hours are automatically transferred by the PDC computer to D/A 090 and LDC 01. Any non-higher level transfer of hours in CAG H-J offices may be made at the discretion of the MSC manager.
- 422.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 422.31 It is the supervisor's responsibility to see that time worked in D/A codes or LDCs other than the base codes for employee is recorded on a PS Form 123n an employee works outside his base codes the supervisor should direct the timekeeper to prepare a PS Form 1234.
- 422.311 <u>Exhibit 422.32</u> is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 1234. This form is used by the employee for docking purposes as long as the work is outside of the designation, activity, or labor distribution area.
- 422.32 Timekeepers should also note that the card type *must be written* in the column marked "card type." Failure to do so could possibly cause the employee to be paid incorrectly.
- 422.4 Timecard Handling
- 422.41 When an employee has hours that are to be transferred, there are two possibilities for timecard handling:
  - a. The employee may have all hours for the day transferred. In this case, the supervisor or timekeeper is responsible for removing the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B from the timecard rack and replacing it with a properly completed PS Form 1234 *Utility Card*. The employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B will be filed by the timekeeper in alphabetical order by pay location pending the return of the employee to the regular position. When the employee returns to the regular position, the timekeeper will remove PS Form 1234 from the timecard rack and replace it with PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B.
  - b. When an employee works for part of a day in a transfer hour situation, the timekeeper will leave the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B in the timecard rack and also put PS Form 1234 in the rack. The supervisor will be responsible for seeing to it that the employee properly clocks in and out on PS Form 1234 when appropriate.
- 422.42 If an employee works in the same "transferred hour" position more than one time during the week, it is not necessary to prepare a new PS Form 1234. Only one PS Form 1234 should be used by each employee for working in the same position during a week.

#### 422.5 Timecard Recording

422.51 Time should be recorded on the PS Form 1234 for an employee who is in a "transferred hour" status just as though the employee were using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. Each day, timekeepers will extend the clock ring totals just as they would for PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. After extending the dock rings, timekeepers add the totals to the corresponding daily dock ring totals on 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C and enter the combined total in the appropriate space on the 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C.

#### Exhibit 422.32

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, for an Employee Who Has Been Transferred to a Different Craft

This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 123 for employees who are directed by the supervisor to temporarily work in a different craft at the same level. The supervisor will tell the timekeeper about the transfer and the timekeeper will prepare PS Form 1234. The "indicative" information on the top is copied directly from the preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. The supervisor will supply the timekeeper with the "indicative" information for the transfer position. The timekeeper should give the PS Form 1234 card to the supervisor after it is prepared. The supervisor in turn will give it to the employee. The employee will use the clock ring portion of PS Form 1234 just as he would use the clock ring side of PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B.

	123	-4	1-1	111		_	_	_		_	
Definises		ANING		LOANES		) Ext	-	LOOK	INCO		
REGULA	R ASSIG	NED P	CS:T	ON .			ARY	A5510	NED I	POSITI	0
CA	RAI	SR.			A		oc.	0.0	ER	x	
13-4 2	A 140	80	10	1	11-		*	102	84	10	I
NOTE:	For p	sporti		alaian y assi			anter Ition	"TRA		-	1
5-5- 1.040 UP3	a	8.	-					2.00X N			
			1				٢	ALC: N	-		
			8				F	-			
	-	_	0		-		+	<b>10</b> 10			
				-	-	_	1.		1		
							_	-	ant -		
-	-		00/		-	-			7		

- 2. Check off "Transfer" box.
- Title, Base Designation Activity Code, Base Labor Distribution Code, and Base Pay Location Code of the employee in the employee's regular assigned position.
- Title, Designation Activity Code, Labor Distribution Code, and Payroll Location Code of Temporary Assigned Position to which the employee is being transferred.
- 5. Year, pay period, and week of the transfer.

422.52 If the employee is required to make more than four clock rings on the same day while in a "transferred hour" status, the employee's supervisor will issue a PS Form 1234 to the employee to be used to record the excess clock rings.

#### 422.6 Special Handling

All PS Forms 1234 used to record "transferred hours" (and any PS Forms 1234 used for overflow clock rings) *must* be returned to the timekeeper of the employee's home pay location at the end of the week so that the timekeeper can total them and transcribe all hours and premiums recorded on PS Form 1234 to the employee's PS Form 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C for payment. The total work and overtime hours recorded on PS Form 1234 are also recorded on PS Form 1236 as outlined in these instructions. All PS Forms 1234 timecards used are maintained by the timecard custodian with the timecards returned from the postal data center for that respective pay period.

## 423 Loaned Hours

#### 423.1 Definition

- 423.11 "Loaned hours" is time worked at a postal facility other than the employee's official duty station. With the exception of installation heads, the employee's official duty station is normally the facility which keeps the employee's official personnel folder. Loaned hours do not include work at stations or branches within the same finance number.
- 423.2 Eligibility
- 423.21 There are no eligibility requirements because "loaned hours" is simply an accounting of the hours charged to payroll accounts.
- 423.22 Loaned hours should not be recorded when employees are assigned to a regional office or other installation to instruct or to receive training.

#### 423.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

423.31 Whenever an employee is temporarily assigned to a fadility other than his official duty station (or to another government agency) a PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*, must be prepared in duplicate by the employee's supervisor directing the employee to perform the duties of the assigned position. <u>Exhibit 423.31</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1723.

#### Exhibit 423.31

Assignment Order Directing Employee to Report for Duty on a Temporary Basis at a Different Installation

A properly completed PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order*, is to be prepared in duplicate by the supervisor whenever an employ ee is loaned to another installation. Immediately after preparing the PS Form 1723, the supervisor will give both copies to the timekeeper. The timekeeper will use it to prepare PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, to be used by the employ ee to record clock time and leave while in a "loaned" status. The timekeeper will give the original PS Form 1723 and PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, back to the supervisor who in turn gives the PS Form 1723 and PS Form 1234 to the employ ee. The employ ee must present both PS Form 1723 and PS Form 1234 to the supervisor at the borrowing installation.

G. Jo	(40404)	CLEAK-7	HD	ST.	123-4	19	P\$05	R			
6. 30		CLEM				DRY TWEED, PA			Der	inc.	How
Ergiquer Hay. T	aw.	- Oli Devs - *	- Oll Days - PLSA Den/Am		LDC	Pate School	Level	Pay	Of Set		-
Begin Work	End Work	IL M. M.	N	11-0	40	\$	05	123	92		-
You Are Assigned	d and Directed to Perfor	Directed to Perform the Datim As Fallows							03	-	-
WINDOW CLERK				Cede (I)-O	43	Scheel	05	Lac. 110	8 0 I I		
Angenen Tour Begin Hork CAU	N ADD TO	L CEA	L'mb	V6200	41-1		06 Thu				
	Beginning of Asspon	(Internet)	1	Ending	of Am	groment (App	roundeday	N	Fri 08	-	<u> </u>
Dete /1-	12-85	0 500	Dete	11-15-	15		145	0 8	00	-	-
Reson for Anne Sick Lease D Other (Exple		West Pres	wit Ere weinig i	playes Natif Change Sayes Given		spon :	10 Mon 11 Tun 12 Web				
1.8.	Juttin	11-10-85	Employ	in Synta	•		Dete		13 Thu	-	

- 423.32 Upon receipt of the PS Form 1723, the timekeeper prepares a PS Form 1234 to be used at the temporary duty station for recording loaned hours. If the employee is being loaned to a higher level/loaned position, the timekeeper also prepares a PS Form 1230-C, card type 2, for higher level; this card remains at the employee's home office. The PS Form 1230-C card is used to pay the hours worked at higher level by the employee in the loaned position. See <u>421</u> for procedures on the use of this card. The original PS Form 1723 and the newly prepared PS Form 1234 are sent to the supervisor, who gives the PS Form 1723 to the employee as an order of the beginning and approximate ending of the loaned assignment. The supervisor forwards the prepared PS Form 1234 to the new supervisor for use by the employee during the loaned assignment.
- 423.33 <u>Exhibit 423.33</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1234 for an employee who has been loaned to another facility. The timekeeper enters the information across the top of the timecard by copying it from the employee's preprinted PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) and PS Form 1723.

#### Exhibit 423.33

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, for an Employee Who Has Been Loaned During the Week



## 423.4 Timecard Handling

When an employee is on "loan" to another installation, the timekeeper or supervisor is to remove the employee's PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B from the timecard rack and file it until the employee returns. All PS Form 1234 timecards used for loaned hours are maintained by the timecard custodian with the timecards returned from the postal data center for that respective pay period.

## 423.5 Timecard Recording

- 423.51 The employee will record time on PS Form 1234 just as he would record time on PS Forms 1230-A or 1230-B. Timekeepers will extend the dock rings on a daily basisjust as they would if the employee were clocking on PS Forms 1230-A or 1230-B and supervisors are to approve clock time and disallow time just as they would on PS Forms 1230-A and 1230-B. After extending the clock rings on the 1234, timekeepers add them to corresponding daily clock rings on the 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C and enter the combined total in the appropriate space on the 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C.
- 423.52 If an employee who is in a 'loaned' status has more than four clock rings per day, then the supervisor should provide him with an additional PS Form 1234 to handle the overflow clock rings.
- <sup>423.53</sup> If an employee is in a 'loaned" status and desires to take annual, sick, or any other leave, the leave amount taken is to be recorded on PS Form 1234 which the employee is using at the time. Supervisors at borrowing installations should contact the employee's official duty station to verify the fact the employee has a sufficient leave balance available to cover the time requested.

#### 423.6 Special Handling

- 423.61 All PS Forms 1234 for *loaned* hoursmust be returned to the employee's home office at the end of the week. All hours and premiums recorded on the PS Forms 1234 are transcribed to the employee's PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) or to a PS Form 1230-C, card type 2, for higher level, if the loaned position was at a higher level. If the PS Forms 1234 cannot be returned to the employee's home office for proper posting of these hours to PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) or PS Form 1230-C, then the borrowing office calls the lending office with the hours recorded on PS Form 1234. The borrowing office then sends the PS Forms 1234 to the employee's home office to document the called in information. This ensures proper payment to the employee.
- 423.62 The total work and overtime hours recorded on PS Form 1234 must also be reported on PS Form 1236 for accurate financial reporting. See the procedures given in these instructions.

## 424 Training

- 424.1 Definitions
- 424.11 Job Training
- 424.111 Training required by management to qualify an employee for assigned duties or to improve the employee's performance of assigned duties.
- 424.112 In job training all of the four following conditions are met:
  - a. Management requires attendance at the training.
  - b. The training is job related, i.e., it is related to the performance of one's current job.
  - c. The skill or knowledge learned is required for the current job and NOT for qualification or promotion to another job.
  - d. Refusal to attend the training or less than satisfactory performance in the training might jeopardize the person's present position or condition of employment.
- 424.12 Developmental Training
- 424.121 Training given an employee who has been identified through a formal selection process in which he/she was an applicant for a definite or potential future assignment, subject to satisfactory completion of training and/or job performance examination. The training is primarily designed to qualify the employee to perform official duties of a position to which the employee is not officially assigned. All developmental training, related study and/or laboratory work time is compensable.
- 424.122 In developmental training all of the four following conditions are met:
  - a. Management requires satisfactory completion of the training for all individuals who have been identified through some selection process and wish to qualify for a promotion or definite future assignment.
  - b. The training is not directly related to employee's present job.
  - c. The skill or knowledge learned is intended to qualify a person for a promotion or definite future assignment other than the current job.
  - d. Refusal to attend the qualification training program or less than satisfactory performance in the training program would not jeopardize the person's present position or condition of employment.
- 424.13 Senior Bidder Scheme Training
- 424.131 Scheme training alternatives for a senior bidder require special procedures to ensure proper processing and control of timekeeping entries and forms for the scheme training, testing, and qualifying alternatives and the related compensable travel time. Management is responsible to ensure the completion and correctness of the various entries and forms required by these procedures. Normally, management personnel responsible for scheme training, testing and qualifying will also be responsible for completing and/or authorizing certain timekeeping entries and forms as outlined below. This is in addition to any forms and procedures that are required for scheme training, testing and qualifying.
424.132 The annotation *STTQ* is used for form entries to represent Scheme Training, Testing, and Qualifying.

424.2 Eligibility

- 424.21 The determination of whether time spent in training is compensable depends upon (a) when the training takes place; (b) the category of training, subject to applicable limitations on paid training hours (see ELM 711.5 and 712); and (c) the eligibility of the employee.
- 424.22 All employees are eligible for compensation for any training time occurring during their established hours of service on a scheduled work day. For purposes of the preceding sentence, any leave time is not considered established hours of service on a scheduled work day. However, when a senior gualified employee, pursuant to a voluntary bid, engages in scheme study, training, testing, and qualifying, or in directly related travel that would be compensable under ELM section 438.132, that employee may elect to use annual leave for such purpose, provided that the employee has a sufficient annual leave balance, in accordance with I.P. 118, Section 412.1. The study, training, testing, and qualifying time will be recorded on PS Form 2432. Where the senior bidder passes the appropriate examination and accepts the position, annual leave (including compensable travel) will be converted to hours worked, and the employee's leave balance will be recredited a like number of hours. If the adjustment results in hours worked over 40 in the workweek then FLSA premium pay will be paid on such hours.
- 424.23 No employees are eligible for compensation for any type of self-developmental training occurring outside their established hours of service on a scheduled work day.
- 424.24 If an employee on his own initiative attends an independent school, college or independent trade school after hours, the time is not hours worked for his employer even if the courses are related to his job. Management agreement to fund wholly or partially the tuition and related costs of a course or courses given by an accredited educational institution when such agreement is made at the request of an employee does not cause the training to become job or developmental training so as to make the training time compensable.
- 424.25 Attendance at training courses sponsored by the various management associations or labor unions is not compensable.

#### 424.3 Compensation for Exempt Employees

Time spent in authorized training by FLSA exempt employees has no effect on their compensation regardless of whether the training is during or outside their scheduled work hours.

#### 424.4 Compensation for Nonexempt Employees

424.41 Nonexempt employees are eligible for compensation for *job training* time and for *developmental training* time suffered or permitted outside their established hours of service on a scheduled workday as well as any time suffered or permitted on a nonscheduled workday.

- 424.42 Job Training
  - a. All job training is designed to make the employee handle his job more effectively as distinguished from training him for another job, or a new or additional skill. Attendance at such training, therefore, is required by management.
  - b. Time in attendance at such training and all related study time, practice time, laboratory work, etc., authorized, suffered, or permitted by management is considered as hours worked. All such training and related study will be accomplished under postal supervision and on postal premises.
- 424.43 Developmental Training

Developmental training is primarily intended to provide an employee with a new or additional skill rather than improve skills in the present job. It is intended to qualify an employee for a future definite assignment or promotion. Time spent in developmental training is compensable at the appropriate rate.

- 424.5 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 424.51 When an employee is assigned to training, timekeepers will prepare a PS Form 1234 to be used by each affected employee for recording time spent in training. (PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) should not be used to record training time.) The information across the top of PS Form 1234 is recorded by copying the same information from the employee's preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. All PS Forms 1234 must be annotated with the applicable training LDC across the top of PS Form 1234. <u>Exhibit</u> <u>424.5</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1234 for an employee who is receiving compensable "training time."
- 424.52 Senior bidders will request scheme training, testing, and qualifying by preparing a memorandum, in duplicate, listing the necessary information. This memorandum is to be produced locally until an official form is issued. The senior bidder and supervisor must agree on a suitable time period for the STTQ and related compensable travel time depending on the alternative elected. This must be coordinated with the PEDC supervisor to allow scheduling in the training facility.

#### Exhibit 424.5

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1234, Utility Card, to Be Used While Receiving Training

This is a properly completed timecard for an employee who was assigned from the mail handler craft to the clerk craft for training. The timekeeper prepares a PS Form 1234, *Utility Card,* training timecard upon receiving a PS Form 1723, *Assignment Order.* The "indicative" information across the top of the PS Form 1234 is copied directly from the PS Form 1723. <u>Exhibit 424.52a</u>.



1. Employee name and Social Security Number.

- 2. Check off "Training" box.
- Title, Base Designation Activity Code, Base Labor Distribution Code, and Base Pay Location Code of the employee in the employee's regular assigned position.
- Enter the word "'Training" in the temporary assigned position block.
- Designation Activity Code and the Training Labor Distribution Code of the Temporary Assigned Position to which the employee is being assigned for training.
- 6. Year, pay period, and week of the training.

Exhibit 424.52a Scheme Study, Training, Testing, and Qualifying Memorandum

CLARK KENT (Supervisor's Name) DATE 1-3-86 TO: I, SUE PERMANN , request to engage in scheme study, training, testing, and qualifying at the GOTHAM CITY, N.Y. PEDC from 1-10-86 at (Installation) 5:30 PM until 2-11-86 at 6:30 PM. My Social (Time) My Social Security Number is 987-65-4321, and I am employed (Social Security Number) GOTHAM CITY, N.Y. P.O. , where my regular tour (Official Duty Station) at is from 10:00 AM to 6:30 PM, and my days off are SATURDAY (Time) (Off Day) and SUNDAY . I have elected the ANNUAL LEAVE (Annual Leave or Hours Outside of Schedule) alternative. ue leman 1/3/83 (Signature)

Exhibit 424.52b Scheme Study, Training, Testing, and Qualifying Memorandum

1-3-86 DATE TO: B.I. DEFF, SF. request to engage in Ι, scheme study, training, testing, and qualifying at the (Installation) PEDC from 1-10-86 5:30 PM until 2-11-86 at 6:30 PM. (Time) (Date) at 6:30 PM. My Social (Time) (Social Security Number), and I am employed Security Number is BIGTOWN, N.Y. P.O., where my regular tour (Official Duty Station) (Time) to 5:30 PM, and my days off are SATU NDAY . I have elected the Hours OUTSIDE OF SCHEDULE (Annual Leave or Hours Outside of Schedule) alternative. (Signature)

424.53 The senior bidder must sign and date both copies of the memorandum. The senior bidder retains the duplicate memorandum form. The original is given to the supervisor. The timekeeper uses it to prepare a PS Form 1234, Utility Card, which will be used for recording dock rings while in a scheme training, testing, and qualifying status. The timekeeper gives the original memorandum and PS Form 1234 to the senior bidder. The senior bidder must present both the memorandum and PS Form 1234 to the supervisor at the scheme training, testing, and qualifying site. The supervisor at the training site initials the memorandum and returns it to the timekeeper. The timekeeper uses the original memorandum to prepare additional PS Form(s) 1234 as required. Sample completed memoranda are shown in Exhibits 424.52a and 424.52b.

#### 424.6 Timecard Handling

Employees will record their time while in a training status (including travel for which they are eligible to be paid) on PS Form 1234 in the same manner as they would record their time on PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B by following the procedures described in chapter <u>2</u>.

#### 424.7 Timecard Recording

- 424.71 Hours spent in *Job Training* and *Development Training*, are to be reported as training hours if all of the following conditions are met:
  - a. The hours are on-the-clock (paid) hours.
  - b. The hours of training are performed in a classroom or simulated work-area environment.
  - c. The hours are not on-the-job training.

All hours spent performing required duties, or on-the-job training, are to be reported as workhours under the operation number and LDC assigned to the functional activity being performed.

- 424.72 The employee records time spent in training sessions on the PS Form 1234, *Utility Cards*, as he would record work hours on PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) timecard. Timekeepers extend the clockrings on a daily basis just as they would if the employee were clocking on PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. After extending the clockrings on the PS Form 1234, timekeepers add them to the corresponding daily clockrings on the 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C and enter the combined total in the appropriate space on the 1230-A (1230-B) or 1230-C.
- 424.73 Compensable training time is counted as work time for pay purposes, including the determination of overtime for eligible employees. It is included in hours worked in excess of 8 hours in a day or 40 hours in a week, as well as those hours worked by any nonexempt employee on a nonscheduled day.
- 424.74 Management may change either a nonexempt or an exempt employee's regularly scheduled working hours to coincide with the scheduled hours of training. In such cases, out of schedule overtime or nonbargaining rescheduling premium is not authorized.
- 424.75 If an employee would have received night differential on his regular work tour, then he is entitled to receive an equal number of night differential hours while in a training status, as shown on <u>Exhibit 213.2</u>, even if the training occurs during the day. These hours are to be entered on the PS Form 1234, *Training Utility Card*, in accordance with the procedures described in chapter <u>2</u>. Eligible employees are not entitled to Sunday premium unless the training occurs on Sunday and the employee is scheduled to attend the training session.

#### 424.8 Timecard Recording for Scheme Training

424.81 Time spent on scheme training, testing, qualifying and compensable time, spent in travel to/from STTQ at the training site is recorded on the PS Forms 1234 carried by the employee to each session. Timeclocks, if available, will be used for clock ring entries. If not, the supervisor at the site will enter the clock rings. A separate block should be used for the related compensable travel time to segregate it from the STTQ time entries. In both cases, the supervisor will certify the daily entries by initialing the appropriate block. The annotation AL (annual leave) or *TOS* (time outside of schedule) at the top of the card indicates the alternative the senior bidder has elected, and provides the necessary data for processing adjustments. Regardless of the alternative elected by the employee for the training, testing, and qualifying, these hours will be recorded on the PS Form 1234.

- 424.82 The important point to remember is that, while the scheme training, testing and qualifying are taking place, *no work hour entries* are made on the regular timecard, PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C. Annual leave entries are made for the training, testing, qualifying, and related compensable travel time when Alternative 1 is elected. No entry at all is made if the training, testing, qualifying, and related compensable travel time isoutside the employee's regularly scheduled hours when alternative 2 (described below) is elected. It isonly after the employee has passed the examination and accepted the position that pay adjustments are processed to reflect the election made by the employee for training, testing, and qualifying. Therefore, it is most important that PS Forms 1234 be completed correctly and retained in a secure manner for later use in processing adjustments, after the scheme qualification and job acceptance criteria are met.
- 424.83 In most situations, the timecard for the weekin which the employee completes the STTQ and accepts the position can be corrected before submission to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. In such cases, the PS Form 1234 should be used to correct that week's timecard entries, as appropriate, to avoid the submission of a PS Form 2240 adjustment form. If
- 424.84 situations occur where the employee is required to make additional clock rings not connected with scheme training, testing, and qualifying, additional PS Forms 1234 are prepared and used following established procedures given in <u>142.3</u> and <u>621.22</u>.
- 424.85 Management must determine that the employee has a sufficient annual leave balance if this method of scheme training, testing, and qualifying is elected. A PS Form 3971 must be submitted and approved for every two pay periods in which annual leave is granted for this alternative. In addition, the remarks block should be annotated to reflect the purpose of the annual leave, which is for scheme training, testing, and qualifying. The normal procedures for completing PS Form 3971 and timecards, PS Forms 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C, are contained in 325. If the scheme training, testing, qualifying, and related compensable travel time session is longer or shorter than the amount of annual leave requested, then the PS Form 3971 must be corrected to agree with PS Form 1234 entry which reflects the actual time spent in the session.

-	-		U	riLit	Y C.	ARD	A	.1		_	F	1			0	ie-	۲	20	2		24
5	-	1	Έ	RA	14	NI	1				1	-	1	12	Nr.	1	F	1		1.11	e la
101	9	27	-6	5	- 4	13	21	1			10	2		81.	da.	a.	-		91	0.00X	
	1.52	S	T			2.				-		1	1	1		y		,0	0	and	27
RECUL	A ASSI			LOAM	_	-	a dias	_	to Pos				5		1	1		6		800	14
TLE	LE		-		TIT	LE				-			10	2	4	ł					14
Carried Street	AL M	1.	-	1 10	3	EN I	DK		DDe	-		+	1	4	-					WHE	100
100	232	11	2	86				1	1				4	60	-	1	-	R		6	17
NOTE	Fare	sport	ing to	aining	hou	FTS, 91	ter "	RAIN	ING"	5		T	2	OP		1	9	3		8	-
10 LIN		e uter		ornet a		pese	ion bi	-	1	-	100		V	2	A	x	1	-		and the	14
-	0.		AL	-	-	-			10	150	1	1	-	2	-	D.		-		12th	1.8
			-			1	-	F	10				d	Ø.	7	19		5	8	800	14
			ŏ				11	00		-	1		3		4	X		1	Ū	20	14
					-	A. 67.	-	-	17	50	10	1	4	3			1		* 01	Tall Party	11
	12		-	-	-	1.	27	1		52		Ľ	1	ê	•	E,	۰.			COP	17
			H.				1	-1	15	-			25	en		\$		0		8.00	14
			Ĭ		-		1.	20		-	100		12	3		1.	1	-			14
_			_	~					17	50	74	4	7	A	-	31	87	1.0	-	1 mil	15
1	17	-	ŝ			1	G	W	11	00		4	56	5	2	1	-	6	1	10	
1	1.1		E		-		1	00	-	-		1	10	1	~	1			2	20	14
1			3	-	-	a at	-	-	10	-		5	1	31		~		1	101	GOA THE	111
4 100			*		-	-	anu.	-12	18			-		*	**	•			21	19923	
1								00		-	3	5						- 1		1	1
			0					18	1	-	-							1.80		Start Tim	1-
					-	a st	-		17	52	- 24	-		PL I		-			01	HT HALL	-
-		•	*		-	0	GA.	N	11	00	1	4								_	
							1	00	-	-		Y							ς.	ī	-7
			õ	-	-	A BL	tint.	-		-	-	-					1	1=	TOT	-	17
1000 H	1	_	_		1	_	_	_	10	00	T	TAL	-	4	IND	T	18PU		20	1	Ant.
-	-194								<b>A</b> IT		C			1	aa.	-		P		·	

#### Exhibit 424.8a Sample Timecards Used for AL Alternative on STTQ

- prior to the period of training, testing, or qualifying for use in posting the daily annual leave entries, (one Form 397]
- and qualifying period. Since one employee has receive to use in posting the daily annual leave entries, (one Form 3971 per 2 day periods.)
  The indicative information at the top of the Form 1234, Utility Card, is copied directly from the employee's regular timecard. Remember to check off the "Training" Box and to enter "S.T.T.Q." just above in the same box. Enter the words "Senior Bidder" in the title box of the temporary assigned position. Also enter "A.L." at the top of the card to indicate the alternative selected for training, testing, and qualifying.
  The actual scheme training, testing, and qualifying time is recorded on the Forms 1234, Utility Card, which are retained by the adjustment clerk until the employee passes the examination and accepts the position. At that time, the Form 1230-A or 1230-B entries are adjusted based on the Form 1234 entries by converting the original annual leave entries to work hours. Attention must be given to ascertain if additional entries by converting the original annual leave entries to work hours. Attention must be given to ascertain if additional entries by converting the original annual leave entries to work hours. Attention must be given to ascertain if additional entries such as night differential and/or Sanday premium hours are required. The adjustment clerk will make the correcting entries in red ink and also annotate the words "See Form 1234" on the applicable days. See the examples above. On this sample Form 1234 various times are used to illustrate the variations that may occur (for different employees). Normally, the senior bidder would utilize the same hours each day for scheme training, testing, and qualifying. The situation on Monday shows the training, testing, and qualifying time moved to 1000 through 1100 hours, which is charged as annual leave on the regular timecard. At 1550 the employee takes 2 hours sick leave for a doctor's appointment returning at 1750 to work 1 hour to the end of the scheduli at 1850. These additional rings
- adjusting annual leave hours used on S.T.T.Q.

#### Exhibit 424.8b Sample Timecards Used for TOS Alternative on STTQ



- The regular timecard, Form 1230-A or 1230-B, is completed in the normal manner during the scheme training, testing, and qualifying period. Since the employee has elected to use hours outside the schedule, no documentation is required other than the memorandum requesting the assignment.
- other than the memorandum requesting the assignment.
  2. The indicative information at the top of the Form 1234, Utility Card, is copied directly from the employee's regular timecard. Remember to check off the "Training" Box and to enter "S.T.T.Q." just above in the same box. Enter the words "Senior Bidder" in the title box of the temporary assigned position. Also enter "TOS" at the top of the card to indicate the alternative selected for training, testing, and qualifying.
- card to indicate the alternative selected for training, testing, and qualifying.
  3. The actual scheme training, testing, and qualifying time is recorded on the Forms 1234, Utility Card, which are retained by the adjustment clerk until the employee passes the examination and accepts the position. At that time, the Form 1234 entries are added to the Form 1230-A or 1230-B entries and other entries such as overtime and night differential are made as applicable. The adjustment clerk will make the correcting entries in red ink and also annotate the words "See Form 1234" on the applicable days. Attention must be given to the "5-minute leeway rule" in the application of overtime and night differential. See the examples above. On this sample Form 1234, various times are used to illustrate the variations that may occur (for different employees). Normally, the senior bidder would utilize the same hours each day for scheme training, testing, and qualifying. The Wednesday session includes a 15-minute testing period after the 1 hour training period.
- 4. The adjusted Form(s) 1230-A or 1230-B is utilized to prepare Forms 2240, Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustment Request, in the normal manner for submission to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. See Section 722.31 and Exhibit 722.31c for details about adjusting hours used outside schedule on S.T.T.O.

- 424.86 If the employee elects to take the scheme training, testing and qualifying *outside* his regularly scheduled hours, then no entries are required on the timecard, PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C, during the period of scheme training, testing, and qualifying. This alternative must only be used on the employee's regularly scheduled work days.
- 424.87 Sample completed PS Form(s) 123PS Form(s) 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C are shown in Exhibit 424.8a and Exhibit 424.8b.
- 424.9 Special Handling
- 424.91 When an employee is assigned to training for more than an 8 hour period, the timekeeper will remove the employee's regular timecard PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B from the timecard rack and replace it with PS Form 1234. The employee's regular timecard will be filed by the timekeeper in alphabetical order by pay location, pending return of the employee to his regular position at which time the employee assumes using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. All PS Forms 1234 for training hours must be returned to the employee's timekeeper before the end of the week so that the hours and premiums recorded on these cards are transcribed to the employee's 1230-A or 1230-B for pay purposes.
- 424.92 If an employee is attending a training session outside of his official duty station and there is a possibility that the employee may not be able to return to his duty station before the timekeeper begins his weekly timecard totaling activities, then the timekeeper will be responsible for recording an 8 hour entry each day in the appropriate block of the PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) timecard. The supervisor's initials must be obtained for this entry. It is necessary to report the total work and overtime hours recorded on PS Forms 1234 for training hours on PS Form 1236. By using PS Form 1236 the hours are properly distributed to the training accounts. Procedures for use of PS Form 1236 are outlined in these instructions.
- 424.93 Upon the completion of the scheme training, passing of the examination, and acceptance of the position by the employee, adjustments are made to properly charge the time spent in scheme training, testing, qualifying, and related compensable travel time. The adjustment clerk or timekeeper must adjust timecards PS Forms 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C, based on the PS Forms 1234 prepared during the scheme training, testing, and qualifying periods, and complete PS Forms 2240. Sample completed and adjusted PS Forms 1230-A, 120-B, or 1230-C are shown in Exhibit 413.5, Exhibit 421.35a and Exhibit 421.35b.
- 424.94 If the employee elected to use annual leave during the scheme training, testing, and qualifying periods, the periods must be adjusted by changing annual leave to work hours and by including night differential and Sunday premium hours, if applicable.

- 424.95 If the employee elected to take the scheme training, testing, and qualifying outside his regularly scheduled hours, these periods must be adjusted by adding to work and overtime hours, and by including night differential hours, if applicable.
- 424.96 If the employee fails the testing or does not accept the position, adjustments are not necessary.
- 424.97 Normal pay adjustment procedures required for processing PS Forms 2240, are contained in chapter <u>7</u>. Sample completed PS Forms 2240 are shown in Exhibits <u>Exhibit 722.31c</u> and <u>Exhibit 723.31c</u>.

### 425 PS Form 1236, Loan, Transfer, and Training Hours

#### 425.1 Definition

PS Form 1236 is used to properly allocate work and overtime hours recorded on PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*, (for transfer, loans, and training), or PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service* (for higher level/transfer hours), and any local forms used to record a group of hours being transferred or shown as training. The information on PS Forms 1236 reallocates to the proper accounts the work and overtime hours charged to the payroll accounts by the timecard that are submitted. CAG A-G and CAG M-Z timecard offices are to report transfer, Ioan, and training hours. CAG H-L offices are to report loan and training hours. Also, at the discretion of the MSC manager, CAG H-J offices may report non-higher level transfers between craft (D/A) and LDC-a type of transfer which should be very infrequent in these offices.

#### 425.2 Preparation and Submission

- 425.21 At the end of each week, required offices summarize all work and overtime hours that are to be transferred, loaned, or recorded astraining on a PS Form 1236. At the end of the pay period, the totals from the PS Form 1236 for week 1 are combined with the totals from the PS Form 1236 for week 2 and posted on PS Form 1236 for the pay period. PS
- 425.22 Form 1236 is prepared in triplicate at the end of each pay period by those offices having hours to reallocate. One copy is maintained by the preparing office. The original and a copy are sent to the budget office at the field division or MSC no later than the Saturday after the dose of the pay period. The field division or MSC will batch all of the original PS Forms 1236 and forward them to arrive at the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated no later than close of business the first Monday after the close of the pay period. It is permissible for the field division or MSC to make two mailings in case some PS Forms 1236 are not available in time for the initial dispatch. Associate offices must not submit their PS Forms 1236 directly to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. The field division or MSC should ensure that only one copy of the PS Forms 1236 for their offices is submitted each pay period. (In the past, both the original and copy have been submitted for some offices.)

- 425.23 Facilities not reporting to a field division or MSC complete PS Form 1236 in duplicate. The original is submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated in accordance with the above schedule.
- 425.24 PS Forms 1236 being submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated should be placed in an envelope or other suitable container. The forms should be batched, unfolded, and in finance number order. The container should be clearly marked in the lower left corner "PS Form 1236." Do not place PS Forms 1236 in the same envelope or box as timecards.
- 425.25 PS Forms 1236 which do not arrive at the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated in time to be processed for the applicable period will be processed by the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated in a subsequent period as a prior period adjustment. In addition, a report of field divisions or MSCs whose forms were late will be made to the regional office.
- 425.26 Duplicate copies of PS Form 1236 should be retained by the originating office and field divisions or MSCs for 60 days or until the PDC Report of Hours Transferred, Loaned, or Training is received and verified-whichever comes first.
- 425.3 Recording of Hours
- 425.31 Recording Transfer Hours
  - a. At the end of the week, arrange all PS Form 1230-C cards for higher level/transfer hours into groups by the employee's base designation/ activity (D/A) codes and labor distribution codes (LDCs).
  - b. Take each group and further separate by the D/A code and/or LDC where the hours are to be transferred.
  - c. Total the work and overtime hours for each group and post on the week's PS Form 1236. In the *From* block in the statistics section, post the D/A code and/or LDC from which the hours are to be subtracted. Keep in mind the fact that when an employee in a CAG H, J or K office is paid higher level in a Rate Schedule Code E position, the hours are automatically transferred to D/A 09-0, LDC 01. Post the total work hours (including overtime) and the overtime hours in the proper block. In the *To* blocks, post D/A code and/or LDC to which the hours are to be added.
  - d. Arrange and total the hours on all PS Forms 1234 for transfer hours in the same manner as the PS Form 1230-C timecards, and post entries to the week's PS Form 1236.
- 425.32 Recording Loaned Hours
  - a. At the end of the weekarrange all PS Form 1234 timecards for loaned hours into groups by the employee's base D/A codes and LDCs.
  - b. Take each group and separate by the D/A codes, LDCs, and finance numbers where the hours are to be loaned.
  - c. Total the work and overtime hours for each group and post on the week's PS Form 1236.

- d. In the *From* block in the statistics section, post the D/A code and LDC from which the hours are to be subtracted. Post the total number of work hours (with overtime hours induded) in column C and the total overtime hours in column D. In the *To* blocks, post the D/A codes, LDC and finance number to which the hours are to be added.
- 425.33 Recording Training Hours
  - a. At the end of the week arrange all PS Form 1234 timecards for training into groups by the employee's base D/A codes and LDCs.
  - b. Take each group and further separate by the function (LDC 90-97) for which the training was received.
  - c. Total the work and overtime hours for each group and post on the week's PS Form 1236.
  - d. In the *From* blocks of the statistics section, post the D/A code and LDC from which the hours are to be subtracted. Post the total work and overtime hours in the proper blocks. In the *To* section, always post 999 in the D/A code block. Training codes (D/A 999 and LDCs90-97) should *never* appear in column A or B (the *From* side). This is the unique code which identifies this entry as training. In the *To* LDC block, post the LDC (90-97) which identifies the function for which the training was received. It is not permissible to report the same entry as training and loaned.
  - 425.4 Totaling of Pay Period From PS Form 1236
- 425.41 Summarizing Entries

At the end of the pay period the office summarizes all like entries from the PS Forms 1236 for each week in the pay period and from any local forms used to record group reallocation of transfer and training hours for the pay period into one PS Form 1236. Only whole hours are posted to the PS Form 1236 for the pay period. A half-hour or more is rounded up; less than a half-hour is rounded down. Fractions and decimals should *never* be entered. Total work hours (column c) includes overtime hours (column d). This PS Form 1236 shows all the hours to be reallocated for the entire pay period.

- 425.42 Special Considerations
  - a. It is not permissible to report the same entry as training and loaned. If 99 is posted to the *To* D/A block to signify a training transaction, the *loaned to* finance number (column g) must be left blank.
  - When transferring customer service clerical hours from LDC 47 (CAG H-L), LDC 48 (all others) to other LDCs based on PS Form 3499, Operations Analysis Report, the From and To D/A blocks (columns a and e) may be left blank if it is not feasible to separate the hours between full-time, part-time, and casual clerical hours. The procedure may also be used when transferring hours from LDCs 11, 12, 13, or 14.

- c. The appropriate *From* and *To* D/A and LDC must alwaysbe provided for loaned hours transactions. This system will not accept blank *From* and/or *To* D/A and LDC codes for loaned hours.
- d. The appropriate *From* D/A and LDC must be provided for training hours transactions. The *To* D/A will always be 999 if work hours are to be reduced and training hours increased or 888 if training hours are to be reduced and work hours increased (see <u>425.53</u>).
- 425.5 Adjusting Hours for Prior Pay Periods
- 425.51 Adjustment Section

The adjustment section (section 6) of PS Form 1236 is used to correct any hours that have been improperly allocated.

- 425.52 Adjusting Transfer Hours
  - a. Post the D/A code and LDC from which the hours are to be subtracted in the *From* block of the adjustment section. Post the number of total work and overtime hours to be adjusted. In the *To* blocks post the D/A code and LDC to which the hours are to be charged. In the pay period and year columns (columns *h* and *i* of section 6) enter the pay period and year being adjusted. *Remember that the current pay period and year must be entered in blocks 3 and 4.*
  - b. For example: In pay period 20, CY 85, a transfer of 80 total workhours and zero overtime hours was made from D/A 13-4, LDC 22 to D/A 11-0, LDC 13. Later, it was determined that only 60 hours should have been transferred. The adjustment entry would be for 20 hours from D/A 11-0, LDC 13 to D/A 13-4, LDC 22. The prior pay period and year would be 20-85 and would be entered in columns *h* and *i* of section 6. The pay period and year in which the adjustment is being submitted would be entered in the *upper* right hand corner of the PS Form 1236 (blocks 3 and 4).

#### 425.53 Adjusting Loaned Hours

The posting of adjustments for loaned hours is handled in the same manner as transfer hours with the following additional considerations:

- a. Block 2 must contain the finance number from which the hours will be subtracted.
- b. Column g of the adjustments section must contain the finance numbers to which the hours are to be added. The finance number in column g and the finance number in block2 should never be the same.
- c. Thus, if the adjustment entry is for the initial reporting of loaned hours or additional loaned hours, the adjustment section of the regular pay period PS Form 1236 may be used. In the *From* blocks post the D/A code and LDC from which hours are to be subtracted. Post the total work and overtime hours to be adjusted. In the *To* blocks, post the D/A, LDC, and finance number to which the hours are to be added. In the pay period and year block, enter the pay period and year to which the hours are related.

d. In the event loaned hours were previously charged to an improper office or too many hours were charged to an office, a special PS Form 1236 must be prepared. The finance number of the improper office or the office charged with too many hours must be entered in block 2. The adjustment section of the form would be completed as described above except column *g* (*Loaned to* Finance Number) must contain the finance number of the office making the initial incorrect report of loaned hours. When this procedure is used, the Regional Accounting and Revenue Protection Division must be notified so that the proper coordination with other regions, field divisions and MSCs may be accomplished if necessary.

#### 425.54 Adjusting Training Hours

- a. Post the D/A code and LDC for which work hours are to be increased or decreased in the *From* blocks of the adjustment section. Number 999 cannot be used as the D/A code in the *From* block of the adjustment section nor can LDCs 90-97 be used on the *From* side. A valid D/A and LDC code must be used. Post the number of total work (training) and overtime hours to be adjusted.
- b. In the *To* section, post 999 in the D/A code blockto identify the entry as an adjustment reducing workhours and *increasing* training hours. If the adjustment is to *reduce* training hours and *increase* workhours, *888*, is posted in the D/A code blocks. In the *To* LDC blockpost the applicable training LDC (90-97) to which hours are to be added (D/A code 999) or subtracted (D/A code 888).
- c. In the pay period and year blockenter the pay period and year to which the hours are related.

#### 425.55 Submitting Adjustments

Adjustments should be submitted each pay period on the PS Form 1236 used to reallocate the transfer, loan, and training hours for the current pay period except for the special conditions described for loaned hours.

#### 426 Postmaster Relief and Leave Replacement

#### 426.1 Definition

- 426.11 Postmaster *relief* service consists of an employee assuming charge of a post office in the absence of a postmaster on the postmaster's nonscheduled day. Postmaster *replacement* involves an employee assuming charge when the postmaster is on official leave during a scheduled day.
- 426.12 Temporary assignments as a postmaster relief or postmaster replacement are not required for each and every absence of the postmaster. Assignments should be made only when the proper operation of the post office mandates such action.

426.13 For timekeeping purposes, postmaster relief and/or replacement is treated as a higher level assignment (except for <u>426.23</u>).

#### 426.2 Eligibility

- 426.21 A postmaster replacement is an individual hired from outside the Postal Service who is employed as a relief or leave replacement during the absence of a postmaster in an EAS-A through EAS-15 post office. The appointment is made two grades below the established grade of the postmaster being relieved. At an EAS-A through E office, the appointment is as an EAS-3.
- 426.22 Postal employee may be temporarily assigned as Postal Operations Administrators (POA) to perform relief or leave replacement for postmasters in EAS-A through EAS-18 offices. The grade of the POA position is two grades below the established grade of the postmaster being relieved.
- 426.23 Postmasters who have a senior supervisor in their post office whose regular duties, as described in the official position description, include relief and leave replacement duties for the postmaster are not authorized a POA or relief and leave replacement.
- 426.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 426.31 If the postmaster being relieved is in charge of a CAG L office and if the replacement is not on the rolls of the Postal Service, PS Form 1653, *Postmaster Relief/Leave Replacement Employment Data,* must be completed and processed through ELRIC to establish the replacement as an employee. CAG L postmasters will *not* be required to complete a PS Form 1230-C. When a CAG L postmaster is absent or on leave, a PS Form 1377, *Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster CAG L Overtime,* must be completed at the end of the week and sent to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. Exhibits <u>426.31a, 426.31b, and 426.31c</u> are examples of properly completed PS Form 1377.

#### Exhibit 426.31a

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime

REO	UEST FOR F	AYMENT	OF POSTM	ASTER	REPLACEMEN	TANE	NOR PO	STMAS	TER (C	AG L)	OVERT	IME
(Jay th (2) To	his Form: (1) Fo charge Postma	or service by ster loove. (3	Postmaster n II By Postmas	nolecemen ster cleim	nt. Suàmit e sepere ing overtime.	er Forn	1377 fe	r asch we	nek served	by each	person.	
			Postm	aster Ti	ime and Attenda	nce in	formatio	m				-10.7
Post Offic	ce, State and ZIP-	HE .	in also		Finance No.	10000	atter's Soc	2	S., 1	Year	Pay Reviced	Week
50	lam, FL	323	56-999	88	11-8295	67	8-90	-123	4	84	12	2
				Level	Postmaster's Sch Work Week, Coo		Set	Mon	Tue	Wed	The	Fei
M:	chael 7	P. Davis	s F	54	Hours Scheduled Each Daily Block	in .		8:00	8:00	8:00	8:00	8:00
					tmaster is absent fi ter the Fair Labor							
	hours and minut		102223			Sectory.	*Set	Man	Tue	Wed	The	Fri
or lear		leave for RS	C F postmast	ter in full	appropriate absence or half days. Ente			W	W	A	A	W
5-5	Annual Leave lick Leave Meeting	OL - Ot H - Ho T - To			Leave Without Pay Continuation of Pay	, [		8:00	8:00	Full	Full	8:0
	other leave, tre	ining, meetin	g and/or post	manter or	*D Check h	30 m 🗠 🗠	000000	r was on i	wave the	previous	Say (Frid	(y)
	other leave, tre	ining, meetin	g and/or post	manter or	*D Check h	uere if p	ostmeste	r was on i	wave the	previous		
	other leave, tre	ining, meetin	ng and/or post	Red.	*D Check h	uere if p	Signersve/		eave the		Ibera)	
CERT	other leave, tre	ining, meetin	ng and/or post	Red.	*D Check h	uere if p	Signersve/		wave the			
I CERT	other leave, tre	ining, meetin ne claimad h	erein was wor For Po	imarter o ited, setal Deta	*D Check h	Postm	Signeruve/	du				
1 CERT	other leave, tre	ining, meetin ne claimad h	erein was wor For Po	imarter o ited, setal Deta	Check h vertime	Postmi	Signetove/ uter Toto ince Inf	ds ormatio	n			
I CERT	other leave, tre NFY the overtin 50	ining, meetin ne claimed h 55 P	erein was wor Fer Po S6 Vostmaster F	imarter o ited, setal Deta	Check h vertime	Peatons Attend	Signerove/ ance Inf	du	n	Yeer	(Dece)	Week
I CERT	other leave, tre	ining, meetin ne claimed h 55 P	erein was wor Fer Po S6 Vostmaster F	imarter o ited, setal Deta	Check h vertime	Peatons Attend	Signeture star Tota ence Inf	ds ormatio	90	Veer 8 Ce Weed		
I CERT	other leave, tre NFY the overtin 50	ining, meetin ne claimed h 55 P E. Sva :	ersin was wor Fer Po Sostmaster F	marter o read, Setal Data Se	Check h vertime	Peatons Attend	Signeture star Tota ence Inf	ormatics oc. Sec. No 5 - 78	90	×	(Dene)	6 M
I CERT 62 Enter	SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ	ining, meetin ne claimad h 65 E. Sva 1 ed minutes w	erein was wor Fer Po Sostmester F 44 orked each da	marter o read, Setal Detu 06 Replacen	Check h vertime	Attend Attend	Signersvel mær Tota ence Inf serer i S 4 - S ( Ser to payme	er, Bec. No p = 7.80 Mon mt for the	n a. 90 Tue e hours si	Ymr 86 Wind 8:00	(Dene)	Week
I CERT 62 Enter	SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ SJ	ining, meetin ne claimed h 65 E. Say : of minutes w postmaster n	erein was wor Fer Po 56 Vostmester F 44 orked each da eplacement h	marter o read, 06 Replacen ny. as perform	Check h vertime  Center Use Only  Center Use Only  nerst Time and A med service and is o	in Postan Attendi Attendi Attendi Attendi	Signetuvel star Tota ince Inf orver: 5 4-56 5er to payme to payme	ds ormation oc. Bec. No 0 - 7.80 Mon mt for the constant of the constant of the constant of the	n a. 90 Tue e hours si	Ymr 86 Wind 8:00	10000) No Portal 12. Thu 8. 00	Week D Fe

#### Exhibit 426.31b

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime

This PS Form 1377 is being submitted for week 2 of pay period 12-86. The Postmaster is a RSC F level 53 and was on annual leave beginning Friday of week 1 (note: previous Friday item is checked) through 1/2 day on Tuesday. The Leave Replacement is being paid for the actual hours worked.

REO	UEST FOR F	AYMENT	OF POSTM	ASTER	REPLACEMEN	T AN	D/OR	Po	STMAS	TER (C	AG L)	OVERT	IME
Use shi (2) To	is Form: (1) F charge Postma	or service by star herve, ()	Postmaster rec D By Postmast	er claimi	n. Submit e seperat ing overtime.	te For	n 137	for		ak served	by each	person,	
			Portm	ater Te	me and Attenda	nce in	form	rtio	n				
	n, State and ZiP-				Finance No.	1.000	0.92	200	Sec. No.		-	Rey Renad	West
TW	IN DELDO	ses, cr i	95735.99	46	05-8004	14	3	15	-478	٦	86	12	-
	r's North	1.5.5	ASC	Leve	Postmatter's Sche		- 5	•	Mon	Tue	Wed	The	Pn.
MAR	y D. J	53	Work Week, Cod Hours Scheduled Each Daily Block	in .	4:	50	4:0	4:00	4:00	4:0	4:0		
works	additional hos	ins for which	h payment is		master is absent fr or the Fair Labor								
1000	ours and minut				19972935		-8	1	Mon	Tue	Head	The	Pri.
or leav		leave for AS	C F postmiste	r in full	or half days. Enter		0	-	A	1/2	۵	w	ω
	ntual Lasva	OL - OR H - Ho	ther Laeve		any Without Pay Intinuation of Pay		For	-	FULL	HALF	-	-	
	leating	T - Te		W-W			2	1	DAY	DAY		8 IC	
	other leave, the				*E Check h ertime	ure H	postma	rier	was on h	ave the p	reiou	day (Frid	141
-535/21						ure if			was on h	ave the s	*Priout		
			erein was work	ued.	erlime		/Signa1			eve the s	envious -	day (Frid IDens)	
CERTI			erein was work	ued.			/Signa1			are the c	envious -		
CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h	erein was work	ued.	erlime		/Signa1			ave the c			
CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h	Far Por	rial Data Ri	erlime	Posts	/Sipsan	otai					
I CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h 84 P	Far Po Far Po Si fortmentar Ri	rial Data Ri	Center Use Only -	Porter	/Signan	inii Info	ermation c. Sec. No		Yer		
I CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h 84 P	Far Por	rial Data Ri	Center Use Only -	Porter	/Signan	inii Info					
I CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h 84 P	Far Po Far Po Si fortmentar Ri	rial Data Ri	Center Use Only -	Porter	/Signan	into info	ermation c. Sec. No			/Durnsi	
I CERTI	IFY the overtin	na claimed h st p Avi E.	Far Por Far Por fortmentar Ri SALIT H	rial Data Bo	Center Use Only -	Porter	Ispen	into info	*		Yau: EL	/Durmi	
Enter :	IFY the overtir 83 ent's Norte దురి South actual hours an	ne claimed h SA P AN C. d minutes av positmaster r	Per Por Fer Por Si Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri	aplacen	Center Use Only Tent Time and A nod service and is a Light of Times of	Poster Attance Recities			- 7 19 - 7 19 - 4'.00 nt for the	0 T= 2:00	Yaur Ele Wed	/Durmi	Heat 2
Enter :	IFY the overtir 83 ent's Norte దురి South actual hours an	ne claimed h SA P AN C. d minutes av positmaster r	Per Por Fer Por Si Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri Contimentar Ri	aplacen	Center Use Only -	Poster Attance Recities			- 7 19 - 7 19 - 4'.00 nt for the	0 T= 2:00	Yaur Ele Wed	/Dumi	Heat 2

#### Exhibit 426.31c

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime

This PS Form 1377 is being submitted for week 1 of pay period 12-86. The postmaster is a RSC E level 11 and left early Thursday on sick leave for the remainder of the week. Both the postmaster's leave and hours worked by the Leave Replacement are entered in each daily block showing actual hours and minutes.

and the second second	JEST FOR			-	Contraction of the second second second second	the second second						ME
Use the (2) To (	s Form: (1) F charge Postma	or service by F star lacve. (3)	ostmaster re By Postmast	placeme ter claim	nt. Submit a separat ling overtime.	te Form	1377 /o	much man	H annual	by mich.	penan.	
			Postm	aster J	ime and Attendar	nce inf	ormatio	m			1	
Past Office	. Stats and Zip				Finance No.	Partm	ater's Sec	Sec. No.	-	Year	Per Periat	-
Car	ES POINT	VA Jas	14999	98	51-2034	45	6-78	-90/2		86	12	1
Patriate	- Nere	<u> </u>	RSC	Level	Postmaster's Sche		Bet	Mon	Two	Wed	The	Fri
NAM	veg J.	RAMSEY	E	"	Work Week, Cod Hours Scheduled Each Daily Block	in		1:00	1:00	1:00	8:00	8:00
works	additional hos	uns for which	peyment it		tmatter is absent fo der the Fair Labor							
1.5	ours and minu	2022200		1011	1011112-0010-0		*Set	Mon	Tut	Wed	Thu	Fri
or leave		leave for RSC	F postmast	er in ful	appropriate absence i or helf devs. Enter			H	N	w	2/5	3
5 - Si	nnual Leave ck Laave	OL - Oth H - Hol T - Tra	iday		Leave Without Pay Continuation of Pay		b		8:00	8:00	5:30/	8:00
					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
	other lases, tre FY the overtie		(1997) 		*D Check h	vere if p	atmeter	was on a	we the p	nevious (	sey (Fride	φ)
			(1997) 		and the second se			was on a	wve the p	Previous (	- 10010	
			rain was wor	ked.	wettime	-	Ciprustovie)		and the p	revious (	Sey (Fride IDensi	
CERTI			rain was wor	ked.	and the second se	-	Ciprustovie)		and the p		- 10010	
CERTI	FY the overtia	THE Claimed her	Fer Po 66	ked. Intel Det	wettime	Postuna	Gjeurture) eter Tota	45			- 10010	
I CERTI	FY the overtia	THE Claimed her	Fer Po 66	ked. Intel Det	a Centar Use Only -	Portma	Signature/ Inter Tota	45			- 10010	
I CERTI	FY the overtain	THE Claimed her	Fer Po Fer Po 66 betmaster R	ked. Intel Det	a Centar Use Only -	f Portma Attanda	figurature/ atter Tota noce Infi	48 ormation		Year 86	- 10010	
I CERTI	FY the overtain	ne claimed he 55 Pc	Fer Po Fer Po 66 betmaster R	ked. Intel Det	a Centar Use Only -	f Portma Attanda	figurature/ atter Tota noce Infi	ds		Yaar	IDensi 	West
I CERTI	FY the overtain	ne claimed he Bi Pc C. e	Fer Po Fer Po es petmaster R Bredesh	ked. Is Isplace	a Centar Use Only -	f Portma Attanda	nce Inf 7 - 89	es ormation ec. Sec. He — D/ric,		Yw. 86	IDente IDente IDente IDente IDente	Week / Fei
Enter a	FY the overtor	ne claimed he Bi Pc C . d nd minutes wo	Fer Po Fer Po 66 Detmaster R Greden) rised each de	ked. Je leplacer	a Centar Use Only -	Attende ST Attende	Elevanture) nece Infi amont's 3 7 - 89 Sen to payment	ds ormation oc. Sec. No — 0/~,   Men Int for the	n 5 Ter	Year 86 Mind	IDurni IDurni IDurni IDurni IDurni IDurni	Meet / / En F:00
I CERTI S2 Bagaaran Entar a	FY the overtor	ne claimed her ES PC C. d nd minutes wo postmenter re	Fer Po 66 Detmaster R Stelker) riked each de placement ha	ked be teplacer	ment Time and A	Attanda Resta 53 entitled	Cipantore) nee Inf mea Inf ament's 3 7 - 89 Sen to payme 2. And arrent of Party to payme	ds ormation oc. Sec. No — 0/w,   Men Int for the Squery marter Rep	n 5 Ter	Year 86 Mind	10mm 12 12 12 2:30	Hunt / / Fei F:00 8L

#### Exhibit 426.31d

Example of a Properly Completed PS Form 1377, Request for Payment of Postmaster Replacement and/or Postmaster (CAG L) Overtime

This PS Form 1377 is being submitted for week 1 of pay period 12-86. The postmaster is a RSC F level 54 and attended a meeting at the Management Sectional Center on Friday. The Leave Replacement is being paid for actual hours worked.

	or service by A mer lasve. (3)	By Postmust		nt. Submit a separat ing overtime.	e For	-	1377 for	sech wee	k moved	by much	Derson.	
arts and ZIP+												
terts and ZIP+		Postm	ester Ti	me and Attender	nce ir	nfo	matio	n				
		- marine	_	Pinance No.	Post	-	ter's Box.	Sec. No.	5 X	Year	he ferial	Week
A, FL	32356	- 9998		11-8295	6:	78	- 90.	-/234	4	86	12	1
Marrie		RSC	Lavel	Postmaster's Sche		T	Set.	Non	Tue	Wed	Thu	Pri
mach +	? DANS	-	54	Hours Scheduled	in .		5:00	5:00	5:00	5:00	5:00	5:00
drivonal hou	ars for which	Sayment IS										
						1	*Bet	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fei
ode. Enter i	save for RSC	F postmaste	er in full			3	2	H	2	A	w	m
Leave	H - Holi	dey	C-C	Continuation of Pay		Inut						1
		NYO	120.00		-	-	troater	wat on in	eve the c	City Court of	are (Fride	14
				and an								
									_		(Dem)	
83	SE	M Par Pa	as .	Center Die Only -	Portr		Total	· _	-		Τ	-
		stmaster B	miscar	ant Time and A	-		na lafa			2.2	_	
					200			2.12.12.1				
	Y. MASO	w			1000					86	12	1
						Ţ	Bet	Mon	7.0	Med	Thu	Fn
1.11.11.11.11	20072220	12211225	S. 1.								1	5.00
Y that this ;	postmaster rep	iscement ha	s perform	ned service and is e					hours sh		50-1 (Den)	86
					Courses of the							
		or Postal Post	n Control	Use Only - Paetina		S		- 17 C		1.94	(Dete)	
	the applica arbonal hours and minut natter abaan ode. Enter i RSC E potor rel Leave Leave Leave leave ar leave, trei ATTEA the overtim RDA / the overtim RQA / usi hours and	Stional hours for which is and minutes worked the nater abarness, including cole. Enser leave for RSC RSC E potomasters in hour rel Leave OL - Other ing T - Trail ing T - Trail er leave, training, meeting ATTENDED At the overtime claimed her Poton the overtime the over	the applicable daily blocks any time shonal hours for which payment is a and minutes worked that day. Natur abaences, including Setunday, an ook. Enser leave for RSC F postmaste RSC E postmasters in hours and minuto rel Leave DL – Other Leave Leave H – Holiday ing T – Training at Leave H – Holiday ing T – Training for the claimed harein was work for hours and minutes worked each day and hours and minutes worked each day	the applicable daily blocks any time the port officiable daily blocks any time the port official hours for which payment is due and a and minutes worked that day. Nexter absences, including Seturday, enter the o cole. Enter leave for RSC F postmaster in full RSC E postmasters in hours and minutes. Nel Leave OL - Other Leave L - L Leave H - Holdey C - C ing T - Training W - V er leave, training, meeting and/or postmaster on ATTENDED MEETING A the overtime claimed herein was worked. So For Poetal Deta For Poetal Deta So St St St Norm RROL M. MAJON uel hours and minutes worked each day.	MRCL     P. DAWS     F     SY     Work Week. Cool Hours Scheduled Each Daily Block       the applicable daily blocks any time the portmaster is abaent for shour hours for which gayment is due under the Fair Labor is and minutes worked that day.     Image: Standard Stand	MRCL_ P. DANIS     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Daily Block.       the applicable daily blocks any time the postmatter is abant from the stronget hours for which payment is due under the Fair Labor Stands is and minutes worked that day.       natur abances, including Seturday, enter the appropriate obsence code. Enter isaws for RSC F postmatter in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmatters in hours and minutes.       netter abances, including Seturday, enter the appropriate obsence code. Enter isaws for RSC F postmatter in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmatters in hours and minutes.       netter abances, including seturday, enter the appropriate obsence code. Enter isaws for RSC F postmatter in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmatters in hours and minutes.       netter OL - Other Leave Leave     L - Leave Without Pay Leave       H - Holiday     C - Continuation of Pay ing       T - Training     W - Work       ATTENDED     MEETING       ATTENDED     MEETING       ATTENDED     MEETING       ATTENDED     MEETING       ATTENDED     For Portal Deta Center Use Only - Poetn B3       B3     B6       Portmatter Replacement Time and Attend Nerve       RQOL     M. MASOU       Y	ARCL     P. DANIS     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hourd Scheduled in Each Daily Block.       the apolicable daily blocks any time the postmatter is abant from the optimized hours for which sayment is due under the Fair Labor Standard is and minutes worked that day.     Main for which sayment is due under the Fair Labor Standard is and minutes worked that day.       watter abances, including Seturiday, enter the aportopriste absence obc. Enter isave for RSC F postmaster in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmasters in hours and minutes.     Image: Contrast of the days. Enter is a Hours and minutes.       rel Lasve     OL - Other Lasve     L - Lasve Without Pay Lasve     Image: Contrast of the days. Enter is a main mouth and minutes.       rel Lasve     OL - Other Lasve     L - Lasve Without Pay Lasve     Image: Contrast of Pay Is a main meeting end/or postmaster overtime       at the overtime claimed herein was worked.     Image: Contrast of Pay Is a meeting end/or postmaster overtime       Attract DED     Attract MCG     Attract MCG       Postmaster Replacement Time and Attendard Macro     Postmaster Replacement Time and Attendard Macro       Macro     Macro     789       usit hours and minutes worked each day.     789	MRCL_ P. DAW/3     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Deliv Block.     5'00       the epolicable deliv blocks any time the postmatter is abaent from the office, a stribunal hours for which payment is due under the Fair Labor Standards Act. Y is and minutes worked that day.     State subserves is abaent from the office, a stribunal hours tor which payment is due under the sporoprists absence obc. Enter tieses for RSC F postmatter in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmatters in hours and minutes.     State       Matter absences, including Saturday, enter the appropriate absence obc. Enter tieses for RSC F postmatter in full or half days. Enter RSC E postmatters in hours and minutes.     State       Matter absences, including Saturday, enter L - Leave Without Pay Leave     H - Holiday     C - Continuation of Pay       Matter absences, training     W - Work     State       Matter absences, training, meeting and/or postmatter overtime     Matter Act	MARL       P. DAWNS       F       SY       Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Daily Block.       5'20       5'20         the applicable daily blocks any time the potmaster is abant from the office, a replacement strandal hours for which dayment is due under the Fair Labor Standards Act. When add is and minutes worked that day.       Image: Standards Act. When add is and minutes worked that day.         hatter abances, including Saturday, enter the appropriate absence ode. Enter leave for RSC F pottmaster in full or half days. Enter RSC E pottmasters in hours and minutes.       Image: Standards Act. When add is due to the standards Interview worked.         For Postal Data Center Use Daty - Pottomaster was on is er leave, training meeting and/or postmaster overtime ATTENDED IntEETING AT ASC.         The overtime claimed herein was worked.         For Postal Data Center Use Daty - Pottomaster Totals         Image: Act M. MASON       Replacement Time and Attendance Information 789-01-2355         Image: Act M. MASON       Image: Manual Act Manual Manual hours and minutes worked each day.	MARL     P. JANIS     F     SY     Work West. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Delive Block.     5:00     5:00     5:00       the sopilable daily blocks any time the potmaster is absent from the office, a replacement is us strongel hours for which dayment is due under the Fair Labor Standards Act. When additional we hand minutes worked that day.     Ten Mon Tor       matter absences, including Seturday, enter the appropriate obsence ode. Enter leave for RSC F potmaster in full or half days. Enter RSC E potmasters in hours and minutes.     Ten Mon Tor       matter absences, including Seturday, enter the appropriate obsence ode. Enter leave for RSC F potmaster in full or half days. Enter RSC E potomasters in hours and minutes.     Ten Mon Tor       matter absences, including Seturday, enter the appropriate obsence ode. Enter leave for RSC F potmaster in full or half days. Enter RSC E potomasters in hours and minutes.     Ten Mon Tor       matter absences, including Seturday, enter the appropriate Without Pay Leave     Ten Mon Tor       matter absences, including Seturday, enter the set continuation of Pay ing T - Training W - Work     Ten Continuation of Pay Ten Check hars if pottmaster was on leave the per set leave, training, meeting and/or postmaster overtime       ATTENDED ALEETING AT ASC     Tes Portal Deta Center Use Only - Portmaster Totals       B3     B4     B4       Portmaster Replacement Time and Attendance Information       Nerre RRDL M. MASON     Tes Mon Tes       ail hours and minutes worked each day.     Inter <td>MARL     P. DAM/LS     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Daily Block.     5'00     S:00     &lt;</td> <td>MACL     P. DAVIJ     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Deliy Block.     5/20     5:20     <t< td=""></t<></td>	MARL     P. DAM/LS     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Daily Block.     5'00     S:00     <	MACL     P. DAVIJ     F     SY     Work Week. Code the Hours Scheduled in Each Deliy Block.     5/20     5:20 <t< td=""></t<>

426.32 Whenever an employee is temporarily assigned to work as a postmaster replacement or as a postal operations administrator, the installation head will complete a PS Form 1723, in duplicate, and forward both copies to the timekeeper. Exhibit 426.32 is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1723.

Exhibit 426.32

Properly Completed Assignment Order for a Postal Operations Administrator This is properly completed PS Form 1723 for a POA replacing an EAS-15 postmaster.

Same an				ENT O		R					
WRIGHT	HA.	POSTION TITLE		ows ADA	w.	222-1	53-4	444	1222	PP-1	B
Princip		7.0.1	A.		1	DALL	SD.		Dev	ini.	-
Engineer Reg Tax		- 00 Devs -	FLEA		LDC	Rate	Lover	Pay	01	-	
Beger Work OSTOR	Long's Ban	(B) (D) M	EN.	Coite		Sched.	1	LOC	Sec	-	-
Lunch-Out	End Work D430	TU. W. Th. F	N	11-0	14	P.	DS	123	02 5an		
You Are Assigned a	nt Directed is Periorm	the Duries As Follows			-	-			03	-	-
Poertien Trale			FLSA	Destinet	LOC	Part	Lavel	Pav	Man	-	-
POST	WASTER		EM	Code		E	13	DDI	D4 Tur		
1000	VISICIC		2	05/0	DI		13	001	05		-
Augrment Toul		- Off Days -		· AGere and		prite.	Frances	Neg.	Wed	-	-
Bages Work CADD	Lunch First.	BAS M	IT ADUTE	show north	her.		1		00 True		
Lunch-Dut	End Work D4 30	TV. W. Th. P							07	-	-
2.5.000	Engrang of Assignment	W		Ensing	Any	NAME OF TAXABLE	roundure)	1	10-	-	-
Dete 1 44		Time (40)	Dett	Lalar	-	3000 CC 24	Time	AN	01		1
01/14/	82	0130 4	9	19 35	£12.		D43	0 m	09		
Reason to: Auugam	ent 1, 1 D valance	O ANNUEL LABOR	Check I	Aggingth			0.000		Sun	-	
Sea Land	Birneduled Day Off	C Detail	0.	rgannej (r	in Erre	Appen Seatch		mentary .	Non.		t
D Otto (Fublain)				Week Prace	rding C	hange.			11		
				orbergeiren	e Emei	byst Green	7 Dess Nor	inter.	Tor	-	L
			1.00						wee		
Supervisor Signature	1.0.	Delle	Employ	m Signatur		22	Dens	CONTRACT.	10		1
K.P.A	shaan	09/4/15	AA	1 /hz	To	-	0/2	15	100	-	-
0.0		-11.1.	14.1	LAT T			1.	/	14		
2 Fam 1723, Jas	1985	01/1/10	74.1	r.an	~		14/1	Origina Casy I Casy I	1 10 21	-	ik na

- 426.33 Upon receipt of the PS Form 1723, the timekeeper will prepare a PS Form 1230-C timecard for use by the employee while performing the duties of postmaster relief or leave replacement and return it, with the original PS Form 1723, to the installation head. The duplicate PS Form 1723 is filed in the employee's OPF.
- 426.34 The installation head will, when the form is returned, give the original PS Form 1723 to the employee as a written order of the beginning and approximate ending time of the relief assignment. (Failure to provide this written order is not grounds for denial of higher level pay if the employee is otherwise directed to perform the duties.) The employee is expected to record his clock time on PS Form 1230-C as long as he is serving as a postmaster relief or replacement.
- 426.35 <u>Exhibit 426.35</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1230-C timecard which must be used whenever an employee is working as a postmaster relief or leave replacement. The timekeeper is to fill out the information across the top of the card by simply copying it from the employee's preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. The information across the bottom is copied from the PS Form 1723 which the installation head has completed. The timekeeper must complete blocks 90, 91 and 93.

Failure to complete these blocks could possibly cause the employee to be paid incorrectly. Note also that the number "2" is to be entered in the card type column because this is a situation where the employee is serving at a higher level in a different rate schedule code.

Exhibit 426.35

Example of PS Form 1230-C to Be Used by a POA

This is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, for an employ ee who is temporarily replacing an EAS Grade 15 postmaster. Note that special higher level rules described in usually apply in postmaster relief and replacement situations.

This employee is to record his time on PS Form 1230-C until he is no longer a POA or until the end of the week, whichever comes first.

				1230-	-B timecar	d.		
23 WRIGHT	HA	11 10 /	4 P	055 h	4579	23 31 9	455 6	102
CARD TYPE	AT HOLDAY	40 HOLDAY	+	+ 00 -000	+ a licoust	+	명	
CARD TIPE	P	42 Span.TV		es converts	an az Ballan	+ -	4 50	WINTING _
- NEW EMPLOYEE OR REPLACEMENT TIME CARD	111	1.1.	1.1.	1.1.	1.1.	1.	Π.	1.1
- HOHER LEVEL	-	TO BUTT THE	71 3 24	+ 40 00 000	+ 73 12 84	. Think ins		and a state
	111	111	111	111	111	1111	ΣL	11
CARD TYPE MUST	TA BORK	μ	μ	H	H	Pa Sirr and	0	KAVE +
BE ENTERED	44	111	111	lat be	KILI	-	ARD	11
		AC DI A	a 22 8 55	20 11	BE COM		S BO	Fre +
TIME CARD		2/3	Y		1	1 20		
1210-0, 085. 1868	[			/				

#### 426.4 Timecard Handling

When an employee serves as a postmaster relief or replacement, the timekeeper will remove the employee's regular timecard from the timecard rack and replace it with the PS Form 1230-C.

#### 426.5 Timecard Recording

426.51 Individuals who are hired as a postmaster relief or leave replacement must have their work hours recorded on PS Form 1377 in the Postmaster Replacement Time and Attendance Information section in lieu of a timecard. The actual hours and minutes worked each day must be recorded. If available, the postmaster must sign the form certifying that the service was performed. Otherwise, the replacement must sign. Exhibits <u>426.31a</u>, <u>426.31b</u>, and <u>426.31c</u> are examples of properly completed PS Forms 1377 where a replacement has performed service when the postmaster was absent from the office. 426.52 Employees who are temporarily assigned as POAs must record their clock rings on the PS Form 1230-C. Timekeepers will continue to extend the clock rings on a daily basis and will forward PS Form 1230-C to the DDE/DR site or PDC as de signated at the end of the week along with the other timecards from the installation in accordance with the procedures described in chapter <u>6</u>.

#### 427 New Employees and Replacement Timecard

#### 427.1 Eligibility

- 427.11 Employees who are hired at the beginning of the pay period may not have received a preprinted timecard from the PDC. If they have not, the timekeeper will be responsible for accurately completing PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, which will serve as a "replacement" timecard. This process should be completed as often as necessary until the employee receives a preprinted timecard from the PDC.
- 427.12 Any employee who does not receive a preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B from the PDC or whose preprinted timecard was lost or damaged must also have a PS Form 1230-C "replacement" timecard prepared.
- 427.13 A PS Form 1230-C, *Time Card-Other Service*, must be prepared when a PS Form 50 action has corrected an employee's social security number or changed the finance number.

#### 427.2 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms

If an employee fails to receive a preprinted From 1230-A or 1230-B from the PDC, the timekeeper will obtain the necessary information to complete PS Form 1230-C by referring to the employee's PS Form 50. <u>Exhibit 427.3</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 1230-C replacement timecard. Note that information is only entered across the top of the timecard. Entering any data in blocks 90, 91, 92, 93, or 95 may possibly cause the employee to be paid incorrectly. Note also that it is essential to enter the card type "1" in the card type column.

#### 427.3 Timecard Handling

PS Form 1230-C will be handled in the same manner as would a preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B.

#### 427.4 Timecard Recording

An employee using a replacement timecard will record clock rings or write in entries in the same manner as he would if he were using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. Timekeepers will extend clock rings in the same manner and will record leave and other nonworkhour information in the same manner as they would if they were using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. This "replacement" card should be totaled at the end of the week and sent to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated in accordance with the procedures in chapter <u>6</u>.

#### Exhibit 427.3 Example of a Properly Prepared PS Form 1230-C, Time Card-Other Service

This is an example of a properly prepared timecard for an employee whose timecard did not arrive from the PDC; or for an employee whose PS Form 50 has not yet been processed by the PDC.

21 KNUDSEN	24	1.1	22 2	1.54	6411	22 44	4510	19 6 10	
AT KNODSEN	AT HOLENT	MA HELEN	60 PAR	0.0	the second second second second		sector sector sector	87 G / 0	A 10.00
CARD TYPE	LI I		1	+	T, T	1,1	11.1	T T	
	L	43 Stenar	- 65 WE	180 46.5	AVE TO BT	HLITARY + B	Ditterne /	63 Over	-
NEW EMPLOYEE OR REPLACEMENT TIME CARD	10 A	1					./		
- HIGHER LEVEL	40 (5.272	70 2517	71 20	T. 40 L	0 WER 73	out of 17	BER Ins	84 WSMI	-
	CRAW -			** +	* OWCH	BOLIDU.S	7		
	111	11	111	T T	111	11	411		1
CARD TYPE MUST	74 0000	1	Н	Ч	μ	X	1-07 M0+	SS LEAVE	+
BE ENTERED	1.1.	1.1	111	1 1	111	1/	111		.
AT RIGHT	1.2	90 91 955 984.05	92 93 6 Sec 101	95 OUAL	1362	95 2 LOC 91	LEC SHEET	D 10 LEAVE	+
TIME CARD			. ec 12	1 200	39.962	1.1	Par	200	- E
FORM		BRATURE COR	V WHEN ARD	ANNO I	1000	TALLEEPE	Ta INTIALS		
1850-C, DEC. 1888	EMPLOYEE'S S	BRATURE CON	LY WHEN ARC	ANNESS	/	PALLETPE	N'S INITIALS		- 10-01

#### 428 Dual Appointment Employee Timecards

#### 428.1 Definition

Dual employees are employees who have received appointments to more than one Postal Service position. They are established in the payroll system with two positions, a primary and a secondary. The secondary position is either a lower or higher grade than the primary position.

#### 428.2 Eligibility

Part-time employees are the only employees eligible for dual appointments.

- 428.3 Authorization and Supporting PS Forms
- 428.31 An employee is authorized a dual appointment on a PS Form 50, *Notification* of *Personnel Action*.
- 428.32 The PS Form 1230-C for the secondary position is prepared as follows:
  - a. Complete the top indicative data line, using the designation activity code (D/A), the rate schedule code (RSC), and the level of the secondary position.
  - b. Enter "1" in the *Card Type* block.

- c. Enter the RSC of the secondary position in block 90. This should be the same as the RSC code in the indicative data line at the top of the card.
- d. Enter the level of the secondary position in block 91. This should be the same as the level on the top line.
- e. Enter the D/A of the secondary position in block 95. This should be the same as the D/A code on the top line.
- f. Print DUAL EMPLOYEE under the words CARD TYPE on the left side of the 1230-C card.
- 428.33 <u>Exhibit 428.33</u> is an example of properly completed PS Forms 1230-A and 1230-C timecards for a dual appointment employee.

#### 428.4 Timecard Handling

The PS Form 1230-C timecard for the secondary position will be handled in the same manner as the preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B for the primary position.

- 428.5 Timecard Recording
- 428.51 The recording of the preprinted PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B for the primary position is completed in the normal manner.
- 428.52 An employee using a 1230-C timecard for the secondary position will record clock rings or write in entries in the same manner as he would if he were using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B timecard. Timekeepers will extend clock rings in the same manner and will record leave and other nonwork hour information in the same manner as they would if they were using PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. The PS Form 1230-C timecard should be totaled at the end of the week, and sent to the PDC in accordance with the procedures described in chapter <u>6</u>.
- 428.53 Employees with a dual appointment to a rural carrier secondary position are covered separately in chapter <u>5</u>.

#### Exhibit 428.33

Example of Properly Completed Timecards for a Dual Appointment Employee

In this example the employee's primary position is a level 03, RSC-P, Designation/Activity 36-6 with a dual appointment (secondary position) as a level 05, RSC-P, Designation/Activity 41-0.

This employee worked 20 hours in the primary position. The employee also had 28 hours work, 8 hours ov ertime and 8 hours night work in the secondary position.



#### Form 1230-C Timecard (Secondary Appointment)

Y 105	LAST HAME		BUTINLS.	D/A	LDC	RBC	DAVORPOO	LT P	MANCE NO.	BOCIA		-	2 1		-
21	HARTMAN	V	PE	410	42	P	05 M	12	3456	763	43	218	96	10	11
CAR	TYPE		1				+ 00	11	e t cover	+**	1	,+Ľ		80	0
-3120.025	annanas - 7	Ρ	A. 3	43 3 ***		Jan .	- m 13		47 182.74	"+ <b>**</b>	2		1 33	-	
REPLACE	PLOYEE OR	4	11	11	1	11	11	11	11		1		0	810	0
DUAL	201	-	+ 100	70 2017	100	APP.	+ 49 2	outr.	73 84.8	- 72	Party -	-	-	-0-	
EMP	DYEE	4	11	41	1	11	44	11	11		1		0	80	0
	TYPE MUST	100	and and a	μ	H	1	Ч		Ч	74	1-11	+	<u>۳</u>	-	+
7724	RIGHT	4	1.1	11	+	1	1 mil	44	4		1			1	-
-	ECARD			PO	5	10	410				1		3	LEWE	,+
		-		NATURE D	ONLY WIN	1 10 10	11	-		ARTIN	0	-			-

# 5 Rural Carrier Procedures

### 510 Introduction

511 Purpose

#### 511.1 Recording Time and Attendance

The procedures for recording time and attendance for rural carriers are described in this chapter. The elements discussed include the forms to be used (520); designation codes and examples of time certificates (530); the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), including the guarantee period and overtime (540); rural routes (550); computation of compensation (560); equipment maintenance allowance (570); leave types (580); and adjustments (590).

#### 511.2 Instructions

The instructions for recording the official time and attendance for rural carriers at all Postal Service installations are intended to be consistent with the applicable provisions of the collective bargaining agreement between the Postal Service and the National Rural Letter Carriers' Association (NRLCA).

#### 511.3 System Integrity

The rural payroll system ensures that all employees are properly paid. Payment is in compliance with the requirements of the FLSA. The integrity of the system depends upon the degree to which postmasters, supervisors, and timekeepers comply with these instructions in 511.2.

#### 512 System Overview

The rural time certificates are entered into the Rural Time and Attendance Collection System (RTACS). All time and attendance edits are performed online as the data are entered. As the data are edited, the system displays messages and highlights incorrect data. The facility administrator should contact the appropriate office when clarification is needed.

### 520 Forms Used

The following chart lists timecards and supporting forms that are used for time and attendance and for the collection of rural route data to determine the carrier's salary:

Timecards

Exhibit	PS Form	Title
520a	PS Form 1314	Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate
520b	PS Form 1314-A	Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate
520c	PS Form 1314-F	Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate

Supporting Forms

Exhibit	PS Form	Title
520d	PS Form 4240	Rural Carrier Trip Report
520e	PS Form 2240-R	Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request - PS Form 1314
520f	PS Form 2240RA	Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request - PS Form 1314A
520g	PS Form 4241	Rural Delivery Statistics Report
520h	PS Form 4003	Official Rural Route Description
520i	PS Form 4241-A	Rural Route Evaluation
520j	PS Form 8127	Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment

Additional Supporting Forms

PS Form	Title
PS Form 3971	Request for or Notification of Absence
PS Form 1723	Assignment Order
PS Form 1221	Advanced Sick Leave Authorization
PS Form 1224	Court Leave Duty-Statement of Service
PS Form 3973	Military Leave Control

PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, is preprinted and issued to each regular rural carrier each pay period. Time credits and equipment maintenance information are transferred to this document from PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report*, for both the regular rural carrier and any replacement carriers. The certificate is then submitted to the designated site for processing.

#### Exhibit 520a



PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate

PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, ispreprinted each pay period for all auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77) and rural carrier associates (Designation 79). Substitute rural carriers (Designation 73), rural carrier relief (Designation 75), rural carrier associate (Designation 78), PTF rural carriers (Designation 76) and temporary relief carrier (Designation 70) employees receive a preprinted card only when time has been entered for them the previous pay period. The pay period, year and route number are left blank on the preprinted certificates for Designations 73, 75, 76, 78, and 70 to allow the postmaster or timekeeper to use the certificate for any pay period in which service is performed. Payroll data are transferred to this form from PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report*, or PS Form 1234, *Utility Card*.

#### Exhibit 520b

	100 B 100 B 100	Martik		HØ CATH			0.000	Finance	Ramber	6 0			. EN	-			e/Act		side Nurv	ibilit"	FLSA		
ATC.	Actual Weekly H	there Hours	1	I Mires I	07 84	l lin	Tool		Tec	- P/1	The second		incard The	Avenue	5ak		COP		1000	COLUMN 1	2 Days		uri: Add eth Histo
1	Han	1006			1						HAR	1004	wir									Hui	ni i tt
2	Hart .	1004							- 8		Hors	1034	Mir.									Hoar	a' t
_	101					-						West	1166	makture .	_				Wildle .	7 Inforth			
Dest/	ka.	fuere af	Robel Co	ce .			εN			Actual Weekly	Houri	Hiat	1 1	Miles	120	Second Trip	Actual Theekiy	Horn	HINGS.	D D	Miles	01	Secor Trip
	1									-	1004	1	1			Mit	1944.00	1004			-	-	Mrt
										-	1004		1			Un	-	1004					Nin
									1	Hare	108a		1			Mit	Hours	1089					MH
										-	100#					MH	PRA.PR	1084					Mit
										Hain	1909					Min	Hours	1000					Mit
_														1.	1 1	5 C C						- 1	

PS Form 1314-A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate

PS Form 1314-A, October 2008 PSN 7530-01-000-0282 (Page 1 of 2) United States Postal Service® Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate

Equipment Maintenance Allowance

Hours - 2 digits Trips - 1 digit Miles - 3 digits

Leave Hours

Each hours type = 2 digits. Leave hours are valid only for Des. 76 as well as for auxiliary carriers (Des. 77 and Des. 79) only. (COP hours valid for Des. 73-75-76-78-79.)

Second Trip: 3-Digits (minutes)

Carrier will not receive payment if work hours exceed 40.00 per week.

PS Form 1314-A, October 2008 (Page 2 of 2)

PS Form 1314-F, *Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate*, is used to record FMLA hours. The certificate is processed with the other rural certificates.

Exhibit 520c

PS Form 1314-F, Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate

Name of Assigned Carrie	r F	inance Number	Social Security Number	Des/Act	Route No.	1	/ear	PP
	Week 1	Week 2	0		Week	1	Wee	ik 2
FMLA AL Hours	Hours 100s	Hours 100s	FMLA SL Hours		Hours 1	00s	Hours	100
FMLA LWOP Hours	Hours 100s	Hours 100s	FMLA SL Dependent Care		Hours 1	00s	Hours	100
Non-FMLA SL Dependent Care	Hours 100s	Hours 100s	FMLA Replacement Carrier	Unevailab	Hours 1	00s	Hours	100
FMLA COP Hours	Hours 100s	Hours 100s	FMLA IOD/OWCP Hours		Hours 1	006	Hours	100
Postmaster's Signature			Date		Carrier's	Initia	its	

PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report*, is the official timekeeping document for rural carriers who do not use a time clock. On the last day of the pay period, the postmaster or designee transfers all payroll information for the regular and replacement carriers from this document to PS Forms 1314 or 1314-A as appropriate. Instructions for completing this form are printed on the reverse side.

3.1	10100	Service®.			Post	Max <sup>®</sup> , Sh	te and ZF	5.48					-			Penod		-		Pay Per	and a sub-	
		rrier Trip											Pr	1001		Thra	N	0. 1	oon y		These	
	Pression in which the	ion de certe	Regular	Cuter			1		Phil	where Husinel C					-				Reg	pular But	al Canhor	
lars	0		1.1		E34		N959		- C	1.111.00.00	60			1.8				ł	40418		Hundre	dit
_		Official In	ted to of	Cartler			_		Arbei	Number				Campbelle Total Work Phone	Big	nining of P	¢.			1		
iipi)	9	Lowest	Return		NDH .	Regular Book	a Central	Color Para		Auth Deen De	Families	Dues	04888	병희	0	orient PPP				1		
														2		ad of PP				1		
0.0	No.	Longe M	HI Cimil	Califor -	-	Vicelity Poul	- D	Atomicy (15cm)		Daily Hours	1	CHEE VALUE	e Diei				0E	NER	TPAT 1	0Ą.		
		1.000	0.12			Shering Han	Are.	Protostal.		formation?		Dient.			Na	HCRITINI	1		1	Basiness		T
_		-	O Nor			1					- 1			Oter	Carb	NDCBU	Centre	Othe	Cur	INDCK	D Centre	1
				Charles (7)	r's Dally Two and hour and	e Hecolo"		Total .	Manager' Actual	nerd Daily and	1		1	-				-	1	1	1.410	t
1	ay.		Rote:	ut	Fand.	Comp.	Lunch	Dally	Transie .	Dety	Regular' Garrier	Rated Canier	milais ci Menoger	UPICAN		Barrer	line.	1.1	Q.m.	Sec.	al and	
e de	é.	Dette	Post	Office to Serie	10 Put	Work # Paul	Panod Adade	16,413	Lorenti .	Durfine	Weekly	Working Work	10xitying								Hilles acts schule. If the	
17		110	Offica	Route	Office	Office	Totel	Regular	Nakel		Hoart	Havis	570948	124540	rines a	ment on	****	of mails	1. 18 44	(HE SPON)	e la reseite	đ, 1
÷	L.	- (1)	123	101	- (4)	(91	(8)	111	483	101	1161	105	1121	Penan	ar or to	0.000				0.2002		-
	Table Mices	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Modelin	Overtice		-				_	_			_
1	Tues										101-01	1										_
B	Wed										1	mond										_
ſ	The										Wheel t	Wink 1										
ł	14	+	-	-	-	+	-	-	-	+		-	-	-				-				-
	Alon			-					-		Healty	Overtima		1								-
	3,03		1 C																			_
F	WH	-				-	-	-		-				-								_
l	That	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	West 2	Woek 7	-	-								_
t	Set	-		-	-	-		-	-	1		1		-	_		_	_	_	_		-
	Mon										Ministry	Overtine										_
1	Tati							-														
ľ	Wed		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Road 1	Libra 1	-	-	_			_				_
	The	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	ritigion 1	Wosts 1		-	_			_	_			-
ł	524										1	2.2										_
	Mon										Usebly	Overline										_
1	7,ei	-	-	-		-	-	-	-	+				-								_
P	Thur		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	Week 2	Venex 2		-								-
	100		-	-	-	-			-	-	ATTACK &	and a local division of the						_				-
007	fy the	Fuis registed to	twent, we	d that units	to have bee	ri diaste pieces	phy daily.	-	-	D dentify the	A all tests inc	how both	n pompheia	d and w	william).							
-	er's Sig	nature :					Data (NAV)	00/99999		Postriaria	sr Deelgn	ward Super	nisófa Eig	rature				Dawn (R	INIDO	(9333))		
										1												

Exhibit 520d (page 1) PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report* 

#### This side of PS Form 4240 provides instructions for completing the form.

## Exhibit 520d (page 2) PS Form 4240, *Rural Carrier Trip Report*

#### INSTRUCTIONS

All entries shall be in ink. Complete one copy and retain at Post Office 14.

#### Postmaster or Designated Supervisor shall:

· Complete all information blocks on the upper portion of the form.

- Complete Columns 7-12 on a daily or weekly basis, as appropriate.
- See that the carrier makes appropriate entries for each delivery trip in columns 1-6 and the REMARKS column.
   Determine total actual daily workhours and minutes and, using USPS<sup>®</sup> Notice 30, Conversion Table, or facsimile, convert this. time to hours and hundreths and enter the time in Columns 7-8. Entries in Columns 9-11 must also be shown in hours and hundreths.
- Record the CUMULATIVE TOTALS for actual hours worked by the regular carrier for the 52-week guarantee period (as specified) in the Agreement), and not on the basis of calendar or fiscal year.
- · Record daily overtime for all actual time worked in excess of 12 hours a day or 8 hours a day, whichever is appropriate (National Agreement). Authorized overtime hours worked during prescribed Christmas period shall be identified by circling the entry in column 9.
- Record weekly overtime for all hours and hundreths worked in excess of 56 or 40 in a week, whichever is appropriate (National Agreement), in the open blocks in Columns 10 and 11.
- . Enter A/L, S/L, etc., in Column 7 when the regular carrier is on annual leave, sick leave, etc., enter hours worked each day by the relief carrier in Column 8.
- · Submit amended PS Form 4003 if unnecessary travel can be eliminated or when otherwise required.
- . During the pay period, if a sufficient number of boxes are added to or subtracted from the route to trigger a change in the route's evaluation, adjust the carrier's compensation as required in Article 9 2.C. 10.
- Close out the PS Form 4240 and begin a new sheet of the Guarantee Period.

#### Carrier Shall:

- + Make daily entries in Columns 1-6 and the REMARKS column.
- If additional space is required for REMARKS, use the ADDITIONAL INFORMATION space below; precede remarks by date(s) where appropriate.
- · Record information regarding the changes (increase or decrease) in the number of boxes, stops, families, official route miles, etc., in the space below as the changes occur.

23			4					7.5				
-							-					
<u>t.</u> :			5. :					8.				
š.,			6.					9.				
lse thi	s information to up	date "DELIVERY DAT	A" when the n	ext PS For	m 4240 is	prepared.						
		Box #, Street Add			Resid	iential			Bus	iness		
Date	Baxes/Stops (+) or (-)	Apt./Suite # a Customer's Na		Other	Curb	NDCBU	Other Central	Other	Curb	NDCBU	Other Central	Det Box/ NPU
						-	-	<u> </u>				-

PS Form 2240-R, *Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for Form 1314*, to correct an employee's pay, leave or deductions.

Exhibit 520e

PS Form 2240-R, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314

	RUCTIONS 4 digits of the						r leave is no	ot to be	adju	sted.	e bak	ories											
									Ť						Į.							Į.,	
1	Adual Viteta Paura Marte 100	- 14	Step Postger Mon Law	in Carrier A Trace	Then.	16.	Dath Deathing	Tield Tield		100	Las	ideal Sy Please		Badat No	m	Ren Second True	Route Des	av	T Mieše	Eller Del	ES	Kenad A Must A	lay'r
2	Harris TSA	e Rodouf C	***	-	Soor	Security N	window	Actual Weather	Hount		HO CM	formula And	Secon Top	- Whole Dec	titles One	Actual	Hours	n	Asse IS NO EM	Korrania Bill	Second	Unio Des	01
								-	1000					1		-	1051						
				_				there	100	_						200	100	6					
								1997	100	_				-		10415	1291	-					
-				-				1991	199	_			_	-	-	ron.	1999	-	-	-			-
-				-				-	.104	-		-	-	-	-	25941	1094	-	-	-			-
				-				1943	100	_				-	-	Horn.	10%	_					-
_				-				tione.	1001	_				-	-	Road	1006	_				_	-
	rks (Regulter							Hare	inte							HOUR	1006						
	g Office Mail	ing Ad	dress							Empl	loyee	's Sig	natur	e and	Date								
	g Office Mail	ing Ad	dress								loyee				Date								
	g Office Mail	ing Ad	dress							Autro	orizor'	's Prir	nted N	4ame		Anciust		i cod	(0)				
ssuin	g Office Mail ssed (PP/Ye		dress Adj.Rea	isen Co	sde	P	Tocessed 8	by .		Autho Autho	orizer'i xiloer'i	's Prir a Tele	nted M aphon	4ame	nber (			i cnd	69				
isuin Proce	ssed (PP/Ye	ar) ary A	Adj.JRea	Author	rizatio	on an	d Receipt	- AIC	554	Autho Autho Autho	nizer'i xiver'i xizer'i	's Prir a Tele	nted M aphon	4amo xe Nur	nber (			1 cod	(i)				
ssuin Proce	ssed (PP/Ye rgency Sal	ar) ary A	Adj.JRea	Author	rizatio m/Vef	on an	d Receipt	- AIC	554	Autho Autho Autho	nizer'i xiver'i xizer'i	's Prir a Tele	nted M aphon	4amo xe Nur	nber ( Date			0.00		al Ad	vanot	i for P	P
Proce	ssed (PP/Ye rgency Sal	ar) any A ubsta	AdjuRea dvænce A vritially Lei received	Aurthor SS The SSI i a sala	rizatio mNet N	an an Amou	d Receipt Int Due – i of the stated	- AIC Exclud	554 Ses E	Autho Autho Autho MA) DES	orizor'i xrizer'i xrizer'i	s Prir n Tek	natur phon natur	4amo xe Nur	nber ( Date	Anciust		0.00		afAæ	vanos	i for P	P

520

PS Form 2240-RA, *Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for Form 1314-A*, to correct an employee's pay, leave or deductions.

Exhibit 520f

PS Form 2240-RA, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314-A

POSTAL SE	ATES RVICE		i.e.	ural		1035.5		f	orl	PSI	For	m 1	314	-A	Date				
INSTRUCTIONS: E	nter the full : urposes, ent																	toot	
WK Artual House Houses	Events of American Despetient Editorement D Miller	UT Bat.	No	R-Hill	Bernice Heat	The A		Taking Hout	00 71	econii	0.000		Des Vet stot - Viter Other	In Hours.	125.63	10.0	Wys Dept	Real	Asso
1							1400											Inert	
2							Hen											-	
worked Instrum of Planter	10		-	-		Ath	al C	Week	1 hiles	st. Allowper		Bacor	Am				ort Allower		lies
			totale prov			102	Me Henre	Mart.		Mes	19	710	1	No. Privat	Hises		Mee	- 01	Tre.
_						How			-	-			Hart	100	-	-	-		+
						Hoat	1809			-	-		1000	1004	-	-	-	-	+
-						Hout	1006			-	-		Hand	1004	-	-	-		+
_						Hoat	1004			-	_		1950	1954	-		-		-
						Hor	1006		_				100.0	1954	-				
						iter	100+								-				
						-	1000						-	110	5				
						His	1000						-	100					
suing Office Mailing A	ddreas						Em	ployee	-14 54g	gnature	and	Date							
esuing Office Meiling A	ddress											Date	2						
isuing Office Mailing A	ddress							ployee				Date	14						
isuing Office Mailing A	ddness						Au		r's Pri	inted N	lama		include	) arbd	code)				
	ddreas Arj Jiianad	in Code		Proce	msed E	iy	Au Au	thorized	r's Pri r's Tel	inted N lephon	lama e Nun	nber (	include	: वाचव	code)				
Processed (PP/Year) Emergency Salary	Aq.Stance Al	uthoriza		and R	ecelp	t - AIC	Aut Aut Aut	thorizer thorizer thorizer	r's Pri r's Tel	inted N lephon	lama e Nun	nber (	include	arðd	code)				
rocessed (PP/Year) Emergency Salary 'Salary Check Suba	Aq.Stance Al	uthoriza		and R	ecelp	t - AIC	Aut Aut Aut	thorizer thorizer thorizer hty 4)	r's Pri r's Tel	inted N lephon	lama e Nun	nber ( Date	incluate T	i aribit		nt of J	Advanc	ze for	PPP
rocessed (PP/Year)	Adjuffeened Advance At familially Less to received a to received the sala	uthoriza s ThanN SSN s satary a s amount s amount s check	dvance tupon that m	and R count ( receipt rfocts	ecelp Due - e state t of the the ap	t = AIC Exclude d amount e missing propriate	Aut Aut Aut SS4 On Is EMM DE	thorizer thorizer thorizer hty 4)	r's Pri r's Tel	inted N lephon gnature PP	lame e Nur i and i	nber ( Dette		i aribit		nt of J	Advans	ze for	pp

Use PS Form 4241, Rural Delivery Statistics Report, to submit data from the national or special count to determine the standard hours and minutes of the route. The standard hours and minutes are converted to evaluated hours to determine the salary provided the carrier (see exhibit 554.2).

Genist			Out	net ZP Cedara	S		Carrier's North				
	of Could Through	Fosonce N	N.	Route No.		ute Miles Indrestitaj	Regular Boses	Controlized Boxes	NDCBU Coll, Compe.	Parcal Lockers	Vehicle Stops
Date	1. Letter	2 Sectori Seg-	3.DPS	4. Flats, C Varias		1. OPS Flate	6. Paroola	7. lipsholders	8. Accountable Mail Signature	8. Customs Dus. Rec'd for	10. Postage
	Ska		Letters	Kewspape	rs, Rolla				Barr.	Del C.D.D.	Due
Total											
Date	11. Change of Address	12. PS form 3982 PARS Label	13. Marked U Mail Places			15. Hoc-Signature Scen Berns	18. Land Mebicle*	17. Other Sull- stite <u>Alterworce</u> (Exp. Reg.)	18. Autoorized Discounts (Exp. Reg.)	19. Authorized Dismount Distance (Feet)	& Plats
				-							
_				-	- 8		2			_	
_				-							
				-							
Total				+						-	
Date	21. Carrier Pickup "Requests"	22. Carrior Pickup "Berns"	23. Parcel: A based Orders impred, CO	Y. Combras	stered. Loospried	25. Money Order Application Processed	26. Return Receipt ("L" Route Only!	27. Locked Pouch Weight	28. Reserved	Date of Local P Contenence	ni-Coont
				-						High Option?	Ves No
				-						Laave Commits Signed?	S. 100 - 200
				-			2			Rutiting Role I	Yes No
				-						Regular?	Yes No
										Contraction of the second s	Yes No
Tatal							-				_
the second s	Special amilies Societ ckel Pouch Step war?	Arrended	Negated	Vehicle Data Time Used D Loreth Time f Reported on Office Time	ung Cou om Mor 15 Fam	EMA nt (Hits: & Akod.) 2 anti-for Poole Tin 5293)	(Subfract	use sufficient annual tase autoral annual	n aligtitie to elect a hig marve during the guilt in with not exceed 5.0 in for "Learner Correct	ortes period to ass 00 isoing the puere	une that insi
Seasonal Ro	ute) )	lea No		Route Texa					ied To Be Correct?		ount
In Season? Seasonal Vill	as //kincheidhic	tes No	1	Not Total Tire Auxiliary Ass		Office		Carriers Signatur	e and Date (MMO	annn	
	gular Boxes		-	Used		Route		Postnaster's Sign	usiae and Date (M	MODAYYY	

Exhibit 520g PS Form 4241, Rural Delivery Statistics Report
PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description, records changes to route data other than changes resulting from a mail count. Data to be recorded on this form can include changes to boxes (centralized and regular), stops, weekly dismounts, weekly dismount distance, lockpouch allowances, extension (temporary route deviations for more than 30 days), remeasurements, amended counts, new routes created, and adjustments for seasonal routes and detours.

PS Form 4003 is also used to record the conversion of regular boxes to centralized boxes, weekly dismounts, and weekly dismount distance associated with the conversions. A change to route (other than converted to centralized box data) must amount to 60 minutes (1 hour) to initiate a change in route compensation. The converted centralized box data are stored in the system until a 1-hour change is triggered. At that time, the converted centralized box data are applied to the base route data. If the net change is less than 1 hour, no change in compensation will result. Exercise extreme caution when submitting PS Form 4003 with a base hour change. All stored data accumulated toward the next 1-hour change will be dropped, and in some cases the bank time must be restored.

Postmaster	will complete	This part Sev	- instruction		FICIAL RUR		DESCRIP	TION				
POST OFFIC		inis part. con	Trial Gener	1 conge	Non Gruneners	"Ne	w Base Hour	(Standard Hour	Change Reg	ulved	-	
Consecution					Adjustment			ColliComp			Consolidation*	
				1	Convert to Re	4		Discontinued		1.1.1.1	New Route*	
		_			Extension		-	Looked Poor			Detour*	
State and 21P	H4 Code			-	Option Election	an	-	Parcel Looker		-	Seasonal Rock	w*
1. 11000	1010 m	-	100	1. 12.0	Remeasured		1	Vehicle Date	_	Concession in	Hardship*	
Finan	ce No.	Route	i No.	New	Length			read best		NOCBU	Parcal	Option
						Weekly Dianounts	1	Diamount. dance	Converted Reg Boxes	Co6/Corig	Looker	
	a Pouch	Weekly		Demount	Regular	Certrolized	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	Base	1444	lo Date	Effec	
No.	Avg dy wt.	Damounta		itance	Boxes	Baxes	Slope	Change	TONIC	IEMA.	04	90
										Govt, Vah		
Name of Care	ler.				ADD OVER BY			-	Dale			
					11000000000				11.27			
PS Form 400	3. August 1993	(congularized	1				_					-
line .	Briefly describ	e the line of its	nel hon the	Post Office an	d seture.	Miles	Line	Briefly description	ne the line of th	ave from the	oni Office and	netum.
	-			_			a)		_	_		-
2			-		_	-	60	-		_		
	-	-	-	-		-	St	-		_		
		-	-				52 53	-		-		
6		-					54					
1							55					
3							56					
9							57			_		
10		_					54	_			_	_
11	-	_	_	_	_	-	59	-	_	_	_	_
12	-			_	_	-	60		_		-	
12	-	-	-		_	-	61 62			-		-
15	-	-		-			63					
15	-		-	-	1000		94			-		
17		_					65					
18				_			50					
18						-	47		_			
20		_		_			68	-	-	-	-	-
21			-			-	09 20	-			-	
23						-	71					
24							72					
25							23					-
26						1	74					
27	-		_	-	_	-	78	-	-	_		-
28	-	-	_	-		-	78	-	-	-		-
30							78	-				
30				-	-		78					
32							80					
33							81				1	
34							82	-				
35		_					83	-				-
39	-	-	-	_	_	-	54 56	-	_			-
37		-	-	-	-	-	86	-		-		
54 39		-	-			-	87					
43							66					
43							80					
42				_			90					
43	-						91	-	_	_		
44	-		-			-	02	-	_	-		
45	-	_		-		-	94	-				
45 48 47	-	-					96	-				
48					_			TOTAL OF	FICIAL ROUT	E MILEAGE		
		-		-		012	S					

#### Exhibit 520h PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description

The Integrated Business Solutions Services Center (IBSSC) prints and issues Form 4241-A, *Rural Route Evaluation*, to personnel on rural routes as a result of national counts, special counts or a change in route data initiated by the submission of Form 4003. In addition to the route data, the regular carrier's salary, equipment maintenance allowance, and time credits (plus or minus) toward the next 1 hour change are identified.

Exhibit 520i



Finance No.     Finance No.     Finance No.     Finance No.       Referent     Fain     Fain     Exercise     Bond Count     Exercise     Bond Count       Referent     Rein     Exercise     Bond     Exercise     Bond     Exercise     Bond       Unchriste     Bond     Exercise     Rein     Exercise     Rein     Exercise     Rein       Virus     Bond     Exercise     Rein     Exercise     Rein     Exercise     Rein       Virus     Bond     Exercise     Rein     Exercise     Rein     Rein     Rein       Virus     Bond     Bond     Exercise     Rein     Rein     Rein     Rein       Virus     Bond     Bond     Bond     Exercise     Rein     Rein     Rein       Virus     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond     Rein     Rein     Rein       Virus     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond     Rein     Rein       Virus     Manuel     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond       Virus     Manuel     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond       Contro     Manuel     Bond     Bond     Bond     Bond	Segnert Flum Planein Boeholders Mens Accountible Mail Accepted Parcelo Duelo Method Accepted Parcelo Duelo	A PARTY CONTRACTOR	RURAL ROUTE EVALUATION			04	DATE PROCESSED
Sector Segneti Luteria         Fia         Flacial         Exolicition         COONE Contention         Strateria         Strateria </th <th>Sector Segment         Flats         Placeta         Bearlebins           Lefters         Accuration Multi-Accuration         Receipter Perceip         Duelo           Lefters         Accuration Multi-Accuration         Receipter Perceip         Duelo</th> <th>Bran</th> <th>oe No.</th> <th></th> <th>Date of Count</th> <th></th> <th></th>	Sector Segment         Flats         Placeta         Bearlebins           Lefters         Accuration Multi-Accuration         Receipter Perceip         Duelo           Lefters         Accuration Multi-Accuration         Receipter Perceip         Duelo	Bran	oe No.		Date of Count		
Controletion         Nonunction Mu         Reserved         Free mark Alors         Permark Alor	Celected Accelete Mut Accelete Parcels Percels Letters and Flats Signature Ixon (ordinary/mauved) Duels	con More Due	Suddats	Sterigs			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		annai à Mire	MD Some	Reserved			
DFS Flats         Parositi         Mons         Econos         Diamontrá Dial Atixenerce         Relocol·Litinada         Non-Segnatare Seaso           COODs         Mono         Presti Accesseriel Application         Relocol·Litinada         Non-Segnatare Seaso         Non-Segnatare Application         Non-Segnateion         Non-	Martupa 2002 PAPS Forms 3621 Return Laterte Completed Receipts	Loading	Ofter Suitche	Wectawing			
Mill         Contrain the formation of the second frage of the second frag	Pacosis Missa Boxes	-	Reload / United	Non-Signature Scarts			
Image: constraint of a	CODN M.O. Painsis Accepted Reg & Cert Caretone Dare Applications (portinogrinsuon) Accepted	NDCBU DIPComp & Insel Locker	Locked Pouch Stops	Cartler Holup Nerra (Nire)			
Aux Acadet         Footen         Texase         Texase <thtexase< th=""> <thtexase< th=""> <thtexase< td=""><td>Divisi Landa</td><td>Tanta</td><td>1944</td><td>1</td><td></td><td>Control Birther</td><td></td></thtexase<></thtexase<></thtexase<>	Divisi Landa	Tanta	1944	1		Control Birther	
Next & Count         Vertex Staps         Fanilies Served         USFS         Wreeky         Wootly           West & Count         Vertex Staps         Fanilies Served         USFS         Wreeky         Wreeky         Discont           Enclose         Discont         Discont         Discont         Discont         Discont         Discont           Enclose         Doug         Stap         FLSA         Evertex         Discont         Princed	Actual Aux Assist Forter (Mee)	Barten	Baren	forest Berness	Rotine Reset	Pequests (Sirre)	
West & Count         Vertex Staps         Fanilies Served         USFS         Weekly         Woodly           Introduct         Vertex Staps         Fanilies Served         USFS         Meekly         Distroaction           Englagee (D         Doug)         Step         Stable         Stable         Distroaction           Englagee (D         Doug)         Step         Stable         FLSA         Evertex         Distroaction							
Ereptoyee D Doug Shop Salary FLSA Everne (two looked burth Planced	Venicle Stops	rilles Berved	USPS Vehicle United	Weeky Disrourts	Weetly Demount Distance		_
Employee ID Douby Step Salary FLSA Evertecom Exua Looked Pound Pranceed Eatory							
	Errşötiyee D Decky Step	Salary		$\square$		$\vdash$	ted Guaranteed y Salary
			_	_	_	_	_

PS Form 8127, *Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment*, was designed to fulfill the requirements in article 9.2.N of the agreement with the National Rural Letter Carriers' Association. Article 9.2.N requires carriers to be paid for viewing training films, slides, or other training presentations not incidental to normal daily rural carrier performance. This training indudes events such as the annual Combined Federal Campaign talk, the annual Savings Bond Drive film, and special project films, or other training during the year for which time may not have been included in the route evaluation.

PS Form 8127 has been authorized for the one-time payment for fulfilling the Carrier Label Address Sequence System (CLASS), for the Postal Service employee survey, and for conducting the undeliverable-as-addressed bulk business mail survey. This form is also used to report the completion of work associated with the Federal Home Loan Bank Board survey, Consumer Service Index (CSI) talks, and automation and Corporate Automation Plan talks or meetings that local management requires rural carriers to attend.

Although no exact definition exists, functions that are proper for supplemental payment should meet the following criteria:

- a. An action or task that is not directly related to normal daily work functions (casing and delivering the mail).
- b. An action or task that does not occur on a daily or weekly basis.
- c. An action or task for which no time has been allotted in the rural route standards.

#### Exhibit 520j PS Form 8127, *Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment*

~	POSTAL SERVICE	Rural Carrier Supp	plemental Paymer
		Instructions	
Lo	cal Postmaster		
1.		ral Carrier (Designation 71) serving a regular rou A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate.)	te. (Replacement carrier)
2	Record the carrier's name, Social Sec block.)	curity number, and finance number. (Issuing offici	e must complete return t
3.	Record the date and the time in minute	es. (Do not enter any hours on form.)	
4.	Indicate the pay period, year, and weel	k.	
5.	The carrier, postmaster, and District M	UST sign this form.	
6.	Record reason for payment in justifica processed.	ation. If no reason is given, or the form is incomple	ete, it will be returned, ur
7.	Submit form to District for approval by	Operations Program Support.	
Dis	strict		
	Confirm proper completion and suitabil	lity for payment, then complete signature block bel	ow.
Jami	er Name (Last, first, middle initial)	Social Security Number	Finance Number
	Date of Service	Pay Period/Year	
	Time in Minutes (e.g. Record 1.58 hours as	95 minutes.) Week	
		95 minutes.) Initials:	
	(e.g. Record 1.58 hours as	95 minutes.)	
õetur	(e.g. Record 1.58 hours as	95 minutes.)Initials: Justification Employee's Signature and Date	
betur	(e.g. Record 1.58 hours as : Pay period processed:	95 minutes.)Initials: Justification	

# 530 Designation Codes and Time Certificates

## 531 Designation Codes

The following payroll designation codes (with the exception of Designation 99) are used on all PS Forms 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, and on all payroll documents to identify employment status of an individual rural carrier.

Des/Act Code	Title
70 - 0	Temporary Relief Carrier (359 day appointment)
70 - 1	Temporary Relief Carrier (359 day appointment, not to exceed 180 days worked in a calendar y ear)
71 - 0	Regular rural carrier
72 - 0	Substitute rural carrier serving a vacant route, or serving the route in the absence of the regular carrier in excess of 90 calendar day s
73 - 0	Substitute rural carrier
74 - 0	Rural carrier associate serving vacant route, or serving the route in the absence of the regular carrier in excess of 90 calendar days
75 - 0	Rural carrier relief
76 - 0	Part-time flexible
77 - 0	Auxiliary rural carrier
78 - 0	Rural carrier associate
79 - 0	Rural carrier associate assigned to an auxiliary route in excess of 90 calendar days
99 - 0	City employee serving as emergency replacement carrier (due equipment maintenance allowance only)

#### 531.1 Temporary Relief Carrier

#### 531.11 Designation/Activity Code 70 - 0

This is a nonbargaining employee who provides service on a regular or auxiliary route. His or her appointment may not exceed 359 days. The employee must have at least a 6-day break in service before he or she can be appointed to another 359 days.

#### 531.12 Designation/Activity Code 70 — 1

These employees are hired from the annuitant ranks, and the appointment may not exceed 359 days. The employee is limited to 180 workdays within each calendar year. When the employee reaches his or her 180 workday limit, process SF 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, to terminate employment. The employee may be rehired at the beginning of the next calendar year (pay period 01-XX) to begin another 359-day appointment with a limit of 180 workdays.

When completing PS Form 1314-A for temporary relief carrier (TRC) annuitants who work auxiliary assistance on a route, the office must indicate the number of days to be counted toward the 180 days worked. If the carrier works on a regular route H001 on Monday and performs auxiliary assistance for route J006 for 2 hours on Monday, you must indicate on PS Form 1314-A

that "0" days is added toward the 180 days worked. The day was captured on the regular route and should not be counted as another day worked because the work was performed on the same day (see Exhibits 531.12a and <u>b</u>).

The earnings statement (PS Form 1223) will reflect the number of days worked to assist the carrier in keeping track of days for that calendar year.



WILSON A	2	4-01	45		<u>8</u> 3	145	678	90		710	1	HQ(	01	_	B	08	03
Actual Deriv Account Comparison Ventry Hause Ger Moder The West Th	er Fit Gree	<u>.</u>	Tein			COP Noor	UTE Date	ad Martin	_	diam	15		louite Ny	ur. Net	MMA Deal	Xingal A Viceb m	
1 3500 H	inaur	1006	-	ŵ	ón :		man	s 100s	100	. 1004	100				-	-	1901
2 3898 A	Hours	100s	-		64	4	Hours	6 100s	Har	i 100s Milet 2 In	-	1				-	1000
NaMat Name of Rolled Carrier	5m	Artical Westler		4	No. EM	EN#	Second The	Dev +	Grat -	Actual Weekfelts		T	No EM	84	Second Try	Worke I Depr +	Ort
0-1 Murphy J 0124	5679	Histo	101+				Mr.		_	081	0	1			Mit		
	_	Harr	101+	-	_	_	-		-	Hours 1	204	_			Min		_
	_	Hours	ion	-	_	_	ile:		-	159478 1	24	_	_		Mit	_	
		Heats	1004	_	-	-	iller .			Hart 1	28	_	_		Mo		
		Healt	104	_	_	_	184	_	_	Hoarn 1	29.	_		-	Me		
		Hours	1294				100			Hours 1				_	Mn		
This certifies that the above center rendered service in compliance with postal regulations.	And Land	~	~	-		_	02	12/0	28	Carrar's be		u	1	1	\$137 To	in publi	

#### Exhibit 531.12b

PS Form 1314-A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate

	Mur	el	Langues Car	) rier	_	ó	Paranca Nun	Ref	0	12	45	56	79		2-1	2	Route		PL	08	11
	Artest Westry Heart	Contra de	Transfer	-	-						Tre		-	Cine .	2151	15000	11110	Design of	Week	X000 Ville I	lanki Reat
1	Hears 190x	_			_	-		-	Poors	1904	Min			-						History	100
2	02.00								Have	1004	-								0	Hours	1004
Dea	Aut	Nami of Sol	lef Carlor		and the local diversion of	65	Constant of participation in	Active	Baus	Viet 1		Aller Hiller	1 ar	Secold Trip	Athal	Hours			ANIWERCE	dr M	-
_				_				Hours	100+					Min	House	1004			_	-	į.,
_			_	_				Hours	1000					Min	House	1854				un	
		_		_				Hours	1001					Min	-	1804				Mar	
	_			_	_			Hours	9084	1	-			Min	House	1004				-	1
_	-			$\rightarrow$				Hoan	1000	1	-			Min	men	100+			$ \rightarrow $	Ma	£
								Hours	1004					Min	theast	100+				1	
	certifies that t plance with P			red servic	e în	Postnastar	* Giptature	-	(	_	uitte: S	0.000	1440		Den Og	2/2	108	Cartler	"A	M	

## 531.2 Regular Rural Carrier (Career) — Designation 71

The regular rural carrier (career) is the only full-time regular rural employee entitled to benefits such as retirement, leave, and life insurance. Regular rural carriers serve on routes with pay route types H, J, K, and M.

531.2

## 531.3 Substitute Rural Carrier

### 531.31 Designation 72

A substitute rural carrier (Designation 73) can be appointed via SF 50 to serve full time on a vacant regular route or in the absence of a regular carrier for more than 90 days. The substitute rural carrier earns annual and sick leave on the assigned route only and is compensated for the balance of his or her annual leave upon return to the Designation 73 position. Sick leave is handled in accordance with *Employee and Labor Relations Manual* (ELM) 513.712. Designation 72 employees have FICA deductions withheld and earn step increases (see 581.2 for additional information).

A substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) may work as a substitute (Designation 73) on a regular rural route other than the assigned route. However, the substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) may not work on an auxiliary route or provide auxiliary assistance on a regular route. Work performed as a Designation 73 must be recorded on the assigned regular carrier's PS Form 1314. Leave Without Pay (LWOP) must be charged to the assigned route.

#### 531.32 Designation 73

Entered on duty date must be before July 21, 1981. Designation 73 employees have bidding privileges on regular rural carrier positions, have FICA deductions, and earn step increases, but do not earn leave.

## 531.4 Rural Carrier Relief — Designation 75

Entered on duty date must be on or after July 21, 1981. Employees hired between July 21, 1981, and November 12, 1986, are without time limitation. After November 12, 1986, employees not hired from a competitive register of eligibles as a result of an open competitive examination have a limited time appointment. Designation 75 employees are not entitled to step increases, leave, or cost of living allowance (COLA), nor are they eligible for life insurance, Civil Service Retirement System (CSRS), or Federal Employees Retirement System (FERS).

## 531.5 Part-Time Flexible Carrier — Designation 76

This is a career employee and the entered on duty date must be on or after September 9, 2000. All qualified substitute rural carriers and rural carrier associates (RCAs) that have completed their probationary period are eligible to bid on PTF assignments. PTFs are only assigned to K routes. Designation 76 employees have bidding privileges on regular rural carrier positions, have FICA deductions, earn step increases, and leave.

## 531.6 Auxiliary Rural Carrier — Designation 77

Entered on duty date must be before July 21, 1981. An auxiliary rural carrier may perform service on an auxiliary route only. Designation 77 employees earn step increases and leave, and have FICA deductions. When the auxiliary route is converted to a regular route or is consolidated with another route, the auxiliary rural carrier (Designation 77) should be terminated. Any auxiliary rural carrier that becomes a multi-employee Designation 77/78 will be hired at the current RCA hourly rate.

### 531.7 Rural Carrier Associate

#### 531.71 Designation 78

Entered on duty date must be on or after April 11, 1987. Designation 78 employees have bidding privileges on regular rural carrier positions under the USPS/NRLCA national agreement, Article 12, section 3B. Rural carrier associates (RCA) are not entitled to step increases, leave, or COLA. In addition, they are not eligible for life insurance, CSRS, or FERS. RCAs hired beginning 8/24/1991 are paid under Schedule 1 and carriers hired prior to 8/24/1991 are paid under Schedule 2.

#### 531.72 Designation 74

An RCA (Designation 78) can be appointed via SF 50 to serve full time on a vacant route or in the absence of the regular carrier for more than 90 days. Effective January 21, 1988, Designation 74 employees began earning annual and sick leave on their assigned routes only and will be compensated for the annual leave balance on return to their Designation 78 position. Sick leave is handled in accordance with ELM 513.712. Designation 74 employees have FICA deductions withheld, do not earn step increases, and are not entitled to COLA.

A Designation 74 employee may work as a replacement carrier on a regular route and on an auxiliary route. Leave will be earned at a maximum of 4 hours per pay period only on the route assigned as a Designation 74. Work performed on a regular route as a Designation 78 must be recorded on the assigned regular carrier's PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*. LWOP must be charged to the assigned route. All work performed on an auxiliary route must be recorded on PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*.

## 531.8 Designation 79

An RCA (Designation 78) can be appointed, via SF 50, after being assigned to the auxiliary route for more than 90 calendar days. Leave is earned only on the assigned auxiliary route. The carrier is in leave category 4, earning 1 hour of sick leave and annual leave for every 20 hours worked on the assigned auxiliary route.

#### 531.9 Miscellaneous

#### 531.91 Multipositions

Appointments to the position of substitute rural carrier (Designation 73) or auxiliary rural carrier (Designation 77) were made on or before July 21, 1981. All rural appointments after this date are restricted to regular rural carrier (Designation 71), rural carrier relief (Designation 75), or rural carrier associate (Designations 78, 79, or 74).

When an employee's current designation is 73, a Designation 77 may be added, creating a dual Designation 77/73. However, when an employee's current designation is 77, a Designation 73 cannot be added.

Under the conditions of the Memorandum of Understanding between the Postal Service and the NRLCA, certain auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77) may also be established as rural carrier associates (Designation 78).

These employees will be compensated at their attained step of the Designation 77 position and earn leave for providing service on auxiliary routes only. All other service is compensated as a rural carrier associate (Designation 78).

Rural carrier associates (Designation 78) assigned to an auxiliary route will be a multi Designation 79/78.

#### 531.92 Dual Employees

Dual employees are those employees appointed to positions as Designations 3X, 4X, or 6X (city), and 7X (rural), where X = any number. An example would be 41/73. This is a city part-time flexible derk and a rural substitute carrier. New appointments to substitute rural carrier (Designation 73) or auxiliary rural carrier (Designation 77) have been discontinued since implementation of the 1981 Postal Service/NRLCA agreement. Therefore, only current Designations 73 and/or 77 are permitted additional appointments of 3X, 4X, or 6X.

Designation/Act 75 - 0, 78 - 0, and 70 - 0 employees may have a dual appointment as a 58 (postmaster relief) or 6X (city).

All service as a Designation 3X, 4X, 58 (postmaster relief), or 6X must be recorded on PS Form 1230-A, *Time Card* — *Week 1*, or PS Form 1230-B, *Time Card* — *Week 2*. All service as a Designation 7X must be recorded on PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, or as the replacement carrier on PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*. When the combined weekly workhours are greater than 40, all hour credits and remuneration are combined, and a FLSA overtime calculation is generated. The FLSA overtime payment due (if any) is made the following pay period, and a message is printed on the employee's earnings statement. The FLSA calculation formula is provided in Handbook F-18, *Payroll Journal Guide*.

#### 531.93 Nonrural Postal Employee

Designation 99 employees do not require a SF 50. Designation 99 is used by the payroll system when making payment for Equipment Maintenance Allowance (EMA) to employees other than rural carriers. Therefore, no employees are carried on the rolls as Designation 99. The workhours of postal employees other than rural carriers are reported on PS Forms 1230.

## 532 Time Certificates

When transcribing data onto PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, and PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, all fields used must be zero-filled. For example, when recording 8½ hours in a 4-digit field such as Actual Weekly Work Hours, enter it as 0850; when recording 3 miles in a 3-digit field such as Miles Omitted, enter it as 003. Exhibits 532a and 532c use Xsto show the size of each field on PS Forms 1314 and 1314-A, respectively, and then show how the forms look with actual data entered in Exhibits 532b and 532c, respectively.

Exhibit 532a	
PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time	Certificate

1107	ent/Assigned Carrie	6			-	_	Fesance No.	with the	-		_		6.01	_	(Cent	ibul .	- Paul	te He.		1	RBA	Near	79
	Actual Workly Hours	Blat Phen	Tue	Vere 1	fur.	-	Day Overline		1.5art Hore	ing 5		LCOP Here	P Long rs. Dob	ind Hugers	<b>R</b> 16	of House	100		North North	GF. VML	Unes Onul	Reves A	setal bott
1	XXXX						XXX	X	X	XX	Y	X	XX	XXX	X	XX	XX	XX	XX	X	XXX	XX	1.2
2	XXXX						XXX	X	X	×X	¢¥	×	XX	* *	ι×	XX	4 X	X	xy	X	XXX	XX	žy
DesM	t Harte of Robel	Carter	-	_	Ð		Active	d dy 1600	0.00	ŋ	100 674	EM	Second Tep	Dev +	Graft -	Actual Weekly	SAG.	Ŧ	Ro EN	04	Second Tep	Whole Dev 4	Cint .
		_					X	XX	š	X	X	X	27	XXX	XXX	XX	2.7	x	x	X	X¥	ххх	XX.
	_			-			-	10					-	1		Hours	1804				-		
_	-	_	-	1	_	_	-	10	04				-			Hours	1004				-		
_	-		-	_	_	_	those	10	04			_	-			Horn	1004				-		_
_	-		-	_	-		Iters	10	04		_	_	-		_	Hours	1004		-		-		
	1	above carrie				unior's S	Hari	10	04				Dele			Horn	1004				1000 1122 To		

#### Exhibit 532b PS Form 1314 with Data Filled In

Thursday	Bra		C	-P-				5-3		3	E	7	178	8999	7	10		K	00	1	B	08	04
	Actual Bitrakty Pharm	The other	Daiph A Ulim	in the second se	arrier Aller	1 164   1			100	2		1000	L.		1.000	etteurs.			kçalır Sex	GF VMP	1.000	Manda A	
1	2716	R	x	X			110	en 100a	Hor	. 10			Hogy	1001	TIME	100	-					Hours	10004
	2894	K					140				No.		Hoart	1904	Isser	100						Hours	vina
Des A	t Name of Fish	lef Certier				EM		Autual	Hoses.	Tr	Nu SM	EN	Second Trip	Dev +	HR. Deal	Annual Westig	Times	Tr	140	DN	Becore Trg	Day A	
60	Jone	Le	7		112	23	333	09	22	1			Ne		_	09	29	1			Me		
160	Blac	44	17	÷	54	21	234	29	41	1			Min		_	766	1004				Ma.		
	-		_	_				1960	1094	L-	-		Me		_	941.	1004				Mit		_
	-			_			_	1994	1004	-		_	Me		_	Sen.	1004	-	-		Mir.		_
_				_				thurs	136	-	_		Mo		_	No.	10%				Mir	_	_
This	certifies that	the show	carrier	rendere	f parvice	Pusma	enrik Signa	Hours	156		-	-	Min Date			tterre Carrieri	1004				Mm 4127 Te	e philos	
	ripliance with				101000	12833	1	N	1	~			2	16 0	8	1000	ct	-			2000	10	)

In the top form, the Xs show the size of each field on the form; the bottom form shows actual data entered.

X	( X	XXX
store	X	XXX
store	X	XXX
fort.		XXX
	Post of	Gr Tree
CX.X	CXX.	XX
	- 1	Mr.
	_	Um
_	_	un
_	_	Vin
_		Ur

#### Exhibit 532c PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*

Exhibit 532d PS Form 1314-A with Data Filled In

1	Nee	anci	the	ad Cartler	w	_	20	2-332		E	2	24	466	66		10		00		P	0	15
100	Actual Viceolog H	150	1 1		1.14	0.0	Tet.	A. An Sprace	1000	Train Host	7	incore Tax	Accession	100	Contract of	Works P	No.	10111	Dist	10 R.S.	20	e Marian
1	125	206	6	120						Hours	1084	-						1			-	1004
2	100	8 05	5	100	N					-	1284	ND4							1		110.0	. 100
	at Postala	APRIL PROPERTY.	CALCULAR OF	C.C.C. COLORIZA	of straining lists	1 Concept	Current	A	1	-		1,000	ution .					Mank			-	
Disk		Harms of	r Forliet Ca	niai			0N		Actual	Haute			Mint	ar	Second Top	Weekly	Hours	Hours	Th.	Aforea you	dit.	1900erd
78	0 5	Sawy	u	wε	1/3	33:	55	55	neus	1004					Min	22	25	01	1	920		No.
		1	i.	-355.02.53	an la com	2012	0.454		Hours	1004					Mis	Hours	1006	100				m.
									Hours	1001					Min	Hours	1009					in:
_			_						tions	1805		+			16m	-	1001	_	_		-	a.
_				_	_				Hours	103		+			-	riars	1004				-	e:
_									Hours	190				1	-	tions	1004		_			in)
		hal the sto th Postal re		r rendured s z.	ervice in	10	of states	h Signature	~	-	-	-	-			049 7	119	108	Carr	r J	N	

In the top form, the Xs show the size of each field on the form; the bottom form shows actual data entered.

230

## 533 Days Assigned Carrier Absent Codes

PS Form 1314

- A Annual Leave
- B Holiday Work Nonrural
- C Continuation of Pay
- D Donated Leave
- E Limited Duty
- H Holiday Leave
- J 11-Day Route
- K 10-Day Route
- L Leave without Pay
- M Military Leave
- N Military LWOP
- O Other Leave
- P Work Hours other than rural
- R Relief Day Worked (No relief available) S
- SickLeave
- T Training
- U AWOL (Absent without leave) V
- Holiday Work
- W-IOD/LWOP
- X Relief Day Taken (Worked an "R" or "3" day) Y
- Relief Day Worked on non rural assignment Z -

Steward Duty

- 2 HQ Authorized Administrative Leave
- 3 Carrier works relief day paid additional 50%
- 4 Day of Reflection
- 5 Carrier works relief day paid additional 150%
- 6 Court Leave

PS Form 1314-A

- 2 HQ Authorized Administrative Leave H
- Holiday
- N No Service

# 540 Fair Labor Standards Act

## 541 Application

Sections 7(a) and 7(b)(2) of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) apply to rural carrier compensation.

#### 541.1 Compensation Under FLSA, Section 7(a)

The following employees are compensated in accordance with FLSA, section 7(a):

- a. Regular rural carriers assigned to evaluated routes having less than 35 hours of required service per week or mileage routes having less than 31 paid miles per week.
- b. Employees appointed as regular rural carriers to routes covered under 7(b)(2) after the beginning of the guarantee period who do not agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement at the end of the guarantee period. At the beginning of the next guarantee period, the carrier shall be compensated under the provisions of section 7(b)(2) of the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- c. Substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) serving a vacant route or route where the regular carrier is on extended leave, who do not agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement at the end of the guarantee period.
- Substitute rural carriers (Designation 73), relief rural carriers (Designation 75), rural carrier associates (Designations 74 and 78), part time flexible (Designation 76) auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77), rural carrier associates assigned to an auxiliary route (Designation 79), and temporary replacement carriers (Designation 70).
- e. A regular rural carrier compensated pursuant to FLSA section 7(b)(2) who actually works more than 2,240 hours within the guarantee period.

#### 541.2 Compensation Under FLSA, Section 7(b)(2)

The following employees are compensated in accordance with FLSA, section 7(b)(2):

- a. Regular rural carriers assigned to evaluated routes having 35 or more standard hours or mileage routes having 31 or more paid miles per week.
- b. Substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) serving a vacant route or route where the regular carrier is on extended leave. The substitute must be assigned to a route that qualifies for compensation under section 7(b)(2) of the FLSA and must agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement at the end of the guarantee period.
- c. An employee appointed as a regular rural carrier during the guarantee period, as set forth in paragraph (a), and who agrees in writing at the time of appointment to terminate the guarantee agreement on the last day of the guarantee period.

Regular rural carriers receiving evaluated compensation receive a guaranteed annual wage for 2,080 hours of actual work. The following rules apply to Guarantee — Evaluated Compensation Schedule:

- a. The guaranteed salary for the respective routes is the annual salary, attained step, in effect at the beginning of the guarantee period. The period continues for 52 consecutive weeks beginning and ending with pay periods. This salary must not be for less than 35 hours and cannot exceed the salary for 40 hours. The guarantee of compensation differs for each route evaluation between 35 and 40 hours.
- b. The salary cannot be reduced below the guaranteed salary set forth at the beginning of the guarantee period. The employee's step is locked and step increases earned after the guarantee salary does not affect the guaranteed salary. The salary may be adjusted upward, except that any compensation paid above 40 hours is not considered guaranteed annual wages. Adjustments in compensation may be made upward or downward, between 40- and 48-hour levels, without affecting the annual guarantee. However, the salary cannot be reduced below the 40-hour compensation level during the guarantee period.
- c. Seasonal Routes— The last mail count is used to determine the guarantee salary for the new guarantee year. The seasonal data from the last mail count is used to compute the evaluated hours when the route is not in season to establish the guarantee salary. Routes evaluated less than 35 hours do not have a guarantee salary. Routes evaluated between 35 and 39 when not in season will be guarantee at evaluation of the route at the employee's step during the establishment of the guarantee at 40 hours. The guarantee salary does not change once it's established at the beginning of the guarantee year.

## 543 Guarantee — Nonevaluated Compensation -Mileage Schedule

Regular rural carriers receiving nonevaluated compensation receive a guaranteed annual wage for 2,080 hours of actual work. The following rules apply to Guarantee — Nonevaluated Compensation:

- a. The guaranteed salary for the respective routes is the annual salary, attained step, in effect at the beginning of the guarantee period. The period continues for 52 consecutive weeks beginning and ending with pay periods. This salary must not be for less than 31 miles and cannot exceed the salary for 42 miles. The guarantee of compensation differs for each route length between 31 and 42 miles.
- b. The salary cannot be reduced below the guaranteed salary set forth at the beginning of the guarantee period. It may be adjusted upward, except that any compensation paid above the 42-mile level is not considered guaranteed annual wages. Adjustments in compensation may be made upward or downward without affecting the annual guarantee. However, the salary cannot be reduced below that of a

42-mile route during the guarantee period. Most carriers would qualify for salary protection above the 42-mile level unless the carrier failed to sign an agreement to use sufficient annual leave earned during the guarantee period to ensure that the actual workhours will not exceed 2,080. In this situation, the saved salary for the rural carrier is limited to the salary guarantee.

## 544 Maximum Actual Workhours

During the guarantee period, the assigned regular carrier receives compensation based on the route evaluation (evaluated or mileage rate, as appropriate) for all hours actually worked through 2,080.

For all hours actually worked over 2,080 to 2,240, the assigned carrier will be compensated at the FLSA overtime rate. Leave will continue to be paid at the daily evaluated rate. If the rural carrier exceeds 2,240 hours of actual work, section 7(b)(2) is void, and the carrier will receive pay in accordance with section 7(a), which requires overtime to be paid for all workhours in excess of 8 hours per day or 40 hours per week, less any bona fide overtime already paid during the guarantee period.

To recompute the pay, notify the Eagan Accounting Service Center (ASC) that the carrier went over 2,240 hours in the guarantee year.

## 545 Bona Fide Overtime

#### 545.1 Definition

Bona fide overtime is not subject to additional pay if the carrier exceeds 2,240 hours of actual work during the guarantee period. Overtime compensation is paid to rural carriers covered under FLSA section 7(b)(2) for hours actually worked in excess of:

- a. 12 hours per day.
- b. 56 hours per week.
- c. 2,080 hours in the 52 consecutive week guarantee period.

#### 545.2 Recording Overtime in Excess of 12 Hours a Day

Any hours over 12 a day must be listed under the Daily Overtime block for that particular week (see <u>Exhibit 545a</u>). <u>Exhibit 545b</u> is an example of a PS Form 1314 reflecting that the carrier worked the relief day the first week. It also shows the hours for the first week.

Exhibit 545a Recording Daily Overtime

Days of the Week Worked	Hours	OT Hours
Saturday	12.12	00.12
Monday	Relief day taken	
Tuesday	12.05	00.05
Wednesday	10.80	
Thursday	10.52	
Friday	10.45	
Total hours	55.94	00.17

	SMITH E K						03-5621 E				59	7849	99		710 Dest/st		00	1		B		18
	Venty Hoars		Non John	Wed.	Fer 110	Bat	-	122			COP The	t Lenit		nes	distant.	Sec. Tra	1	koste Nev	쁥	Miles Dest	Minish Po Work 14	
1 :	5594	R	X			0	017	1 1100		×+		Horn	1004	ISAN	100	-					Hours	1084
2	57	K				100		Hor		81	1	Hoes	1904	Hair	1005	He		_			Hours	1084
DesiArt	Name of Postor	Carter			£w		Actual	1000	Tr	Hu Shr	E.M	Second Top	Whole A Day 4	Ales Oral -	Albel	-	Tr.	104	- 656	Second Trip	Der +	Dest.
Bo	Wag	ner	MH	981	1849	94		80	1			plan.			100	17	1			Aller		
	•	8		_			191.03	1084				Nie:		_	Next	1004				Men		_
				-			House	1084	-		-	Mis	-	-	HM	1004				Mir.		_
		_		-		_	Riet.	1204			_	Mr		_	Bott.	103		-		Min		_
							1150	100				Mo	_	_	tion.	- 100		-		Min	_	_
This c	artifies that the	sbove c	artler rendiele	d service				Hora 186			-	Men Dole	1-		Hours Cariters				4	Mm. 81027 Tr	na /Mirt	
	rpliance with p				0.010	$\sim$	6	_			- 6	8	30	08	1050	2	8	_	_	1.00	20120	_

#### Exhibit 545b PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*

For Saturday and Tuesday, the carrier is entitled to overtime. PS Form 1314 must be completed with a 17 in the hundredths section of the Daily Overtime block for the first week. A comparison is made between Actual Weekly Work Hours (over 56) and Daily Overtime (over 12 in a day). Payment is made on the greater of the two.

## 545.3 Payment of FLSA Overtime Compensation

Overtime compensation is payable at 150 percent of the carrier's regular rate of pay. The regular rate is the total amount of compensation earned, divided by the total hours actually worked since the beginning of the guarantee period (FLSA overtime).

*Note:* Previous overtime and leave hours as well as compensation for these hours are excluded from this computation.

## 546 FLSA Codes

## 546.1 Purpose

FLSA codes are used to determine payroll calculations for rural carriers. In most cases, this code is automatically determined and included on the preprinted PS Form 1314. Code B is the only code used to identify coverage under section 7(b)(2) of FLSA. All other codes (A, N, L, and P) identify coverage under section 7(a) of FLSA (see Exhibit 546).

### Exhibit 546 FLSA Code Guide

### 546.2 Types of Codes

#### 546.21 FLSA Code B

FLSA code B applies to newly appointed regular rural carriers (Designation 71) and substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) who agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement at the end of the guarantee period. In addition, this code applies to all regular rural carriers (Designation 71) who were on the rolls at the beginning of the guarantee period assigned to rural carrier schedule (RCS) (mileage) routes having 31 or more paid miles or to evaluated routes having 35 or more standard hours.

#### 546.22 Designation 72 FLSA Code B

A substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) is compensated on the RCS (mileage) or evaluated schedule, whichever is appropriate. The carrier must agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement on the last day of the guarantee period, upon the filling of the vacancy, or upon the return of the regular rural carrier to the route, whichever occurs first. This signed document is irrevocable; if the substitute is still assigned to such a route at the end of a guarantee period, the agreement to terminate is renewed automatically. These carriers will be compensated under FLSA section 7(b)(2).

#### 546.23 FLSA Code A

FLSA code A applies to newly appointed regular and substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) appointed after the beginning of the guarantee period to a route having 35 or more standard hours per week who do not agree in writing to terminate the guarantee at the end of the guarantee period. The regular rural carrier will automatically be converted to FLSA code B at the beginning of the next guarantee period.

#### 546.24 Designation 72 FLSA Code A

When the substitute carrier (Designation 72) does not agree in writing to terminate the guarantee agreement on the last day of the guarantee period, the carrier will be compensated under section 7(a) of FLSA. The substitute carrier (Designation 72) is provided the opportunity to sign the agreement at the beginning of each guarantee period.

#### 546.25 FLSA Code N

FLSA code N applies to regular rural carriers (Designation 71) only, assigned to routes having less than 35 standard hours per week, or RCS (mileage) routes having less than 31 paid miles per week.

#### 546.26 FLSA Code L

FLSA code L applies to substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) assigned to routes where the assigned regular carrier (Designation 71) on the route has a FLSA code N (less than 35 standard hours or 31 paid miles). This code also applies to all substitute (Designation 73) and part-time flexible (Designation 76) rural carriers performing service on all types of regular rural routes.

## 546.27 FLSA Code P

FLSA code P applies to auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77), part-time flexible rural carriers (Designation 76), substitute rural carriers (Designation 73), rural carrier reliefs (Designation 75), rural carrier associates (Designations 74, 78, and 79), and temporary replacement carriers (Designation 70—0).

# 550 Route Types

Rural route types (classifications) are determined by the route evaluation as developed from the national mail count or interim adjustment.

## 551 Regular Rural Routes

#### 551.1 M — Mileage (Rate Schedule Code — RSC) Route

The regular carrier's salary is based upon 12 days per pay period, 312 days per year, or 2,496 hours per year. Mileage routes were established when the compensation for the route miles on the mileage chart was greater than the evaluated hours method of compensation. However, mileage routes can no longer be established. When they become vacant, they are automatically converted and posted under the evaluated hours method.

#### 551.2 H — Evaluated Hour Route

The regular carrier's salary is based on 12 days per pay period, 312 days per year, or 2,496 hours per year. Evaluated pay hours on an H type route may vary from 12 to 46 hours per week.

#### 551.3 J — Evaluated Hour Route

The regular carrier's salary is based on 5 days during 1 week and 6 days the other week, for a total of 11 days per pay period, 286 days a year, or 2,288 hours per year. One relief day per pay period is authorized. Evaluated pay hours vary from 41 to 46 hours per week.

#### 551.4 K — Evaluated Hour Route

The regular carrier's salary is based upon 5 days each week, 260 days per year, or 2,080 hours per year. One relief day is authorized each week. Evaluated pay hours vary from 40 to 48 hours per week.

## 552 Auxiliary Route

An auxiliary route has insufficient evaluated hours to become a regular route, usually less than 39 evaluated hours. A rural carrier associate (Designation 79) or auxiliary carrier (Designation 77) is assigned to this type of route.

## 553 L Route Classification

L routes have a density of 12 or more boxesper mile. Effective with the 1981 National Agreement, any route type H, J, K, M, or A that meets this

criterion, as determined by the 1980 mail count or any future mail count will be converted to an L route. The L classification on a mileage route does not affect the compensation provided the carriers on those routes. An L route may convert back if the density falls below 12 boxes per mile as indicated by an official national or special mail count.

## 554 Route Classifications/Option

## 554.1 Determining Classification

Route dassification is based on the standard hours and minutes of the route. When the standard hours and minutes are 44:11 or higher, but less than 50.43, the rural carrier has the opportunity to choose high or low option. If high option is elected, the carrier must work an additional day in the pay period. For example, if the standard hours and minutes of a route are 46:42, the carrier can elect to work 11 days (low option) or 12 days (high option) in the pay period. Any rural carrier whose route may be classified in more than one evaluated dassification may elect the higher route dassification if the following requirements are met:

- a. It must be demonstrated that the rural carrier's actual workhours will not exceed 2,080 during the guarantee period. Such determination should be based on, but not be limited to, the rural carrier's performance during the previous year.
- b. The rural carrier agrees in writing to use sufficient annual leave to assure that the total actual hours worked will not exceed the 2,080 annual guarantee.
- c. The rural carrier must be in a 6 or 8-hour (20- or 26-day) leave category.

## 554.2 Comparison

This comparison applies only to routes that are eligible to be a mileage route. In those instances when the standard hours and minutes of a route fall into a high/low option category, the RSC (mileage) salary is compared to the evaluated hour salary to determine the proper option, if any. The basic salary (salary without COLA) is used for comparison purposes. The following example illustrates the steps in making a comparison:

#### Example:

a. If the evaluated hours and minutes are 48:08 and the pay miles are 111, the evaluated hours of 48:08 fall between 47:28 and 48:32 on the Classification Chart (see <u>Exhibit 554</u>).

47.28 ....48.32 RCS More than 44 hrs. HD J-44 Less than 44 hrs. HD K-40 J-44

b. To determine the proper option, the salary for 44 evaluated hours (appropriate evaluated schedule) is compared with the salary for 111 pay miles (appropriate RCS - mileage schedule) at the employee's attained step.

44 evaluated hrs. Step 12 = \$56,518 (basic salary) 111 pay miles Step 12 = \$51,552 (basic salary) c. Since RCS pays less than 44 evaluated hours, the low option is K-40 and the high option is J-44.

Exhibit 554 (page 1) Regular Classification Chart

		Ev aluated Hours and Minutes (Reported on		
From	То	PS Form 4241-A, <i>Rural Route Evaluation</i> )	Pay	Option
00:01	24:29	Blank	RCS	blank
24:30	25:29	RCS More than 25 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 25 hrs. HD	H-25	
25:30	26:29	RCS More than 26 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 26 hrs. HD	H-26	
26:30	27:29	RCS More than 27 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 27 hrs. HD	H-27	
27:30	28:29	RCS More than 28 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 28 hrs. HD	H-28	
28:30	29:29	RCS More than 29 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 29 hrs. HD	H-29	
29:30	30:29	RCS More than 30 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 30 hrs. HD	H-30	
30:30	31:29	RCS More than 31 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 31 hrs. HD	H-31	
31:30	32:29	RCS More than 32 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 32 hrs. HD	H-32	
32:30	33:29	RCS More than 33 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 33 hrs. HD	H-33	
33:30	34:29	RCS More than 34 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 34 hrs. HD	H-34	
34:30	35:29	RCS More than 35 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 35 hrs. HD	H-35	
35:30	36:29	RCS More than 36 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 36 hrs. HD	H-36	
36:30	37:29	RCS More than 37 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 37 hrs. HD	H-37	
37:30	38:29	RCS More than 38 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 38 hrs. HD	H-38	
38:30	39:29	RCS More than 39 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 39 hrs. HD	H-39	
39:30	40:29	RCS More than 40 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 40 hrs. HD	H-40	
40:30	41:29	RCS More than 41 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
- 44.00	40.00	Less than 41 hrs. HD	H-41	
41:30	42:29	RCS More than 42 hrs. HD		blank
40.00	40.00	Less than 42 hrs. HD	H-42	hlaul
42:30	43:29	RCS More than 43 hrs. HD Less than 43 hrs. HD	RCS H-43	blank
			11 40	

Exhibit 554 (page 2) Regular Classification Chart

From	То	Evaluated Hours and Minutes (Reported on PS Form 4241-A, <i>Rural Route Evaluation</i> )	Pay	Option
43:30	44:10	RCS More than 44 hrs. HD	RCS	blank
		Less than 44 hrs. HD	H-44	
44:11	44:29	RCS More than 44 hrs. HD	RCS	
		Less than 44 hrs. HD	J-41	H-44
44:30	45:15	RCS More than 45 hrs. HD	RCS	
		Less than 45 hrs. HD	J-41	H-45
45:16	45:29	RCS More than 45 hrs. HD	RCS	
		Less than 45 hrs. HD	J-42	H-45
45:30	46:21	RCS More than 46 hrs. HD	RCS	
		Less than 46 hrs. HD	J-42	H-46
46:22	46:29	RCS More than 46 hrs. HD	RCS	
		Less than 46 hrs. HD	J-43	H-46
46:30	47:23	RCS More than 43 hrs. HD	J-43	
		Less than 43 hrs. HD	J-43	
47:24	47:27	RCS More than 43 hrs. HD	J-43	
		Less than 43 hrs. HD	K-40	J-43
47:28	48:32	RCS More than 44 hrs. HD	J-44	
		Less than 44 hrs. HD	K-40	J-44
48:33	48:35		K-40	J-45
48:36	49:37		K-41	J-45
49:38 49:48	49:47 50:43		K-41 K-42	J-46 J-46
49.40 50:44	50:43	RCS More than 42 hrs. HD	K-42	J-40
50.44	50.59	Less than 42 hrs. HD	K-42	
51:00	52:11	RCS More than 43 hrs. HD	K-43	
01.00	02.11	Less than 43 hrs. HD	K-43	
52:12	52:54	RCS More than 44 hrs. HD	K-44	
		Less than 44 hrs. HD	K-44	
52:55	53:23		K-44	blank
53:24	54:35		K-45	
54:36	55:47		K-46 K-47	
55:48 57:00	56:59 OVER		K-47 K-48	
57.00	OVER		r\-40	

Compare evaluated to mileage salary when a route has not been vacant after PP 26-78.

Exhibit 554 (page 3) Auxiliary Classification Chart

From	То	Ev aluated Hours
11:30	12:29	12
12:30	13:29	13
13:30	14:29	14
14:30	15:29	15
15:30	16:29	16
16:30	17:29	17
17:30	18:29	18
18:30	19:29	19
19:30	20:29	20
20:30	21:29	21
21:30	22:29	22
22:30	23:29	23
23:30	24:29	24
24:30	25:29	25
25:30	26:29	26
26:30	27:29	27
27:30	28:29	28
28:30	29:29	29
29:30	30:29	30
30:30	31:29	31
31:30	32:29	32
32:30	33:29	33
33:30	34:29	34
34:30	35:29	35
35:30	36:29	36
36:30	37:29	37
37:30	38:29	38
38:30	39:29	39
39:30	40:29	40
40:30	41:29	41
41:30	42:29	42
42:30	43:29	43
43:30	44:29	44
44:30	45:29	45
45:30	46:29	46
46:30	47:29	47
47:30	48:29	48
48:30	49:29	49
49:30	50:29	50
50:30	51:29	51
51:30	52:29	52
52:30	53:29	53
53:30	54:29	54

Exhibit 554 (page 3)
Auxiliary Classification Chart

From	То	Ev aluated Hours
54:30	55:29	55
55:30	56:29	56
56:30	AND OVER	57

### 554.3 Option Election

Option elections are available only at the time of the national count, special count, or interim adjustment. A high/low option may be elected on an interim adjustment, PS Form 4003, *Official Rural Route Description*, when a 1-hour change to standard hours and minutes is in effect. The postmaster must have a written leave commitment signed by the regular carrier when checking the High Option block.

## 554.4 Submission Procedures

The national count or special count is submitted to the district on PS Form 4241, or PS Form 4241-X as appropriate, *Rural Delivery Statistics Report*. The Leave Commitment and High Option blocks must be checked Yes, and the carrier must sign the leave commitment provided on this form. This procedure applies to Designation 71 only. Designation 72 employees have no options. However, Designation 72 employees may serve a vacant route within a high option classification until the national count, special count, or interim adjustment. Beginning with the effective date of the route change or the beginning of the new guarantee period, the vacant route being serviced by a Designation 72 employee will convert to a low option classification.

#### 554.5 Vacant Mileage Routes

All vacant mileage routes are posted and awarded on the basis of evaluated time.

#### 554.6 Vacant Evaluated Routes

All evaluated routes are posted at the option the route was when it was vacated. If the route was posted at high option, the newly assigned carrier must meet the criteria set in 554.1.

#### 554.7 New Route

All new routes are posted as low option and awarded on the basis of evaluated time.

## 555 Phantom Routes

#### 555.1 Establishment

Phantom routes are created to hold a regular carrier on a route but no payment is made to the carrier. When the regular rural carrier is unable to perform all the duties of her or his assigned rural route for a period of 2 years as a result of a job-related illness or injury, the employee must relinquish the route and such route will be posted for bid. The bid is in accordance with Article 12, Section 3, of the National Agreement Between the USPS and the NRLCA.

#### 555.2 Routes 980-989

Effective PP 20-93, September 18, 1993, rural routes 980-989 may be created for the assignment of regular rural carriers who have relinquished their routes and continue to be in an injured on duty/leave without pay (IOD/LWOP) status. An office may establish a maximum of 10 rural routes. The rural route master (AAQ300) will display this route, but summary totals do not include any route data. Do not place any employee on a phantom route that is working on limited duty or is working in any capacity and being paid from PS Form 1314.

#### 555.3 PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description

To create this route, submit PS Form 4003, *Official Rural Route Description*, for processing. Enter X for the new route and the route data at the time when the employee was injured. Do not enter the current data. Information on PS Form 4003 should contain the route number (starting with 980 for the first route in the office), route length, regular and/or centralized boxes, stops, base hours, high or low option, if applicable, and vehicle data.

#### 555.4 PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate

After creating the route, process SF 50 to transfer the IOD/LWOP carrier to this route. The Eagan Integrated Business Systems Solutions Center (IBSSC) will issue PS Form 1314 under the new route number. Offices must enter leave without pay in the Days Assigned Absent Code and a replacement carrier with Social Security number 999-99-99999. Enter the correct number of trips to crossfoot the certificate.

## <sup>556</sup> Injured On Duty/Leave Without Pay Routes

#### 556.1 Establishment

When a rural carrier relinquishes her or his route as a result of a job-related illness or injury, and has not yet been placed in a modified job assignment, and is working a limited duty assignment, the employee will become an unassigned regular rural carrier.

#### 556.2 Routes 960-979

Rural route numbers 960-979 may be created as needed, and the carrier will be assigned to one of these routes. The employee will continue to perform the current limited duty assignment until the appropriate action is taken to have the carrier reassigned to a modified job. Rural carriers are not eligible for a light duty assignment. See Article 13, Section 3 of the National Rural Letter Carriers' Association Agreement.

#### 556.3 PS Form 4003, Official Rural Route Description

To create this route, submit PS Form 4003, *Official Rural Route Description*, for processing. Enter X for the new route and the route data at the time when

the employee was injured. Do not enter the current data. Information on PS Form 4003 should contain the route number (starting with 960 for the first route in the office), route length, regular and/or centralized boxes, stops, base hours, high or low option, if applicable, and vehicle data.

556.4 PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate* After creating the route, process SF 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, to transfer the IOD/LWOP carrier to this route. The Eagan (IBSSC) will issue PS Form 1314 under the new route number. Offices must enter the workhours in limited duty block and "E" in the DACA block. If actual weekly workhours are entered, the DACA block should be blank. The replacement carrier must have a Social Security number of 999-99-9999. Enter the correct number of trips to crossfoot the certificate.

# 560 Compensation

- 561 Rates of Pay
- 561.1 Basic Rate The basic rate is the annual, daily, or hourly salary, excluding COLA.
- 561.2 Base Rate The base rate is the annual, daily, or hourly rate, including COLA.
- 561.3 Calculating the Rate
- 561.31 Base or Basic Daily and Hourly Rates

Base or basic daily and hourly rates are determined by dividing the base Annual Rate (BAR) as indicated in <u>Exhibit 561</u>.

Exhibit 561

Daily and Hourly Rate

Regular Carrier

Route Ty pe	Evaluated Daily Rate	Ev aluated Hourly Rate
H or M (6-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 312	BAR ÷ 2,496
J (5.5-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 286	BAR ÷ 2,288
K (5-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 260	BAR ÷ 2,080

Substitute Carrier

Route Type	Ev aluated Daily Rate	Ev aluated Hourly Rate
H or M (6-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 302	BAR ÷ 2,416
J (5.5-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 276	BAR ÷ 2,208
K (5-day workweek)	BAR ÷ 250	BAR ÷ 2,000

#### 561.32 Rounding Up

The daily or hourly rate is calculated from the annual rate to four decimal places. The fourth place is rounded up to the next higher figure if the fifth place is 5 or more.

## 562 FLSA Code A Calculation

Employees assigned to FLSA code A are compensated for actual weekly workhours on an hourly basis. Compensation is the annual salary attained step of a 40-hour evaluated route divided by 2,080 for the regular carrier (Designation 71) and 2,000 for the substitute carrier (Designation 72). This hourly rate is applied to the first 40.00 hours, and 150 percent of the hourly rate is used for overtime. Overtime for FLSA code A carriers is paid for hours worked in excess of 8 hours per day or 40 hours per week (see Exhibit 562).

Exhibit 562 FLSA Code A

	RENT(							26-4567				E 4690						710 Deather		HO	11		A	08	10
	Actual Monetty Ma		5.1		Corrier da	<del>۳</del> ۰	a na	Dely Dely			i	4		1004	112	ed Hoars	Reb	d Hours	200	1:		ar vie	Migs Onit	Smool a	
1	315	0			-			Hours	100		-	19	64		Hour	1008	1944	s 1000	-					Hours	1054
2	413	25						Hoars	title		-	19	ós.		Hour	100	Heart	000	-					Hours	+0004
1	a Nure	(Relef D	-				104		Artest Weekb	100	1	4	N9 531	EM	Samonal Trip	Introduct These +	-Orest	Artual		TY.	20	DN	Becom Trg	Dec A	Mires Ond
	-	_			_			_	Hurs	100	4	_			Ne:	_	-	Hart	104	_	-		Mer		-
	-	_			_	_		_	Hours	100	4	-	_		Me	_	_	North	104				Mir:	<u> </u>	
	-					_		_	Hours.	1004	-	-	_	_	Mo.	_		Nours	1004		-		Min.	<u> </u>	-
	-	_	_		_			_	Hours	100	4	-	_	_	Mo	-	_	Hours.	-294	_			Mit	-	
	-	_	_	_	_	_		_	Hours,	1929	4	-	_	_	Mr.		_	Han.	.59		-		Mrr.	-	-
-	1			and the state of a			Poolmaster's	Deside	Hours.	190	4	_		_	Mr.			Hom				L	M(h)	and the state	-
	omplance				ored servic			-	~	_				- 5	8 30 0			1	P	PB					

The assigned carrier is compensated as follows:

- Week 1 31.50 hours at RSC R, attained step, and six trips EMA.
- Week 2 40 hours at RSC R, attained step, plus 1.25 overtime hours over 40 at 150 percent of the same rate, and six trips EMA.
- 562.1 Regular Rural Carrier
- 562.11 Pay

Regular rural carriers are compensated at the base annual rate, attained step for a 40-hour evaluated route divided by 2,080. The annual rate for RSC B is also the same salary. Overtime is calculated at 150 percent of this hourly rate.

Example:

Base Annual Rate (AR) for 40 hours at step 12 = \$49,142

\$49,142 ÷ 2,080 = \$23.63 (hourly rate)

\$23.6260 × 150% = \$35.4390 (OT rate)

#### 562.12 Leave

Compensation for leave is at the daily evaluated rate as determined in 561.3.

562.13 Relief Day Worked - X Days

Regular rural carriers under FLSA code A assigned to J or K routes are not granted days off (X days) for working their assigned relief day (J or K day). Compensation is computed on actual hours worked. Therefore, work performed on the relief days is paid at that time.

#### 562.2 Substitute Rural Carrier (Designation 72)

562.21 Pay

Compensation is made at the base annual rate, attained step of a 40-hour evaluated route divided by 2,000. Add to this rate the annual COLA rate and divide by 2,080 to determine the base hourly rate. RSC B is the same rate. Overtime is calculated at 150 percent of the base annual hourly rate (base annual rate divided by 2,080).

Base AR for 40 hours at step 12 = \$49,142

\$49,142 ÷ 2,000 = \$24.58

Hourly rate = \$24.58

Base AR for 40 hours at step 12 = \$49,142 \$49,142 ÷ 2,080 = \$23.6260 (hourly rate) \$23.6260 × 150% = \$35.4390 (OT rate)

562.22 Leave

Compensation for leave is the daily evaluated rate as determined in 561.3.

562.23 Relief Day Worked - X Days

Substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) under FLSA code A assigned to J or K routes are not granted days off (X days) for working their assigned relief day (J or K day). Compensation is computed on actual hours worked. Therefore, work performed on the relief days is paid at that time.

#### 562.24 562.24 Combining Service

When the substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) works an assigned route and provides service on another regular rural route, compensation is as follows:

- a. Compensation for combined workhours under 40.
  - (1) For service on the carrier's assigned route, compensation is RSC B, attained step for actual workhours.
  - (2) For service on a regular rural route, other than the assigned route, compensation is payable at the daily evaluation.
- b. Compensation for combined workhours over 40.
  - (1) For the first 40.00 hours, compensation is at RSC B, attained step.
  - (2) For all hours in excess of 40 hours, compensation is at 150 percent of the annual hourly rate.

## 563 FLSA Code B Calculation

The majority of all regular rural carriers are compensated under FLSA code B, which is the only FLSA code pertaining to FLSA section 7(b)(2).

#### 563.1 Regular Rural Carriers

#### 563.11 Compensation

Compensation is the evaluated daily rate, as determined in 561.3, times the number of work and/or leave days (see Exhibit 563).

Exhibit 563	
Rural Carrier Compensation	

ALBRECHT R A		01-16	00	E	0	110	0000	0	7	10	K	00	2	-	B	08	18
Arthod Days Amount Carrie Weekly Hours Bat Mon San We		i	han			CDP Read	Last Direct	id Horn		(Hurs		15	÷	जा 1888	Cont -	Nonical Work (	ANNE
1 5712 K	time	. 1004	Hore	- 90			Hours	100+	Hann	100	-				_	Hours	1004
2 5800 R	D.		Hoats	- 90			Hours	1904	Itar		-					Hout	-004
SealAct Heres of Rolled Corrier	EN	Work 1 In Actual Workly H	in main	Ð	Ho	CN.	Becard Top	Whote M Day 4	Na Oral -	Week 210 Adval		Tr	He I	EW	lange of	Whole Dev 1	Cores.
50 Hagerty S 1	16034654	099	22	1			Ma			Note: 1	108				iller :		
1 1		There I	1096				Nelse .			No.1	Dis .				-	_	
		75045 T	1094				101			SMR	101					_	
		19647		_	_		Her:	_	_	Nett. 1	104	_	_	_	e:	_	_
		1950	096	_	_		18e	_	_	then 1	034	_	_	_	•	_	_
	Postnarava Signal	196,es 1	1004				Date of			Here I	100				the last	1000	
This certifies that the above carrier rendered se in compliance with postal regulations.	WAR	2				- 18	8	30	08	-	DA	-	-	- 47	5.6	- 1.44	

The assigned carrier is compensated as follows:

- Week 1 5 days at evaluation of the route plus 1.12 hours at the carrier's regular FLSA hourly overtime rate and five trips EMA. All hours in excess of 56 per week are paid at the FLSA hourly overtime rate and are compensated in that pay period.
- Week 2 6 days at evaluation of the route plus 2.55 hours at the carrier's regular FLSA hourly overtime rate and six trips EMA. Hours in excess of 12 in 1 day are compensated in that pay period. Combine all hours over 12 in a day for the entire week, and enter the time in the Daily Overtime block.

*Note:* Comparison is made between actual weekly workhours (over 56) and daily overtime hours (over 12). Payment is made for the greater of the two.

The replacement carrier is compensated as follows:

Week 1 1 day at the appropriate daily rate and one trip EMA.

563.12

Computation

To compute evaluated rate: Example: H or M Type Route Base AR (40 hours or 42 miles) at step 12 = \$49,142 \$49,142 ÷ 312 days = \$157.5064 (evaluated daily rate) \$49,142 ÷ 2,496 hours = \$19.6883 (evaluated hourly rate) Example: J Type Route Base AR (41 hours) at step 12 = \$50,982 \$50,982 ÷ 286 days = \$178.2587 (evaluated daily rate) \$50,982 ÷ 2,288 hours = \$22.2823 (evaluated hourly rate) Example: K Type Route Base AR (42 hrs) at step 12 = \$52,826 \$52,826 ÷ 260 days = \$203.1769 (evaluated daily rate) \$52,826 ÷ 2,080 hours = \$25.3971 (evaluated hourly rate)

563.13 Calculating the Overtime Rate

Overtime for employees covered under FLSA code B (hours over 12 a day, 56 a week, or 2,080 per year) is paid at 150 percent of FLSA regular hourly rate. To determine the FLSA regular hourly rate, the YTD (year to date) base dollars and YTD base hours must be obtained. Authorized personnel at the district may obtain this information via the DDE/DR System using the Rural Hours History Display. Otherwise, the information must be obtained from the Eagan Accounting Service Center.

Example:

YTD base dollars = \$9,749.20 (includes current pay period data)

YTD base hours = 1,136.60 (includes current pay period data)

\$9,749.20 ÷ 1,136.60 = \$8.5775 (regular FLSA hourly rate)

\$8.5775 × 150% = \$12.8663 (FLSA OT rate)

*Note:* The base hours and base dollars do not include previous overtime and leave hours or the remuneration for these hours.

#### 563.2 Substitute Rural Carriers (Designation 72)

#### 563.21 Compensation

Substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) are compensated the same as regular rural carriers under FLSA code B except that the number of days and hours are reduced by 10 and 80, respectively, when calculating the evaluated daily rate and the evaluated hourly rate.

Example: H or M Type Route

Base AR (40 hours or 42 miles) at step 12 = \$49,142

 $49,142 \div 302 \, days = 162.7219 \, (evaluated daily rate)$ 

\$49,142 ÷ 2,416 hours = \$20.3402 (evaluated hourly rate)

*Example:* J Type Route Base AR (41 hours) at step 12 = \$50,982 $$50,982 \div 276$  days = \$184.7174 (evaluated daily rate)  $$50,982 \div 2,208$  hours = \$23.0897 (evaluated hourly rate) *Example:* K Type Route Base AR (42 hours) at step 12 = \$52,826 $$52,826 \div 250$  days = \$211.3040 (evaluated daily rate)  $$52,826 \div 2,000$  hours = \$26.4130 (evaluated hourly rate)

#### 563.22 Overtime

Overtime is compensated at 150 percent of the regular FLSA hourly rate as illustrated in 563.13.

#### 563.23 Holidays

Substitute rural carriers are not paid for holiday leave. Compensation for holiday leave is built into the evaluated daily and hourly rate.

#### 563.24 Relief Days

Substitutes (Designation 72) who work assigned relief days on J or K type routes are compensated at that time and are not entitled to a day off (X day) for working the relief day (J or K day).

#### 563.25 Combined Service

When the substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) works the assigned route and provides service on another regular rural route, the carrier receives compensation based on the daily route evaluation for each route. FLSA overtime is paid on all workhours in excess of 56 in the service week.

#### 563.26 Computation of Overtime Rate

Workhours and compensation for the workhours reported as a Designation 72, on the assigned route only, are added to the previous pay period workhours and remuneration to compute the FLSA overtime rate.

#### 563.3 Second Trip Rate

An additional trip(s) is when management authorizes/requires a carrier to make deliveries after returning from their standard street duties. This is a three digit field on the rural certificates. The carriers (regular and leave replacements) will be compensated at 2 minutes per mile for each mile involved in the additional trip(s). This compensation factor for leave replacements is valid when a leave replacement is compensated based on the evaluation of the regular or auxiliary route served, and when actual work hours do not exceed 40 hours per week. See Exhibit 563.3.

The carrier is authorized to complete a second trip. The carrier is required to travel 10 miles an takes 8 minutes to load the vehicle. The regular route is 38 miles per day.

Computation of second trip time for the regular carrier:

10 miles X 2 minutes = 20 minutes + 8 minutes loading time = 28 minutes. EMA miles for the second trip must be calculated and entered in route deviation. If the miles for the assigned route are less than 40 per day, add the miles traveled for the second trip to the route miles and subtract 40. This route is 38 miles + 10 miles for the second trip = 48 miles - 40 miles = 8 miles of route deviation for the second trip.

Computation of second trip time for the replacement carrier:

6 miles X 2 minutes = 12 minutes + 12 minutes loading time = 24 minutes EMA milesis 38 miles + 6 miles = 44 miles - 40 = 4 miles of route deviation.

Exhibit 563.3 Second Trip Rate and 8127 Time

MALONE C R		20-4567				E 12300000				710	K001				B		18
Achell North Horn Sa West 1	00	1	The second	1		609 H 1		Limbed Dely Hours		Reliaf Hours		1			Dell.	Xines A	apine -
1 4525 K	Heat	n 195a	Hown	10			Boat	1901	Hour	1005	028	30	æ			Harr	1001
2 4832 K	++++	n 100a	Hours		•		How	1001	Hour	100s	140	L				Harr	1001
walket Reve of Refet Carlier	DH.			P	104	EM	Teo	Whole Day 1	Oral -	Actual Weekly III	_	Th	184	EM.	Amara Teo	Den 1	Mins.
80 Jones DE 456	,00000	084		1		3	£24	004		08	751	1			aler .		
		Hun	1084				Me	_		House	1896	_	-		No.		
		Hort	1014		_	_	MA	_	-	Have	681	_	-	-	10x		-
		Hist	1064		-	-	Mr	-	_	Rost	64	_	_		Me.		-
		Huars	1004		-	-	Mr.	-	_	Hours	08	_	_		Mr.		-
		Hours	10%				Mix	2	0.1		1014		1		Mir .	-	
	Postmaster's Ggnat	Spatter					8 30 05			8 CM					and time part		-

#### <sup>563.4</sup> PS Form 8127 Rural Carrier Supplemental Payment

The rural certificate was modified in March 2006 to allow PS Form 8127 minutes on the certificate. The payroll system will accept up to 60 minutes in a pay period. This field is only valid for FLSA code B employees. The carrier completed an employee survey for 15 minutes. See Exhibit 563.3

## 564 FLSA Code N Calculation

#### 564.1 Description

FLSA code Nidentifies compensation coverage under section 7(a) of the Fair Labor StandardsAct. FLSA code N pertains only to regular rural carriers assigned to evaluated routes having less than 35 hours of required service per week or mileage routes that have less than 31 paid miles.

#### 564.2 Compensation

Compensation is the route evaluation (evaluated or mileage rate) plus overtime for hours worked over 40 hours per week at 50 percent of the FLSA regular weekly rate. This rate is calculated by dividing the regular (evaluated) weekly pay by the hours actually worked (includes hours over 40). Therefore, this rate will fluctuate from week to week depending on the total weekly hours (see <u>Exhibit 564</u>). Compensation is the evaluated daily rate, as determined in <u>561.3</u>, times the number of workdays.

#### Exhibit 564 FLSA Code N Compensation

ANDREW F L						54-6765				E 4980					710		HO	29	31.2	N	08	19		
	Actual Shoethy Maury	No.	Days A	ingen i C Tue	West	ed altara	1600	Daily Over	1	Third			COP		ed. Hours		titure.	Deci Tril		linder an	100	Eldes- Creat	Xings I Visit I	anine sure
1	4075								190	-	. 16	0		Houte	100+	tion	100	MI					Inuns	1004
2	Hown Hole	A	A	A	A	A	A	-	180	Nam	1	-		Hours	100+	Itag	100	Min					HALL	1000
Deathol Rame of Halini Conter			D		-	Actual		31	100	ON	Second No.	Where a	Sea.	Automation of the		Tr.	No.	- 10	Second Typ	Whole Dev. 1	Miles			
780	Tha	Thatcher J					38	76	Hours 100a					Mar					6			Mar		
									150418	1006				Min			House	1805				Min		
_	-	*)(			_		_		16941	1906				Mix		_	Henry	1805		_		-		_
	-						_		Hours .	1008				10		-	Hiers .	1906				10x		
	-				_				tions.	100				HR			1997.	1804				-		
			_			101			man.	1004			1	10x		-	Hours	1001				MAC:		
This certifies that the above carrier rendered service Preteoster's in compliance with postal regulations.								-					- 9/13/08			80	FA					#127 Time (Min)		

The assigned carrier takes 6 days of annual leave in the second week, but only 5 days are charged with 1 free Saturday. The first day of payperiod 20-08 is also a free Saturday if leave is recorded on that day. The assigned carrier is compensated as follows:

- Week 1 Compensation is due at the evaluation of the route plus 50 percent of the FLSA regular weekly rate for the .75 hours of service over 40.00 hours in a week — computed automatically from the actual weekly workhours — and 6 trips EMA.
- Week 2 5 days of annual leave are charged, and compensation is due for
   6 days (including 1 free Saturday) at the evaluation of the route and no EMA.

The replacement carrier is compensated as follows:

Week 2 40 hours at appropriate RSC B, plus 7.18 hours at 150 percent and 6 trips EMA.

Example: H Type Route

Base AR (27 hours) at step 12 = \$33,173

 $33,173 \div 312$  days = 106.3237 (evaluated daily rate)

\$33,173 ÷ 2,496 hours = \$13.2905 (evaluated hourly rate)

*Example:* M Type Route

Base AR (28 miles) at step 12 = \$48,382

\$48,382 ÷ 312 days = \$155.0705 (evaluated daily rate)

\$48,382 ÷ 2,496 hours = \$19.3838 (evaluated hourly rate)

#### 564.3 Overtime

Overtime is paid for hours worked in excess of 40 per week. The overtime rate is determined by dividing the normal weekly compensation for evaluated hours by hours actually worked. The resulting rate is multiplied by 50 percent, times all hours in excess of 40 per week.

*Example:* Using previous H Type Route example Annual salary \$33,173 (heavy duty - 27 hours) Employee works 41.67 hours at evaluated daily rate of \$106.3237  $106.3237 \times 6$  days = \$637.94  $637.94 \div 41.67 = 15.3093$  $15.3093 \times 50\% = 7.6547$  (OT rate)  $7.6547 \times 1.67$  (hours over 40) = \$12.78 12.78 due for 1.67 hours

## 565 FLSA Code L Calculation

#### 565.1 Description

FLSA code L pertains to substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) assigned to routes where the assigned regular carrier (Designation 71) on the route has a FLSA code N. It applies all substitute (Designation 73) and part time flexible (Designation 76) rural carriers performing service on any regular rural route. FLSA code L does not apply to auxiliary routes.

#### 565.2 Compensation

#### 565.21 Basis for Compensation

Compensation is based on the route evaluation, provided the carrier does not work in excess of 40 hours per week. Such substitutes (Designations 72, 73 and 76) who work more than 40 hours within the week will be compensated at RSC B, attained step for the 40 hours and at 150 percent of the annual hourly rate for those workhours in excess of 40.

## 565.22 Computing Evaluated Rate

Compensation is the evaluated daily rate as determined in 561.3, times the number of workdays, provided that actual weekly workhours do not exceed 40.

*Example:* H Type Route Base AR (24 hours) at step 12 = 29,482 $29,482 \div 302$  days = 97.6225 (evaluated daily rate)  $29,482 \div 2,416$  hours = 12.2028*Example:* J Type Route Base AR (46 hours) at step 12 = 60,194 $60,194 \div 276$  days = 218.0942 (evaluated daily rate)  $60,194 \div 2,208$  hours = 27.2618 (evaluated hourly rate) *Example:* K Type Route Base AR (48 hours) at step 12 = 63,885 $63,885 \div 250$  days = 255.5400 (evaluated daily rate)  $63,885 \div 2,000$  hours = 31.9425 (evaluated hourly rate) Example: M Type Route Base AR (116 miles) at step 12 = \$51,726 \$51,726 ÷ 302 = \$171.2781 (evaluated daily rate) \$51,726 ÷ 2,416 = \$21.4098 (evaluated hourly rate)

#### 565.3 Overtime

When actual weekly workhours exceed 40 per week, compensation is RSC B, attained step for the 40 hours and at 150 percent of the annual hourly rate for those workhours in excess of 40.

Example: Base AR (RSC B) at step 12 = \$49,142 \$49,142 ÷ 2,000 hours = \$24.5815 \$24.5815 (Substitute Rate 40 hours) Base AR (RSC B) at step 12 = \$49,142 \$49,142 ÷ 2,080 hours = \$23.6260 \$23.6260 × 150% = \$35.44 (substitute OT rate)

#### 565.4 Combined Service

When the substitute rural carrier (Designation 72 - FLSA code L) works the assigned route and provides service on another regular rural route, the carrier receives compensation based on the daily route evaluation for each route, provided that the carrier does not exceed 40 hours per week. If the total combined workhours exceeds 40 within the week, compensation is RSC B, attained step for the first 40 hours and 150 percent of the annual hourly rate for those workhours in excess of 40.

## 566 FLSA Code P Calculation

## 566.1 Description

FLSA code P applies to auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77), rural carrier relief (Designation 75), and rural carrier associates (Designations 74, 78, and 79). It applies to substitutes (Designation 73) and part-time flexible (Designation 76) rural carriers when service is recorded on PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*.

#### 566.2 Compensation

#### 566.21 Auxiliary Rural Carriers and Part Time Flexibles

Compensation for auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77) and PTFs (Designation 76) is RSC B attained step. Overtime is compensated at 150 percent of the annual hourly rate for hours worked in excess of 40 per week.

## 566.22 Rural Carrier Relief, Rural Carrier Associate

Compensation for rural carrier reliefs and rural carrier associates is based on an hourly rate. Overtime is compensated at 150 percent of this hourly rate for hours worked in excess of 40 per week.
- 566.3 Auxiliary Rural Carriers (Designation 77)
- 566.31 Compensation
- 566.311 Auxiliary Route

Auxiliary rural carriers working on a valid auxiliary route are compensated at the daily evaluated hours of the route at their attained step, times the number of workdays. If workhours for the week exceed 40, the carrier will be paid under 566.312.

566.312 Auxiliary Assistance

Compensation for auxiliary rural carriers is the substitute hourly rate, RSC B, attained step. Overtime is 150 percent of the annual hourly rate for hours worked in excess of 40 per week.

Example:

Base AR (RSC B) at step 12 = \$49,142

\$49,142 ÷ 2,000 hours = \$24.5815

\$24.5815 (auxiliary rate)

Base AR (RSC B) at step 12 = \$49,142

\$49,142 ÷ 2,080 hours = \$23.6260

\$23.6260 × 150% = \$35.44 (auxiliary OT rate)

#### 566.32 Leave

Auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77), part-time flexible rural carriers (Designation 76) and rural carrier associates (Designation 79) may take leave in increments of whole hours only and cannot exceed 40 hours per week or 8 hours per day. Leave cannot be recorded when workhours for the week exceed 40.00. However, a combination of work and leave may be taken up to 48 hours per week. This does not constitute overtime payment.

# 566.4 Substitute (Designation 73) and Part-Time Flexible (Designation 76) Rural Carriers

All hours recorded for a substitute and part-time flexible rural carrier on PS Form 1314-A are calculated as explained in <u>565</u> and <u>566</u>.

566.5 Rural Carrier Relief (Designation 75) and Rural Carrier Associate (Designations 74, 78, and 79)

#### 566.51 Compensation

Rural carrier relief (RCR) and rural carrier associate (RCA) employees are compensated on a unique hourly rate: If carrier was hired on or after August 24, 1991, the rate is \$17.98 per hour. If the carrier was hired prior to August 24, 1991, the rate is \$21.40 per hour.

The hourly rate remains the same until the basic salary changes — for example, because of contractual increases determined by collective bargaining.

#### 566.52 Calculation

To calculate payment for a rural carrier relief or rural carrier associate who performs service on a route, first determine the daily evaluated hours for the routes serviced each week. The weekly evaluated pay hours of each route

are divided by 6 days (H, M, or A type route), 5.5 days (J type route), or 5
days (K route). Some examples are:

Ev aluated Hours	Route Ty pe	Daily Evaluated Hours
33	A	5.50
46	H, M, or A	7.67
46	J	8.36
46	К	9.20
41	H, M, or A	6.83
41	J	7.45
41	К	8.20

The daily evaluated hours are then multiplied by the number of days the employee served the route for a particular week.

Example:

9.20 daily evaluated hours × 3 days = 27.60

8.20 daily evaluated hours × 3 days = 24.60

Total evaluated hours for the week = 52.20

The total of evaluated hours each week is multiplied by the hourly rate to determine gross wages.

52.20 × \$17.98 (hourly rate) = \$938.56

\$938.56 is the total weekly compensation when the actual weekly workhours do not exceed 40 hours.

#### 566.53 Overtime

When a rural carrier relief or rural carrier associate exceeds 40 actual workhours in the week from all certificates combined, compensation for the first 40 hours is at the straight time rate as explained above. For all hours in excess of 40, the overtime rate will apply.

Example:

Actual weekly workhours reported on PS Form 1314 = 29.73Actual weekly workhours reported on PS Form 1314-A = 27.04 Total weekly hours = 56.77 40 hours × \$17.98 = \$719.20 \$17.98 × 150% = \$26.97 (OT rate) 16.77 OT hours × \$26.97 (OT rate) = \$452.29 Total weekly compensation = \$1171.49

#### 566.6 Temporary Relief Carrier (Designation 70)

#### 566.61 Compensation

A temporary relief carrier's (TRC) salary is based on a salary range of \$9.55 to \$13.05 an hour.

#### 566.62 Calculation

TRC calculation is the same as an RCA. See <u>566.52</u>.

## 567 Christmas Overtime Calculation

### 567.1 General

The Christmasperiod begins on the first Saturday of December and terminates as specified in the Postal Bulletin. The following provisions will apply, provided that the regular rural carrier (Designation 71) or substitute rural carrier Designation 72) does not have a FLSA code A.

- 567.2 Mileage Carriers
- 567.21 Routes of Less Than 35 Hours per Week

A rural carrier schedule (RCS) carrier whose route evaluates less than 35 hours per week does not receive Christmas overtime. Sufficient auxiliary assistance is provided to limit the carrier's workweek to 56 hours.

567.22 Routes of 35 to 39 Hours per Week

An RCS carrier whose route evaluates at least 35 hours, but less than 40 hours, per week receives Christmas overtime for hours worked in excess of 48 through 56, less any daily overtime (hours over 12 per day).

To determine workhours when workdays are less than 6, add the appropriate daily evaluation, times the number of paid leave days, to the actual workhours, as reported on PS Form 1314 for that week.

Example:

Mileage route with evaluated hours of 39

39 hours ÷ 6 days = 6.50 evaluated daily hours

- 42.83 hours reported for 5 workdays and 1 paid leave day
- 42.83 actual workhours
- +6.50 evaluated hours for 1 paid leave day
- 49.33 weekly total
- -48.00 subtract from weekly total
- 1.33 Christmas OT hours

## 567.23 Routes With 40 Hours or More per Week

For an RCS carrier whose route evaluates 40 hours or more per week, a comparison is made between the employee's regular weekly compensation and RSC B annual hourly rate for hours worked up to 40. Overtime will be 150 percent of the RSC B rate for hours worked over 40 up to 56, less any daily overtime (hours over 12 per day). *Example:* Annual base salary 64-mile route at step 12 = \$49,910 Regular weekly compensation = \$959.81 Annual rate RSC B, step 12 = \$49,142 Annual hourly rate (\$49,142  $\div$  2,080) = \$23.63 OT rate RSC B, step 12 = \$35.44 Employee worked 39.76 hours in 5 days and 1 day of AL

Weekly evaluated hours =  $42 \div 6 = 6.83$  evaluated daily hours

Hours worked 39.76 + 1 day's evaluation of 6.83 = 46.59

40.00 hours × \$23.63 = \$945.20

6.59 OT × \$35.44 = \$233.55

Total RSC B compensation \$1,178.75

Less regular weekly compensation of \$959.81

Christmas OT = \$218.94

To arrive at OT hours, divide the overtime dollars by the RSC B OT rate. \$218.94 ÷ \$35.44 = 6.18 ChristmasOT hours

567.24 Routes With 40 Hours or More per Week — Designation 72 Only To determine the computed overtime hours for an RCS carrier, Designation 72, whose route evaluates at 40 hours or more per week, compute the RSC B annual hourly rate for hours worked up to 40. Overtime is 150 percent of the RSC B rate for hours worked per week over 40 up to 56, Less any daily overtime (hours over 12 per day). The total amount computed at the RSC B rate is compared with the regular weekly compensation. The difference is divided by the RSC B overtime rate to determine the computed overtime hours.

Example:

Annual salary 116-mile route, step 6 = \$49,454 Regular weekly compensation = \$951.04 Annual rate RSC B, step 6 = \$46,869 To compute the RSC B annual hourly rate: Basic rate of RSC B = \$46,869 \$46,869 ÷ 2,000 = \$23.43 RSC B annual hourly rate = \$23.43 RSC B OT rate = \$23.43 × 150% = \$35.15 Total amount computed at RSC B 40.00 hours × 23.43 = \$937.20 56 - 40 = 16 OT hours 16 OT hours × \$33.79 = \$540.64 Total RSC B compensation = \$1,477.84 To calculate computed overtime: Total RSC B compensation of \$1,477.84 Minus regular weekly compensation of \$937.20 = \$540.64 \$540.64 ÷ \$33.79 (RSC B OT rate) = 16.00 hours computed OT To determine the calculated hours for the pay period, take all hours up to 56 for each week and subtract the pay period computed overtime hours. When determining overtime dollars, substitute rural carriers (Designation 72) are not entitled to the "built-in" postal holidays, so a special factor is computed by taking 2,000 hours and dividing by 2,080 hours. Take the result to 5 decimal places, 0.96154. Compute the evaluated rate for the pay period and multiply this by 0.96154. Divide this rate by the calculated hours to determine the hourly rate. Multiply the hourly rate by 150 percent to determine the

developed OT rate. Multiply this rate by the computed overtime hours to determine the amount to be paid for Christmas overtime. *Example:* 

Actual workhours up to 56 hours for both weeks = 112 hours 112 hours - 26.64 (computed OT for the PP) = 85.36 calculated hours \$951.04 (regular weekly compensation) X 2 weeks = \$1,902.08 \$1,902.08 ×

0.96154 (holiday factor) = \$1,828.926

\$1,828.926 ÷ 85.36 (calculated hours) = \$21.4260 per hour

\$21.4260 × 150% = \$32.139 (developed OT)

\$32.139 × 13.97 hours = \$577.54

To determine the overtime dollars from 56 to 80 hours

80 - 56 hours = 24 OT hours

\$21.4260 × 150% = \$32.139

\$32.139 × 24 OT hours = \$771.34

- 567.3 Evaluated Carriers
- 567.31 Routes of Less Than 35 Standard Hours

Weekly workhours over the evaluation up to 40.00 are used to calculate Christmas overtime hours. All hours reported on PS Form 1314 over 40 per week are paid the appropriate FLSA overtime in the current pay period. To determine workhours when workdays are less than 6, add the appropriate daily evaluation times the number of paid leave days to the actual workhours, as reported on PS Form 1314 for that week.

Example:

28-hour route ÷ 6 days = 4.67 daily evaluated hours

20.73 workhours reported for 4 workdays

+9.34 hours for 2 paid leave days

30.07

-28.00 weekly evaluated hours

2.07 hours

The 2.07 hours are straight time hours (hours under 40). To determine overtime hours, divide the 2.07 by 3 and multiply by 2. (2.07  $\div$  3) × 2 = 1.38 OT hours

567.32 Routes of 35 to 39 Hours

All hours of required service in excess of the evaluated hours of the route shall be paid as additional compensation for those hours within the 40-hour workweek, and at the appropriate overtime rate for those hours in excess of 40 up to 56 (less any daily overtime hours over 12 a day).

To determine workhours when workdays are less than 6, add the appropriate daily evaluation, times paid leave days to actual work, as reported on PS Form 1314 for that week.

```
Example:
```

37-hour route  $\div$  6 = 6.17 daily evaluated hours

41.33 actual workhours reported for 5 workdays

+6.17 evaluated hours for 1 leave day

47.50

To convert the 3 hours between the weekly evaluated and 40 OT hours, use the following formula:  $\div$  3 and then × 2.

3.00 ÷ 3 × 2 = 2.00 OT hours

OT hoursover 40 = +7.50

Total ChristmasOT hours = 9.50

#### 567.33 Routes of 40 to 48 Hours

Carriers a ssigned to J and K type routes may be required to give assistance to their replacements on their scheduled relief day (J or K day). These hours are reported in the Christmas Assistant's Work Hours block on PS Form 1314 for the appropriate week and computed as Christmas OT hours. Normally, only the hours entered in the Actual Weekly Work Hours block would be considered for weekly OT, but during the Christmas period, the Actual Weekly Work Hours and the Christmas Assistant's Work Hours blocks are added together to determine FLSA weekly OT (hours over 56). Hours worked over 12 a day or 56 per week are not calculated toward Christmas OT hours. These hours are paid as FLSA OT in the current pay period.

To determine workhours when workdays are less than the required days of service, take the appropriate daily evaluation, multiply by the number of paid leave days, and add to actual workhours, as reported on PS Form 1314 for that week.

To determine the daily evaluation, use the following divisors:

H type route = 6

J type route = 5.5

K type route = 5

To determine the FLSA overtime and the total Christmas overtime, follow the examples below:

Example: J Route — 46-Hour Route

46 hour route ÷ 5.5 = 8.36 (daily evaluation)

47.25 actual workhours reported for 4 days' work

+ 9.16 Christmas assistant workhours performed on J day

56.41

-56.00

.41 FLSA OT

- 47.25 actual workhours reported for 4 days' work
- +8.36 evaluated hours for 1 paid leave day

55.61

-41.82 (46 evaluated hrs ÷ 5.5 x. 5 days)

13.79

+8.75 (9.16 Christmas assistant hours minus .41 FLSA OT)

22.54 Total ChristmasOT

## 568 Salary Protection

## 568.1 Entitlement

If a carrier's route is reduced and the carrier is entitled to the guaranteed salary established at the beginning of the guarantee year based upon the national agreement, the carrier may also be entitled to salary protection for the remainder of the 2 calendar years. The guaranteed salary is set at the employee's step at the beginning of the guarantee year and is entitled to all Contractual Increases. If the route was reduced for the benefit of the Postal Service and if the carrier qualifies for salary protection, refer to ELM 421.51 and 421.511.

## 568.2 How It Works

As an example, the route is a 44H route, and the annual salary is \$38,889. The route is reduced to a 38H route in pay period 14 because the Postal Service added the territory to another route. The carrier is entitled to the guaranteed salary and COLA of a 40-hour route until the end of the guarantee period. If at the end of the guarantee period the carrier is entitled to salary protection for the remainder of the 2 years, the salary protection would expire in pay period 13, two years later. The protected salary would be the basic salary of a 40-hour route and the COLA of a 38-hour route. The carrier is entitled to all salary increases related to the 40-hour route. If the route exceeds 40 hours during the 2-year protection period, the protected salary will terminate automatically.

## 569 Protected/Salary Code E

## 569.1 Entitlement

A carrier who was injured on duty and returns to work on limited duty for an extended period of time is entitled to the salary at the date of injury/disability evaluation. To ensure the salary will be correct, personnel must process a SF 50 with a special salary code E and the evaluated hours or miles. The employee's salary will not be affected by changes in route evaluation. When the carrier returns to full duty, process an SF 50 to remove special salary code E.

## 569.2 How It Works

As an example, the route is a 42-hour evaluated route. The route had territory added to it and is now a 44-hour evaluated route. The local office must prepare paperwork to have the personnel office process a special salary code E and to lock the evaluated hours to 42. The carrier is not entitled to be paid as a 44-hour evaluated route until he or she returns to full duty status. Another SF 50 must be initiated to remove the protected salary code.

## 570 Equipment Maintenance Allowance

The rural carrier is responsible for furnishing all vehicle equipment needed to handle the mail safely and promptly unless a Postal Service owned or leased vehicle is assigned to the route. Any regular rural carrier or replacement carrier assigned to serve a rural route, who is required by management to furnish a vehicle for that route shall be paid the Equipment Maintenance (EMA) for the route served. The following provisions will determine the payment of EMA.

## <sup>571</sup> PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*

Preceding the regular rural carrier's Employee Identification Number on the preprinted PS Form 1314 is an EMA code of E, or G (see Exhibits <u>571a</u> and <u>571b</u>).

Roots U Case Vo Data	Becon	Hours Hours	1308
	Becon	Hours	1305
No El		Hours	1
NO ER			Tana
100 E			
	M TVp	Clev +	Cest.
	-		
			_
	-		-
	Me		
	Mit		-
	Mit		1
	8127.2	ine (Mini	
		Ma- Ma- Ma- 8437 Ti	No.

Exhibit 571a EMA Code E — Rural Carrier Furnishes Own Vehicle

	MILES	G		_		_	-		-3		_	G	2	51	000	00	12	10	- No	<u>10(</u>	21		B	08	1.
	Adual Threekia integra	150	Days An	Tues 1	Wed.	Tot.	TR.	Dury						COP Hour			Reb	el Hourn			lante Sen	GF Web	Migs One	Series a	
1	Hours 100				-			Houte	1904		618	100			Head	1004	Hor	100	Mn				-	Hours	100
2	Hours 10							Haza	190		an.	109			-	1000	the	129	Mn				-	Hours	1000
Des.9	ut Name of I				P		_	Arbuil		-	•	No SM	Det	Barrowd Trip	Where the local states of		Autoriti		3		De	19	White Day, 1	One	
_								_	loan	1904	+	+	_	-	Min		_	House	100+	-	-		Min		_
				-	-		_	_	Hurs.	1305	+	+	-	_	Mi1	_	_	Hours	1254				Mit.		_
_	-			_	_	_		-	Hours.	1904	+	+	-	_	Mis	_	-	Hours.	120	-			Mit	_	_
_	-	_		-		_		-	tset.	1904	+	+	-	-	Min		-	Hore.	.101	-	-	-	MH	-	-
_	-	_	_	_	_	_	_	-	ben.	1904	+	+	-	-	Min	-	-	Hours.	1904	-	-	-	Min	-	-
	is cartiles that the above carrier rendered					Iner	nanker's 3			1004		_		_	Min .		-	Horn.					140m	a Select	
	a cartifies the ompliance w				service	1			£						56			-					1		

## 571.1 EMA Code E

571.11 Description

The EMA code represents the standard method of computing equipment maintenance allowance. A daily EMA rate is developed for each rural route based on the number of stops in relation to the number of route miles. This rate cannot fall below the minimum daily trip rate in effect for 260 stops and 8 miles.

571.12 Compensation

The EMA rate is paid to the regular assigned carrier for all days considered workdays, or to the relief carrier(s) for the number of trips recorded in the Trip block on PS Form 1314 (see Exhibit 571.1).

Exhibit 571.1 PS Form 1314, *Compensation EMA Code E* 

	OSEMAR		Sector Science			1-80	A. 26 (M	+	5 4	60	0000	0	Dep	/10		KOC	<u>n</u>	-	B FLAA	08	15
	Actual Monthl Hisard	Deve A	La Man	That   Pe	0,0	inter a	715	1998 199		COP	Lent Day		Belli	e Have	125	-	(0.49 91	1.2	POARS Check	XIVER A VILLE H	
1	4215	K			-	1004	Heat		200a		Ine	100	Hours	100	100					Hare	100+
2	36 10	KX			Hout	L 1004			0014		Hoan	1954	Harr	100	Min					-	100e
in the second	Harro of Pails	Carler	and the second division of the second divisio	1.14		Actual Weeks	Televes .	l n	Ho	EM	Second The	Whole M	Mes.	Actual Weeks	2 Industrial	Tr	Ho	-	Second	Weoin I	Abea .
180	Bar	nide f	33	3224	42		90	1	Ca		Hite .	URV Y			0.8	2			101	SHUT	_QNUE
						195.01	1014				104		_	Kara	1004			1	101		
	-					Hours	10%				-			Next	1006			L	101		_
				_	_	HNO.	1084			_	Me			Tines	1004				Ha .		
_	-		_		_	Hop.	1001	-		-	Me		_	2964	1004	-			-		
					10	1150	1001				Me			Aura Carlera	1008				m		
		va above carvier postal regulation	rundered service s.	Postnastern	-	-	-	/	-		7	191	80	-	DA	2			8127 %	or hand	

The assigned carrier worked 5 days the first week and 4 days the second week. The carrier is entitled to 10 days' evaluation of the route and 9 trips EMA.

The replacement carrier is entitled to 3 days at the appropriate daily rate and 3 trips EMA.

571.13 Government Vehicle Used

Whenever an assigned carrier uses a government vehicle, enter the number of trips in the Government Vehicle Used (GT Veh. Used) blockfor the appropriate week on PS Form 1314. This will reduce the number of trips for the week, and EMA will be reduced at the appropriate rate. For a relief carrier, record the appropriate weekly trips in the No EM block whenever a government vehicle is used. (See <u>573</u> for more information on the GT Veh. Used block.)

571.14 Auxiliary Route

On PS Form 1314-A, Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate, when the carrier uses a government vehicle, enter the trips in the GT block. No EMA will be paid.

- 571.2 EMA Code G
- 571.21 Description

Code G indicates a Postal Service owned or leased vehicle is assigned to the route. The regular assigned carrier and any relief carriers do not receive EMA (see Exhibit 571.2).

#### Exhibit 571.2

PS Form 1314, Compensation EMA Code G

1.10	UNG /	E	2011-202		1		24-5		+	G	987	000	00	7	10	K	00	3	_	B	08	10
1	utual Voetty Hoart		+Aarig-163 G	Mag.	NU.	FE 0.	h Hire	100	1		60/ 1914	Lens Date	led Hoors	<b>Reb</b>	e Heure	500	1	uste est	GF Web.	Main One	Series 2	
	892	K	A	A	A	-	N 1004	Horn	1			Hour	100	Har	100	Me			_		Hours	
2 !	1532	K			-	-		Hoart		84		Hour	1904	Hours	100	Me					Hours	1100
lenidert	Name of Falls	Carter			- 10	1	Actual Wanty	Hours	n	No EM	-	Decond Tap	Whom Day 4	Ulles Onl -	Arbuil		Tr.	No.	DH	Beaurie Trip	Dev. 1	Mine L Onit
80	Che	SR		953	3214	123	30	25	4			-			07	包	1			Mar.		
_				_	_		79542	100		_		-	_		1004	1006	_		_	Me.		
_			_	<u> </u>			Here.	100	-			No.	-		1988.	1004	_		_	Mr	_	-
_				-			7944	1956			-	100	-		Ser.	109	_			Mr.	-	
_				-			Hart	1084		-		-	-	-	New 1	1006	_	-	-	Mrr	-	-
This		e above carri postal negular		d pervice	Parm	uteria Signa	10,01	1004		_		Dain o	0Z		tarian Carrien	AU	-		-	Mm 8127 Tr	te philos	

The assigned carrier worked 2 days the first week and 5 days the second week. The carrier is entitled to 10 days' evaluation of the route and no EMA. The replacement carrier is entitled to 5 days at the appropriate daily rate and no EMA.

#### 571.22 Employee Vehicle Used

When circumstances require the regular or relief carrier to provide a vehicle, EMA will be payable at the daily rate. To pay the regular carrier EMA, record the number of payable trips in the GT Veh. Used block for that week on PS Form 1314.

To pay the relief carrier providing a vehicle on the assigned government vehicle route, record the number of payable trips in the appropriate weekly EM Only block. See <u>573</u> for more details on the GT Veh. Used block.

#### 571.23 Auxiliary Route

On PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, when the carrier furnisheshis or her own vehicle because the government vehicle was unavailable, enter the hours, trips, and miles on the certificate. The appropriate EMA will be calculated.

## 572 Temporary Route Deviation

## 572.1 Recording Temporary Route Deviation

When a temporary deviation is necessary, an increase in the EMA will be authorized if the total daily miles traveled, including deviations, exceeds 40 miles per day. Miles recorded in the Route Deviation (Route Dev.) block must be in whole miles (3-digit field). Payment is at the current mileage rate (see Exhibits 572a and 572b).

# 572.2 Recording Temporary Route Deviation in Excess of 30 Calendar Days

Any temporary route deviation of more than 30 calendar days shall be added via PS Form 4003 to the evaluation, and the salary shall be adjusted accordingly. Discontinue reporting the route deviation on PS Form 1314. Upon termination of the deviation, the route evaluation shall be adjusted to its former status. No special count shall be made at either the beginning or ending of the deviation. All salary changes become effective at the beginning of the first pay period following completion of the first 30 days of the deviation and at the beginning of the first pay period after the deviation is terminated.

	AGARTY # Assigned Cart	J		0.0011		-	1-2		*	-	0	63	1000	100	Des	710	Baste	00	2	-	B	08	10
	Actual Weekly Huan	The Part	The Net	1000 M	e Fe	- Oah Dati	1.74		laine turi	1		COP 1964	turne	ind. Hisen	A10	Heats	Secon True		**	GI.	Miles	Xenter A	
1	4562					These	100		-	100			Hours	100	The	1001	Min	0	30			Hours	1205
2	4730					+	100x		-	10		į.	Hour	100	iter	1001	Min		30			Hart	
Deally	A Harma of Fisika	Carter		_	EN.		Actual Wood		-	n/	110 () M	e.	Decard Titp	Day 4	Oral -	Week 2 1 Ashoel Weekly 19		2	-	54	Becont Try	Whele A	Cies .
_	-		-			_	Heat.	1094	4	-	_		16		_	Hare 1	03+	4	_		Min		_
_	-		-	_	_	_	Hours	1294	+	-	-	_	No.	_	-	No.41	05	_			Mer.		_
				_	_	_	1940	100	4	-	_		101	-	-	See. 1	60x	-	_		Mn	_	_
	-		-			-	High	1084	+	+	-		88e	-	_	1948	604	-	_	-	Min		-
	-		-			-	196,01	100	+	+	-	-	Me	-	_	.9ML	59.	-	-		Min		_
	certifies that the		er rendered services	ice	Parmantaria	Square	*	100	-				1000 8	121	08	200 Land	4		-		Min BC27 To	ee (Mird	

#### Exhibit 572a PS Form 1314, *Route Deviation — Under 40 Miles*

Because of construction in the area, the regular carrier must take a detour. This is a 38-mile route, and the assigned carrier must make a 7-mile detour every day (miles over 40 is 5 miles x 6 days = 30 miles a week). Enter 030 miles under Route Dev. for the first and second week. This procedure is the same for the replacement carriers. Enter the number of miles under Whole Miles, Dev. (+).

## Exhibit 572b PS Form 1314, *Route Deviation* — Over 40 Miles

	ALLS 1	F				_		1-25		+	E	320	5000	00	7	10	J	00	4	_	B	08	16
	Autority House	14	Heph Assessment I Mares Tom	Fields Ella	10.4	Te.	Date	×	10			100	15	and Hours	_	Heart	Sec.		looks My	UT Volt	Miles Dead	Mintage A	inia:
1	3892						Host	1. 1911	Hoar				Hould	1251	Hours	1000	-	0	10			Hare	1084
2	1308	2		A	A	A	Hour		Hor				Hour	1009	Hours		Me		19			Hours	1084
OwniAc	zi Mana of Rolle	f Carrier				**		Autorial Weekly	Information of the local division of the loc	Tr Tr	100 604	EN	Second Top	Dev +	Mes.	Week 2 Actual Weeklar	in a	Tr	No EN	De	Second Trip	Whole I	fors .
780	Stu	art	WL	42	54	(97	2	Hauts	1004				jūr			25	12	4			Ma	010	_
	-			_	_	_		Hours	1084				10+	_	_	194.M	1691	_	_		**		_
	-			-			_	Hourt	1994		_	-	184		_	Saat	1008		_		Me :		
_	_			-			_	HIND.	1294		-	_	Mr	_	-	NM	1004	_	_		Me		_
	-	_		-				Hore.	1004		-	_	Me	-	_	BMT.	1004		_		Mr.		_
70.0		a aba a			- Due		-		1004		_		New Date			Carlor I	1004				Man #127 Te		
		catilles that the above carrier rendered service Potenzary provide regulations.								-			8	24	8		31	2	-	_			_

- Week 1 The regular carrier is compensated for 6 days worked, 6 trips EMA, and 010 miles deviation.
- Week 2 The regular carrier is compensated for 2 days worked, 3 days' annual leave, plus 2 trips EMA, and a route deviation of 019 miles. The replacement carrier is compensated for 4 days and 4 trips, plus 010 miles deviation for the second week.

*Note:* All route deviation is paid at the current rural carrier mileage rate.

## 573 Government Vehicle Used Block

The carrier must travel an extra 9.6 miles for 4 days.

The Government Vehide Used (GT Veh. Used) block on the PS Form 1314 has two uses.

#### 573.1 EMA Code E

When a government vehicle is provided on a route to a carrier with an EMA code of E on PS Form 1314, the number of times will be noted in the weekly GT Veh. Used block. The carrier's EMA is reduced by the number of trips, times the current daily EMA rate for the route (see <u>Exhibit 573.1</u>). If the relief carrier uses a government vehicle, the appropriate trips are recorded in the No EM block.

#### Exhibit 573.1 PS Form 1314, Use of Government Vehicle

August 2009

	SMITH	E				4-4		1	E	34	1000	00		/10		00	1	_	В	08	
	of Assigned Carl Annual Weating Huges	Cityre	Autopad Carton Ataen	Term I for	Cash	ob Plumbe	12			COP		NO NO.	Des	ALC: NOT	Road			ur ve	FLSA	Visit A	PP REL
1	4892					1004	-	10			here		Hour	1204	Mm	Τ		2		Hurs	1804
2	4038	2			mun	100a Visab 11	-		06		Hear	1001	Hout	1005	Mas		_	1		itteen.	1004
Deethe	t Name of Sala	Carrier		in.		Actual Meekly?		υ	NN EM	-	Second Trip	Whole A Dev *	Rea Deat -	Actual Weeks		11	Ma TM	-	Second	When I	Card
180	Jone	5 6	421	6295	4		100				Min			09		١			Min		
	_	^				Hours	1904		_		-	_		580.	185				Mm	_	
	-		_		_	Hayn	1006		-		Mite.	_	_	Hors.	1806	_			MH.		_
	-		_	_	_	iters .	1006		_	-	100	_	_	North	1006	-			Min		_
	-				_	Mark	1001			-	-	_	_	Mark.	1004	_			Min	_	_
_				In case of			1004				Min.		_	Hars	1006	_		L	Min 8127 Ta		
	certifies that 9 mplance with	Pasmasiera S	2	1	~	2	~	18	8	121	80		ES				8127 14	a party			

The assigned carrier furnishes his or her own vehicle. For 2 days during Week 1 and 1 day during Week 2, a government vehicle was provided. The regular carrier is compensated for 11 days' evaluation of the route and 8 trips EMA. The replacement carrier is compensated for 1 day at the appropriate rate of pay and 1 trip EMA.

267

## 573.2 EMA Code G

When a carrier provides his or her own vehicle on a route with an EMA code of G, record the number of occurrences in the weekly GT Veh. Used block.

Equipment maintenance allowance is paid by the number of trips, times the current daily EMA rate for the route. If the replacement carrier provides a vehicle in this situation, record the appropriate trips in the EM Only block (see <u>Exhibit 573.2</u>).

	3768 K					Field	35-4	593	+	G	122	4000		Des	10	Roate		01	2252	FLIA	80	16	
	Weekly Hours	14			West Annual	9 755 Fil	- 8		n.,	along Aris		COP			84.04	Hears	Secu Trui	1	s.e H	OT Veh	Dell.	Xenast A Vice, H	hisid. Ini m
1		K					Here	9 1004	. Ite	es 19	-		These	100	Hours	100+	Min				-	There.	1004
2	11 42	K	A	A	A		-	. 100+		en 10	-		Heat	s 100s	Harr	150	Min			2		Tanta	1004
DesiA	November 2 November 2	00000	-	and and	and and a	City City		Actual Weekly	Hours		Ho	-	Second 14	When h	ini Orat -	Weath 2 & Actual Woeldy In		D.	Hu EM	EM	Decord The	Wiser,	or other
150	Con	was	11	91	24	1629	58		95				161		-	22.		2		2			
_	_	_	•	_	-			-	1004				10		_	Hours	101	_	_		101		
_					-			1950	1084	-			No.			Hours	1964.:	_	_		Ma.		-
_				_	_		_	181,01	1084	+	-		-		_	Hara	100%	-	-		-	-	-
_	-			_	_			1944	1564	+			-		_	Real	1906	_			NR:	_	-
The	certifies that t	he sbove	carrier r	etdens	d service	Pusnastar	a Signat		1994	_		-	Nie.	12/0	1201	risers Cambra in	1006	L	-	_	Me. 8127 %	me phase	

Exhibit 573.2

PS Form 1314, Use of Employee Vehicle

Route K001 is assigned a government vehicle. Because of an emergency, the government vehicle is not available for 4 days during week 2 (2 days covered by the regular carrier and 2 days covered by the replacement carrier). To pay the regular carrier EMA, enter the two trips under GT Veh. Used. This allows EMA to be paid at the current daily rate.

Relief Replacement carrier:

- Week 1 One day's evaluation, no EMA.
- Week 2 Four days' evaluation and 2 trips EMA. (Two trips entered in the EM block will reimburse the carrier EMA.)
- 573.21 Auxiliary Routes

If an auxiliary route is assigned a government vehide, the GT block must be completed so the carrier will not be paid EMA. Trips are entered in the GT block for an Auxiliary route. (See Exhibit 573.21)

H	IARRI		A Annyant Ca	riei		6		45 Notice	÷.,	G	942	000	00	-	79	90 skat		LO45		P	Yes	
		Titter	Tr Line		Sec. 1		R. Ho West	Colored and		100		Sec.	Contra I	5.0	Senar.		U Oranne	1000	Din .	11,010		pa Kapité Nitara
1 8	256			6						-	1006	Ma						1			Have	N 1004
2 8	035			4		N		N		Hours	1001	Ma				1						n 100s
		OR OTHER DESIGNATION.	Street Local Division in which the	and in case	and the second second	and sealing it	of the local division in which the local division in the local div	and in case			Wm	11000	after Alternation	_		-	_	West	2 Acres	nation	_	
DesMal		Name of Po	and Carrier			DH.			Actual ViseAty	HINN	1904	1 1	Mirs N	Tar	Second Trip	Westly	Hours	Houth		Mim I	37	Smooth
180	13	jas	2		690	000	00		-	150x				100	Min	28	08	02	1	010	1	-
			100						Hart	1004			1		Min	Hours	1004					-
	1								-	HIGH					Min	House	1004					Ma
			_	_					House	1204		+			MIN	-	1004	_				Min.
		_		- 6		_	_	_	-	Hite	-	+		-	MN	-	1004	_		$\square$	_	Mr
				11	-	Futurals	-		Haute	1006		1	11-1		-	Hours Date	1001	-	Carr			Nite .
		I the above Postel reps	catrier rend	aned sen	elce In		2	2		-	-	-				02	110	08	iella.	- £	16	-

Exhibit 573.21 Auxiliary Route with Assigned Government Vehicle

Route A045 is assigned a government vehicle. The carrier worked 6 trips the first week and 4 trips the second week. The carrier is not entitled to EMA. The trips are entered in the GT field to indicate carrier used a government vehicle. The replacement carrier (Elias) worked on Tuesday and used the government vehicle. One trip is entered in the GT block. On Thursday, the government vehicle was unavailable and the replacement carrier used his own vehicle. Enter the hours, trip and miles so the carrier will be compensated EMA.

## 574 Miles Omitted

In completing the route, if a carrier does not serve any portion of the route because of lack of proper endeavor, proper equipment, or other failure for which the carrier is responsible, appropriate deductions from the EMA are made based on the number of miles omitted. No miles are omitted when auxiliary assistance is given to a route. The following formula is used to reduce the EMA for the regular carrier or the relief carrier:

a. The weekly milesomitted that are recorded on PS Form 1314 are divided by the route's daily pay miles to determine a percentage rate.

Example:

Miles omitted = 49

Pay miles = 61

49 ÷ 61 = .8033

b. The route's daily EMA rate is then multiplied by the percentage rate to determine the amount of EMA to be reduced.

Example: Daily EMA rate = \$19.22 \$19.22 × .8033 = \$15.44

\$15.44 = amount to be reduced

c. No miles are omitted from the regular carrier when auxiliary assistance is given to a route.

## 575 EMA for Nonrural Postal Employee

When a nonrural postal employee services the regular rural route, enter the employee's name and Employee Identification Number in the Relief Carrier block. Enter the number of trips in the appropriate weekly Tripsblock (see <u>Exhibit 575a</u>). If the employee uses a government vehicle and no EMA is due, enter the number of trips in the appropriate weekly No EM block (see <u>Exhibit 575b</u>).

Phaline	of Assigned Cary	_J				1 Pile	01-2	H		5.9		000		Des	710	- North			2457	B	08	70
	Weekly Heats	31	Days Approval C	Mile Alas	Contraction of the local division of the loc	82	rime	1	econg Sate		CQ# Host	. Lin	ted Minera	8.4	titurs	Serzie Teps		14-10 9-1	GP Veh	thes. Cred	Xinasi A Xina H	664 675
	1243	K				Heat	1001	140	10 10		_	Hour	s 190s	How	100	Mo	_	_			Mart	1004
2	7748	K			_	Hour	120s	140	en 10		1	-	a 100a	Han	1004	Mm					Ne.	1004
Desile	n Harns of Palle	Certer			E24		Actual Workly		10001	10	-	Second Trip	Des +	Gut -	Autoal Vieably		ni. Tri	inte EM	DM	Second Thy	Whole I	Gen .
90	Jon	e.s	M	24	38494	3	teses	-	1			Min			Hours	1094	1			Mer	11001	_
	1				1419-5 A.L. 97		Hours	1084				Min			Hours	700+		_		Min		_
				-			Hints	1004	-			Min		_	Hours	105		_		Min		
	-			-			-	1004	-			Min			Hours	100+	_	_		Mit		
_	-	_	_	-		_	Hist.	1054	-			Mis			Hours	105	_	_		Min		_
-			catter rendets		Postmaniaria	Deng	Hors	1004	1			Min.			Hours	10fa				Min 8427 Ta		
	orplance with			~	. J	2	~		- 1	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	20	8	1	Fn	1			1.00				

Exhibit 575a PS Form 1314, EMA for Nonrural Employee

The employee's workhours are reported on PS Form 1230-A, *Time Card* — *Week 1*, or PS Form 1230-B, *Time Card* — *Week 2*. A separate check will be issued for the EMA payment.

#### Exhibit 575b

PS Form 1314, EMA for Nonrural Employee Using Government Vehicle

JONES R R		1-23		+	E	78	4000	000	Des	710	- Frank	00	)1	_	B	08	16
Vessel Carbon Addard Carbon Addard Vessel Ve	1 Only		Tran			COP	1 See	uð Hoott		Colours -	Rea		loole loole	91 108	MARK Desit	Normal A Vision of	
1 4952 R	Insur	1004	Heat	10		_	Hours	1314	Hour	189	101		_			Histe	1004
2 4350 K	Real	100s	Houid	10			Hoats	1004	Hould	150s	100	1	_			Hours	1004
Ins Vict Harris of Robot Carrier	EIN .	Actual Meeting In		'n	180 836	EN	Terminal Trip	Whole A	Mes	Actual Weekly 19		Tr	140 150	De	Second Trip	Day A	Dini
90 Smith 2 987	65102	15845	-				Min	_		Bart	104		1		-		
		18645.	094		_	-	-	-	_	Barn	104	_		_	-	-	
		-	08		_		-	-		Hart	894	_		_	-	-	-
		24645 - 1	1084		_	_	-	-		1944	1904	_	_	_	-		-
		Heads	1084		_	_	M	-	_	599	99.	_		_	Mn:	-	-
	Postmaniar's Signatu		1084		-		Nie Date	-		-	22				Man Artist To	-	
This cartillas that the above cartler rendered service is compliance with postal regulations.		in.	/			_ 3		21	81	18	9						

## 576 Auxiliary Rural Certificate

## 576.1 Compensation

A rural carrier craft employee, Designations 70, 73, 75, 76, 77, 78, 79, or a nonrural carrier employee required to provide a vehicle is paid equipment maintenance allowance (EMA) on a per mile or per hour basis, whichever is greater, but not to exceed the amount provided for in the current special chart for the route stops and miles published in the *Postal Bulletin* whenever the EMA rates are changed.

## 576.2 Recording EMA

All three weekly EMA fields of (hours), (trips), and (miles) must be recorded on all PS Forms 1314-A regardless of route type (except route numbers A990 (leave for a Designation 76), A995 (Training), A996 (FMLA), and A999 (Training)) to calculate EMA correctly. The lesser of the calculated hours or trips is compared with the calculated miles. EMA is paid on whichever is greater (see Exhibit 576.2). The fields are abbreviated as follows:

Hrs. — Total route hours used delivering mail (2-digit field).

Tr — Total route tripsper week (1-digit field).

Miles — Total miles traveled for the week, including any deviation (3-digit field).

Example:

EMA hours = \$6.30 per hour

EMA trips = \$22.80 per trip

EMA miles = \$ 0.57 per mile

EMA will be paid per hour, trip, or mile, not to exceed the amount provided in the special EMA chart for route stops and miles.

Week 1 - 28 hours × \$6.30 = \$176.40

6 trips × \$22.80 = \$136.80

The lesser amount (\$136.80) is compared with calculated miles:

250 miles × \$ 0.57 = \$142.50

The greater amount (\$142.50) is then paid.

#### Exhibit 576.2 PS Form 1314, *Recording EMA*

-	JOH	NSC		J L	ad Carrier		-	24	-0000		E	579	9000	000			90		AOO1		FLSA		
an (	kotali Rotekia t	-	enter l	1	Internal line	1 100	14	-	NH N ST	the L to	1.0		Feet	Access	3.4	Contra	COLUMN T	ALC: NO.	C.L.	COTT:	the Deed		Altern Heart
1	32	R	28	6	250						men	1004	Min			1.			+	1		-	100
2 5	25	7	20	5	208		1			N	Have	1004	Min									itere	100
	1000	MENS	Concession in which the	-	of the local division of the	Column 1 and		of the local division of	Complete State		-	Was	A Close	U4001				-	Iners.	Zhite	Allowed to A		
Deslike	1	,	tame of P	inter Cé	ignes .			2.04		Actual		Hay		Min	I GT	Second Trip	Artosi Weekly	Hutt			Mirs	ar	19
780	2							00	Hours	1004					Min	05	24	04	l	04B		84	
									Hours	1004					Nn .	-	1004						
										Hours	1084					Min .	Houte	1004				-	ie.
		_		_	_	-	_	_		Hour	1004		-	-		164	-	1001	_			-	
		_					_			Hope	1004	-	-	-		184	-	100k				-	
										Reint	-1004			1		101	-	1084				1	n
			e abov skal reg		r rendered s	eneise in	ľ	internation	's Signature	-	~				_		Data Q	1.1	08	Canto	° 0	M	

## 576.3 Overburdened Route

An overburdened route is authorized temporary auxiliary assistance to provide relief. <u>Exhibit 576.3</u> shows a PS Form 1314-A reflecting auxiliary assistance for an overburdened route. No EMA is deducted when auxiliary assistance is given the regular carrier.

#### Exhibit 576.3 Auxiliary Assistance On An Overburdened Route

-	HOWBE			ned Carls					4800		E	507	200	000			BO		K002		P	0	81
чĸ	Articul Stretchig Ploase	Filler	L P	T USER	-	-	Time	n-no Weet	Service Thur	1.00	Train term	7	Sinter Tax	Arrest	1	Long-	r Albert	Contraction of the	in succession	Permanan and	10000	100	1
1	2752	20	3	090		100		-9230	1.000		Hours	4	-					1.000	100	100	Г		s 100
2	2832	20		090									-							1			
_	TRUTH THE	Name of Rolet Carlier 810				-	-	1 record		1.	tion of		-	-		When	2 36000	1	160	8 100			
-	ω	Hens at	Rafiel Ca	arise			614			Aut.ul Vicolity	TON'S			OL AND with	1 47	Second Trip	Autori Weekly	HALS.	1.0	1	<b>Contactor</b>	ar	Record Typ
										Hunt	-100a					Mo	-	1054			-		Min
										House	1004					No	-	1001		1			ui.
									_	House	1954					-	Hours	1284					
_	-		_					_	_	Hogen	1004		+			N/m	-	1004	-		_	-	Mir.
_	-		_		_	_	_		_	19367	1204		+			HN	HINE	1014			_	-	Min
	-								-	Insert	1201						Houle	1204					Mr.
	centiles that siance with				ed eervio	en	colmaniar	1000	2	/	~	i.				1	2008	610	8	Carller Mittels	1	8	

Route K002 is authorized auxiliary assistance. Compensation is at the appropriate RSC B rate. A comparison, as demonstrated below, is made on the EMA hours, trips, and miles for the payment of EMA. *Example:* 

EMA hours = \$6.30 per hour

EMA trips = \$22.80 per trip EMA miles = \$ 0.57 per mile *Comparison:* 20 hours × \$6.30 = \$126.00 3 trips × \$22.80 = \$68.40 The lesser amount (\$68.40) is compared with calculated miles: 90 miles × \$ 0.57 = \$51.30

The greater amount (\$68.40) is due the employee for each week.

## 580 Leave/Other

## 581 Overview

Regular rural carriers and carriers assigned to a regular route via PS Forms 50 (Designations 72, 74) are granted leave in minimum units of 1 day. Leave must be documented on PS Form 3971, *Request for or Notification of Absence*, as outlined in <u>323</u>.

*Exception:* Continuation of pay (COP) leave hours are used in conjunction with limited duty work. These COP hours must be recorded in whole hour increments. Auxiliary carriers and part-time flexible rural carriers are granted leave in whole hour increments.

### 581.1 Regular Rural Carriers

#### 581.11 Annual Leave

A newly appointed regular rural carrier may not use annual leave until the completion of 90 days (7 pay periods) of continuous employment. Conversion to regular rural carrier from a Designation 72 or 76 positions does not require a 90-day qualifying period. Rural carrier associates (Designation 78) have a 90-day qualifying period for leave.

## 581.12 Sick Leave

Sick leave is credited at the end of each 2-weekpay period in which it is earned. When the sickleave recorded is greater than the employee's sick leave balance, the office may contact the employee about the insufficient leave balance to determine what type of leave to charge. (see Exhibit 581.12).

#### Exhibit 581.12 Sick Leave (K Route)

	EEVES	MO	2						54-9	9898	1	E 5	18	0000	)0	- Dear	/10		KOC	)2		B	08	16
٦	Actual Revets Martin	100	Days Jo Mon	Tai ta	West I	ei Tha	-Ai	Dec.		10	1		000	L.	ad Haste	_	Thinks.			DATE:	GP Web		Xenal P Wint P	anig:
1	Houts 1004	K	3	5	S	3	S	Hoan	100	Itoert	- 10			Time	1004	Hurr	1906	Min					Page 1	100+
2	Houts 100a	K	3	L	L	L	L	Hours				Ka .		1000	1084	Hours		Man				_	Hours	1000
-	I There of Rai	ed Carrier	_	-		0	**	-	Achial	whereas .	31	10	ON	Taxani Ing	Whom P	Anna -	Actual		TP.	12	EN.	Tes-	Work	Mins.
5	d Gr	:\$6:	n	A	01	123	336	8	,38		6			Men			38		6			Mile		
	-								Hours	1004				Min			Hint .	1809				101		
	-			_	_	_	_		Hours	1908			_	Mit		_	Nam.	1806	-			101	-	_
	_			_	_	_	_	_	Hears.	1958				860 L	_	_	Sen.	100	-			10-	_	-
_	-	_	_	_	_		_	_	tisara	100				No:			me.	100	-			10-	_	-
								_		1904				Ma			Nikes Carlies	1009				Me		
	certifies that it				service		mandar's I	- And	5		2		- 3	B	24	ne.	10	D				angr Te	on house	

The assigned carrier on Route K002 is on sick leave the entire pay period. The carrier's sick leave balance cannot cover the full amount needed; the carrier requested leave without pay to cover the remaining days.

The regular carrier receives 6 days of compensation for the days of sick leave available, and the remaining 4 days are charged to Leave Without Pay (LWOP). The replacement carrier is compensated a full pay period at the appropriate daily rate and 12 trips EMA. No free Saturdays are granted for a K route.

- 581.13 Holiday
- 581.131 Holiday Leave

The Postal Service currently observes 10 holidays (see 371). On these holidays, the regular carrier receives the daily rate for holiday leave pay. The Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) code H is entered on PS Form 1314 for holiday leave.

581.132 Holiday Worked Pay

Carriers are paid for work performed on the designated holiday at the daily rate, in addition to any pay for holiday leave to which they may be entitled. DACA code V is entered on PS Form 1314 for holiday worked (see Exhibit 581.132).

Exhibit 581.132
Holiday Worked

	THOMAS	D	J	othe synet		01-0		+	E	123	3000	00	7	10	-	KO	01	-	B	08	12
	Actual Minetia Mesure	Set.		Carlied Altient West		ely activa	Tran			COP	1 Land	ed Houte		riture.	15		icelia ice	HF Veto	Uses Oral	Xinas A	
1	4225	V	K		-	um 100	Heat		-		Henry	1201	Hour	1004	200					Hoarn	100
2	4575		K		110	os 109			ite .		Hist	1301	Hair		-						100+
Des N	at Rame of Fisher	Carler			10v		l Information	-Tr	No	-	Becond Tity	Whole A	Res Deal	Actual Weektern		TP-	NU DM	-	Tecore	White I	Aless Creek
180	Hor	n'	BL	22	574122	Sitem.	1004				MIN			07	75	1			Mer.		
_	_			-		Itours	isos				Hite .	_	_	.ten	101				Mit		_
	-			-		Hours	1006			_	-		_	Hind .	100s	_	-		Mr.		_
_		_		-		Iters	1004				18x	_		Nate	100N	_	-		Mer	_	_
_	-	_		-		Iters.	1004			-	-	_	_	1964	05	-	-		Min	_	_
_						HINK	1004				No.	_	_	and the second se	100s	_			Min	2000	
	continue that the ortaliance with p			red service	Postmaniar's Signa	-	-			- 3	cum 6	171	08	Carlors	-G	7			ange te	to (Mrd	

The holiday falls on the first Monday, which is the carrier's scheduled relief day. Saturday becomes the holiday, and the relief day code (K) is entered for Monday. In this example, the carrier works his or her holiday, and code V is entered in the Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) block.

The assigned carrier is compensated for 9 days' evaluation of the route, 1 day of holiday leave, 1 day of holiday work, and 10 trips EMA.

The replacement carrier is compensated 1 day's evaluation and 1 trip EMA.

581.133 Holiday Fallson Relief Day

When a holiday falls on a carrier's normal relief day (J or K day), the carrier shall be granted the preceding workday as the designated holiday. Enter a V if the assigned carrier is required to work the designated holiday. Code V will pay the carrier a day of holiday worked. Enter the relief day code (J or K) on the normal relief day. Hours worked on a designated holiday must be induded in total workhours for the week in the Actual Wkly Hrs block (see <u>Exhibit 581.133</u>). If Designation 72 or 74 works the holiday, the DACA day is left blank to indicate the carrier worked the holiday; do not enter V on PS Form 1314.

#### Exhibit 581.133 Holiday on Relief Day

	JONES		(			100	03-4	8753	4	8.4	76	0000	0	Det	/10	Route	00	1	-	B	.08	12
	Actual Dentily Missing	5.0	Otya Asroph Mari Tur	West	The Life	Date Ove	1	Third			COF Hour	Date	Hanata	_	d theory	5000 110		1		trian.	Normal A	atild. Lat
1	4225	H	K			150a	180	- Her	1.14	104		Times	1004	Hint	1804	-					1044	1084
2	1175		K			-	100	Her		109		Finan	100+	Hours	180	Alies					Hours	2004
Des/Mil					DN		Actual	1 Information	11	He IN	-	Second 1-p	Whole A	Are Oral -	Minek 2 In Actual Weeklu In	1	Ŧ	Ho EM	IN	Second Tep	Whole I Day A	Onit.
80	Smi	th	DJ	42	1349	62	05	392	1			Min			085	50	1					
				_		_	-					86			5m. 1	10	_	_		-		
	14			-		_	men.	1594		-		-		_	Here 1	204		_		-		_
_		_		-		_	Them	1084		-		164	_		House 7	55k	_	_	-	Met	-	-
_				_			There	1084	-			Me		_	Heat	094 :	_	-		M0	_	-
Tria	certifies that the			ered service	Postnaria	-	Hars	1394	5		_	Dain 6	I al	08	Passa	127	_			Ma Indir Ta	ne (Mird	

The holiday falls on the first Monday of the pay period, which is the carrier's scheduled relief day. The preceding Saturday becomes the designated holiday, and the relief day code (K) is entered for Monday.

The assigned carrier is compensated for 9 days' evaluation of the route, 1 day of holiday leave, and 9 trips EMA.

The replacement carrier is compensated 2 days' evaluation and 2 trips EMA.

581.14 Relief Days

If the holiday falls on the relief day, and the assigned carrier is a Designation 72 or 74 and she/he works on the designated holiday, then the assigned carrier is compensated for 1 day's evaluation and one trip, but no holiday leave. These employees are not entitled to holiday leave.

581.141 Provisions of Relief Day

Relief days are provided to carriers serving full time on J and K routes. The relief day is always Saturday unless the postmaster and rural carrier mutually agree to change the assigned day or the relief days are changed in accordance with Article 9.2.C.5 of the National Agreement.

581.142 Working a Relief Day

When regular carriers (Designation 71) work their assigned relief day, they are paid EMA and provided a day off within 12 weeks. Regular rural carriers (Designation 71) with a FLSA code A, substitute carriers (Designation 72), or rural carrier associates (Designation 74) are not provided a day off. They receive salary and EMA for working their relief day (see Exhibit 581.142).



	AGNER	V P					26-8	100	+	E	321	000	00	7	20	-	K0	02		B	08	13
1	Nepty Huara		en Antes 16 Se The	T Ned 1	iu ni	20		Tran	rd.		COP		ied Hoarie	_	d Heart	Ero Tro		iouler Ny	101	Billet Cosic	Nones of Work (	Andrei Surve
1	4217	K				House	1004	Hist		084		Hour	1008	Ine	1000						HARE	1084
2	58 22	R				Hart	100	Har		othe		Hour	100	Iter		No.	1				Hours	1000
Devilu	a Have at Polic	Carrier			£M.		Actual	Hours	Tr	He EM	EN	Second Telo	Dec +	Dreit -	Actual		Tr.	140	EM	Second Trip	Day A	Onit.
180	Far	en	D	32	2015	76	08	22	1			jile:			Nort	1604				161		
	-		_				Harn	1004				Me		_	New	10%				107		
	-						Hara	1006				-	_		Hours	1004				144		-
						_	-	1004	_		_	Mr.	-		Horn	1004				Ma .		
						_	19692	1011			_	Mo	-	1	tten.	-994		_	-	-	-	_
(White)	certifies that the		and a support of the	C LARD MA	Postnesiana	Electric	then.	1291				Min Date, 1	-	-	Haura Cantaria	-				adan Argy To	the photo of	
	replace with			d service	5	-	/	V			-1	6	21	08		VU					3320	

The assigned carrier is compensated for 11 days evaluation of the route, 2.22 hours of FLSA overtime, and 11 trips EMA. A Designation 72 employee is paid for working the relief day.

The replacement carrier is compensated for 1 day at the appropriate daily rate and 1 day of EMA.

581.143 DACA Code 3

DACA code 3 pays an additional 50 percent of the carrier's daily rate of pay plus one day of EMA if appropriate for working the relief day on the assigned route. The hours worked on the relief day is entered in the Relief Hours and the Actual Wkly Hrs block on PS Form 1314. The carrier shall receive an X day (a day for working a prior relief day) within 12 weeks as scheduled by the employer. If the weekly work hours exceeds 56 hours in a week, DACA code 3 must be changed to DACA code 5 because of the overtime situation.

581.144 DACA Code 5

DACA code 5 pays the employee 150 percent of the carrier's daily rate of pay plus one day of EMA if appropriate for working the relief day on the assigned route. The employee is not entitled to an X day.

- 581.15 Free Saturday
- 581.151 Free Saturday Combined With Annual/SickLeave

A regular rural carrier or substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) or a rural carrier associate (Designation 74) in a leave earning capacity who has an approved absence on Saturday occurring within or at the beginning or end of a period of annual or sickleave is not charged such leave or loss of compensation, provided the appropriate leave balance on the Form 1223 (Earning Statement) reflects at least 6 days of leave and the following conditions are met:

- a. There are more than 5 days of annual or sick leave within the period; or
- b. There are more than 4 days of annual or sick leave plus a holiday within the period. If a holiday falls on Saturday, which is a scheduled

workday, absence on the preceding Friday will not be charged to leave. If the leave period is for 4 days, or less absence on the Friday will be charged to leave.

- c. Interruption during the approved period of annual, sick leave or court leave due to circumstances beyond the employee's control shall not disqualify the carrier for coverage as provided in a. or b. above.
- 581.152 Maximum Free Saturdays Within a Pay Period

Maximum free Saturdays within a pay period include the following:

- a. 6-day routes H or M may receive 2 free Saturdays within the pay period (see <u>Exhibit 581.152</u>).
- b. 5.5-day J routes receive only 1 free Saturday per pay period.
- c. 5-day K routes do not receive free Saturdays.

Exhibit 581.152 Free Saturdays

	BRENTON of Assignment Carrier		L			7.5	-		6-45		+	E 4	\$69	000	000	Deal	710	Hist	100	01	-	FLAA	08	13
	Actual Weekly Hours	14	Days A	in the second	Wind Vote	na 1	fri.	Dely		Ten			100P		Hares .	Refe	d Tribulet	3000 Test	1	(3),04 (2),	1	thes.	XIVEL F	Logist .
	Hours 100e	m 100 A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	Hope	100	Mart	- 10	0		the state	1084	Horr	1004	-		_1			Hours	1084					
2	4130	130 A			-	1007		Harr		04		Inc	1001	Har	100s	Ma					House	1004		
-	I Wana of Rolla	30 A IIII			Actual Manida	0.001	æ	340 #M	EN-	Terond htp	Whole A Day 1	And Onle -	Actual Weekho No	STR.	Tr.	Ho	EM	Second Trip	Day 4					
50	Cor		215	6	37.	50	6			Min			079	50	1			No.						
	-				_			_	Neura	1006			1	Min	_	_	1964 C 1	604.	_		-	M	-	-
		_	_	_		_			Hun	1904				101	_	-	Ser. 9	01	_	_		Me		1
	-			_	_			_	-	108	_	-		-	_	_	times 3	084	_	_		Mr.		-
_	-			_	_		_	-	1969	1084	-		-	100	_	_	House 3	084	_	-	-	Min	_	-
				-					thin:	1001				Min		-		004				Min	1000	
	cetilies that 2 smplance with				t service	Peak		Serene -	~	1				0006	1211	08	Carter's H	DE	3			BIGP To	re (Ned	

The assigned carrier is charged 5 day's annual leave and is compensated as follows:

- Week 1 5 days' annual leave and 1 free Saturday at the evaluation of the route.
- Week 2 40.00 hours at RSC B, grade 5 attained step, plus 1.30 hours at 150 percent of same rate and 5 trips EMA. Saturday is a free Saturday.

The replacement carrier is compensated as follows:

Week 1 6 days at the appropriate daily rate of pay and 6 trips EMA for week 1, and 1 day plus EMA for week 2.

#### 581.16 Military Leave

Military leave is authorized absence for regular rural carriers (Designation 71) and part time flexible rural carriers (Designation 76) from Postal Service duties without loss of pay, time, or performance rating that is granted to employees who are members of the National Guard or Reservists of the Armed Forces (see ELM 517).

Career employees who performed qualifying military service, which is serving on active military duty for a period of more than 30 days under official orders issued pursuant to Title 10 of the United States Code that states the Reservist or Guardsman is activated for Operation Noble Eagle, Operation Enduring Freedom, Operation Iraqi Freedom, or any other military operations subsequently established under Executive Order 13223, are eligible for 5 days of administrative leave when returning from military duty. Use DACA code 2 to record the 5 days of administrative leave for the regular and PTF carrier.

Regular Rural Carriers are not entitled to free Saturdays for military leave. To complete PS Form 1314 for the assigned carrier, enter M in the Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) block. Enter the replacement carrier on PS Form 1314 as usual (see <u>Exhibit 581.16a</u>).

Exhibit 581.16a Military Leave

	OLUVER of Assigned Care	D				4111			5-12		+	<u> </u>	2.0	000	00	0ee	710		00	-	-	B	08	11
	Actual Writehiy Heists	5.0	Cent 4	ting and C	TWO.	ne.	TFE.	0 at	ine i	The Post	1		CON	157	Hours.	Reli	of Hours	24	-12	loole au	Upt.	Miles Dest	Market I	eniet Sere
1	Hours 190s	M	M	M	M	M	M	Hout	1001	Hou	1 10	04		Hoard	100	make	1 100	1.04					Hore	185
2	Hours 180e	M	M	M	M	M	M	Hout	1 2001 Week 11	Hool	1 10	04		Hoan	100	mourt		Alle					Hours	1005
H4W	T Mariae of Hole	et Canter	-				ini.		Actual Venetity I		T	Ho EM	EN	Taxand Tap	Dev +	Mes.	Annual		Ŧr	Ro EN	EM	Second Trip	Mtole Day +	dies.
50	Bru	der	M	-	131	+97	42	1	28:		3			101			29	02	3			Mir		
80	Nor	th	D		63	57	14	70	27.	t§	3			101			2'	192	3	_		-		
_	_				<u> </u>				Hain	1056		_		-	-		Harr	105				-		
	_				_			_	Hars	10th			-	-		_	House	10%		_		Me		
	_				_			_	Haves	1084		_	_	Hie .	_		Nours	1294		_		Mir:		_
										1084				Nie -		_	Places.	1001				Ma	0.000	
	cartifies that 8 implance with				f pervica	1000	nation 1	- anne	-	-	~	8	- 1	51	26	80	-					8137 To	ne politi	

The assigned carrier will be compensated for 12 days' evaluation of the route and no EMA. The replacement carriers will be paid at the appropriate rate and six trips EMA each.

For part time flexible rural carrier, military leave hours are entered on PS Form 1314-A using route number A990. Enter whole hours (maximum 40 hours per week) in the ML block. (See <u>Exhibit 581.16b</u>)

#### Exhibit 581.16b Military Leave for Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier

	Joh	nş	201	aniume Co	M	L	34		Noniter	4	6	78	90	12	3		114.0		199	10 C C C	P		
ик	Actast Workly Here	110	100	T T IN	in Less	THE OWNER	-	N-54	Service The	i ne	Hoor	2	Ann	Access	fics.	Leone threat	- 1000/w.1	Theodo	linger	Design the	1503	Roman Vices	(ALL)
1	Haura 100							1			Hours	1001	-	-					24			Hom	100
2	Have 100										-	1004	100						24			Hours	100
0en/A	-	Nar	ne of Phel	w Carlei		A DESCRIPTION OF	£14	Co. Manual	No. of Concession, Name	Altai	Have	High Street	a lados Secons A V	Line -	61	Second Trip	Actual	lines.		V Marine Party Alter TY M		11 P	accord The
										Hanna	1004					iela	House	totia				-	
_		_								-	1004		-			MR.	Hours	100.			4	-	ii.
	_	_			1					rhors	1005		+			dir.	Nais	100.		-	_		ŝ
_	-		_	_						Hours	1906	-	-	-			Hours.	1004	_	-	+	-	lo.
_	_	_			_			_		-	180%		+			Min	1100	1006			+		le .
	certifies the				local ca	alta h	Postnasia	r's Signak		Hours	100%					Min	itoere Date	1806		Carrier's			6
	planes with					NUMBER OF CONTRACTOR			-	_		1	_	_			8	15	08	blink			

Enter the military leave hours in the military leave block for each week. 581.161 Military Leave Without Pay

For regular rural carrier, DACA code N is used to capture military leave without pay. (See Exhibit 581.161a)

Exhibit 581.161a Military Leave Without Pay for Regular Rural Carrier

in the second	LONG		D	L		10.024		_		24-0	0000	+	33	34	4555		7 Des	10	K	01	0		B	08	18
	Asteol Weekly Hos		Sel	Citya A.	1.0	with Alex Net	Thur	Te .	100	1				COP		ed Horn		Hisura	Seco Trp		in ar	Ser.	Diles Dell	Xenau P	
1	Pieces 10	0	K	N	N	N	N	N	Host	100	Hor	9 19			Hoat	1904	fine	100	Mer					Plant	1004
2	Peace 10	08	K	N	N	N	N	N	Hart		Hor				Hom	100	2960	100s West 2 N	Mn					-	von
1.5ÅC	t Name of	field	Canter				6		-	Actual		D:	He EM	CN.	limand Dip	Whole I Dev +	Mes. Oral -	Arthodi Uticably 19		Tr .	He EM	C/M	facond 19	Whole Dev. 4	Miles Disk
	99	9-	99	.99	199	1				risen.	1006	6			100			Hours 1	091	6			Min		
_	-		_		- 33	_			_	care.	1004		_		10+	_		Hors	091	_	_		Mo		
	-				_	_				Then.	100s		_		lair -	-		Hours 1	- 100	_	_		Mn.		-
	-	_	_		_	_	_			Sam	1006				-	-		Hours 1	096	_			Mit	_	-
_	-					_				Here	1004		-		-		-	Nours 1	004	_	_		Min	_	
		_	_	_						Hairs	100s				-			House 1 Cardena In					Vin		
	carifies ib replance s					1 service	-	L	~	-	-				81	29/	80						8127 Th	na južej	

The regular carrier is on military leave without pay. Enter DACA code N for each day. Replacement carrier is needed to crossfoot the certificate.

For part time flexible rural carriers, enter Ns in the DACA field on Form 1314-A using route A990. Military leave without pay hours are entered in the COP blockin whole hours. The maximum allowed for the week is 40 hours. See <u>Exhibit 581.161b</u>

#### Exhibit 581.161b Military Leave Without Pay for Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier

Wilson	CS			0	5-	12	54		-	-7	890	7	7	60	A	99	0	P	0	8 18
W Denty Hars Trans	I DESTROY DE MILLER	1.00	1.84	100	L Area	Service These	in the	10.00			Association in the	10.0	1000	a second	Contraction of	(COLORING)	(Sec.)	1000		ia Association
1 Hours Holls		N	N	N	N	N	N	Here	1004	-	1			40					Har	. 100
2 11000 1000		N	N	N	N	N	N	House	1004	-				40		1			1100	a 100
tooMat Harme I	er Rathal Carrier	T	_	2.04			Artical	1040	- Name	1	Mint	at	Sector Vo	Aritual	Hoart	Wash Iters		Non I	30	Second Typ
	_						Hours	1005					Min	Hars	1004					tin :
			_	_		_	Hours	1004		1			50.5	-	1000		$\square$	$ \rightarrow$	-	÷.
							Hank	1504					bin	Hurri	1004				_	ste
_		1					inputs	930a	-	+		_	HEN	-	1004		$\square$	$\rightarrow$	-	ide.
							-	1264		1			-	Heads	1084				_	-
				Post market	in Nindate	-	-	100a					***	rises	2004	_				*
Inia certifies that the sto compliance with Postal n		enrice in	-1	-		-	-	-	_					81	24/	38	Carler	·		

PTF rural carrier Wilson is on military leave without pay. Enter Nsin the DACA field and the number of hours in COP. The maximum hours accepted for the week is 40.

#### 581.17 Other Paid Leave

Other paid leave is used only in situations where the types of leave described elsewhere in this chapter do not apply or where special leave has been authorized by management. When O (Other Leave) is recorded, an explanation must be given on the back of PS Form 1314 (see <u>Exhibit 581.17</u>). Other leave is not used in the determination for free Saturdays.

Exhibit 581.17 Other Paid Leave

G	AYL	E 7	CA	0200		1.01/04				05-4		E	. 5	190	0000	0	Des	10	Red	00	3	1.552	B FLSA	08	13
	Addasi Marshiy	-	351			Wite		16	Dol Cre		1654			COP Hour	Line Ber	North.	n <sub>i</sub> n	of Heights	540 710	1	tinia Itti	47 966	Unies Cred	Seat A	tern a
1	Hart	130e	K	Pt	A	A	A	A	minio	s 100s	Heat	19	104		Hours	100	Test	1004	Me	-				Horn.	1000
2	Horn	1204	K	0	0	0	0	0	-	100	Hoat		104		Privat	1904	Heart		Min		_			Hours	1906
ra li	el Nar	a of Radia	Carter				17			Actual		Ťŕ	NO CH	6M	Second Trip	Dev 4	Mes Orsk -		-	72	100 EX	ON	Teores Tra	Wheel Day +	in and
5	00	an	noe	D	)	46	114	23	4	47	05	6			No.			No.	1005				Min		
				110		17	900	36	8	-	1004				Me			45	68	6			Max.		
	-	_	_		_	_	_		_	min.	1004			_	Me	-	-	HAR	1084				Min		
_	-	_	_	_		_		_	_	1964	1004				Me	_		then.	- 199				Mit		_
	-	_	_		_	_		_	_	Piset.	1001		-	_	Mn	_		tiers.	1094		_		Mix		
-						1 service	line	NAME OF D	inc. etc.	Harr	1084				Min Date -			tises.	1004			L	Min art27 Ta		
				gulation		1 Service	1	-	~	~		~				ZI	OR	1.12	16					1000	

The assigned carrier on Route K003 is on paid leave the entire pay period. The carrier is compensated for 5 days of annual leave, and 5 days of other leave (jury duty - which is indicated on the backof PS Form 1314).

The replacement carriers are compensated at the appropriate hourly rate up to 40 hours, at RSC B, attained step for all hours up to 40, and at 150 percent for all hours over 40 hours, plus the appropriate EMA (6 trips and 6 trips respectively) for the pay period.

581.18 Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)/Sick Leave Dependent Care Carriers use PS Form 1314-F, Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate (June 1999), to identify FMLA and SickLeave for Dependent Care hours. For information on FMLA, review the Employee and Labor Relations Manual (ELM) 515; Publication 71, Notice for Employees Requesting Leave for Conditions Covered by the Family and Medical Leave Act (February 2001); and the Guidelines for Sick Leave for Dependent Care.

> Rural carriers (Designations 71, 72, and 74) are always charged leave in 8-hour increments. Enter the Days Assigned Carrier Absent Code (DACA) on PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*. Enter only those hours taken for FMLA reasons on PS Form 1314-F. FMLA hours should never exceed the number of hours charged.

> Rural carriers may take up to 80 hours of earned sick leave for dependent care in a postal leave year. Enter leave in the DACA block on PS Form 1314 for rural carriers (designations 71, 72, and 74). Enter 8 hours under sick leave for dependent care on PS Form 1314-F. If sick leave for dependent care hours are to be used for an FMLA covered condition, enter only those hours taken under FMLA sick leave for dependent care on PS Form 1314-F (see Examples 1-3).

Replacement carriers (designations 76, 77 and 79) in a leave earning status who have accrued sick leave may take sick leave for dependent care in hourly increments. The number of hours taken under FMLA Sick Leave (SL) dependent care or non-FMLA sick leave for dependent care are recorded on PS Form 1314-A, *Rural Carrier Auxiliary Certificate*, and on PS Form 1314-F. If a replacement carrier is unavailable and it is due to an FMLA reason, record the time on PS Form 1314-F under replacement carrier unavailable. Complete PS Form 1314-F using route type and number A996 and submit with the other time certificates for processing at the end of the pay period (see Example 4).

Exhibit 581.18a	
PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Carrier Time	<i>Certificate</i> — Example 1

	MITH O	G				-23		1	5.1	230	0000	00	Des	710	3	00	1	-	B	08	13
	Actual Monthly Marry	Days A	The West	2550 Fit	Baily Over1		the Mar	ing N		COP Hour	Letter and the second		Pet.	of Hours	Seco Tra		iosis Iro	GT Hur.	Moje Dest	Section 24	
1	364a	K	3	-	Hars	1004	the	1.18	Qu.		Hour	s 190x	Bar	9000	100				-	Hours	1006
2	41 08	K		_	New	1004	Hear		-		Hour	100	Har	100	-					Horn	100
Desk	at Name of Dala	r Carrier		ON		Actual Meakly	Informati Film.ml	D.	Ho EM	-84	Second Top	Dev 1	Oral -	Wheel 21 Actual Weekly #		Tr	120	DH	Beaurie	White I	Alan Quil
100	Rile	R	345	56780	11	12	92	2			Me			69	28	1			Aler		
_	-	1				Hears	1005				-		_	Net	Dis .		_		Aler		_
_	-		_			Heart	1004			_	101		_	Net .	1004		_		-		_
_	-		_			1590	1004				HH		_	7949	1004				Mo		_
_	-		_		-	iten.	1004	-	-		Her.		-	29MI,	991	_			Mn	-	_
-				Personantaria 3		280.	1004	L.			Mile Curie			Carlor Carlor	1004				Mon 8137 To		
		e above carrier postal regulation	randered service 16.	-	~		-	-	1	_		20	8	2	18				9041 IN		

Exhibit 581.18b PS Form 1314-F, *Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate* — Example 1

Smith G		01-234			Kool		28	13
Name of Assigned Carrier		Finance Number	Social Security Number	Des/Act	Route No.	Y	ear	PP
The second second second	Week 1	Week 2		Town from the	Week	(1	Wee	k 2
FMLA AL Hours	Hours 100	Is Hours 100s	FMLA SL Hours		Hours	100s	Hours	100
FMLA LWOP Hours	Hours 100	a Hours 100s	FMLA SL Dependent Care		Hours	100s	Hours	100
Non-FMLA SL Dependent Care	08 00 Hours 100		FMLA Replacement Carrier	r Unavailai	Hours	100s	Hours	100
FMLA COP Hours	Hours 100	e Hours 100s	FMLA IOD/OWCP Hours		Hours	100s	Hours	100
Postmaster's Signature		-	Date 8/2/08		Carrier's	S latia	5	

*Example 1*. Ms. Smith on route K001 had to leave the route when her daughter became ill at school. Ms. Smith requested SL dependent care for the day. Even though she worked the route for a short period of time, 8 hours is recorded for SL on PS Form 1314, and 8 hours of SL dependent care is recorded on PS Form 1314-F.

	OBERTS		CI SUNVOIOS	C+21.274	_		3-4		-	E	578	000	00	7	10	Aad	100	21	2.2	B	08	13
	Acreal Wpshig Heart		Blue Tae			Our Core		Tes	ning 13		COP Hour	L LANG	No.	Bala	FTHINK.	100	1	oute er	믮	enter. Cheir	Montal P	
1	4309	8		S		Maint	1004	100		104		Ine	1204	Harris	1806	100		_			Hore	-
2	3156	2		3		-				104		Head	1304	Hours	1009	-		-1			Hours	1004
Deel	et Harne of St	itel Certier		-	100		Actual Meakly	1 Information	Ti	NU EM	-	Eacond The	Whole M Day 1	Nes Grak -	When 2 Actual Weekle	Toors.	n	Ho EM	-	Second Tap	Day +	Miles Draft
18	NOL C	1es	8	671	84120	f	09	50	1			Mix			17	58	2			tala :		
_	-			_			1590	100	L			-		_	then.	1809	_	_		-	-	-
_	-	_		-			Harn	1954	-			Mitr		-	Num	1894	_	-		100		-
	-	_		-		-	Hars	1006				-		_	Havis	100N		_		-		
_	-			-			Sara	1006				101			Heat	1064	-			No.	_	
_					The second second	-	2010	1004				His .		_	Harris .	1006				Min. 8127 Te		
	anplance wi		carrier rendere	d service	Famalac	Squar	"	1	1			08	20	8	100	P	2			1127 St.	en transf	

#### Exhibit 581.18c PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate* — Example 2

Exhibit 581.18d PS Form 1314-F, *Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate* — Example 2

Roberts, J Name of Assigned Carrier		-	3-4578	67800000 Social Security Number	710 Des/Act	JOO1 Route No	and the second se	28 Year	13
and the state of the second	Week 1	_	Week 2			Wes	_	-	ek 2
FMLA AL Hours	Hours   10	X0s	Hours 100s	FMLA SL Hours		04 Hours		03 Hours	1000
FMLA LWOP Hours	Hours 10	05	Hours 100s	FMLA SL Dependent Care		Hours	100s	Hours	100
Non-FMLA SL Dependent Care	Hours to	0.0	Hours 100s	FMLA Replacement Carrie	r Unavaila	Hours	100a	Hours	100
FMLA COP Hours	Hours 10	0s	Hours 100s	FMLA IOD/OWCP Hours		Hours	100s	Hours	100
Postmaster's Signature	~		11/1	Date 08/02/08	}	Carrier	's Initi	PR.	

*Example 2*. Mr. Roberts must go for physical therapy for a serious health condition every Wednesday. PS Form 1314 will indicate SL for the entire day, but only the hours actually required for physical therapy are recorded as FMLA SL.

NE P	11.20.00.000						+	<u>B</u> 7	89	0000	00		710			14		B	08	13
Not the Ter			194						COP Mine	Let Date	No.	Ped.	(Hours)	1400	1	oute Inc	67 144	Mas Ded		
				Hours	100	-	. 13	-		New	1504	Hour	1004	No.		_			Hours	1000
992			S	Hart	100			0		Heat	1201	Hour	1006	-				(-)	Hore	1004
Name of Rolled Carry			EN		Actual		P	NU EN	en	Second Tay	Whote M	Nil Dest -	Actual		T	Ho DH	TM	Becord Typ	Uttale Dec +	Aless Grant
O' Noil	R	3456	212	3	Hours	1204				Mit			089	12	1			Me		
					Houre	1204				Mit		_	Sec. 1	1004	_			Me		
	_	-	_	_	tisen.	1908				Min		_	Sen.	- 49	_	_		Mr.	-	-
-		-	_	_	Hours	1906	-			Mix		_	500.0	104	_	_	-	Mr.	-	_
	_	-		_	1956/9	1006	-			-			7944 I	0%	_	-		Mer.	-	_
rifies that the abs	we carrier renders	d service Pr	unaders (	100		1094			4	Ne Delas		0	tana 1	3	4		4	Min B127 To	no jAkrij	
	658 992 O'Neil	658 992 Water of Particle Carrier O'Nail R	1999 Carrer 1658 9992 News of Partice Carrer O' Naiel Carrer	1999 Contraction of the second	14 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19	August Laner Altar August Laner 658 500 7993 7993 1007	Automatic Canter Canton	Autopart Daniel Altania Altania Altania Altania Altania Salaria Altania Altania Altania Altania Salaria Altania Salaria Salaria Altania Salaria S	Automatic Content         Content of a	State         Contract Market         Process Market         Process Market         Contract Market	Name         Control         C	Number         Provide Name         Provide Name         Diff         Diff <thdiff< th="">         Diff</thdiff<>	State         Process House         State         State	Statuse         France Monthler         Statuse         Statuse         Dasket           11 Status         Andrew II	Number         Product Name         Product Name         Diff         Database         Product Name         P	Number         Process Marchen         Die         Das March         Rause Marchen           10000         1000         <	Number         Provide Notifier         Disc         Disc <thdis< th=""> <thdis< th="">         Disc</thdis<></thdis<>	Statistics         Presson Martine         Diff         Databal         Raine Martine           11 Statistics         Control Control Control Marcol         Control Control Control Marcol         Control Control Control Control Marcol         Control Contrel Control Control Contrel Control Control Control Co	Name         Process Marches         Die         Data Name         Process Marches         Die         Process Marches         Process Marches         Die         Die         Process Marches         Process M	Statistical Dame         Process Harding         Dial         Dial         Main         Main <t< td=""></t<>

#### Exhibit 581.18e PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate* — Example 3

Exhibit 581.18f PS Form 1314-F, *Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate* — Example 3

Kane P			78900000		and the second se		28	13
Name of Assigned Carrier	the second s	Finance Number	Social Security Number	Des/Act	Route No.	_	Year	PP
111	Week 1	Week 2		11/100	Weel	k 1	Wee	k 2
FMLA AL Hours	Hours 100	s Hours 100s	FMLA SL Hours		Hours	100s	Hours	100
FMLA LWOP Hours	Hours 100	e Hours 100s	FMLA SL Dependent Care		Hours	1005	05 Hours	00
Non-FMLA SL Dependent Care	Hours   100	a Hours 100a	FMLA Replacement Carrie	r Unavailat		100s	Hours	100
FMLA COP Hours	Hours 100	a Hours 100s	FMLA IOD/OWCP Hours		Hours	100s	Hours	100
Postmaster's Signature	-	20	Date 8/2/08		Carrier	Pl	als C	

*Example 3*. Mr. Kane must take his wife for chemotherapy on Friday, week2. Mr. Kane will be charged 8 hours of SL on PS Form 1314 since he elected to take SL dependent care. Since her illness falls under FMLA, the 4 hours spent in chemotherapy plus the hours transporting her there will be entered under FMLA SL Dependent Care.

Jones G		and the second second second second second	and the second se	780	A996	08	16
Name of Assigned Carrier	Week	Finance Number Week 2	Social Security Number	Des/Act	Route No. Week 1	Year	PP teck 2
The second se	WBBK	WOOK 2	Children and the state	and the second se	Week 1	W	10K 2
FMLA AL Hours	Hours 10	De Hours 100s	FMLA SL Hours		Hours 10	Os Hours	100
FMLA LWOP Hours	Hours 10	0s Hours 100s	FMLA SL Dependent Care		Hours 10	los Hours	100
Non-FMLA SL Dependent Care	Hours 10	0a Hours 100a	FMLA Replacement Carrie	r Unavailat	Hours 10		00
FMLA COP Hours	Hours 10	0s Hours 100s	FMLA IOD/OWCP Hours		Hours   10	los Hourt	100
Postmaster's Signature	-		Date 08/01/0	8	Carrier's	nitials	1

#### Exhibit 581.18g PS Form 1314-F, *Rural Carrier FMLA Certificate* — Example 4

*Example 4*. Ms. Jonesis a replacement carrier. She is scheduled to work every Saturday on route K001. Her husband is undergoing treatment for cancer, and she is unavailable to work for the next 4 weeks. PS Form 1314-F is completed to indicate that she was unavailable due to an FMLA situation. Record the evaluated hours of the route under FMLA replacement carrier unavailable.

#### 581.19 Regular Rural Carrier — Partial Trip Served

When a regular carrier becomes ill or cannot finish the route while on duty, either in the office or on the route, and is unable to complete service for the regularly scheduled workday, she or he is granted sick or annual leave for the entire day. The salary payment for the trip will be made to the replacement carrier and will include equipment maintenance. The regular carrier will not be entitled to equipment maintenance while on sick or annual leave. When the regular carrier does not complete a trip due to unexpected circumstances for reasons other than personal illness or injury, she or he will be charged annual leave for the entire day. The salary payment will be made to the replacement in the same manner as above. When the regular carrier does not complete a trip due to an on the job injury, the entire day is considered a work day and employee will receive EMA if they provide their own vehicle. The replacement carrier will be paid for actual hours worked. When a regular carrier is working a relief day and becomes ill and cannot finish the route either in the office or on the route, the carrier will receive 150% for the actual hours worked.

## 581.2 Substitute Rural Carriers and Rural Carrier Associates

#### 581.21 Description

A substitute rural carrier and rural carrier associate serve either as a leave replacement for a regular rural carrier or serve a vacant rural route, as follows:

Leave replacements (Designations 73, 75, and 78) do not earn annual or sick leave.

A substitute (Designation 72) and rural carrier associate (Designation 74) serving a vacant route or serving during the absence of the regular carrier in excess of 90 calendar days earns annual and sickleave.

A rural carrier associate (Designation 79) serving on an assigned auxiliary route in excess of 90 calendar days earns annual and sick leave based on the actual hours worked. The annual leave category is always 4. Total hours (work and leave combined) for the week cannot exceed 48.

#### 581.22 Qualifying Period

A qualifying period of 90 days of continuous service is required for a regular route. A break in service of 1 or more workdays breaks continuity of employment, and the replacement carrier must begin a new 90-day qualifying period. Normally, a break in service will occur only when the regular carrier returns or the vacant route is filled by the appointment of a new regular carrier. A break in service does not mean absence on the route due to a nonscheduled workday or approved leave, including LWOP, or when management requires the carrier to work on another assignment.

#### 581.23 Appointments

Appointment to substitute rural carrier (Designation 72) is limited to employees with a current position of substitute rural carrier (Designation 73). Appointment to rural carrier associate (Designations 74 and 79) is limited to employees with a current position of rural carrier associate (Designation 78).

## 581.24 Change to Leave Earning Status

When the carrier has completed 90 days of continuous service, an SF 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, must be prepared using Nature of Action (NOA) code 907, Change to Leave Earning Status, and standard remarks code 515, Rural Carrier has served continuously on route since (date required). The payroll system will credit the employee with accrued annual and sick leave computed from the date supplied in the remarks field. The earliest date a rural carrier associate can be credited with continuous service on a route is January 21, 1988.

## 581.25 Change to Nonleave Earning Status

When the regular carrier returns or the vacant route is filled, an SF 50 must be prepared using NOA code 908, Change to Nonleave Earning Status. The effective date of this action is the day before the regular carrier returns or the route is filled by the appointment of a new regular carrier.

#### 581.26 Leave Earned

A lump sum payment will be issued automatically for unused annual leave credited during the leave earning period if a carrier is returning to a nonleave earning position. If the carrier returns to a leave earning position, no lump sum payment is made.

## 581.3 Auxiliary Rural Carrier

Auxiliary rural carriers (Designation 77) earn annual and sick leave. All leave hours are valid for auxiliary carriers only. Total hours (work and leave hours combined) for the week cannot exceed 48 hours. When workhours equal to or exceed 40.00, leave cannot be used (see <u>Exhibit 581.3</u>). Sick leave should not exceed the daily evaluated hours for the auxiliary route (round to whole number). Annual leave should not exceed 8 in a day.

#### Exhibit 581.3 Auxiliary Rural Carrier Leave

R	EYES	JB		and Cambrid			08	-5645 Pleases Novice			5190	694	00	_	77	0 Mat		003		FLEA	08	TH
		2.1	1	250	-	No.		West 1 to a		100			-	fice.	diam'r	0562	Courses.	1.000	Const.		-	Magaz
	7122	34	6		-				-	Hours	1001	-	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	Hart	190
2	1318	25	5	200		N				Hours		_		04							Hours	10
with the		Hame of F	Saled Ca	vites	1	100000	1.M	All and a second se	Actual Visably	Ran	11000	Linters Annual	Min	T or	Second Trip	Actual Weekly	Hints	Hours	2 inhomo	Mary 1	GT I	-
	Repl	Acer	xer	t	99	19-4	99-	9999	110075	156a			1.1.1.1.1		Min	-	1004	e series	1		~	
	0	STOCIA		22		545 - A	1994	122.036	Hours	1005					Min	-	1004					
									-	1005					Min .	Hours	1004				v	é.
			_		-		_		1000	1054			<u> </u>		Min	-	1991	_		_		in.
			_		-		_		Hars	1005		-	10		161	-	1004			_		6
-13	5	_					_		No.4	1005					101	Hium	1084	_				¥
	rtifies that I arop with P			et readened i N.	service in	-	wheeler	's Signature								Data			Carlar Intels	1		

When an auxiliary carrier (Designation 77) uses leave, enter whole hours in the Leave block.

## 581.4 Part-Time Flexible Rural Carrier

Part-time flexible employees eam annual and sick leave. One hour of leave is accumulated for every 20 hours work, not to exceed the maximum for the year. Total hours (work and leave hours combined) for the week cannot exceed 48 hours. When workhours exceed 40.00, leave cannot be used. If the PTF does not have a Form 1314-A with work hours for the pay period, entered leave on Form 1314-A using route number A990. Route A990 will only accept leave hours for a PTF. Work hours are not allowed.

## 581.5 Replacement Carrier — Partial Trip Served

When a replacement carrier becomes ill or cannot finish the route while on duty, the carrier is paid on PS Form 1314-A for actual hours worked and any EMA. The replacement carrier filling in will be paid for actual hours worked and any EMA.

## 582 Administrative Leave

## 582.1 Definition

Administrative leave is absence from duty authorized by the appropriate postal officials without charge to annual or sick leave and without loss of pay.

- 582.2 Court Leave
- 582.21 Regular Rural Carriers

Court leave is granted to regular carriers, Des. 71 in full day increments. Enter DACA code 6 on PS Form 1314 when recording court leave for the day. Court leave will not disqualify a person for a free Saturday. See <u>581.15</u>.

582.22 Part Time Flexible Rural Carriers

Effective December 3, 2008, pay period 25-2008, PTF will be eligible for court leave. They will be paid the daily evaluation of the day for the route they would have worked. Enter the total daily evaluation for each route and enter on PS Form 1314-A using route number A990. See <u>Exhibit 582.22</u>.

Exhibit 582.22 Court Leave for Part-Time Flexible

BARNABY J M	-	76-987		8	4100	000	0	_	_	50		1990	T	P	08	
NV. Advert Distance Distance Manual Advances				10.00			Access 1	lio	a lateral	MARCENE I	No.	The second s		ALC: N	1000	
1 Hours 1005				Hours	1000	-						110			How	. 100
2 Hours 100x	Kag	3002		HOURE	1000 8								1716		-	8 100
DeciNat Harter of Robel Carter	and the second	CH CH	Actual	Nan	Hours -		(Alexander	1 ar	Second Trip	Actual Wankly	Hanna	Work Car	2 international and a second	Surger Street	or	Second Type
			ritions.	838a	1000				Min	Pieces	1008					Me
			Hinarth	120%					999 -	them	1004			_	-	Ue .
	_		-	tatia		1			99in	Hues	10010	_		_	-	Uin .
		_	HOPE	1204	-	-	-		Min	HINKS	1084	_	$\square$	_	-	<b>M</b> 6
		_	Hart	1004	-	-	1	-	-	Hours	1004	-		_	_	We.
This cartilies that the above cartier rendered service in	Fast	nangata bignatura		1004					ale .	12	12	1.00	Carrie	a .	200	tile.

Carrier is scheduled to work on Monday on route K004 but was called to court duty. The route is a 44 hour route. The daily evaluated hours is 8.80 a day. Carrier is also scheduled to work on route J002 on Wednesday. The route is a 46 hour route with a daily evaluation of 8.36. Add the hours and enter the time (17.16) in the court leave field using route number A990.

- 582.3 Acts of God
- 582.31 Definition

An act of God involves community disasters such as fire, flood, or storms. The disaster situations must be general rather than personal in scope and impact, and must prevent groups of employees from working or reporting to work.

## 582.32 Approval

ELM 519.2, explains authority to approve administrative leave for acts of God. Employees who are on preapproved annual leave, sick leave, or LWOP during an act of God remain in such status and are not entitled to administrative leave.

582.33 Rules

The following rules apply in the given situation for rural carriers when employees are dismissed from duty before the normal completion of their scheduled tour or are prevented from reporting to work due to an act of God.

#### 582.331 Situation 1

If a rural carrier is scheduled to work and due to an act of God (adverse weather conditions, roads closed, blizzard, etc.) is unable to report to work, the following rules apply:

- a. The carrier must call in and advise the postmaster.
- b. Compensation:
  - (1) Designations 71, 72, 74, and 79 receive a full day's compensation and no EMA.
  - (2) Designation 76 assigned to a regular route or auxiliary route will receive a full day's compensation and no EMA.
  - (3) Designations 70, 73, 75, 77, and 78 are not entitled to compensation.
- c. Preparation of PS Form 1314 for Designations 71, 72, and 74:
  - (1) Record an O (Other Leave) on the appropriate day.
  - (2) Annotate the back of PS Form 1314 with the reason for other leave (act of God).
  - (3) Use a replacement Social Security Number of 999-99-9999 to crossfoot PS Form 1314 (see <u>Exhibit 582.331</u>).
- d. Preparation of PS Form 1314-A for Designation 76:
  - (1) Record on route number A990.
  - (2) Enter the daily evaluated hours of the route to the nearest whole hour, not to exceed 8 hours in the Other leave block.
- e. Preparation of PS Form 1314-A for Designation 79:
  - (1) Record an O on the appropriate day.
#### Exhibit 582.331 Acts of God

	ORGENSON	H			54-6		+	E	011	000	00	Dest	710	100	HO	05	-	N	08	13
	Ready House Set	Department		0	14 Antonio	Tan			COP Hase	157	hid Hours		e House	100		Duffe Ref	뜺	Miles Theat	August P	and a second
1	3245		0	10	en 180	e line	1.14	10%		Thur	1901	ISAA	1006	-					Hours	100+
2	3225					t Informati		000		Peur	1901	Hours	100s Week 21	-					Hours	1004
Desite	2 None of Rolef Carls			D*	And	1110000.000	D.	140 EM	EN.	Second Tay	Whote Mi Dev 1	ies Orst -	Actual Weekly in		TP	Ho EH	EM	Becord Trep		Miss Ont
_	Replace	ment	999	99-999	9 Hours	1005	1			Min		_	No.	1004	_			Ha	-	
_	<u> </u>		-		Hours	1006				104		_	Seat	1006	_	_		Mar .		-
_			-		Hore	1008		_		101			3941	1994	_	_		-		_
_			-		tisen.	1004	-	-		-			fiers.	00+	-	-		Me -	-	-
			-	_	2000	1004	-	-	1	100		_	tine	1004	-	-		-	-	-
	outifies that the abo		ed service	Postnaria's light	1990	1004			1	Dang.	21	68	North Carriers in	7	-		-	Min BIZT To	no yMinj	

On the first Wednesday of the pay period, a severe blizzard prevents regular carriers from reporting for duty. An O (Other Leave) is entered by the office for that Wednesday, and the reason is noted on the back of PS Form 1314. To crossfoot PS Form 1314, enter a replacement with 999-99-9999. The regular carrier is compensated for 12 days evaluation of the route and 11 trips EMA.

582.332 Situation 2

If a rural carrier is scheduled to work and is contacted by the postmaster not to report to work because of an act of God, follow the entitlement and procedures in <u>582.331</u>b, c, and d.

582.333 Situation 3

If a rural carrier scheduled to work reports to the office, but no mail is available and none is expected because of an act of God, and the carrier scheduled to work is sent home, the following rules apply:

- a. Compensation.
  - (1) Designations 71, 72, 74 and 79 are paid a full day's compensation and EMA.
  - (2) Designation 76 will be paid a full day's compensation and EMA when assigned to a regular route.
  - (3) Designation 76 will receive the full day's compensation and EMA when scheduled to serve an auxiliary route.
  - (4) Designations 70, 73, 75, 77, and 78 are entitled to 2 hours' guaranteed time. No EMA is due.
- b. Preparation of PS Form 1314 for Designations 71, 72, and 74. Leave blank the appropriate daily block on PS Form 1314. The workhours and/or hundredths must be added to other service for the week and recorded in the Actual Wkly Hrs block. Record the trip for Designation 76 in the Relief Carrier's section on PS Form 1314.

- c. Preparation of PS Form 1314-A for Designation 79. Leave the DACA field blank on PS Form 1314-A. If the employee is not entitled to EMA, put 1 trip in the government vehicle block. Designation 76 will receive the full day's compensation and EMA when scheduled to serve an auxiliary route.
- d. Preparation of PS Form 1314-A for Designations 70, 73, 75, 77, and 78. Complete a manually prepared or preprinted PS Form 1314-A using route number A999. Enter 2 hours in the Actual Weekly Work Hours block.

#### 582.334 Situation 4

If the rural carriers scheduled for duty report to the Postal Service installation but are unable to complete full service through no fault of their own, they receive compensation according to their designation.

- a. Designations 71, 72, 74 and 79 receive a full day's compensation and EMA.
- b. Designations 70, 73, 75, 76, and 78, when performing service on a regular rural route, receive a full day's compensation plus EMA.
- c. Designations 70, 75, 77, and 78, when performing service on an auxiliary rural route, receive compensation for actual hours and hundredths worked (minimum 2 hours). EMA is only for route hours, trips, and milestraveled. Designation 76 will receive the full day's compensation and EMA when scheduled to serve an auxiliary route.

# 583 Continuation of Pay

Rural carriers who suffer disabling, job-related, traumatic injuries are entitled to continuation of pay (COP) for the length of their disability, up to a maximum of 45 calendar days.

#### 583.1 Determination of Pay

For a full or part-time worker, either permanent or temporary, who works the same number of hours each week of the year, or each week of the period of appointment if less than one year, the weekly pay rate shall be the hourly pay rate on the date of injury multiplied by the number of hours worked each week, excluding overtime.

For a part-time worker, either permanent or temporary, who does not work the same number of hours each week but who does work each week of the year, or each week of the period of appointment if less than one year, the weekly pay rate shall be the average weekly earnings established by dividing the total earnings during the one year immediately preceding the date of injury, excluding overtime, by the number of weeks worked during the one year period. For the purposes of this computation, if the employee worked only a part of a workweek, such week is counted as one week.

For all WAE (when actually employed), intermittent and part-time workers, either permanent or temporary, who do not work each week of the year, or each week of the period of appointment if less than one year, the weekly pay rate shall be the average weekly earnings established by dividing the total earnings during the one year immediately preceding the date of injury, excluding overtime, by the number of weeks worked during that one year period. For the purposes of this computation, if the employee worked only a part of a workweek, such week is counted as one week. However, the average weekly earnings may not be less than 150 times the average daily wage earned in the employment during the days employed within the one year period immediately preceding the date of injury divided by 52 weeks.

#### 583.2 Regular Carrier (Designation 71), Substitute Carrier (Designation 72), and Rural Carrier Associate (Designation 74)

Beginning the day after injury, enter code C in the DACA block for each day the carrier was scheduled to work. When the following day is a relief (J or K) day or a holiday (H day), enter the appropriate relief or holiday code (see Exhibit 583.2).

#### Exhibit 583.2 Continuation of Pay

	ING J			_	_		_		54-6		-	E	519	9000	00	7	10	100	<b>J0</b>	02	<u></u>	B	08	16
	Actual Weekty House	10	Days Ar Mort	Tree of the	West.	nt Thur	1.04	Det Get		There			COP Hour				(They	100		er.	쁪	Mice One	Normal P	and a
1	2742	J				_		Hoat	100	2940		104		Hours	1004	How	100	Min					Hours	1084
2	Hours 1984	C	C	C	C	C	C	Hog	1000	ter	_	100		Hore	1001	Hain	1904	Mn					Histe	1084
Des:N	d Rame of Rame	Carter		-		6	74		Actual Weskig	ZININ.	n Tr	100	DN.	Termit Tip	Whole P Dev +	Mes Dest :	Actual Weekly		Tr	ite PM	£N	Second Tilp	Whole Day A	Uler One
60	Con	ey.	A	C	19	200	000	0	07	28	1			Mm		. 3	38	#7	6			101		
	-	a				_			Hours	100e				Min			Hours	100				10v		
_	-				_			_	House	1004				Max			Have	1004				101		
_	-				_	-		_	Hours	1958	_			101	_	_	Hours	1954	_	_	L	Ma.	_	_
_	-			_	-	_	_	_	Hours_	190x	_			-	_	_	Hours.	1004	_	_		-	_	_
The	a certifies that th	a abraa	navlor		d service	Peer	master's l	in the second	Hours	1904	_			Me		_	Hours	190e Ireliais	_	-		100x	a philo	
	ompliance with p				o and esca	100	~	-	1	/			_3	8	110	8						100	0.07	

The assigned carrier is injured on Friday, Week 1 of the pay period. If a replacement carrier is not called in, this day is entered as a workday. If a replacement is called in, enter an O (Other Leave) for that day.

The assigned carrier is compensated as follows:

Week 1 Daily evaluation for 5 days of work, plus 5 trips EMA.

Week 2 Daily evaluation for 6 days of COP.

The replacement carrier is compensated for 7 days at the appropriate rate plus 7 trips EMA.

#### 583.3 Rural Carriers, Other Than Regular

To determine the number of hours to pay a replacement carrier, review the WAE portion under <u>583.1</u>. Compensation will be at their hourly rate.

## 584 Limited Duty

#### 584.1 Regular Rural Carrier

a. Enter E in the Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) block for each day the employee works on limited duty. This allows the regular rural carrier to be paid limited duty hours and continuation of pay (COP) leave

hours that occur on the same day or days within a service week. Whole hours of COP may be used in conjunction with limited duty hours to complete the week. COP days cannot exceed 45 calendar days (see Exhibit 584.1).

Determine the number of COP hours to be used in conjunction with limited duty hours (except K routes):

H or M route = 6 days

J route = 5.5 days

Example 1:

45 Evaluated Hours - J route

45 ÷ 5.5 days = 8.18 daily evaluated hours

8.18 × 3 days = 24.54

Limited duty hours = 12.84

COP hours (24.54 - 12.84) = 11.70 hours

Round 11.70 to the nearest whole hours: 12 hours of COP may be entered in conjunction with limited duty hours.

Example 2:

45 Evaluated Hours - H route

45 ÷ 6 days = 7.50 daily evaluated hours

7.50 × 3 days = 22.50

Limited duty hours = 12.84

COP hours (22.50 - 2.84) = 9.66

Round 9.66 to the nearest whole number: 10 hours' COP may be entered in conjunction with limited duty hours.

- b. Limited duty hours plus COP hours cannot exceed E days (limited duty days) multiplied by the daily evaluated hours. COP hours may be rounded to the nearest whole number. For each day COP hours are recorded, the whole day counts toward completion of the 45 calendar day allowance period.
- c. Record the number of hours and hundredths the employee works in the Limited Duty Hours block. Do not include these hours in the Actual Wkly Hrs block.
- d. COP hours are paid at the evaluated hourly rate, and limited duty hours are paid at the evaluated hourly rate or RSC B attained step which ever is greater. Limited duty hours in excess of 40 are paid at 150 percent of the RSC B rate.
- e. When limited duty and workhours are equal to or more than 40 per week, no LWOP hours are charged provided no DACA L or W is entered on the rural certificate. If the hours are less than 40 a week and

less than the evaluated hours of the route, LWOP will be charged for the hours between the actual workhours and evaluated hours.

f. When regular carrier performs limited duty on his/her assigned route, the replacement carrier is entitled to auxiliary assistance for the day. For K routes, subtract the limited duty hours from 40 hours to determine the number of COP hours to enter in the COP hours block. *Example 3:*46 evaluated hours - K route
Limited duty hours = 30

COP hours (40 - 30) = 10 hours

Exhibit 584.1 Limited Duty

	DHNSON d Assigned Carry				0.111		2	23-9	118	-	E :	278	000	00	Desi	710	긢	00	4		B	08	,10
	Actual Versitiy Heijes	Sur. Blue	11000	S Meil	ni Tiul	T Fil	Del Oue		Tree	1		COP	L Ser	ed Hours	Reli	dites.	1	1	ŝ, Ev	121	Afres Dec	Nomina di Venue il	Adriali Salahis
1	1809	2		0	C	C	Plan	1004	Hair	. 18	04		Hours	1004	Incide	1004	100					Hours	1084
2	183	CC	E	E	E		Haut	100	Har		-	12	2 17	2.84	Hourt	100h						Hours	1001
DesMa	Marrie of Rules	Carry	_			N	_	Actual	Hears	T	He .	CN.	Terrard Tip	White Mil	Real Desil	Actual Weekly 3	10000	ħ	Ho HM	EM.	Becord Trip	Day A	Oroit.
150	Joh	nsen	A	63	87	394	15	28	356	3			60m			Haute	106				-		
	Sore		-	B.C.C.C.		562			50	1			Mile			43	29	5			-		
	_			-				Theat.	1096				-	_		Hours	108	_	_		-	-	_
				-			_	-	1094				-	-	_	these	9994	_	-		MI	_	_
	-				_		_	1968.	1004				Ne.		_	3993	- 102	_	_		Mo		_
					400	_		then.	1034				Mr			HARR	104	-			Mr		
		e above carrie postal regulatio		d service	Poet		- Carrier	~	1	_			51	10/0	8	Caltors	S	E			8127 Te	ee twict	

Regular carrier D. E. Johnson is assigned to a 45 J route. Daily evaluated hours are 8.18.

The assigned carrier suffers a traumatic injury on Wednesday, Week 1 of the pay period. The carrier had worked 2.43 hours before he was injured. Enter code O (Other Leave) on the day of injury and include the 2.43 hours in the Actual Weekly Work Hours block. Any miles traveled are entered in the Route Deviation block, but none are due in this example.

The carrier is on Continuation of Pay (COP) through Monday of Week 2 and works limited duty on Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday. On Friday, the carrier returns to full duty on the route. The assigned carrier is compensated as follows:

- Week 1 2 days of work, 1 day of other leave, and 2 days of COP at daily evaluation of the route and 2 trips of EMA.
- Week 2 2 days of COP, 1 day of work at the daily evaluation, 12 hours of COP at the evaluated hourly rate and 12.84 hours of limited duty at the evaluated hourly rate or RSC B attained step, whichever is greater, plus 1 trip EMA.

### 584.2 Designations 70, 73, 75, 76, 77, 78, and 79

Limited duty hours must be entered on PS Form 1314-A in the Actual Wkly Work Hours block. If the carrier used a personal vehicle and is entitled to EMA, use route number A998; otherwise, use route number A999.

# 585 Higher Level Assignments

Only regular rural carriers (Designation 71) may work a higher level assignment. Part Time Flex carriers are not eligible for a higher level assignment. There are two methods for making payment to rural carriers assigned to a higher level position, determined by the frequency and duration of the assignment. Regular rural carriers when working higher level do not accumulate hours and are not paid for working over their daily evaluated hours in a day.

#### 585.1 PS Form 1723, AssignmentOrder

A rural carrier detailed to a higher level assignment must be issued a PS Form 1723, Assignment Order, for each occurrence. PS Form 1723 must state the beginning and approximate termination date, and direct the employee to perform the duties of the higher level position. A copy of this order is filed in the employee's personnel folder.

#### 585.2 Assignments of 30 Days or More

The rural carrier is paid on the rural route by entering a Pin the Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) block on PS Form 1314 for the first 30 days of the temporary assignment. After the 30 days, the carrier's salary is converted to a 40-hour evaluated route, attained step as follows:

- a. Prepare a SF 50, *Notification of Personnel Action*, to assign the employee to the higher level position after the first 30 days and effective the beginning of a pay period.
- b. When the assignment is terminated, prepare an SF 50 to assign the employee back to the rural carrier position.
- c. If the carrier has another higher level assignment, the carrier does not have to begin a new 30 day waiting period when taking another detail assignment.

#### 585.3 Calculation of Pay

To determine the higher level pay of the detailed employee, refer to ELM 413.2, Promotion Increase.

# 585.4 Assignments of Fewer Than 30 Days — Intermittent When the assignment is for fewer than 30 days, do not prepare an SF 50.

585.41 Reporting on PS Form 1314

The regular rural carrier receives 1 day at the evaluation rate for each P day worked. This allows a replacement carrier to serve the route and be properly compensated. Prepare PS Form 1314 as follows:

b. Note on the back of PS Form 1314 what the assignment is.

#### 585.42 Transferring Hours

а.

For the following pay period, the office should transfer the hours from the rural craft into the craft in which the carrier performed the higher level service, using PS Form 1236-A, *Weekly Loan, Transfer, and Training Hours* (September 1998).

#### 585.5 Rural Carriers as Trainers

PS Form 1314.

When a rural carrier is a trainer for newly hired replacement carriers, the workhours should be recorded as follows:

- Regular rural carriers record a P (full day assignment other than rural) on PS Form 1314 for each day the carrier works as a trainer. The workhours must be included in the Actual Wkly Hrs block (see <u>585.4</u>). Hours over 8 are not accumulated for day off.
- b. Replacement rural carriers record workhours on PS Form 1314-A using route number A999. The actual workhours must be recorded in the Training Hours and Actual Wkly Work Hours blocks. No EMA is due.
- 586 (Reserved)
- 587 Training
- 587.1 Definition
- 587.11 Purpose

All job training is designed to help the employee handle his or her job more effectively, as distinguished from training the employee for another job, or a new or additional skill. Attendance at such training, therefore, is required by management.

587.12 Time in Attendance

Time in attendance at such training and all related study time, practice time, laboratory work, etc., authorized, suffered, or permitted by management is considered as hours worked. All such training and related study will be accomplished under postal supervision and on Postal Service premises.

#### 587.13 Standard Program

The standard training program for rural carriers consists of a minimum of 24 hours (3 days) of classroom instruction using simulation, followed by a minimum of 24 hours of on-the-job training (OJT), which may be conducted in increments of less than 8 hours but not less than 2 hours per day. Each office has the option of adding time to allow practice in casing and delivery and to cover local policies and procedures.

#### 587.2 Regular Carrier

When a regular carrier is entitled to training, a "T" must be recorded in the DACA field on PS Form 1314 for each day of training. The hours must be entered in the Training Hours block for the appropriate week. These hours are added to those entered in the Actual Weekly Work Hours block. The carrier is compensated for the daily evaluation for each "T" day if under FLSA code B (see <u>Exhibit 587.2</u>). The carrier is paid at the appropriate hourly rate if under FLSA code A.

If the employee is covered under FLSA code B, the employee cannot receive overtime unless he/she works over 12 hours in a day or 56 hours in a week. Travel time to and from the facility if outside the normal schedule is not added to workhours. No time is accumulated toward an "O" day. If the employee is covered under FLSA code A, time spent at the site is added to the workhours. Mileage and per diem for travel are covered under the travel procedures (see Handbook F-15, *Travel and Relocation*).

E 29000000 K006 ROGERS G L 35-9853 710 R 08 13 2392 62 2 10.0 EM THE To Mo EM Second Ν. thy Phones 3192 83794864 4 0738 780 Whi l lines 1004 Mini Hisan, 1004 Min Hogs 1004 1127 This carbles that the above corrier rendered service in compliance with postal regulations. 05 PS Form 1314, October 2008 (Page 1 of 2) (7530-01-014-6844) United States Postal Service Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate

Week 1 The regular carrier is compensated for 2 days work, 3 days

- training at the evaluation of the route, and 2 tripsEMA.
- Week 2 The regular carrier is compensated for 5 days evaluation of the route and 5 trips EMA.

The substitute replacement is compensated for 5 days at the appropriate rate and five trips EMA.

#### 587.3 Replacement Carrier

Training time is entered on PS Form 1314-A. The hours are recorded in the Training Hours block and added to the hours recorded in the Actual Wkly Work Hours block. For reporting training hours, the route type and number must be A998 (due EMA) or A999 (no EMA due) for training on an auxiliary route (see Exhibit 587.3). If the replacement carrier is training on a regular route, enter the regular route number on PS Form 1314-A.

Exhibit 587.2 Regular Carrier Training

#### Exhibit 587.3 Replacement Carrier Training

Hyatt with		-574	13	87	295	53	8	78	30		99		P	0	
Address of the second s	the Part of	Ro No Lington West D. Thur	1.0	Training Hours	- Second Tes	Accession	1.53	Corport.	New P	Deres an	1500	Cost	Viet Time	1.00	es Aniv di Tinit
1 600				160	Q						1			Han	
2 1940 1354				Hours 10	-			1						-	ra 180
and the second	and the second division of the second divisio	a lord of	Artual	T	Margh 5 Links	All All and an		Second .	Aller		When	2 todare	Allowance	-	Second
DesiMut Hame of Foliof Corpor	DH		Vibelly N	tars	Hours Tr	Min	'at	THE	Westly	Hours .	Hore's	2	Alles .	01	Trip
			-	155.		-		Min	main	1004					AND.
			10075	105				Ulin	-	1004					Mir.
		_	-	105				Min	Hours	1054					Min
	_		-	1204	_			164	-	1001			_		Min
			Hain	105			-	100	HINR	1004	-		_	1	Min
	1		Heats	105		1		100	House	.tota					Me
This sertifies that the above carrier rendered service to compliance with Pestal regulations.	Ppersona 3	lignature	1	~		5	1		Data G	130	100	Carle	n 1.	H	

The rural carrier associate is in training on an auxiliary route. Training hours must be entered in both the Actual Wkly Work Hours block and the Training block. Route number A999 must be used for training hours

587.31 Newly Appointed Rural Carrier Associate

A newly appointed rural carrier associate (RCA) will be paid the higher of the two rates (evaluated versus actual hours) for each week for the first five pay periods of employment. The payroll system will automatically determine the greater of the two payments for each week. This change was effective in PP 25-2007.

#### 587.32 Route Not Served in Past Twelve Months

When it has been determined that a Substitute, RCA or RCR has not served a particular route in the past twelve (12) months, the carrier will be paid the greater of the actual hours worked or the evaluation of the route for that day. The local office must determine if the actual hours worked is greater than the daily evaluated hours of the route. To determine the daily evaluation of the route, complete the appropriate calculation as follows:

A and H routes - divide the weekly evaluated hours by 6 J

route - divide the weekly evaluated hours by 5.5

K route — divide the weekly evaluated hours by 5

If the actual hours worked is greater than the daily evaluated hours of the route, the evaluated hours are entered on the PS Form 1314, for the route served. Enter the number of hours over the evaluated hours on

PS Form 1314-A and route number A995 will be used to capture the additional time. (See Exhibits <u>587.32a</u> and <u>587.32b</u>.)

If the actual hours worked are less than the daily evaluated hours of the route, enter the work hours of PS Form 1314 only. No additional entries are necessary on PS Form 1314-A.

For auxiliary routes, if the actual work hours are greater than the daily evaluated hours, enter the evaluation on PS Form 1314-A for the auxiliary route and complete a second PS Form 1314-A, using route number A995 to capture the additional time.

#### Exhibit 587.32a Route Not Served in Past Twelve Months

	ONES W					-	1-2	· · · · · ·	E	0	123	\$456	7	Own	710	Rede	100	03	_	B	08	09
	Actual	e Den		West 1	Page Fill	- Data Over			ning M		COP				distort	- Secon		oone bu	ur Vet	Mont	X0347	
1	2150	3	A			Tine	1004	Har	. 18			Hours	1004	Time	1004	Me					Hours	1004
2	12.08					Haut		Heat		<b>G</b> 4		Hours	100	Hair	1004	Min					Hart	tabs
Des.N	a Name of Failer Co	arter			EN	-	Actual Woeldy	Hoat	Tr	Ho	en.	Second Tap	Whole M Dev. *	des Quit -	Week 2 1 Actual Vieskty II		TP-	NU EM	-	Second Try	White Den +	Cel
180	Kelle	1,-	T	23-	1 567	89	17	61	2			584			Hours	1054				Min.		
		0.				_	-	1004				100			Hours	1094	_			Min		
			-				-	1094			_	Her.			Hon	1291	_			Mit		
			_	<u> </u>		_	194,03	1084	-	_		Ma.	-		Horn	100	_	-	-	Min	_	_
_				-			-	1004	-	_		Me	1	_	Horn	1984	-	_		Mite	_	
					Postnaria	filmont a	110,01	1084				Men			Volume 1	100%				Min B127 Ta	a little	
	cortifies that the a propilance with por			d service		1	1	-			- 6	100	4/24	8010	1.5	w	1				100	

Exhibit 587.32b Route Not Served in Past Twelve Months(continued)

Kellyminanter		-234	5	2	34	50	078	9	78	0		199		P	0	809
NK. Article Description Distance Distance		No. No. Decem Med. 1 Text			19 1	income The	Accession	lio.		A VIOLET	1011				20	
1 2082				Hours	1000	Min									-	
2 Hours 108				Hours	1004	101						1			-	rs 160
Des Pala Hanna of Robel Carrier	EH	and the second second	Actual Visetily	Nam	No		Min	67	Second Trip	Actual Weekby	Hours	Ward Ear	2 lokers	Alles 1	117	Record Trap
			Hours.	190a					Min	mars	1034				_	Me
			Hours	1004		+			99ñ	-	1004	_			-	Nii
			-	105	-	_			160	Hours	1004	_	$\square$	_	-	Mir.
			-	1004	-	+	1	-	38	Hours	1001	-	$\square$	-	-	Min
			Pines	1005	-	+	-	-	sile	vicore	1004			_	-	Mo
			Hears	105					Me	-	1004				_	Me
Tris certifies that the above carrier rendered service in Properties with Postal regulations.	eresters s	~	-	1	_		I Servic		-		125/2		Carrier Initials	TK	_	•

The rural carrier associate (RCA) worked on route J003, Monday and Tuesday, in week 1. The RCA has not worked the route in the past twelve (12) months. The route is a 46 hour route.

Calculate the daily evaluation of the route.  $46 \div 5.5 = 8.36$  hours a day. The RCA's actual work hours for route J003 are 9.18 hours on Monday and 9.25 hours on Tuesday. The RCA is entitled to the greater of the actual hours for Monday only. On the PS Form 1314 for route J003, add 8.36 hoursfor

Monday and 9.25 hours for Tuesday and enter the total hours for the week. 17.61 hours will be the total time for week 1.

Prepare PS Form 1314-A with route number A995 and enter the difference of the actual work hours and the daily evaluated hours of the route from Monday (9.18 - 8.36 = .82). Enter 0082 on the PS Form 1314-A for week 1. No entries are to be made for EMA.

# 588 Steward Duty

# 588.1 Accumulating DACA Code Z time

Regular rural carriers accumulate time toward a day off (DACA code Z) when authorized to perform steward duty business on the same day as working on the route unless provided equivalent auxiliary assistance. The carrier will receive a day off, as scheduled by the Employer, when 8 or more hours are accumulated by entering DACA code Z on the rural certificate. A local record is kept to track the accumulated time. DACA code Z will not have any workhours.

588.2 DACA Code Z

Carriers authorized to work the entire day on union business are coded a DACA code Z for the day. Enter the hours worked on steward duty in the Actual Wkly Work Hours block.

- 589 Death
- <sup>589.1</sup> Notifying the Eagan Accounting Service Center

Notify the Eagan Accounting Service Center (ASC) as soon as possible when an employee dies, giving the employee's name and Social Security number. Make sure that a check is not issued for a deceased employee. If a check is issued, it must be returned to the Eagan Management Support Service Center (MSSC), Attn: Disbursing.

- 589.2 Preparing PS Form 1314, Regular Rural Time Certificate Prepare PS Form 1314 as follows:
  - a. Prepare a duplicate PS Form 1314, copying the indicative data from the deceased carrier's PS Form 1314. Show Leave Without Pay (LWOP) in the Days Assigned Carrier Absent (DACA) block, and enter the replacement carrier's information. A substitute replacement carrier may be needed to crossfoot the card if the regular carrier performed service during the pay period (see <u>Exhibit589.2a</u>).
  - b. b. On the deceased carrier's original PS Form 1314, enter the proper information and submit it as an adjustment to the Eagan Accounting Service Center (ASC). For example, a regular carrier worked every day and died at 12:05 a.m., Thursday, week 2 of the pay period. He was scheduled to work and is entitled to be paid for the day. An O (Other Leave) is entered in the block for Thursday of week 2 (see <u>Exhibit 589.2b</u>).
  - c. c. Prepare PS Form 2240-R (see <u>Exhibit 589.2c</u>).

Name	W	ase	ri	1	51				3	3-6	76		8:		80		Des	10	- Ba		201	>	D.	08	12
	Apach Weekly	these li	54	Organia Man	Torn	West	na Thur	144	Ban Ban	i.	1	1043 1075		COP HELP	a the	red Atouts	Ref	(internal	18		line ar	띖	Mus .	Arrest of	
1	-	-	L	L	L	L	L	5	Innet	100		in . 16	in		ine		Hour	100	100					Hart	100+
2	-	1004	L	L	L	L	L	L	-	100			-		100	1 1004	-							Hora	1004
Davia	d Har	is of Role	10anier	_	-			1		Actual	Times	1	No. EM	-	Sacard Try	Whole, I Day +	Ales .		2 lodures	D	14p EM	1M	Second Trip	Jittole Des 1	Orall
780	2	loh	nso	n h	0	85	398	376	5	-	1004				-			10	5.4	2			-		
_	-		are					9-9		-	150	G			Mite			-	HODe	4			3.60	-	
	-	•	_	_		_		_	_	iner.	1004	+			-			-	1004				Me	-	_
	-		_	_	-	_	_	_	_	-	1004	-			m		_	itee.	-	1		_	Mr.	-	
_						_			_	-	100	-			140		_	Hart	tittle				Mer		
										Tines	1008				Me			-	-	1			Min		
			e above postal re			d service	Past	namera (	2	~	/	-	•		7	191	80	Carter					8127 Te	ine cherd	

#### Exhibit 589.2a Duplicate PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)

#### Exhibit 589.2b Original PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)

	WATERS D L			-	33-		1	+1	5 4	(31	000	00	Des	10	Row	1100	15	-	B	08	15
	Nexted Hours III We To	ed Cartel Alser With T	ha ti		Dely Overtexe		Train			COP Hout	Line Date	ee.	_	d Hours	Bene Tep	1:		61 194	Bridge Cred	Xings.4 Viole 1	anist.
1	3895				Hore 1	de l	-	Tre		87	man	1004	here	1904	Mis	1			-	Tine 1	1004
2	22 40		0	L,			Hours		_	C	20	20	de .	2	10	1	08	3		Haura	2004
Cesh	et Hanna of Robot Conter		101			al York al Merrise			So EM	-	Second Typ	Walk I	Devi .	Actual Worky	Hours.	'n	Her EM	54	Second Tilp	Whole Only A	Miles David
180	Johnson M	85.	398	\$76	5 1100		_				Mn				科	2					
		_			Hoat	. 10			_		Min		_	Horn	1805		_		101		-
_		-	_		Hour	10	08		_	_	Min		-	Hours	1006		_		104	_	-
_	1. L.	-			Hoat	12	00		_		Min	_	_	Hours	1006	_			Hix -	_	_
		-	_	_	How		04		_		M0	_	_	15ME	1001		_			_	-
_			le.		Hour						-			Cont.	1904				and a		
	s certifies that the above carrier need ompliance with postal regulations.	ered service		unitr'n Sig	~	~		2			7	191	80							- track	

## Exhibit 589.2c PS Form 2240-R, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314 (Deceased Carrier)

INSTRUCTIONS: Enter the full Se last 4 digits of the SSN of those of					pay or k	save is	5755							
Waters DL		33-0	-767	23	9-1-9	8-0	002	171	0	He	05	В	08	15
trik Arbait Days Ansigns Wantly Houre Bait Mon. Tares	Vied. Thurs	Fit Dupting	Training Hours	COF Hours	United Guly Hou		helief Hours	Second Trip	First On	1	T. khijiw	- Miles - Centh	-1	Xintes Asses Work Ittuck
1 Harn 1004														
2 1000	s				increase.			10.00						
MM(2) Norse of Rolad Carrier	Social (	Security Number	Actual Interny Days	n.	NO EM	1 Sections	inton in	Action	y Hours	*	MO EM	Tel:	Gecore Tra	White Mite
			Hant TON											
						1	1	Hours						
		cord	10	2	7	11	110	28	1004			-		
1	Decl	GALX	Fan CA	1	1	1	11	Chara	1991	5				
-	1		Heure This			-		Harra	_105	7		-		
			Hard 100a	+		-		Hours	4084			-		
			Peurs 100e	+		-		- Have	1204	-		-	-	++
			Hours 100s			-		1948	750a	_		-	-	
	1		House 100a					1000	1000	(	-	$ \rightarrow $	-	
omarks (Roquirod) Original Reglarer	) 131. newt	t atta	ched pa	id	Cai	ri L	up	diè lici	d he	ຄ	) (3)	4		2108
	) 131. newt	t atta	ched pa	id	Ceu m	ri L	up	die Lie	d fr	ີ່ເ	() (A)	4		z/08
Original leglacer	) 131. newt	t atta	ched p		( a.				d he	er 1	3	7 4		2/08
Original leglacer	) 131. newt	t atta	ched Pa	Emplo	iyee's Si	gnature	and D		d he	۵ ۱ ノ	31	4		2/08
Original leglacer	1 131. newt	t atta	ched ga	Emplo		gnature	and D		d he	~ I	31	4		2/08
Original leglacer	131. nent	t atta	ched Pa	Emplo	iyee's Si	gnature	amp	1 m		/		4		2/08
Original leglacer	) 131. newt	t atta aurin	ched Pa	Emplo	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri vizer's Tel	gnature	ame ame	er finclus	le anos	/ 		4		2/08
Original Reglarer	131. newt	f atta aureu		Emplo Author	nyee's Sig	gnature inted N lephone 2.)	ame ame 2-6	er finclus 8 - 3	le anos	/ 		7		2/08
Original Reglarer	$\langle \rangle$			Emplo Author	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri izer's Tel (20	gnature inted N lephone 2.)	ame ame 2-6	er finclus 8 - 3	le anos	/ 		4		2/08
Original Logiacen ssuing Office Mailing Address	son Code	Processed By	×	Emplo Author Author	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri izer's Tel (20	gnature inted N lephone 2.)	ame ame 2-6	er finclus 8 - 3	le anos	/ 		4		2/08
ssuing Office Mailing Address	son Code	Processed by m and Receipt	- AIC 554	Emple Author Author Only MA)	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri izer's Tel (20	gnature	ame ame 2-6	er (încia 8 - 3 de	le anos	2000	o)			
Original Logiacen ssuing Office Mailing Address "rocessed (PP) Year) Adj. Res Emergency Salary Advance A	son Code	Processed by m and Receipt	- AIC 554	Emplo Author Author Only	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri izer's Tel (20	gnature inted N lephone 2.)	ame ame 2-6	er finclus 8 - 3	le anos	2000	o)			Tor PP
Original Logiacen ssuing Office Mailing Address "rocessed (PP) Year) Adj. Rea Emergency Salary Advance A Salary Check Substantially La	son Code withorizatio si Thavitet SSN a salary adva	Processed By in and Receipt Amount Dive – I ance of the stated on receipt of the app	7 - AIC 554 Excludes E amount missing ropriate	Emplo Author Author Author Only MA() DES	nyee's Sig rizer's Pri izer's Tel (20	gnature inted N ephone 2) gnature	and D ang s Numb 2-6 and D	er (înciu 8 - 3 ale	le anos	2000	o)			

# 590 Adjustments

## 591 Overview

#### 591.1 Pay Adjustment Criteria

If it appears necessary to make a pay adjustment to adjust an employee's workhours, leave hours, equipment maintenance allowance (EMA), or deductions that have been incorrectly input into the payroll system, make a preliminary review to determine the reason for the adjustment. The review includes:

- a. Checking PS Form 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, and PS Form 1314-A, *Auxiliary Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, and related documents for errors or omitted entries.
- b. Comparing the appropriate segment on the employee's earnings statement with related information on PS Forms 1314 and 1314-A.
- c. Determining if the adjustment is related to a document processed outside the timekeeping system, such as delivery forms (PS Forms 4003 and 4241), personnel action, health benefits, union dues, savings bond, or other similar forms.

#### 591.2 Methods for Pay Adjustments

When an adjustment is necessary, it must be handled by one of two methods:

- a. Refer incorrect route data from processing PS Forms 4003 or 4241 to the Delivery Services section for corrective action. When these forms are processed correctly, the regular assigned carrier and all replacement carriers will be retroactively adjusted from the effective date of the document.
- b. If the adjustment is necessary because of incorrect submission of data on PS Forms 1314 or 1314-A, late personnel actions, health benefits, etc., then the adjustment clerkmust prepare and submit a properly approved PS Form 2240-R, *Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request*.

# <sup>592</sup> Preparing and Submitting PS Form 2240-R, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request

#### 592.1 Preparation

592.11 Corrected Data

For all types of adjustments, enter the indicative data of the assigned carrier on PS Form 2240-R. Enter the corrected data and complete all other segments as originally submitted on PS Forms 1314 or 1314-A (see Exhibits 592.11a, 592.11b, and 592.11c). Attach a copy of the employee's PS Form 1223-A, *Earnings Statement*, or PS Form 1223-B, *Earning Statement* — Net to Bank, if available.

#### Exhibit 592.11a Original PS Form 1314

Naca	MARTIN of Assigned Carry				01-2		+	E 3	245	000	00	Des	710	Red	KO	03	<u> </u>	B	80	16
	Vector Visably Humi	City Ad	Tee West	5- F5 0	ily ectera	has	ning N		COP	l tau	Hearts	<b>n</b> in	e Hours	Sec.	1	louite Seul	띖	Mark Dec	Sman / Work I	
1	3592	K	_	-	100	the		000		their	1004	tion	1004	Me					Hours	1008
2	36 58	K		-	100			205		Hours	1001	Har		-		- 1			Hourt	1004
Deal%	Name of Fishe	F Carrier		104	Actual	1 Johnmark 1 Martin	Tr	Hic EM	29	leard 19	Whote M	Nil Onit -	Week 2 in Actual Weekly m	1.1.1	Tr	144	EM	Bernerd Trip	Whole Dev. 1	Ules
80	Mile	s N	070	00000	07	50	1			baller.			079	28	1			Ide		
					HISIN	1006							Non 1	80x				10.		
_	-		_		1980.	1804		-		Her			1941	604	_			144		-
_	-				Hours.	1004				101	-	_	then	9N.	_			Mr		-
_	_		_		mers.	1906				100		_	then	994.	_	-		-	_	-
				Parmaters Spra	Harri	10%				Nile Date			Rent Carller's Te	204				Mr.	a photo -	
		e obove castier i postal regulation	andered service K	-	-1	/	-	÷.	_3	8	121	80		82	1			arge in	or hours	

#### Exhibit 592.11b Original PS Form 1314-A

MAI	RONE	-	1	ad Cards				5	3-496		0	9000	000	0		1.000	80	٨	005	_	PLSA	08	1
- 18th		10000		Contraction of the		-		-	100000000		100	10.1	100	-		1000	<b>B</b> RING	100	_	_		Xeras Web	
141	Boul	Sec. 1		Aller	-		ALC: N				1.00			Contra 1	1.00	Const.	in the second		Acres of	(Contraction)	a second	West	-
12	30:4	13	5	100						_	Hours	1004	He .									Hours	108
22	450	13	5	100							Hours	1004		1.11								Hart	160
-	adapted and	10000	a later and the	-	of the last	Summer State	Contract of	of second 2	of Street, or other division of the local di	Actual		- None	1.00			( Descent	Artes	-	Vitel	2 interna	A	10	
200 Aut	1	Name of	Railed Ca	eter .	-			514		Vitel	Hars	How	12	Miles	1.61	34	Actual Viterality	Hanni	192413	D'T	Aller	of h	5
150	Ca	Aer	3	3		134	00	000	00	0	392	02	1	021	1	-	risors	1084				-	6
80	Nel					09				Hines	1004			1000		Alle	04	0,8	02	1	221	u	í.
	240190		G	30						Hart	1004		1			AD	~	1004		Ц	-		k.
_			_	_	_	_				1000	1004	-	+			A41.	Houth	1004			_		6
_	_	_			_	-	_	_		Plain	1004	-	+	-		Mir.	Huats	1004	_	$\square$	_		<u>6</u>
	3			_	- 23			_	1.1	Hart	1004			1		Me .	Hunt	1004				-	é
	Baix that to co.with P				ed ser	elce in	P	orbitation	a Shower	_	-	_		-			Den	28	108	Carler Initial	° 0	m	1

#### Exhibit 592.11c PS Form 2240-R, *Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314*

MAFTIN	CT	0			O.P.	01	9	P.C	1/2	A P	1 10	n 1	12	-	0	100	2 17
LUNHU	ARM DESCRIPTION	Concernance of the second	100	0124	46	84	100000	0.0	1	14	<b>MARKETS</b>	0	Contract of	<b>Contract</b>			5 11
1 35 92 K	Days Assigned	Carter Risland	re.	Raty Rvettra	Harn	100° Hindri	0,4	hod u thourn		out House	Try	Asa Em	* 0	atione	C2+0	H.	min ro
NAMES Distance of Barbar's	Series	Erenie		os Ricertour	Actual Meetry Process		NO 611	-	Become	20404 M		Cy that		NO FOL	1.0	Second Top	Nhete Det
-80 Miles	N	771	172	57	0750	1					07		1				
					Have the						train						
					rmm 1004						Hairs						
					tines						1964						
					1040						1903						
					rises 130a						Inter	1004					
					-						1940	tate					
								-	-		1.1						
temarka (Preçuvred) R.4	e pla week Vehi			t c ef	ARFI ZECR	ef.		PA Us	20	L s	Er ge	iA vel	t	DR Me	nt		
emarka (Preguved) R4				t c ef	ARFI	ef.		PA Us	10	L	Er	iA vel	t zn	THE	nt		
	vehi			t c ef	nem nem ARFI			s Sign	uture	and Da	te :		87	14			
	vehi			t c ef	n Kfi	Empl	oyee's	s Sign	uuun i 1-i	and Da	te :		87	14	nt		
temarka (Required) R+ ssuing Office Mailing Ad	vehi			t c ef	n Kfi	Empl N Autho	oyee's	s Sign M a Print	utura 11-e Iset No Shorta	and Dy	te \SO r (Madu	، در م	8  1	5			
	vehi			t c er	n Kfi	Empl N Autho	oyee's	s Sign M a Print	utura 11-e Iset No Shorta	and Dy	10 150	، در م	8  1	5			
ssuing Office Mailing Ad	vehi	icle		C F		Empl N Autho	i rizer's C i rizer's	s Sign M Prim 1 Tolep 1.0 °	uutune i ↓ i ↓ Solonta 2) atture	and Da street Number 2 ( and Da	10 150 1 (Madu 28-	N to are - O	8 11	5			
Intergency Salary A	AduReas	on Code	Pro and	ocessed By	- AIC 554	Empl N Autho Autho	oyee' rizer'i C_i rizer'i Ci	s Sign M Prim 1 Tolep 1.0 °	uutune i ↓ i ↓ Solonta 2) atture	and Da street Number 2 ( and Da	16 150 1600 28-	N to are - O	8 11	5			
Intergency Salary A	AduReas	on Code	Pro on and	ocessed By	- AIC 554 Excludes 6	Empl N Autho Autho	oyee' rizer'i C_i rizer'i Ci	s Sign M 1 Tolep L C : Sign C	uutune i ↓ i ↓ Solonta 2) atture	and Da street Number 2 ( and Da	10 150 1 (Madu 28-	N to are - O	8   1 * 000 5 D	5  "0 P	0 5	3	. for PP
	AduReas AduReas Advance A antially Los o received a o received a	on Code uthorizati s 77xan No Employe	Pro	coessed By Receipt - Int Doe - f cation Num the stated a sigt of the m	- AIC 554 Excludes of ther antount, fissing opriate	Empl N Autho Autho Autho Conty MA DES	oyee) rizer'i ci i rizer'i (	s Sign M Telep LO : Sign	uiture i l ← Shorina 2 ) sture	and Da street Number 2 ( and Da	10 10 28 51 71	N to are - O	8   1 * 000 5 D	5  "0 P	0 5	3	

#### Exhibit 592.11d PS Form 2240-RA, Rural Pay or Leave Adjustment Request for PS Form 1314-A

_	A													
1	MARONE	31 J	_	5349	68 1	649	685	19	780	A	005	P	08	16
MA	2.8 0412	to allow QT like		e Ved Ib	No. 1 Pro.	Tearing	Peconill Trg (A)	nut Svk	Liver - 1 Janne Liz	Dele Han	- mb	Det	Ly Date 1	Kross Apolial Klask, Moviet
	mars (00) 1-2 5	5 100	N			104		_					100	-
1.0000	29 50 13 6	5 100		1.1		nie ime	heridae	1	1		Www	1 28/20	atem .	et min
ISM IS	Treadmention	a second s	0110		Marty Have	CARGE COLOR	n Man	III. To	ent Arter	a tiert.	Horn	n.conset	Mon 9	Y
_	CARTER, E		2149	52	Toost fee	02	1 021	-	1944	104	200		2.00	-
80	Nelson,	N 12	9 + 9	1 2	imate 188	++-	-	-	04	08	02	1	021	-
+					inna int	-		-	Heurs	Me	-	-		-
+					1544 189			-	Hart	200a			-	-
+					14504 110				Houte				-	-
-					Hote the				19429					
					100.00 100		_		Hours	- FIRE				
emark	ia (Maquanut) A c 4 -f	ior we	nouk ek 2	-S -	ten in Forf- Sh	1.	Pon l V	:''' >e		105	5 F F	ζęς	+	
amark	ia (Maquanat) A c 4 -f	ior we	nour ek 2	-S -		1.	Pen I I	:9 se		105	5 F 16	ζęς.	+	
	is (Phopulanut) Fi C 4 -f		nour ek 2	-s -	for Sh	MA BJO BO	Signature	and Date	() ()	100	5F1			
	Act f		nour ek 1		torf- Sh	MA Solo notiveo's J.	Signatura 1 <sup>1</sup> 41	and Date 9 /0/	() ()	100	5 F F 5 4 1		+	10
	Act f		nour ek 2		Sh Sh	MA BJO BJO J, Morizegis	Signature / / / Printed Ny	and Dav 9 /0/ gms - 2 /4 i	ir ?					10
	Act f		nour ek 1	-	Sh Sh	MA BJO Received to J Thorized to thorized to	Signature / / / Printed No.	and Date 9 /0/ gme > /4+1 Number	ir ??		ode)	8		10
suing	A c 4	055			for- sh	MAA SJO Ti Ti thorizers	Signature //// Printed No Telephone (0,2,)	and Date 9 /0/ pros > A 1 Number 2 C	in Co		ode)	8		10
suing	A c 4			-S	for- sh	h A s J d natoyee's J, thorizer's dhorizer's dhorizer's	Signature /\// Printed No / Tolephone (0,2) Signature	and Date 9 /0/ me 2 ( 2 ( and Date	le y this	- NO		8		10
uing	A c - -f	oss Adj./Reason Code	p Pro	coessed By	fot Sh A	MA So J d natoyee's J thorizer's thorizer's	Signature //// Printed No Telephone (0,2,)	and Date 9 /0/ me 2 ( 2 ( and Date	le y this	- NO		8		10
suing roceas interg Solary	A c 4	ess AdjuReason Code vance Authoniz Nally Less Than	Pro ation and Net Arnou	rcessed By Receipt – rt Due – E	EI Sh AI AI AI C 554 0	h h s J d s J d thorizons thorizons thorizons () thorizons ()	Signature / 4/ Printed No Tolephane (0,2) Signature 2	and Date 9 /0/ proc 2 /0/ and Date 2 /0/ 2 /0/ 2 /0/	in Co He y Hostow 18- Hh	- NO (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0	oday 0 0 0 0 0	2	<i>)15</i>	
suing roceas interg Solary	A c -f Office Mailing Addr and (PRVYear) Jency Salary Ad	ess AdjuReason Code vance Authoniz Nally Less Than	Pro ation and Net Arnou	cessed By	EI Sh AI AI AI C 554 0	h h s J o natoyeo's T thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's ()	Signature /\// Printed No / Tolephone (0,2) Signature	and Date 9 /0/ proc 2 /0/ and Date 2 /0/ 2 /0/ 2 /0/	le y this	- NO (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0	oday 0 0 0 0 0	2		
suing roceas Solary amp	A c -f Office Mailing Addr and (PRVYear) Jency Salary Ad	Adj./Reason Code	ation and Net Arnov over Identif	Receipt – rot Due – E cation Numb	EI Au Au Alic 554 O Xuluxias EA ber Di	A A to J a mployee's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's thorizer's	Signature / 4/ Printed No Tolephane (0,2) Signature 2	and Date 9 /0/ pros 2 /01 Number 2 /0 and Date > /~1	in Co He y Hostow 18- Hh	- NO (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0 (0	oday 0 0 0 0 0	2	<i>)15</i>	

#### 592.12 Outside the Timekeeping System

If the adjustment is related to form soutside the timekeeping system, such as late personnel actions, union dues, savings bonds, etc., only the indicative data must be completed with a description of the problem in the remarks section. Attach a copy of the form that was in error.

592.13 Signatures Required

PS Form 2240-R must be signed by the employee and the employee's supervisor. In the event the carrier is unavailable to sign the form, the supervisor or clerk who notifies the employee of the adjustment may sign his/ her name in the employee's block.

592.2 Submission

Forward all adjustment requests to the imaging center.

# 6 Totaling Timecards

# 610 Overview

- The purpose of this subchapter is to provide a summary of the major procedures described in chapter <u>6</u>.
- 612 This chapter describes in detail the procedures to be followed in totaling timecards at the end of the week and in sending the timecards to the Distributed Data Entry/Distributed Reporting (DDE/DR) site or postal data center (PDC) as designated for processing.
- 613 There are three major tasks that must be performed in connection with sending timecards to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated at the end of each week:
  - a. Collecting the timecards.

In addition to the proper PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B preprinted timecard, all PS Forms 1230-C and 1234 which the employee has used during the weekmust be collected and used in calculating the number of hours for which the employee is to be paid.

b. Totaling the time cards.

The paid hours shown on PS Form 1234 must be combined with the paid hours shown on the clock ring side of the appropriate PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C. The combined total must then be posted to the front side of PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C and entered in the proper block.

c. Mailing the time cards.

The timecards should be mailed as soon as possible after the dose of the last tour on Friday. Timekeepers must not total the timecard of any employee who is on the dock. Only after the employee has clocked out can his timecard be totaled.

# 620 Procedures

# 621 Preparing Timecards for Totaling

- 621.1 Collecting Cards from Racks
- 621.11 The supervisor will remove from the racks the 1230-A, 1230-B, and 1230-C timecards of all employees not remaining in an authorized overtime status at .08 hours (5 minutes) after the scheduled ending time of Friday's tour. At the end of any overtime period, the timecards of employees in an approved overtime status will be removed from the timecard racks by the supervisor on duty. The supervisor will give the timecards to the timekeeper so that the timekeeper can total them, obtain necessary supervisor approval, and prepare them for submission to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.
- 621.12 The timekeeper is to verify that he has a timecard for all employees that are on the rolls of the office even if the employee performed no service during the week. The timekeeper should give careful attention to the daily entries on the timecards to see that they have been properly recorded and calculated. Hours should be recorded in hours and hundredths. Leave and other paid hour identification codes should appear where required.
- 621.13 The timekeeper is to be sure that both the timecard dock rings and the daily extensions are legible and have not been mutilated.
- 621.14 If a timecard is missing, illegible, or otherwise damaged, the timekeeper will reconstruct the employee's timecard entries on a PS Form 1230-C. If necessary, the timekeeper should contact the employee's supervisor to determine the proper missing timecard entries. If the supervisor is unavailable, the timekeeper should reconstruct the employee's timecard entries from any formal or informal tour records maintained by the employee's supervisor. If no tour records are available, the timekeeper will reconstruct the employee's timecard entries on a PS Form 1230-C in the following manner:
  - a. All indicative data (such as name, Social Security number, pay location, etc.) must be entered. If the timecard is damaged or mutilated, the timekeeper should transfer any legible entries and extensions to PS Form 1230-C.
  - b. Record any leave for the employee based on the PS Forms 3971 on file.
  - c. Record any exceptions (such as overtime, out-of-schedule, etc.) for the employee from any authorization lists prepared by the employee's supervisor.
  - d. Record any "travel on nonschedule day" time for the employee from the authorization as described in chapter <u>2</u>.
  - e. Record any holiday leave for the employee from the official work schedule.

- f. Record the remaining timecard entries from the official work schedule and obtain a crossfoot balance. For example, if an employee was scheduled for 40 hours, the timekeeper will record a total of all of the hours of paid leave or guaranteed time and subtract the total from 40. The difference will be entered as "work hours."
- g. When a through f above have been completed, the timekeeper must have the entries reviewed and verified by the employee. The employee must sign the PS Form 1230-C to indicate concurrence with the entries.
- 621.15 The timekeeper should document all reconstructed entries in duplicate on a PS Form 13, *Routing Slip*, as follows:
  - a. The "To" section should include the name of the employee's supervisor and the timecard custodian.
  - b. The "From" section should have the name of the timekeeper.
  - c. The "Date" section should have the date of the preparation of the PS Form 13.
  - d. The "Remarks" section should include the type of entry, the employee's name, date(s) of reconstructed entry, and amount(s) of reconstructed entry.
- 621.16 The original PS Form 13 is to be forwarded to the employee's supervisor and the duplicate to the timecard custodian. To approve the timecard entries, the employee's supervisor will initial the PS Form 13 next to the reconstructed amounts and forward it to the custodian. To change the timecard entry, the employee's supervisor is to line out the incorrect entry and initial the correct entry. The timecard custodian or adjustment derk will make any necessary adjustments in the following pay period.
- 621.17 <u>Exhibit 621.17</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 13 for an employee whose timecard is missing or mutilated.

#### Exhibit 621.17

An Example of How to Reconstruct Missing Timecards

This is an example of how a timekeeper should document the reconstruction of timecard entries for employees whose timecards are missing or mutilated. The timekeeper should also prepare a PS Form 1230-C so that these hours may be recorded and submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.



#### 621.2 Collecting PS Form 1234, Utility Cards

621.21 The supervisor will remove from the racks the PS Forms 1234, *Utility Card*, of all employees not in an authorized overtime status at .08 hours (5 minutes) after the scheduled ending time of Friday's tour. (At the end of the overtime period, the PS Forms 1234 of employees in an approved overtime status will be removed from the timecard racks by the supervisor on duty.) The supervisor is to give these timecards to the timekeeper so that the timekeeper can use them for totaling an employee's work hours.

621.22 The timekeeper is to ensure that all PS Form 1234 timecards are received for totaling. Since the employee's PS Form 1230-A, 1230-B, or 1230-C is marked with "1234" for each day a PS Form 1234 is used, the timekeeper will make certain that at least one PS Form 1234 is received for each day so

### 621.3 Calculating Daily Clock Rings

On any timecard which the daily clockrings have not previously been totaled, the timekeeper will extend the daily clockrings and record the time in hours and hundredths. These extensions are to be completed as soon as possible after the end of the employee's Friday tour.

#### 621.4 Arranging Timecards

marked.

The timekeeper will collect each employee's PS Forms 1230-C, PS Forms 1234, and 1230-A (or 1230-B) and group them together. This will aid the timekeeper in the totaling and crossfoot procedure.

# 622 Totaling Timecards

## 622.1 Reviewing Daily Totals

The timekeeper is to review the daily entries and extensions on the timecards to see that they have been properly recorded and totaled. All timecard entries should be in hours and hundredths. Leave and other hours codes should be recorded on the timecard when required. If the timekeeper feels that an entry is incorrect or out of the ordinary, even though the supervisor has authorized it, the timekeeper should:

- a. Check the employee's work schedule.
- b. Check any authorization lists prepared by the employee's supervisor.
- c. Check any formal or informal tour records maintained by the employee's supervisor.
- d. Contact the employee's supervisor.

# 622.2 Reviewing Documentation Supporting Timecard Entries

The timekeeper will verify that all timecard entries requiring documentation have been properly documented, including those entries requiring supervisor approval. The timekeeper will verify that:

- a. A PS Form 3971 is on file for each employee for all paid leave and leave without pay (LWOP) timecard entries.
- b. A PS Form 3189 is on file for each employee request to work out-of-schedule.
- c. A PS Form 7020 is on file for all steward's duty time, meeting time, and Civil Disorder leave entries.
- d. A PS Form 1723 is on file for each employee for each period of higher level hours or loaned hours.

### 622.3 Totaling the Timecard

- 622.31 As soon as possible after the close of the employee's Friday tour, the timekeeper will total each individual entry in each column of the timecard. These entries are to be added and the totals recorded in the proper totals block, as shown on Exhibit 622.31. All PS Forms 1230-A, 1230-B, and 1230-C will be totaled in the following manner:
  - a. *DISALLOWED Column*: Time amounts will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total boxes "1" and "12."
  - b. *LWOP Column*: Time amounts will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered with the proper code in total box "2." Two different identification code entries can be entered, one above the other, in this block. If there are more than two different identification code entries in this column, the time will have to be recorded in another box which will not be used (see below).
  - c. OL Column: Time amounts for miscellaneous leave categories will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered with the proper code in total box "3." Two different leave codes can be entered in this box. If there are more than two leave code entries, the time will have to be recorded in another box which will not be used (see below).
  - d. *SL Column*: Sickleave time will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total box "4."
  - e. *AL Column*: Annual leave time will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total box "5."
  - f. OTHER PREMIUM Column: Sunday premiums, out-of-schedule premiums, etc., will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered with the proper code in total box "6." Two different premium codes can be entered in this box, one above the other. If there are more than two different premium codes, the time will have to be recorded in another box which will not be used (see below).
  - g. *NW Column*: Night differential hours will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total box "7."
  - h. OT Column: Overtime hours and penalty overtime hours must be totaled separately from the daily blocks and entered with the proper code in total box "8," for each type of overtime.
  - i. *GUARANTEED OT box in OT Column*: Guaranteed overtime will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total box "10."
  - j. *CLOCK HOURS Column*: Total clock hours will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in the total box "11."
  - k. *GUARANTEED TIME in CLOCK HOURS Column*: Guaranteed time hours will be totaled from the daily blocks and entered in total box "9."

Exhibit 622.31 Totaling PS Form 1230-A, Timecard

This is an example of how timekeepers are to total timecards at the end of the week.



- 622.32 The timekeeper will total the employee's timecard entries by adding the entries on all PS Forms 1234 to the appropriate daily entries on the employee's PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B). The total will be recorded on the 1230-A (or 1230-B). For instance, the timekeeper will total the DISALLOWED column of the employee's PS Form 1234 and add it to the entries in the DISALLOWED column of PS Form 1230-A. Then the total disallowed time on both timecards will be recorded in blocks "1" and "12" on PS Form 1230-A.
- 622.33 The timekeeper totaling the timecard will enter his initials in the space at the bottom of the clock ring side of the timecard.

## 622.4 Transferring Totals to Face of Timecard

622.41 After totaling the timecard, the timekeeper will transfer the entries in the total boxes on the clock ring side to the proper block on the front of the timecard. As each entry in the total boxes is posted to the front, the timekeeper will place a check mark next to it, to show that the entry has been properly posted. If an entry to be posted does not have a printed coded block on the front of the timecard, then the timekeeper must enter the code and the time in one of the blank blocks. Exhibit 622.41 is an example of a timecard with proper coding in the blank blocks.

Exhibit 622.41 Posting Time on the Front of the Timecard



- a. *Total box 1*: The amount in this box will not be transferred to the face of the timecard.
- b. *Total box* 2: The amount of the coded entries in this box will be posted to the block on the front of the timecard with the same identification code. For example, a coded entry "59" would be posted to the "59" PART DAY LWOP block on the front of the timecard.
- c. *Total box* 3: The amount of the coded entries in this box is to be posted to the block on the front of the timecard with the same identification code. For example, a coded entry "85" would be posted to the "85" VOTING LEAVE block on the face of the timecard.
- d. *Total box 4*: The amount in this box is to be posted to block "56" SICK LEAVE on the front of the timecard.
- e. *Total box* 5: The amount in this box is to be posted to block "55" ANNUAL LEAVE on the front of the timecard.
- f. *Total box* 6: The amount of the coded entries in this box is to be posted to the block on the face of the timecard with the same identification code. For example, a coded entry "72" would be posted to the "72" SUNDAY PREMIUM block on the front of the timecard.
- g. *Total box* 7: The amount in this box is to be posted to the "54" NIGHT WORK block in the right-hand column on the front of the timecard.
- h. *Total box* 8: The amount of overtime in this box is to be posted to the "53" OVERTIME block in the right hand column on the front of the timecard. Penalty overtime hours are to be posted to the "43" PENALTY OVERTIME block on the left side of the timecard.
- i. *Total box* 9: The amount in this box is to be posted to block "62" GUARANTEED TIME on the front of the timecard.
- j. *Total box 10*: The amount of this box is to be posted to block "68" GUARANTEED OVERTIME on the front of the timecard.
- k. Total boxes 11, 12, and 13: In order to determine the correct amount of work hours to post to the front of the timecard, the timekeeper is to subtract the amount of time in box 12 from the amount in box 11 and enter the difference in box 13. The amount in box 13 is to be posted to the "52" WORK HOURS block in the right column on the front of the timecard.

# 622.5 Figuring Crossfoot Balances

622.51 The timekeeper should calculate the crossfoot balance from the totals in the blocks on the front of the timecard. All entries with a plus (+) sign will be added, and all entries with a minus (-) sign will be subtracted in the crossfoot calculation. Boxes without a plus (+) or minus (-) sign are not included in the crossfoot calculation. (See Exhibit 622.51 and Appendix B.)

#### Exhibit 622.51 Nonscheduled Crossfoot Worksheet

This worksheet can be used to assist in totaling each employ ee's timecard for purposes of computing the amount to be entered in PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) NON-SCHED. X-FT block.

. Enter total of all (+) hours.	8	-
2. Enter total of all () hours.	b	
3. Subtract line 'b' from line 'a' and enter the crossfoot total.	c,	-
<ol> <li>Enter the amount from line 'c' here if the amount is less than 40.00</li> </ol>	40.00 d	_
e. Subtract d from 40.00 and enter the difference in block "76" NON-SCHED. X-FT. HRS. as shown on Exhibit 622.52		

622.52 Whenever an employee's total weekly hours do not equal 40 hours, the timecard must be "forced" to crossfoot (postal inspectors crossfoot to 48 hours). Full-time employees are expected to work 5 days per week. These employees should be charged LWOP for all nonpay status absences unless newly appointed or separated during the pay period. Because part-time employees, casuals, and temporaries are not required to work 40 hours per week, they would receive nonscheduled hours to crossfoot the timecard. Enter this difference in block "76" NON-SCHED. X-FT HRS. on the PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B (See Exhibit 622.52).

Exhibit 622.52

#### Recording Nonscheduled Crossfoot Hours

In this example, a part-time regular's hours did not crossfoot to 40.00. Therefore, it was necessary to compute the difference between the part-time regular's service hours and 40.00 and to enter the difference in block "76" NON-SCHED. X-FT HRS.

303	BARNES	СВ	N	310	42	P	05 5	456789	01234567	8 610 1
		67	- 68	CEASE I	+ 59			+ 01	0300	2400
	1		+ 70		. 212	<u>,</u> ,		+		0.3100 == 1.40.0
	WEEK		1	) L	Ľ	1.	Ľ	L holi	1.410.0	0,2 0,0 61111 +
TIM	E CARD					-	100	Lu	Lit	Lu
	. BEE. 1988					-		P	m	

- 622.53 Total hours for employees who have not been on the payroll for a full week because of an appointment or separation (including deceased cases), which do not crossfoot to 40 hours, should also have the number of hours necessary to crossfoot to 40 hours entered in block "76" NON-SCHED. X-FT HRS. For example, if an employee is separated after being in a pay status for 16 hours, 24.00 hours would be entered in block "76" to make the timecard crossfoot to 40 hours.
- 622.54 If an employee has separated (including deceased cases) or terminated in a prior week, return the pre-punched timecard with 40 hours entered in block "76" NON-SCHED. X-FT HRS. on the PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B. Boldly annotate the timecard with the Nature of Action (i.e., terminated, separated, etc.) and date. Enter "999" in block "98" PAY LOC. CHANGE. These entries will alert the personnel at the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. A losing office or a Change Appointing Office (CAO) will make similar entries and annotate the timecard with "CAO" and the effective date. It is important that ALL pre-punched timecards sent to offices be returned to their PDC with a 40-hour crossfoot, even if no hours are worked.
- 622.55 The hours used to "force" an employee's time to crossfoot to 40 hours are not pay hours; they are needed to help the PDC computers process timecards in the most efficient manner possible.
- 622.56 Timecards for PDC and Engineering Support Center (RSCsN and W) bargaining unitemployees may require special crossfooting procedures. Note that Teletime (code 32), Beeper Time (code 34), Guarantee Teletime (code 33), and Guarantee Tele Overtime (code 36) do not enter into the crossfoot calculation. Under certain conditions, employees may be entitled to straight time pay for paid hours over 40 hours in the service week. If all entries with a plus (+) sign are added and all entries with a minus (-) sign are subtracted, resulting in a total greater than 40 hours, an Xtra Straight Time minus (-) entry (code 35) is made in an amount sufficient to effect a 40-hour crossfoot. This entry is made only on the front of the timecard in a blank block.
- 622.6 Verification of Completed Timecards
- 622.61 Where possible, the installation head should review and verify the timecards after they have been totaled and before they are submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. This review and verification function may be delegated to another employee if the installation head is not available. When another person is not available, the verification should be done by the person who totaled and checked the entries. The person verifying the timecard will enter his initials in the space at the bottom of the clockring side of the timecard as shown on Exhibit 622.61.

#### Exhibit 622.61 Verifying Timekeeper Totals

Whenever possible, the installation head (or his designate) should review the timecards and verify the entries prior to dispatching them to the MSC. The person verifying the timecards is to initial it as shown below.



Person verifying that entries are correctly totalled and properly recorded is to initial timecard.

- 622.62 Each installation must administratively arrange its schedules and assignment of personnel to perform as much of the review and verification as possible without sacrificing the ability to meet the established deadline for submitting timecards to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. Smaller installations (less than 50 employees) should review all timecards. Larger installations (50 or more employees) should review as many timecards as they possibly can. The minimum review and verification will consist of:
  - a. Crossfoot balancing of the timecards to 40 hours. If necessary, block "76" will be used to make the timecard crossfoot to 40 hours.
  - b. Verifying the accuracy of night differential total hours.
  - c. Verifying that leave totals have been correctly coded with the proper identification code and have been recorded in the correct timecard blocks.
  - d. Verifying all entries in work and leave columns and the accuracy of column totals.

Persons responsible for daily entries and weekly totals on the timecards may want to use the timecard checklist on <u>Exhibit 622.62</u> as a guide for reviewing and verifying. If all answers are "yes," then the correct procedures have probably been followed.

#### Exhibit 622.62 Timecard Verification Checklist

Item	Yes	No	Verified by
GENERAL		1	
1. Are daily blocks initialed by proper individual?	1		
2. Are weekly totals initialed by person totaling timecard?			
3. Are weekly verifications initialed by person verifying timecard?			
4. Are corrections properly initialed?			
TIME ENTRIES (CLOCK RING SPACES)			
5. Are time entries recorded mechanically or in blue or black ink?	T		
6. Is employ ee excused from clocking if there is no time entry?			
7. Is proper certification used for excused officials?			
8. Is only one clocking method used during a pay period?			
9. Is diagonal line through space for non-workdays?			
10. Is the meal period excluded from total elapsed work hours?			
11. Is unauthorized clock time excluded and properly disallowed?			
12. Is daily elapsed work time computed correctly?			
NIGHT DIFFERENTIAL			
13. Is night work time computed only for hours between 6 p.m. and 6 a.m.?	T		
14. Is the employ ee eligible for night differential?			
15. Is the night work time computed correctly?			
LEAVE COLUMNS (WITHOUT PAY, OTHER LEAVE, SICK LEAVE, ANNUAL LEAVE	)		
16. Is leave entered and correctly coded in the proper column?	, T		
17. Is leave recorded in hours and hundredths?			
18. Is leave granted only on a scheduled workday?			
19. Does the employee have a large enough annual or sick leave balance to cover the			
time taken?			
20. Are leave hours excluded from work hours?			
21. Is leave in LWOP and OL column properly coded?			
22. Are nonworkdays within a period of military leave charged against the military leave			
calendar day allowance?			
23. Is the employee eligible for holiday leave?			
OVERTIME COLUMN			
24. Is overtime or penalty overtime work recorded for work in excess of 8 hours per			
day?			
25. Is the employ ee eligible for overtime or penalty overtime?			
26. Is overtime and penalty overtime entered in hours and hundredths?			
SUNDAY PREMIUM			•
27. Is the employ ee eligible?	1		
28. Is Sunday a scheduled workday?			
29. Are Sunday premium hours properly identified and correctly coded in the other			
premium column?			
WEEKLY TOTALS			
30. Are daily entries totaled correctly?			
31. Are hours from PS Form 1234, Utility Card, properly posted to PS Form 1230?			
32. Are all work hours, premium hours, and leave hours recorded in hours and	1		
hundredths?			
33. Are weekly totals recorded in the total boxes and transferred to the correct block			
on the face of the timecard?			
34. Are weekly totals in the LWOP, OL, and Other Premium columns properly coded,			
totaled, and transferred to the face of the timecard?			
35. Do all PS Forms 1230 crossfootto 40 hours?			
36. Are totaling and verifying employees properly identified on the bottom on the clock			
ring side of the timecard?			

622.63 Employees who are not required to enter daily clock rings (see <u>141.31</u>) must sign the timecard in the EMPLOYEE'S SIGNATURE (ONLY WHEN REQUIRED) block (see <u>Exhibit 622.63</u>). Total hours worked and total leave taken will be totaled and entered in the appropriate blocks on both sides of the timecard.

Exhibit 622.63

Properly Totaled Timecard for Employees Who Are Required to Sign the Timecard This is an example of a properly totaled weekly timecard for the employees identified in <u>141.2</u> and <u>141.3</u>.



- 622.64 The timecards of employees who are required to write in their daily clock rings (see <u>141.21</u>) will be totaled and verified in the normal manner. These employees must sign their timecards in the EMPLOYEE SIGNATURE (ONLY WHEN REQUIRED) block (see <u>Exhibit622.63</u>).
  - <sup>623</sup> Sending Timecards to the DDE/DR Site or the PDC

#### 623.1 Deadline

- 623.11 The DDE/DR site and the PDC have rigid time schedules to follow in handling and processing timecards and related documents. It is essential that all timecards and related documents be accurately completed and verified to the extent possible immediately following the close of each week.
- 623.12 Stations and branches or organizational units must transmit all material to their main office for consolidation and mailing. After grouping all documents, mail to the field division or MSC serving the installation. From that point timecards will be processed by the designated DDE/DR site or pouched for forwarding to the PDC.
- 623.13 Mail all timekeeping-related documents to arrive at the appropriate field division or MSC before noon on Saturday (or before any other deadline the field division or MSC may establish).
- 623.14 Installations that do not report administratively to a field division or MSC should send their timecards and related timekeeping documents directly to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.

- 623.2 Mailing Labels
- 623.21 Label 17 is to be used only for mailing timecards and other documents to the management sectional center. Do *not* use this label for any other purpose such as correspondence; information or inquiries; requests for Label 17; bond applications; or other timekeeping, payroll, or leave matters.
- 623.22 Complete Label 17 to show the name of the installation and CAG alphabetical code.
- 623.23 Dispatch envelopes, packages, boxes, etc. bearing a completed Label 17 to arrive at the field division or MSC serving the installation in time to allow processing by the DDE/DR site if designated or for pouching and forwarding to the PDC by the deadline in 623.13. Envelopes, packages, boxes, etc., must be postmarked when dispatched.
- 623.24 Label 17 is available from the PDC that serves the postal installation. Requests for supply of the label should be made on office memorandum.
- 623.3 Special Considerations
- 623.31 Installations should make only one timecard dispatch per week. All PS Forms 1230-A (or 1230-B), all PS Forms 1230-C, and all PS Forms 1314, *Regular Rural Carrier Time Certificate*, should be included in this dispatch. *No dispatch should be made until the last tour on Friday has ended and until all time cards have been properly totaled*.
- 623.32 Rural Carrier Certificates should be grouped separately from PS Forms 1230; otherwise, no special grouping is required.
- 623.33 The paychecks for an installation cannot be prepared until every employee who is on the rolls of the installation is accounted for during both weeks of the period. A timecard must be submitted for every employee at the end of each week even though the employee may not have earned any pay during the week. It is important that all pre-punched timecards sent to the field be returned to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated with a 40-hour crossfoot. Not returning timecards for employees still active in the system could delay the salary checks for that entire office and possibly result in an erroneous emergency salary payment.
- 623.34 If an office continues to receive the pre-punched timecards for terminated employees, they should notify the Personnel Office that the PS Form 50 may not have been processed and follow the procedures given in <u>622.53</u>.

# 7 Adjustments

# 710 Overview

#### 711 General

- 711.1 This chapter describes the procedures that should be followed to adjust either an employee's pay or to adjust timecard data which has been incorrectly reported to the postal data center (PDC).
- 711.2 When it appears necessary to make a pay or timecard adjustment, either as a result of a request by the employee or from some condition found by the installation, timekeepers are responsible for making a preliminary review to determine the reason for the adjustment. The review should include the following:
  - a. Checking timecards and related documents for errors or omissions of entries.
  - b. Comparing the hourson the employee's earnings and deductions statements with related information on timecard documents. The information should be confirmed with the payroll register as well.
  - c. Determining if the adjustment is related to a document processed outside of the timekeeping system, such as a personnel action, health benefits, union dues, savings bonds, or other similar forms.
  - d. Determining that sufficient time has elapsed for the postal data center to process an action that affects pay or timecard data.
- 711.3 If the preliminary review indicates no adjustment is necessary, inform the employee without referring the matter to the postal data center.
- 711.4 Employees requesting an adjustment should be encouraged to bring their PS Form 1223-A, *Earnings Statement*, with them when they speak to the timekeeper. By bringing this earnings statement, the review process can be performed more efficiently.
- 711.5 In most cases, the sequence of events in obtaining an adjustment is as follows:
  - a. The employee identifies the potential error and notifies the appropriate timekeeper.
  - b. The timekeeper will research the problem and, if necessary, prepare PS Form 2240, *Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustment Request.* If the adjustment is caused by timekeeper error, the timekeeper will refer the employee to the adjustment clerk.

- - c. Whenever the adjustment is caused by timekeeper error, the adjustment clerk will prepare a PS Form 2240.
  - In all cases, the employee's supervisor is required to sign PS Form 2240 before sending the adjustment to the Distributed Data Entry/Distributed Reporting (DDE/DR) site or PDC as designated.
  - 711.6 When an adjustment is found to be necessary, it must be handled in one of two methods:
    - a. If the adjustment is supported by the timecard and it appears that the mistake was caused by an error at the postal data center, the timekeeper is authorized to prepare and submit a properly approved PS Form 2240.
    - b. If the adjustment is caused by an error on the timecard either through clock rings which have incorrectly recorded or premium hours which have been incorrectly entered, the adjustment must *not* be handled by the timekeeper. In such cases, the employee should be referred to an adjustment clerk. It will be the adjustment clerk's responsibility to prepare the adjustment form. (For purposes of these instructions, the individual responsible for processing adjustments caused by timekeeper error will be called the "adjustment derk." This individual can be anyone whom the installation head designates, but should not be the timekeeper.)

# 712 Preparing PS Form 2240

- 712.1 There is one preliminary activity regarding the preparation of PS Form 2240 that is common to all adjustments. This activity is easy to perform for adjustments to PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B) and more complex to perform if the adjustments are to PS Form 1230-C.
- 712.2 If the adjustment is necessary because of an incorrect PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B), the 'indicative data' should be entered on PS Form 2240 as shown in Exhibit 712.3.
- 712.3 If the adjustment is necessary because of an incorrect PS Form 1230-C, the "indicative data" should be entered on PS Form 2240 as shown on Exhibit  $\underline{712.3}$ .
Preparing PS Form 2240 to Adjust PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B)

This is an example of a properly prepared PS Form 2240. Note that all of the "indicative data" from the top of the PS Form 1230-A is entered on the PS Form 2240. This form will be used to adjust the timecard shown below.



Exhibit 712.3
Preparing PS Form 2240 to Adjust PS Form 1230-C

Pey.	Leave, or Other H	lours Adjustr	nent Request	05/	40/14		cative data entries t match computer
inter by 1	1- 1- A		Annual of Advances	Base Case	1000	reco	rd to permit its
in salary advance advan	sure letteration brand do 1		f	sector in charters	<u> </u>		stment. Incorrect
					/		cative data must
Te .				/			ntered here if
				/			inal record con-
				/		tain	ed that data.
			- T	/	40.		
		807	/				d type is a "0" if
COFFALLS -	840	1		Rental Resulty No.	NL 17 0	the	timecard adjusted
FREEMM, C	01910	13 3111 2 11	5 031219155	14151714191719			1230-A or B.
	BT Indian - H		Bridge High				erwise, it is the
Card Type	141	LALLA			2 141	sam	e as the card type
100-1-0-0-0-0	a Port	1 100	Perce Po		1 10000	ont	he 1230-C being
1200-C Dela	Litt				LI.	adju	asted.
-		Duty Ten Ter	and a loss	maken Frank Inc.	-		
	···· · · · ·				E alan	4	
eri Tune Muri Be B		'. Ľ.	F. F	X PT IS	3 11	•	
mant Part.				ALLIAL	0 111	-	
	and the same	tive. B					corrected indica-
						*inca	data is entered
				Res 1996 Mar Cart			
	No. Marca Balany	1977		1 144 83	10 Teor	here	
IN	Contraction of the second s	80	2 3		100 T COL		
		TIT			100 T (001		
		TIT			100 T 1001		
		TIT			100 Tesi		
111		TIT			1001		
	ALLERT HIGHE	TIT			<u>記</u> 1001		
	AND BULLET HIGHER	TIMECAR	GRADE LASS D FOR HIGH MAY DEKIGD		1001 1001	here	
یم مو مو	THE MAN BULL	TIMECARIA	CARADE WAS DERE HIGH			here	
یم مو مو	AND BULLET HIGHER	TIMECARIA	CARADE WAS DERE HIGH			here	
یم مو مو	THE MAN BULL	TIMECARIA	CARADE WAS DERE HIGH			here	
	District A	TIMECARIA	CARADE WAS DERE HIGH			here	
	District A	TIMECARIA	CARADE WAS DERE HIGH			- here	
	District Pi	5. LEVEL TRECALL L J OF 7	Canada unas Canada unas D Ese Highu May DERCIOD	C.A. Free	styn Strafe	here	
1,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0,4 0	District Pi	5. LEVEL TAREAL	0 07 0 0 22	C.A. FAL	atigo Sfrafa	here	NCORRECT
1,04 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0 0,0	District Po	5. LEVEL TAREAL	0 07 0 0 22	C.A. FAL	styn Strafe	here	NCORRECT
	EREDINA CH	5. LEVEL TRECALL L J OF 7	0 07 0 0 22	C.A. FAL	atigo Sfrafa	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD
100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100	DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA, A	57 OTPICE	0 07 0 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	C.A. France	atigo Sfrafa	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD
100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100	EREDINA CH	5. LEVEL TAREAL	0 07 0 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	C.A. FAL	atigo Sfrafa	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD Correcting timecard entries are made in re
	DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA PO DIGTONA, A	57 OTPICE	0 07 0 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	C.A. Fra	al lu 1944 al lu	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by
194 194 194 194 194 194 194 194	DIGTONA CH	57 OTPICE	0 07 0 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	C.A. Free	al lu 10 2 2 200	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by
101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101	TITE MUST	57 OTPICE	0 07 0 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 22 0 07 0 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	C.A. Free	al lu 1944 al lu	here	NCORRECT FIMECARD Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by
101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101 101	DIGTONA CH	57 OTPICE		C.A. Free		here	NCORRECT FIMECARD Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by

HandbookF-21

- 713 Sending the Adjustment Request PS Form to the DDE/DR Site or the Postal Data Center as Designated
- 713.1 The snap-out two-part PS Form 2240 should be prepared and handled as follows:
  - a. The original should be submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated as soon as possible. The form does not need to be held until the close of the pay period.
  - b. The carbon copy should be retained by the timekeeper or the adjustment clerk as a record for the fact that an adjustment request was made.
- 713.2 Do not send the corrected timecard to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.
- 713.3 Only one adjustment request for a particular timecard should be in process at the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated at any one time. For example, if an employee were to receive an adjustment for week 1 in pay period 6, then only one adjustment request form should be at the postal data center for week 1 in pay period 6 at a time. However, an adjustment may be sent in for week 1 in pay period 7 at the same time the week 1 pay period 6 adjustment was sent to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.
- 713.4 Timekeepers and adjustment derks should mark in red on the timecard the fact that they have adjusted the timecard.
- 713.5 It is not possible to adjust an employee's timecard until after he has been paid. Therefore, do not send an adjustment to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated for the current pay period.
- 713.6 PS Forms 2240 will be returned to the initiating office, filed with the timecard for the period adjusted, and retained for 3 years.

### 720 Adjustments

#### 721 Pay Adjustments

#### 721.1 Definition

A "pay" adjustment is one that is necessary because of a document processed outside of the timekeeping system (such as a PS Form 50, savings bond deduction authorization, etc.).

#### 721.2 Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment

- 721.21 The method used to determine and verify the amount of an adjustment in the case of a "pay" adjustment depends on what item is in question. If, for example, the employee states that the amount withheld for savings bond purchases is in excess of that authorized, the timekeeper or adjustment clerk will request the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated to refer to the appropriate savings bond deduction authorization form. If the employee states that his health benefit deduction is not high enough, the timekeeper or adjustment clerk will need to refer to the appropriate health benefit deduction form to verify the code and to determine that the correct rate is charged.
- 721.22 The timekeeper or adjustment clerk should establish that the required document was properly prepared and submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. If the form was not prepared, action should be initiated to prepare one and to send it to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.

#### 721.3 Completing the Pay or Leave Adjustment Request PS Form

- 721.31 In the case of a "pay" adjustment, all that will be necessary is that the adjustment clerk or timekeeper enter the necessary identifying information on PS Form 2240 and note in the remarks section the day on which the deduction authorization form was originally submitted to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated.
- 721.32 PS Form 2240 is not to be considered complete nor will it be processed by the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated if it has not been signed by the employee, the timekeeper and/or adjustment clerk, and the employee's supervisor.
- 721.33 The proposed "pay" adjustment is to be discussed in the "Remarks" section of PS Form 2240. The adjustment clerk is to include information regarding what happened and what should have happened on the employee's pay record.
- 721.34 Exhibit 721.34 is an example of a properly completed PS Form 2240 for a "pay" adjustment.

Exhibit 721.34 Making a "Pay" Adjustment

This is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for a "pay" adjustment. No entries are required to work or leave hours or on timecard for this type of adjustment.

Pay, L	Neve, or	Other Ho	urs Adju	stment	Request	12	05	1201	14		
Trans In 1	In	the second second	-	Internation	al Advenue	b	-	ha	ment Tar.P	=	
		1	1		311122			1	1		
On miny stress silens	and in column 2	Arcent Section	and an all peaks	start an	and they allo	Inclusion, the	Mariner:			-	
										1	
										S	
								1.0	1 Passi	-	
								P	11	1	
Indiana's Real	1	Dia	1 18		france No.		-	n.		-	
ROICENDERCE	a,en.	11210	1110	015 11	าเหล่าการ	41617171	EIVIS I	10 6	110 .	-	
	11	-		- Can . Bal		Court . MI		22 1		1	
Card Type	1	1111	1111	1111	111	1111	11		111		
1280-A m 8 Only	0.0		-	-		-	6w. 07.		Danna	a la superior a superior de la super	3000
	•	1111	1111	1111	111	1111	11		111	No entries made	
MR-CON		-	Ten 11 K	~ * =	NO* - 31	Own of 12		1	-	since no time or	
*********		Tili	1111	1111	1111	1111	11	2	111	> hours on timecar	d ai
Card Tarm Mart In Sun	100		P	P	P	2	Print and	AND INT		being adjusted.	
Rept and Share Harsh the C		111	1111	1111	1111	1111	11	3	111		
	10	-	aver a					Ē	San .		
			1			1			1.1		
al un las la	-	Batary COLA:		-	L. Te	0.4 100 A	0.00	8.00	1 001		
		00141	OTLA	-	A	after Conte	100	EL/S	N.	-	
				1.1	1,1,	1	1	1			
To	o much	BEING W	THE	15 445	75. 0	DELEC	-uss.				
	The other states	11 41-0	B. L.W.		LEQUES	r was	SEATT				
14	DUR	NG 31	P7-16	4							
										8	
Statute of Annual Office of	and the second		_			1 Augusta a	a Barrer a	and Park	det	-	
			DAT	+DPICA	-	A.N	Ant	-64	2.70	16	
	-50	N CITY	. NJ			-	e Des sa		d Desi	-	
	20	- O-	1. 0	2221-	6945	4.0	000		5-20-8	t.,	
						-	-	Apresure of	of Deal		
						1.12	a 1 %	41 2	1.1-		

	AT NL				-	1 -	
	H+++	1 - "mga	a allow	-	arianant.		3,500
ຄ	F.L.	11	11	<u> </u>	<u>L</u>	<u>L</u>	<u> </u>
			1000 -		Passe.		
WEEK		1.1	1	μ	μ		- 12
285.532	LTT -	.1.1	44	Lu	-	Politica -	0500
TIME CARD	1			8	[. I	E.	<b>[</b> ]

#### 722 Leave Adjustments

#### 722.1 Definition

- 722.11 "Leave" adjustments are necessary to correct errors or omissions made as a result of incorrect, improper, or incomplete timecard recording and processing.
- 722.12 There may be cases when a "leave" adjustment must be made together with another type of adjustment, such as a work hours adjustment. In those cases where there is more than one adjustment to an employee's timecard, it will be necessary to refer to the appropriate section(s) of this adjustments chapter.
- 722.13 The following "leave" categories can be adjusted by using PS Form 2240:

Leav e Category	Code Number
Leave Without Pay-IOD/OWCP	49
Annual Leave	55
Sick Leav e	56
Holiday Leave	58
Part Day Leave Without Pay	59
Full Day Leave Without Pay	60
Court Leav e	61
Postmaster Convention	66
Military Leave	67
Blood Donations	69
Continuation of Pay/Injury on Duty	71
Civil Defense	77
Acts of God	78
Veteran's Funeral	79
Relocation	80
Civ il Disorders	81
Union Official Leave Without Pay	84
Voting	85
Other Paid Leav e	86
Postmaster Organization Leave	89

- 722.2 Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment
- 722.21 When an employee questions the accuracy of the "paid leave" hours balances which appear on his "Earnings and Deductions Statement," the timekeeper is to obtain all of the employee's timecards for the work week in question. The adjustment form should not be completed until these documents have been examined by the timekeepers and/or the adjustment clerk.
- 722.22 Adjustments can result because of incorrect totaling, improper coding, posting errors, illegible timecards, or computer errors. It is important to understand why the adjustment occurred so that steps can be taken to minimize its future occurrence.

#### 722.3 Completing the PS Form 2240

722.31 Adjustments to "leave hour" entries are made by entering the correct number of hours into the appropriate blocks on PS Form 2240. Those hour entries which were originally incorrect on the employee's timecard need not be entered. For example, if a sick leave hour's entry was 5.00 and should have been 5.50, the 5.50 hour's entry is to be posted into block "56" on PS Form 2240. If the corresponding workhours entry was 35.00 and should be 34.50, the 34.50 hour's entry is to be posted into the "work hours" block on PS Form 2240. Exhibit 722.31a is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was charged an improper amount of sick leave on PS Form 1230-A. Exhibit 722.31b is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was charged an incorrect amount of sickleave on PS Form 1230-C. Exhibit 722.31c is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who elected to use annual leave hours during Scheme Training, Testing and Qualifying and has successfully qualified and accepted the position. The annual leave hours are changed to work hours, and night differential and Sunday premium are included, if applicable.

#### Exhibit 722.31a

Making a "Leave" Adjustment from a PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B

This is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was mistakenly charged with annual leave when she should have been charged with sick leave. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.

Pay.	Leave. or	Other H	ours Adjus	stmect Reque		05/201	186	
-	-	-			-	-	1 1	
in star stress star	and in such	a, bents to b	-	alles & Minori Bas al	fer startstilt (tr. all			
							(-1)	
								5 C
						Г		
		- Portugar				E F	TT	
Enore, J		-	1					
, s	1	Vian		216 Mr. ##	ทุกภายเ	71770	1/101	
Best Tate	- 4	1	LI	4141	1111	1 0-	TT	<ul> <li>Card type is a "0" when the timecard</li> </ul>
							. 1.	being adjusted is a
	- Þ	÷ =					-	1230-A or 1230-B.
		Ti	44	Li Li Li	HILL	LE	111	
		1.	1.6	1. Lini	11.6		oioloio	e
	E.		E .		11	-	and a	These entries cause
			ul r	4		-	Distord	computer to adjust
	* *		22		COLL PLAN	110 A.R.	100.	leave balances to cor- rect amount. Note
111	ш	ш		y Author		-	ш	that zeroes must be
	THAN HI	TH JC	L LEAVE	DUE TO TH	AFCALD A	UTING		entered when an entry
1	front.	Acri	E ADJU	ST LANG			- 1	is to be deleted.
			<u></u>		100	E. cuid	Step	
	DACAN	IN Y	unce us no-th	T		Can't Barrow	540/8L	
		2			Assessing 1	March I Statement	The last	
					34	o leith	3-11-11	
from 2008, hep. J								
1000 000	no.		5. 5.	06 8 444	444 5554677	77 4141		INCORRECT
	Ē	TP	I.L.I	L.L.		120		Integrate
	1 H					1		
1 1		-				E=	1	
				-μμ-	sin ut.	-	1	Correcting timecard
	-	1.1.	Lilil	ي لينيا،	the state	證	TD	> entries are made in re
TIME	CARD		-		ساله	0,8,0	0.00	and initialed by ad- justment clerk.
	- [				GAM		J	Justment cierk.

#### Exhibit 722.31b

Making a "Leave" Adjustment from a PS Form 1230-C

This is an example of properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was mistakenly charged with annual leave while working higher level when he should have been charged with sick leave. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.



Exhibit 722.31c
Adjusting Annual Leave Hours Used on STTQ



722.32 Timekeepers and adjustment clerks should note that it is essential that they code the card type of the adjustment in the block marked "Card Type." Failure to do so will either delay the adjustment or cause it to not be made altogether.

#### 723 Work Hour Adjustments

- 723.1 Definition
- 723.11 "Work hour" adjustments are used to correct errors or omissions made as a result of incorrect, improper, or incomplete timecard processing of work and premium hours transactions.
- 723.12 There may be cases when a "work hour" adjustment must be made together with another type of adjustment, such as a leave adjustment. In those cases where there is more than one adjustment to an employee's timecard, it will be necessary to refer to the appropriate section(s) of this adjustments chapter.
- 723.13 The following "work" and "premium hour" categories fall within the "work hour" adjustments classification:

Work or Premium Hour Classification	Code Number
Teletime	32
Guarantee Teletime	33
Beeper Time	34
Guarantee Tele Overtime	36
Penalty Overtime	43
Holiday Scheduling Premium	48
Work Hours	52
Ov ertime Hours	53
Night Work Hours	54
Holiday Worked Pay	57
Guaranteed Time	62
Meeting Time	65
Guaranteed Ov ertime	68
Steward's Duty Time	70
Sunday Premium Hours	72
Out-of-Schedule Overtime	73
Christmas Worked Pay	74
Trav el	82
Travel on a Nonscheduled Day	83
Nonbargaining Rescheduling Premium	88

#### 723.2 Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment

- 723.21 When an employee questions the accuracy of a "work hour" or a "premium hour" pay calculations, the timekeeper is to first obtain all the employee's timecards for the work week in question.
- 723.22 Adjustments to entries related to "work hours" are made by posting only the correct number of hours into the appropriate blocks on PS Form 2240 for those hour entries which were originally incorrect. The hour entries which were originally correct do not have to be posted. For example, if an employee's "work hours" were correctly stated at 40.00, but the Sunday premium was understated by 8 hours, only the corrected Sunday premium hours entry needs to be posted. If Sunday premium was the only error, it is the only entry which has to be posted.

#### 723.3 Completing the PS Form 2240

723.31 <u>Exhibit 723.31a</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 2240 for an employee who worked 8.00 hours on his scheduled day off but was not paid for it. <u>Exhibit 723.31b</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 2240 for an employee who was underpaid 5 hours of overtime and 3 hours of night differential on PS Form 1230-C. <u>Exhibit 723.31c</u> is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who elected to take Scheme Training, Testing, and Qualifying outside his regularly scheduled hours and has successfully qualified and accepted the position. The hours used are added to work and overtime hours, and night differential hours are induded, if applicable.

#### Exhibit 723.31a

Adjusting a Work Hour Related Entry for a PS Form 1230-A or 1230-B

This is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who worked 8.00 hours on his scheduled day off, but was not paid for it. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.



#### Exhibit 723.31b

Adjusting a Work Hour Related Entry for a PS Form 1230-C

This is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was underpaid for five hours of overtime and night differential while serving in a higher level position. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.



#### Exhibit 723.31c Adjusting Hours Used Outside Schedule on STTQ



The Form 2240, Pay, Leave, or Other Hours Adjustment Request, is completed in the normal manner using the adjusted Form 1230-A or B Timecard as the basis for the entries.
 A Form 2240 is completed for each adjusted timecard. No "Blanket" adjustments are permitted.



723.32 If an employee was overpaid for, say, 6.00 hours of Out of Schedule work, then all that is necessary to adjust his pay is to enter "0000" in block 73 as shown on Exhibit 723.32.

#### Exhibit 723.32 Adjusting for Overpayments

This is an example of how to adjust a timecard of an employee who has been mistakenly overpaid.

Balance         Balance <t< th=""><th>Advance         Bases Cont           mail lates of the respectives. On adjustment to the adjustmen</th><th>Blowner Blowner Blowner Blowner This entry cause</th><th></th></t<>	Advance         Bases Cont           mail lates of the respectives. On adjustment to the adjustmen	Blowner Blowner Blowner Blowner This entry cause	
Tw.,		Blowner Blowner Blowner Blowner This entry cause	
		This entry cause	
		This entry cause	
		This entry cause	
		This entry cause	
	1 0000 Banana	nuter to adjust	
The line is formed as a second s			recor
We used them them the Degree   1   1   1   1   1   1   1	1.1.1.1.1.1.1	111 on file to hours	give
		Note that zeroes	
		be entered when entry is to be de	
D uner Sau Matt Manual Charles Barry	Can DOLA FLEA D.T. A		10000
Brite 1	LE DIGESIME IN ER	wa	
DECAUSE OF THECASE POST			
New Yor Daniel (Mile cargent Re Sec.) 7	Inches Inches	00m 5.15.17	
PUT OFFICE	din the	illon .	
NEW MAGUE AN 56071-9	A D har	Fish	
	Annual Seller 1 Ser	mun mil Dan	
	12m.40	144	
Term 1240, Sept. 1910			
122 MALES JA 14 73 9 07	10 9999 11 10 44 3333	INCORRECT	

Correcting timecard entries are made in red and initialed by adjustment clerk.

AD TYPE MUST

TIME CARD

723.33 <u>Exhibit 723.33</u> is an example of a properly completed PS Form 2240 for a full-time employee who received no pay for a week when all timecard entries were made on the PS Form 1230-A (or 1230-B).

Exhibit 723.33 (p. 1) Adjusting for No Pay

This is an example of a properly completed PS Form 2240 for a full-time regular employee when no pay was received and all timecard entries were made on the "A" or "B" timecard. If the timecard was not submitted or was not paid, the computer will charge LWOP for the hours not paid. The LWOP hours must be reduced by the same number of paid hours due so that the computer record being changed will still crossfoot to 40 hours. In this situation the computer has generated LWOP using card types "30" and "31." These are timecard codes used by the PDC when no timecard is received for an employee and a record must be generated. To clear the LWOP hours, the adjustment clerk should zero out all LWOP fields that the PDC might have used. In addition to codes "59" and "60," part-day and full-day LWOP, codes "30" and "31," the part-day and full-day LWOP generated by the computer should also be zeroed. In some situations, the PDC may use code "76," nonscheduled crossfoot hours, to generate a record. This should also be zeroed out when it is known that neither this nor the various LWOP codes were originally entered on the timecard. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.



CORRECT TIMECARD (Not submitted or not processed.)

#### Exhibit 723.33 (p. 2) PS Form 2240

	ave. or C	Other Ho		ment Reques	rt T	5-15-1	16	Sec. 1. 1. 1.
			as Adapted int	emation			report Year	
inance No.*		P	West	Amount of Advances	Cause Cod	1	1 1	
On many advance edjuster	and information,	Fernich übr Emar	on so, of bearing of	There if different than off	to requesting the adjuste		_	-
Tw .								
						A.C.		-
Employee's Name	0.001	D/A	1 11 -	evel Finance No.	Booker Security 1	·		W1.
HOWN SLAN, A		1/10 1	1100	15 111111	3 44 45 56	4466	110	2
C	57 140	And a second	tion Minut		1 Court #2 Guer.		2 Work	
Card Type <u>1200-A or 8 Cely</u> Years & Later <u>1200-C Own</u> New Employee as Replaced Gard 	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1							
	Fer MBC 1	_		1	Per PDC Use Det			
1 1 1	and descent	Salary.	Manual State	Description of the second s	COLA PLEA O.	T. N.M.	7.004	
	ac Arnual Okine	COLA	COLX	Series EP Corts	COLA PLEA C. Rulia Composition	G ELIG	1 000	
	RECEIV	ED DEED	CA OF A	10 10-56. 6	A ALDYEE CHA		1 001	

### 724 Higher Level Adjustment

#### 724.1 Definition

- 724.11 "Higher level" adjustments are used to correct errors or omissions made on PS Form 1230-C timecard when the card has been used to record time spent by an employee in a higher level status.
- 724.12 There may be cases when a "higher level" adjustment must be made together with another type of adjustment, such as a work hours adjustment. In those cases where there is more than one adjustment to a timecard, it will be necessary to refer to the appropriate section(s) of this adjustment chapter. The
- 724.13 following blocks on PS Form 1230-C timecard may affect the higher level pay calculation:

Block	Code Number
Rate Schedule Code	90
Grade	91
Percent Increase	92
High Lev el Last Day	93

- 724.2 Determining and Verifying the Amount of the Adjustment When an employee questions the accuracy of the "higher level" calculation which appear on his earnings statement, the adjustment derk is to review all of the employee's PS Form 1230-C timecards for the work week in question.
- 724.3 Completing the Adjustment Request PS Form
- 724.31 <u>Exhibit 724.31</u> is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was incorrectly paid for time spent in a higher level status.

#### Exhibit 724.31

#### Making an Adjustment for Incorrect Higher Level Pay

This is an example of a properly completed adjustment form for an employee who was paid at grade 8 but should have been paid at grade 10. This form adjusts the timecard shown below.

	Leave, or	Other Hours		Request	5-1	T-T4	
Towned No."	1-			-		Present Val. TP	
On salary advance adju	-	. femilie de fanere an.	d many other 5 mile	ener line office stage	enne Ge alberteen.	1111	
· · ·							
						the laws	
						000 000	- The incorrect indica-
OF CO.		51A	1=1:	-	The Amorty No.	1. FF m	tive data is entered here.
DECRIME,	8.4	1/1919	P 015 4	ورو محدم مراد	ารโฟฟาปปร	15 4 / 10 A	20022
Destina						2 111	
	. Þ		-		El co or	Bellenne .	
186-5399	-		Internet and		1 11	H-L-	
Gent	1	T			- Tenter		
land Tree Mar In 1	i =		<u>н. н</u>	• H•	a hanna	-	_ The corrected indica
Repts and Must Hann & Record Fact		1 Lite	444	4114	14++++	3 11	tive data is entered here.
	E C	- Hive				1	nere.
1 1	Per 1986			<u> </u>	ALEA BT	1141	
		etcal 3		10 cm 201	termer file	404 Tex.	
			111	1 10	MI Barry		
ENVLO	TE AF	ID AT MUCH	COR ON A	-30-C AM	ANDE		
RECAU	Tin Cla	and.				ô	
DECAN	1 Map 0					- 1	
DECAU	1100						
LEVEL	to complete the s		-	1	Employee's Separation	and Game	
LEVEL	to complete the s				nei 1	ting 515 8	
LEVEL	to complete the s		5-998		B.R.C.	4 5/5 R	
LEVEL	to complete the s	DFFICE	5-998		Dai &	5/5/21 5/5/21 0000-1/1	
1676.	PEST C WALPS		8-9998		Anie Co B.R. Co Conjelo	25/5/21 = 5/5/21 = 00-9= 5/4	
1676-	PEST C WALPS		8-1995		B.R.C.	2 3/5/4 2 3/5/4 Even 1/4	NCORDECT
1675	PIST C LUAL AS	HFICE LE, AHOSGO			B.R.C.	2 3/5/2 2 3/5/2 2 00-02-1-4	INCORRECT
16762 1744 200, 194 18 1743 0000	Past C Gales	R. 1234 JA	P 65 5 11	• (CC] • • • •			TIMECARD
1876	Past C UAL Pa Nor E	R. 1234 JA	P 65 5 11				Correcting timecard
16762 Name 200, 197-19 1443   0600	Past C UAL Pa Nor E	R. (2) M JAN 	P les   51   11				Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by ad-
26/22 1743 00000 100 743 00000 CARD TYP ************************************	Past C Liac As	R. 13 1 201	P les   51   11				Correcting timecard entries are made in re
16/12		R. (2) M JAN 	P les   51   11				Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by ad-
26/22		R. (2) M JAN 	P les   51   11				Correcting timecard entries are made in re and initialed by ad-

- 724.32 It is important to note that in adjusting higher level pay, the designation activity code, the rate schedule code, the grade, and the percent increase (if appropriate) on the top of the adjustment form is the same information that was on the bottom of the employee's PS Form 1230-C timecard *only* if the employee received some or any portion of the higher level pay. If the employee did not receive any higher level due, submit the PS Form 2240 with the employee's regular D/A, RSC, and level. Complete blocks 90, 91, and 93, if applicable.
- 724.33 The corrected "higher level" information should be entered in blocks 90, 91, 93, and, if applicable, 92.

#### 725 Death Cases

- 725.1 Notice to DDE/DR Site or PDC as Designated
- 725.11 The DDE/DR site or PDC as designated must be advised of deceased employees immediately by each postal installation, citing the employee's name and social security number. If death occurs during the second week of a pay period, notice by telephone, followed by confirming memorandum, must be used to stop last salary-payment check at the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated. If notice is delayed until the end of the pay period, the salary payment made must be canceled which will unnecessarily complicate final settlement. The DDE/DR site or PDC will initiate necessary action to intercept and nullify deceased employee's pay period activity received after the close of such pay period.
- 725.12 Documentation: One copy of PS Form 2240 is initiated to identify the employee and record pertinent facts relating to deceased employee. The form is clearly and boldly stamped or marked (with large capital letters) DECEASED CASE.
  - a. Deceased employee pay and leave hours for the pay period, if any, will be determined and recorded in the section provided for this purpose.
  - b. The employee's officially authorized schedule must be shown in the remarks space on PS Form 2240. The deceased employee's estate is entitled to full-day salary for the day when death occurred (even if it occurs before reporting for duty) if such day was a scheduled service day. See <u>389.1</u> and <u>622.5</u> for the correct timecard entries.
  - c. The appropriate supervisor enters clarifying comment and certifies service credits and leave charges by signing and dating such section.

#### 725.13 Certification

PS Form 2240 is verified by the adjustment clerk who will, if he determines documentation is complete, accurate, and proper, have the accounting office or director of finance certify the hours due by signing and dating the form. In the event the deceased employee has no hours due, no hours are shown and "No Payment Due Employee" is entered in "Remarks."

#### 725.14 Disposition

The original copy of PS Form 2240 is forwarded to the DDE/DR site or PDC as designated immediately. The duplicate copy of PS Form 2240 is held in the pending file waiting for return of the processed PS Form 2240 from the DDE/DR site or PDC. After return of the original PS Form 2240 from the DDE/DR site or the PDC, transfer it to the file. The duplicate copy of PS Form 2240 may be released to the deceased employee's estate, if requested.

#### 725.2 Coordination with Postal Data Center

Deceased employee PS Form 2240 preparation and PS Form 2240 submission to the DDE/DR site or the PDC must be expedited to preclude unnecessary delay in final settlement. This action should not be delayed to the end of the pay period except in unusual cases. When extraordinary circumstances prevail, and pay and leave hours cannot be accurately determined otherwise, the timecard entries will be reconstructed by a method similar to that in <u>621.14</u>. In this case, the DDE/DR site or the PDC should be advised accordingly so that they will not close their records prematurely.

### Appendix A

### Time Conversion Charts

## A1 For Use When Timeclocks Are Not Available

ORDINARY	24-HOUR	DECIMAL EQUIVALENTS OF MINUTES										
CLOCK	CLOCK	MINUTES	HUNDREDTHS	<b>MINUTES</b>	HUNDREDTHE	MINUTES	HUNDREDTH					
12 MIDNIGHT	r 000	000 0	.00	20	.33	40	.67					
1:00 A.M.	100	1	.02	21	.35	41	.68					
2:00	200				1.03126		05433					
3:00	300	2	.03	22	.37	42	.70					
4:00	400	3	.05	23	.38	43	.72					
5:00	500	4	.07	24	.40	44	.73					
6:00	600	5	.08	25	.42	45	.75					
7:00	700				142	2226	115					
8:00	800	6	.10	26	.43	46	.17					
B:00	900	7	.12	27	.45	47	.78					
10:00	1000	8	.13	28	A7	48	.80					
11:00	1100	9	.15	29	.48	49	.82					
12:00 NOON	1200	1	1.10				27940					
1:00 P.M.	1300	10	.17	30	.50	50	.63					
2:00	1400	11	.18	31	.52	51	.85					
3:00	1500	12	.20	32	.53	52	.87					
4:00	1600	13	.22	33	.55	53	.88					
5:00	1700			0.5.4 2001		10000	10000					
6:00	1800	14	.23	34	.57	54	.90					
7:00	1900	15	.25	35	.58	55	.92					
8:00	2000	16	.27	36	.60	56	.93					
9:00	2100	17	.28	37	.62	57	.95					
10:00	2200	1. S		3. s	228	520						
11:00	2300	18	.30	38	.63	58	.97					
		19	.32	39	.65	59	.98					

Notice 30 Feb. 1986

### A2 For Use With Certain Cincinnati and Simplex Timeclocks

ORDINARY	24-HOUR		DECIMAL	EQUIVAL	ENTS OF MINU	TES				
CLOCK	CLOCK	MINUTES		MINUTES	HUNDREDTHS	MINUTES	HUNDREDTH			
12 MIDNIGHT	000		.00	20	.34	*0	.66			
1:00 A.M.	100		.82	21	.35	41	.61			
2:00	200	,	.02	21						
3:00	300	2	.04	22	.36	42	.70			
4:00	400	3	.05	23	.38	43	.12			
5:00	500		.06	24	.40	44	.74			
6:00	600			1995		1998 1940				
7:00	700	5	.08	25	.42	45	.75			
8:00	800	6	.10	26	.44	46	.76			
9:00	900	7	.12	27	.45	47	.78			
10:00	1000		.14	28	.46	48	.80			
11:00	1100		.15	29	.48	49	.82			
12:00 NOON	1200		-12			47	.02			
1:00 P.M.	1300	10	.16	30	.50	50	.84			
2:00	1400	11	.18	31	.52	51	.85			
3:00	1500	12	.20	32	.54	52	.86			
4:00	1600			1.5		1.00				
5:00	1700	13	.22	33	.55	53	.88			
6:00	1800	14	.24	34	.56	54	.90			
7:00	1900	15	.25	35	.58	55	.92			
8:00	2000	16	.26	36	.60	56	.94			
9:00	2100									
10:00	2200	17	.28	37	.62	57	.95			
11:00	2300	18	.30	38	.64	58	.96			
2-1410-12	averane i	19	.32	39	.65	59	.98			

Notice 30 JUNE 1971

### Appendix B

# Numerical Listing of Timecard Codes

Codes	X-FT Code	Description	-	-	-		_		_		_			
			6								3	=	5	T
			F	_	10	F		ाल	-	1	1	1		5
			1000 1000	100		da.	-	OTHER		07	61.1	DCa URS		li.
A	(0)	<sup>1</sup> Unauthorized early begin tour ring—no work performed before beginning of tour.	×				, K							
в	(0)	<sup>1</sup> Unauthorized late end tour ring-no work performed after end of tour.	x											
c	(0)	<sup>1</sup> Unauthorized short lunch rings—no work performed during official lunch period.	x											
32	(0)	Teletime						x						1
33	(0)	Guarantee Teletime	1.1					X						ŧ.
34	(0)	Beeper Time						X						L.
35	(-)	Xtra Straight Time (PDC use only)												l
36	(0)	Guarantee Tele Overtime						X						E.
43	(-)	Penalty Overtime								x	1.1			١.
48	(0)	Holiday Scheduling Premium		1.1				x		1				L.
49	(+)	Leave Without Pay-IOD/OWCP		x										13
52	(+)	Work Hours								1.1				X
53	(-)	Overtime	1						1000	x				L.
54	(0)	Number of night work hours		1					x	1000				1
55	(+)	Annual Leave	1		1.1		X							1
56	(+)	Sick Leave	1			X		1.1						1
57	(-)	Holiday Worked Pay						x						
58	(+)	Holiday Leave			x						1.1			1
59	(+)	Part Day Leave Without Pay		X							1.1			
60	(+)	Full Day Leave Without Pay	L	X	1.0						1.1			1
61	(+)	Court Duty Leave		1002	x						1.1			L
62	(+)	Guaranteed Time	1.1	L							x	F		1
65	(0)	Meeting Time						X						
66	(+)	PM Convention Leave			x									
67	(+)	Military Leave			x									
68	(-)	Guaranteed Overtime			1							x		
69	(+)	Blood Donor Leave	1.1		x			1.00						
70	(0)	Steward's Duty Time			1000			X						

<sup>1</sup>When totaling work hours, mark disallowed hours minus (-). Do not carry them to face of timecard. Do not report that amount to the DDE/DR site or PDC.

Codes	X-FT Code	Description		_	_	_	_		_	_	-		
			-	1	3	ार	F	-	E	6		Sanah Street	MUN
			111.000	00400	01	de la	áb.	OTHER MEN	**	τ¢	ELOCK HOURS		i.
71	(+)	Continuation of Pay			Х				ini			C100010	Г
72	(0)	Sunday Premium	12.8					X					
73	(0)	Out-of-Schedule Premium						x	0.0				L
74	(-)	<sup>2</sup> Christmas Worked Pay			1			x					
76	(+)	Non Schedule X-FT Hours							1.1				
77	(+)	Civil Defense Leave			х				1.5				
78	(+)	Act of God Leave			x								
79	(+)	Veteran Funeral Leave			х								
80	(+)	Relocation Leave			х								
81	(+)	Civil Disorder Leave			х	-			1				
82	(0)	Travel Time within employee's established work schedule						x					
83	(0)	Travel outside employee's established work schedule			-			x					
84	(+)	Union Official Leave		X					1.1				Ľ
85	(+)	Voting Leave	1.3		х								
86	(+)	Other Paid Leave			х			1					
88	(0)	Non-Bargaining Rescheduling Premium						x					
89	(+)	Postmaster Organization Leave			х								

<sup>2</sup>Christmas worked pay hours are treated as a zero (0) when crossfooting timecards for part-time flexible employees. Disregard minus (-) on timecard.